ISSN 2149-7893 • EISSN 2536-507X



Official journal of Cyprus Turkish Medical Association

CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

VOLUME 5 • ISSUE 4 • DECEMBER 2020



Original Articles

Incarcerated Abdominal Wall Hernias Arife Şimşek, Hüseyin Kocaaslan, Abuzer Dirican, Mustafa Ateş

Balance with Low Vision Banu Baş, Mustafa Karabulut, Banu Müjdeci

Association of Ki-67 and stage change in Breast Cancer Zehra Edebal, Sami Turan, Hüseyin Kılıç

Channel Blockers and Motility Emine Koç

Peripheral Blocks and Turkish Anesthesiologist Onur Selvi, Serkan Tulgar, Özgur Senturk, Zafer Taş, Halil Cihan Köse, Deniz İlhan Topçu, Zeliha Özer

Anticancer effects of Allium sativum on Breast Cancer Cells

Ovgu Isbilen, Ender Volkan

Neonates Hearing Screening Results Hüseyin Deniz, Alper Yazıcı, Mehmet Enes Coşkun

aBC in Locally Advanced Laryngeal Cancer Rajab Alzahrani, AbdulRahman N Alghamdi, Ashjan Shami, Wael H Elsawy, Amal F Gharib, Hanan S. Amin, Majed AlMourgi

Digital and Extradigital Glomus Tumors Asuman Kilitci, Ömer Faruk Elmas, Kutsi Tuncer Pathologic Plica Deniz Aydın, Barış Polat

The Comparison of Two Nutritional Assessment Tests and Biochemical Tools *Özlem Sezen, Banu Çevik*

Web or science

Breast Cancer Subtypes and Predictive Factors Ayse Ulgen, Özlem Gürkut, Wentian Li

Complete Removal of the IPFP in Total Knee Arthroplasty Serkan Güler, Sercan Capkin, Ramadan Özmanevra

Reviews

Whitening Dentifrices Ceren Değer, Arzu Müjdeci

Nanovesicles in Cancer Therapy Cenk Serhan Özverel

SARS-CoV-2 and O₃ Necat Yılmaz, Esin Eren, Cemile Öz

Letter to the Editor

Comment on "Dog Bites and Their Treatment in Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina" *Nikolaos Syrmos*



cyprusjmedsci.com



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Editor

Sonuç Büyük Department of Pathology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0003-4498-5019

Associate Editors

Düriye Deren Oygar Department of Nephrology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Erol Dülger Department of Ophthalmology, Near East University Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Hasan Mete İnançlı Private Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-7965-7835

Ozan Emiroğlu Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ömer Taşargöl Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0003-1408-5503 Serap Soytaç İnançlı Private Clinic of Endocrinology and Metabolic Diseases and Internal Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-1271-4591

Ahmet Özant Private Clinic of Orthodontics, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ali Özant Department of General Surgery, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Aysa Ayalı Department of Oral and Maxillary Surgery, Near East University Faculty of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-8817-4202

Cenk Conkbayır Department of Cardiology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000 0002 6594 1915

Eşref Çelik

Department of Medical and Clinical Microbiology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Gökçe Savtekin Department of Oral and Maxillary Surgery, Near East University Faculty of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus

Gülten Sucu Dağ

Department of Nursing, Eastern Mediterranean University Faculty of Health Science, Famagusta, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0003-4887-2214

İzgen Karakaya Department of Restorative Dentistry, Near East University, Faculty of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-4448-556X

Cemal Gürkan Director of the Turkish Cypriot DNA Laboratory, Famagusta, Cyprus



Publisher İbrahim KARA Publication Director Ali ŞAHİN

Editorial Development Gizem KAYAN TEKAÜT

Deputy Publication Director Gökhan ÇİMEN

Finance and Administration Zeynep YAKIŞIRER ÜREN Betül ÇİMEN Publication Coordinators Irem SOYSAL Arzu YILDIRIM Deniz KAYA Bahar ALBAYRAK Emre KARA

Project Coordinators Sinem Fehime KOZ Doğan ORUÇ Graphics Department Ünal ÖZER Deniz Elif DURAN

Contact

Address: Büyükdere Cad. No: 105/9 34394 Mecidiyeköy, Sişli-İstanbul Phone: +90 212 217 17 00 Fax: +90 212 217 22 92 E-mail: info@avesyayincilik.com Publication Type Local periodical Printed Date December 2020

Printed at Share Ajans, Şehit Fevait Ali Sok, Dük. No: 4 C, Sönmezler Apt, Göçmenköy, Nicosia, Cyprus



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Kalbim Arslan

Department of General Surgery, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Nail Bulakbaşı

Department of Radiology, University of Kyrenia School of Medicine, Dr.Suat Gunsel Hospital, Kyrenia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0001-7528-8107

Necdet Özçay

Department of General Surgery, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Özay Önöral

Department of Protetic Medical Therapy, Near East University Faculty of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-5264-9376

National Advisory Board

Amber Eker Department of Neurology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ayşe Gökyiğit Department of Pharmaceutical Services of the Ministry of Health, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ayşe Ülgen Department of Biostatistics and Genetics, Eastern Mediterranean University School of Medicine, Famagusta, Cyprus

Beste Kamiloğlu Department of Orthodontics, Near East University School of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus

Bülent Haydar Private Clinic of Maxillofascial Surgery, Nicosia, Cyprus Pınar Tunçbilek Özmanevra Department of Otorhinolaryngology - Head and Neck Surgery, University of Kyrenia School of Medicine, Dr.Suat Gunsel Hospital, Kyrenia, Cyprus

ORCID ID: 0000-000I-6968-3442

Ramadan Ozmanevra

Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, University of Kyrenia School of Medicine, Dr.Suat Gunsel Hospital, Kyrenia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0003-0515-4001

Remzi Gardiyanoğlu Department of Childrens and

Health Disease, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Umut Mousa

Department of Endocrinology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus ORCID ID: 0000-0002-8078-9376

Zeynep Taşarqöl

Department of Gynocology and Obstetrics, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ender Volkan Cyprus International University School of Pharmacy, Nicosia, Cyprus

Erdem Beyoğlu Barış Mental and Neurological Disorders State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Fatma Deniz Department of Dermatology, Girne Akçiçek State Hospital, Girne, Cyprus

Filiz Besim Private Clinic of Maxillofascial Surgery, Nicosia, Cyprus

Gamze Mocan Kuzey Department of Pathology and Cytology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus Gülsen Bozkurt Private Clinic of Hematology, Nicosia, Cyprus

Gülten Sucu Department of Nursing, Eastern Mediterranean University School of Health Sciences, Famagusta, Cyprus

Hanife Erçal Ezgi Department of Dermatology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Hasan Besim Department of General Surgery, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

İdris Deniz Department of Forensic Medicine, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

İsmet Başar Department of Urology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Kenan Arifoğlu Department of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoglu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Kerem Teralı Department of Medical Biochemistry, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Mehmet İnan Department of General Surgery, Private Magusa Medicine Center, Famagusta, Cyprus

Meltem Nalça Department of Radiation Oncology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Mümtaz Güran Department of Medical Microbiology, Eastern Mediterranean University School Medicine, Famagusta, Cyprus Murat Uncu Department of Biochemistry, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Mustafa Kalfaoğlu Department of General Surgery, Magusa State Hospital, Famagusta, Cyprus

Nahide Gökçora Department of Nucleer Medicine, East Mediterranian University School of Medicine, Famagusta, Cyprus

Nerin N. Bahçeciler Department of Pediatrics, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Sevda Lafcı Department of Anatomy, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Sezgin Handan Department of Nursing, Eastern Mediterranean University School of Health Sciences, Famagusta, Cyprus

Sibel Tozaki Department of Dermatology, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus Songül Acar Vaizoğlu Department of Public Health, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Süha Akpınar Department of Radiology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Tarık İzbul Department of General Surgery, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

Tevfik Eker Department of General Surgery, Private Magusa Medicine Center, Famagusta, Cyprus

Tijen Ataçağ Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

Turgay Akalın Private Clinic of Neurology, Nicosia, Cyprus

Ülvan Özad Department of Biomedical Engineering and Nanotechnology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

International Advisory Board

Abdülkadir Tepeler Department of Urology, Bezmialem Vakif University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

A.C. Joao Lima Department of Radiology, Johns Hopkins Medicine, Baltimore, USA Aliye Özenoğlu Department of Nutrition and Dietetics, Ondokuz Mayıs University Samsun Health School, Samsun, Turkey

Alp Usubütün Department of Pathology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey Alper Sertçelik Department of Cardiology, Sanko University School of Medicine, Gaziantep, Turkey

Altan Atakan Özcan Department of Ophthalmology, Çukorova University School of Medicine Balcalı Hospital, Adana, Turkey



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Ayla Ünsal Department of Nursing, Ahi Evran University School of Health, Kırşehir, Turkey

Ayşe Nihal Demircan Department of Ophthalmology, Çukurova University School of Medicine, Adana, Turkey

Aytekin Besim Private Clinic of Radiology, Ankara, Turkey

Barış Doğu Yıldız Department of General Surgery, Ankara Numune Research and Training Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

Bengi Semerci Department of Psychiatry, Institute of Bengi Semerci, İstanbul, Turkey

Berksan Reșorlu Department of Urology, Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart University School of Medicine, Çanakkale, Turkey

Bilge Üzmezoğlu Department of Occupational Diseases, Atatürk Chest Diseases and Chest Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

Çağrı Buke Department of Enfectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Yeditepe University School of Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

Celal Karlıkaya Department of Chest Diseases, Trakya University School of Medicine, Edirne, Turkey

Cem Terzi Department of General Surgery, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey Coșkun Yorulmaz Department of Forensic Medicine, İstanbul University Cerrahpașa School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Dilek Yavuz Department of Internal Medicine and Endocrinology Section, İstanbul University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Ebru Yılmaz Yalçınkaya Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Gaziosmanpaşa Taksim Research and Training Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Elif Arı Bakır Department of Nephrology, Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Training Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Egemen İdiman Department of Neurology, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Emrah Alper Clinic of Gastroenterology, İzmir Katip Çelebi University Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, İzmir, Turkey

Emre Canda Department of General Surgery, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Erol Baysal Dubai Genetic and Thalassemia Center, Dubai Health Authority, Dubai, UAE

Erol Gökel Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Fatih Aslan

Clinic of Gastroenterology, İzmir Katip Çelebi University Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, İzmir, Turkey

Fatih Köse

Department of Oncology, Başkent University School of Medicine, Adana Search and Practise Hospital, Adana, Turkey

Fazıl Tuncay Aki Department of Urology, Head of Transplantation Unite, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Fevzi Balkan Department of Endocrinology and Metabolic Diseases, Medicana International İstanbul Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

Funda Tuğcu Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, Ankara University School of Dentistry, Ankara, Turkey

Gölge Acaroğlu Private Clinic of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Gökhan Nergizoğlu Department of Internal Medicine-Nephrology, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Hür Hassoy Department of Public Health, Ege University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Hakan Altay Department of Cardiology, Başkent University İstanbul Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Hüseyin Bakkaloğlu Department of General Surgery, İstanbul University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Hüseyin Mertsoylu Department of Oncology, Başkent University School of Medicine, Adana Search and Practise Hospital, Adana, Turkey

İlhami Kuru Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Başkent University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Kemal Bakır Department of Pathology, Gaziantep University School of Medicine, Gaziantep, Turkey

Kürşad Türksen Samuel Lunenfeld Research Institute, Mount Sinai Hospital University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada

Lale Tokgözoğlu Department of Cardiology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Levent Sennaroğlu Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Mazhar Tokgözoğlu Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Mehmet Kaynar Department of Urology, Selçuk University School of Medicine, Konya, Turkey Melih Atahan Güven Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics, Acıbadem University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Mohammed Al-Barbarawi Department of Neurosurgery, Sydney University School of Medicine Royal North Shore Hospital, Sydney, Australia

Mustafa Camgöz Department of Life Sciences, Imperial Collage School of Natural Sciences, London, United Kingdom

Mustafa Sertaç Yazıcı Department of Urology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Müfit Akyüz Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Karabük University School of Medicine, Karabük, Turkey

Müslime Akbaba Department of Ophthalmology, Acıbadem University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Necati Gökmen Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Neval Duman Department of Internal Medicine-Nephrology, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Nihat Yavuz Department of General Surgery, İstanbul University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Nilgün Kapucuoğlu Department of Pathology, Acıbadem University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Noriyuki Tomiyama Department of Radiology, Osaka University Graduate School Of Medicine, Osaka, Japan

Nuri Özgirgin Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Bayındır Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

Orçun Şahin Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Başkent University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Osman Hatipoğlu Department of Chest Diseases, Trakya University School of Medicine, Edirne, Turkey

Osman Nuri Dilek Department of General Surgery, İzmir Katip Çelebi University Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, İzmir, Turkey

Oytun Erbaș Department of Experimental Medicine, The Scientific and Technological Research Council (TUBITAK-Martek) of Turkey, IL, USA

Özgür Deren Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Division of Maternal Fetal Medicine, Hacettepe University, Ankara, Turkey

Ozgür Demir Department of Endocrinology and Metabolic Diseases, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Özgür Özyılkan Department of Oncology, Başkent University Adana Search and Practise Hospital, Adana, Turkey

Peyman Yalçın Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Ralph Tufano Department of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, Johns Hopkins Medicine, Baltimore, USA

Rahmi Kılıç Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Kırıkkale University School of Medicine, Kırıkkale, Turkey

Salih Marangoz Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Acıbadem Mehmet Ali Aydınlar University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Selçuk İnanlı Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Head and Neck Surgery, Marmara University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Semih Küçükgüçlü Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Dokuz Eylül University School of Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

Serap Öztürkcan Department of Dermatology, Celal Bayar University School of Medicine, Manisa, Turkey

Serkan Durdu Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Cebeci Kardiac Center, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Serkan Sertel Department of Otorhinolaryngology, University of Heidelberg Neuenheimer Feld, Heidelberg, Germany Serpil Altındoğan Department of Oral Maxillofascial Surgery, Ankara University School of Dentistry, Ankara, Turkey

Server Serdaroğlu Department of Dermatology, İstanbul University Cerrahpaşa School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Teslime Atlı Department of Geriatrics, Ankara University School of Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

Tolga Karcı Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, İzmir Şifa University İzmir, Turkey

Vedat Göral Department of Gastroenterology, İstanbul Medipol University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Vural Fidan Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Yunus Emre State Hospital, Eskisehir, Turkey



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Aims and Scope

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences (Cyprus J Med Sci) is the scientific, peer reviewed, open access international publication organ of Cyprus Turkish Medical Association. The journal is published three times a year, in April, August, and December. As of 2020, the journal has become a quarterly publication, publishing in March, June, September, and December. The journal's publication language is English.

The aim of the journal is to publish original research papers of the highest scientific and clinical value in all medical fields. Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences also publishes reviews, rare case report and letters to the editors.

The target audience of the journal includes healthcare professionals physicians, and researchers who are interested or working in in all fields of medicine.

The editorial and publication processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), Council of Science Editors (CSE), Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE), European Association of Science Editors (EASE), and National Information Standards Organization (NISO). The journal is in conformity with the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (doaj.org/bestpractice).

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences is indexed in Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index, TUBITAK ULAK-BIM TR Index, EBSCO, and Gale.

Processing and publication are free of charge with the journal. No fees are requested from the authors at any point throughout the evaluation and publication process. All manuscripts must be submitted via the online submission system, which is available at www.cyprusjmedsci.com. The journal guidelines, technical information, and the required forms are available on the journal's web page.

All expenses of the journal are covered by the Cyprus Turkish Medical Association. Potential advertisers should contact the Editorial Office. Advertisement images are published only upon the Editor-in-Chief's approval.

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in the journal reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the Cyprus Turkish Medical Association, editors, editorial board, and/or publisher; the editors, editorial board, and publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials.

All published content is available online, free of charge at www.cyprusjmedsci.com. Printed copies of the journal are distributed to the members of the Cyprus Turkish Medical Association, free of charge.

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences is an open access publication, and the journal's publication model is based on Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) declaration. Authors retain the copyright of their published work in the Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences. The journal's content is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

 ∞ OPEN OPENS

Publisher: AVES Address: Büyükdere Cad. 105/9 34394 Mecidiyeköy, Şişli, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 212 217 17 00 Fax: +90 212 217 22 92 Web page: avesyayincilik.com E-mail: info@avesyayincilik.com

Material Disclaimer

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in The Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the editors, the editorial board and the publisher; the editors, the editorial board and the publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials.



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Instruction to Authors

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences (Cyprus J Med Sci) is the scientific, peer-reviewed, open access international publication organ of Cyprus Turkish Medical Association. The journal is published quarterly in March, June, September, and December. The journal's publication language is English.

The aim of the journal is to publish original research papers of the highest scientific and clinical value in all medical fields. Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences also publishes reviews, rare case report and letters to the editors.

The target audience of the journal includes healthcare professionals physicians, and researchers who are interested or working in in all fields of medicine.

Editorial And Publication Process

The editorial and publication processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), the Council of Science Editors (CSE), the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE), the European Association of Science Editors (EASE), and National Information Standards Organization (NISO). The journal conforms to the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (doaj.org/bestpractice).

Originality, high scientific quality, and citation potential are the most important criteria for a manuscript to be accepted for publication. Manuscripts submitted for evaluation should not have been previously presented or already published in an electronic or printed medium. The journal should be informed of manuscripts that have been submitted to another journal for evaluation and rejected for publication. The submission of previous reviewer reports will expedite the evaluation process. Manuscripts that have been presented in a meeting should be submitted with detailed information on the organization, including the name, date, and location of the organization.

Peer Review Process

Manuscripts submitted to Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences will go through a double-blind peer-review process. Each submission will be reviewed by at least two external, independent peer reviewers who are experts in their fields in order to ensure an unbiased evaluation process. The editorial board will invite an external and independent editor to manage the evaluation processes of manuscripts submitted by editors or by the editorial board members of the journal. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all submissions.

Ethical Procedures

An approval of research protocols by the Ethics Committee in accordance with international agreements (World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki "Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects," amended in October 2013, www.wma.net) is required for experimental, clinical, and drug studies and for some case reports. If required, ethics committee reports or an equivalent official

document will be requested from the authors. For manuscripts concerning experimental research on humans, a statement should be included that shows that written informed consent of patients and volunteers was obtained following a detailed explanation of the procedures that they may undergo. For studies carried out on animals, the measures taken to prevent pain and suffering of the animals should be stated clearly. Information on patient consent, the name of the ethics committee, and the ethics committee approval number should also be stated in the Materials and Methods section of the manuscript. It is the authors' responsibility to protect the patients' anonymity carefully.

For photographs that may reveal the identity of the patients, signed releases of the patient or their legal representative should be enclosed, and the publication approval must be provided in the Materials and Methods section.

Plagiarism

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences is extremely sensitive about plagiarism. All submissions are screened by a similarity detection software (iThenticate by CrossCheck) at any point during the peer-review and/or production process. Even if you are the author of the phrases or sentences, the text should not have unacceptable similarity with the previously published data.

When you are discussing others' (or your own) previous work, please make sure that you cite the material correctly in every instance.



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

In the event of alleged or suspected research misconduct, e.g., plagiarism, citation manipulation, and data falsification/fabrication, the Editorial Board will follow and act following COPE guidelines.

Preprint

Authors must provide the journal with the pre-print server deposition of their article accompanying its DOI during initial submission.

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences does not consider preprint publications as prior publication. In other words, authors are allowed to present and discuss their findings on a non-commercial preprint server before submission to the journal.

If the article is published in Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences, it is the responsibility of the authors to update the archived preprint and link it to the published version of the article.

Authorship

Each person listed as an author should fulfill the authorship criteria recommended by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE - www.icmje.org). The ICMJE recommends that authorship is based on the following four criteria:

- I. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND
- 2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
- 3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND
- 4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in en-

suring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he/she has done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for specific other parts of the work. Also, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the contributions of their co-authors.

All those designated as authors should meet all four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged in the title page of the manuscript.

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences requires corresponding authors to submit a signed and scanned version of the Copyright Agreement and Acknowledgement of Authorship form (available for download www.cyprusimedsci.com) during the initial submission process to act appropriately on authorship rights and to prevent ghost or honorary authorship. If the editorial board suspects a case of "gift authorship," the submission will be rejected without further review. As part of the submission of the manuscript, the corresponding author should also send a short statement declaring that he/she accepts to undertake all the responsibility for authorship during the submission and review stages of the manuscript.

Declaration Of Interest

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences requires and encourages

the authors and the individuals involved in the evaluation process of submitted manuscripts to disclose any existing or potential conflicts of interests, including financial, consultant, and institutional, that might lead to potential bias or a conflict of interest. Any financial grants or other support received for a submitted study from individuals or institutions should be disclosed to the Editorial Board. To disclose a potential conflict of interest, the ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form should be filled in and submitted by all contributing authors. The journal's Editorial Board resolves cases of a potential conflict of interest of the editors, authors, or reviewers within the scope of COPE and ICMJE quidelines.

The Editorial Board of the journal handles all appeal and complaint cases within the scope of COPE guidelines. In such cases, authors should get in direct contact with the editorial office regarding their appeals and complaints. When needed, an ombudsperson may be assigned to resolve claims that cannot be resolved internally. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all appeals and complaints.

Copyright And License

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences requires each submission to be accompanied by a Copyright Agreement and Acknowledgement of Authorship form (available for download www.cyprusjmedsci. com). When using previously published content, including figures, tables, or any other material in both print and electronic formats, authors must obtain permission from the copyright holder. Legal, financial



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

and criminal liabilities in this regard belong to the author(s). By signing this form, authors retain the copyright of their work and agree that the article, if accepted for publication by the Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences will be licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (CC BY).

Disclaimer

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the editors, the editorial board, or the publisher; the editors, the editorial board, and the publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials. The final responsibility regarding the published content rests with the authors.

Manuscript Preparation

The manuscripts should be prepared in accordance with IC-MJE-Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (updated in December 2019 - http://www.icmje.org/icmje-recommendations. pdf). Authors are required to prepare manuscripts in accordance with the CONSORT guidelines for randomized research studies, STROBE quidelines for observational original research studies, STARD guidelines for studies on diagnostic accuracy, PRISMA quidelines for systematic reviews and meta-analysis, **ARRIVE** guidelines for experimental animal studies, and TREND guidelines for non-randomized public behavior.

Manuscripts can only be submitted through the journal's online manuscript submission and evaluation system, available at www. cyprusjmedsci.com. Manuscripts submitted via any other medium and submissions by anyone other than one of the authors will not be evaluated.

Manuscripts submitted to the journal will first go through a technical evaluation process where the editorial office staff will ensure that the manuscript has been prepared and submitted in accordance with the journal's guidelines. Submissions that do not conform to the journal's guidelines will be returned to the submitting author with technical correction requests.

Authors are required to submit the following:

- Copyright Agreement and Acknowledgement of Authorship Form, and
- ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form (should be filled in by all contributing authors) during the initial submission. These forms are available for download at www. cyprusjmedsci.com.

Preparation of the Manuscript

Title page: A separate title page should be submitted with all submissions and this page should include:

- The full title of the manuscript as well as a short title (running head) of no more than 50 characters,
- Name(s), affiliations, highest academic degree(s), and OR-CID IDs of the author(s),
- Grant information and detailed information on the other sources of support,
- Name, address, telephone (including the mobile phone number), and email address of the corresponding author,

 Acknowledgment of the individuals who contributed to the preparation of the manuscript but who do not fulfill the authorship criteria.

Abstract: An abstract should be submitted with all submissions except for Letters to the Editor. The abstract of Original Articles should be structured with subheadings (Background/Aims, Material and Methods, Results and Conclusion). Please check Table I below for word count specifications.

Keywords: Each submission must be accompanied by a minimum of three to a maximum of five keywords for subject indexing at the end of the abstract. The keywords should be listed in full without abbreviations. The keywords should be selected from the National Library of Medicine, Medical Subject Headings database (https://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/ MBrowser.html).

Main Points: All submissions except letters to the editor should be accompanied by 3 to 5 "main points" which should emphasize the most noteworthy results of the study and underline the principle message that is addressed to the reader. This section should be structured as itemized to give a general overview of the article. Since "Main Points" targeting the experts and specialists of the field, each item should be written as plain and straightforward as possible.

Manuscript Types

Original Articles: This is the most important type of article since it provides new information based on original research. Acceptance of original papers will be



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

based upon the originality and importance of the investigation. The main text of original articles should be structured with Introduction, Material and Methods, Results, and Discussion subheadings. An original article can be signed by maximum 6 authors unless it is a multi-center study or that it required extensive labour. Please check Table I for the limitations for Original Articles.

Clinical Trials

Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences adopts the ICMJE's clinical trial registration policy, which requires that clinical trials must be registered in a publicly accessible registry that is a primary register of the WHO International Trials Registry Platform (ICTRP) or in ClinicalTrials.gov.

Instructions for the clinical trials are listed below.

- Clinical trial registry is only required for the prospective research projects that study the relationship between a health-related intervention and an outcome by assigning people.
- To have their manuscript evaluated in the journal, author should register their research to a public registry at or before the time of first patient enrollment.
- Based on most up to date IC-MJE recommendations, Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences accepts public registries that in-

clude minimum acceptable 24item trial registration dataset.

- Authors are required to state a data sharing plan for the clinical trial registration. Please see details under "Data Sharing" section.
- For further details, please check ICMJE Clinical Trial Policy at http://www.icmje.org/recommendations/browse/publishing-and-editorial-issues/clinical-trial-registration.html

Data Sharing

As of I January 2019, a data sharing statement is required for the registration of clinical trials. Authors are required to provide a data sharing statement for the articles that reports the results of a clinical trial. The data sharing statement should indicate the items below according to the IC-MJE data sharing policy:

- Whether individual deidentified participant data will be shared
- What data in particular will be shared
- Whether additional, related documents will be available
- When the data will be available and for how long
- By what access criteria will be shared

Authors are recommended to check the ICMJE data sharing examples at http://www.icmje. org/recommendations/browse/ publishing-and-editorial-issues/ clinical-trial-registration.html

While submitting a clinical trial to Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences;

- Authors are required to make registration to a publicly accessible registry according to ICMJE recommendations and the instructions above.
- The name of the registry and the registration number should be provided in the Title Page during the initial submission.
- Data sharing statement should also be stated in the Title Page even the authors do not plan to share it.

Clinical trial and data sharing policy of the journal will be valid for the articles submitted from I February 2020.

Statistical analysis to support conclusions is usually necessary. Statistical analyses must be conducted in accordance with international statistical reporting standards (Altman DG, Gore SM, Gardner MJ, Pocock SJ. Statistical guidelines for contributors to medical journals. Br Med J 1983: 7; 1489-93). Information on statistical analyses should be provided with a separate subheading under the Materials and Methods section and the statistical software that was used during the process must be specified.

Type of manuscript	Word limit	Abstract word limit	Reference limit	Table limit	Figure limit
Original Article	4000	250	25		5 or total of 10
	4000	(Structured)	55	6	images
Deview Article	5000	250	FO		10 or total of 15
Review Afficie	5000	250	50	6	images
Case Depart	1200	200	IE		4 or total of 8 im-
Case Report 1200		200	15	No tables	ages
Letter to the Editor	400	No abstract	5	No tables	No media



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Units should be prepared in accordance with the International System of Units (SI).

Editorial Comments: Invited brief editorial comments on selected articles are published in The Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences. Editorials should not be longer than 1000 words excluding references. Editorial comments aim to provide a brief critical commentary by reviewers with expertise or with high reputation in the topic of the research article published in the journal. Authors are selected and invited by the journal to provide such comments. Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media are not included.

Review Articles: Reviews prepared by authors who have extensive knowledge on a particular field and whose scientific background has been translated into a high volume of publications with a high citation potential are welcomed. These authors may even be invited by the journal. Reviews should describe, discuss, and evaluate the current level of knowledge of a topic in clinical practice and should quide future studies. The subheadings of the review articles should be planned by the authors. However, each review article should include an "Introduction" and a "Conclusion" section. Please check Table I for the limitations for Review Articles.

Case Reports: There is limited space for case reports in the journal and reports on rare cases or conditions that constitute challenges in diagnosis and treatment, those offering new therapies or revealing knowledge not included in the literature, and interesting and educative case reports are accepted for publication. The text should include Introduction, Case Presentation, and Discussion with an unstructured abstract. Please check Table I for the limitations for Case Reports.

Letters to the Editor: This type of manuscript discusses important parts, overlooked aspects, or lacking parts of a previously published article. Articles on subjects within the scope of the journal that might attract the readers' attention, particularly educative cases, may also be submitted in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Readers can also present their comments on the published manuscripts in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media should not be included. The text should be unstructured. The manuscript that is being commented on must be properly cited within this manuscript.

Tables

Tables should be included in the main document, presented after the reference list, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text. A descriptive title must be placed above the tables. Abbreviations used in the tables should be defined below the tables by footnotes (even if they are defined within the main text). Tables should be created using the "insert table" command of the word processing software and they should be arranged clearly to provide easy reading. Data presented in the tables should not be a repetition of the data presented within the main text but should be supporting the main text.

Figures and Figure Legends

Figures, graphics, and photographs should be submitted as

separate files (in TIFF or JPEG format) through the submission system. The files should not be embedded in a Word document or the main document. When there are figure subunits, the subunits should not be merged to form a single image. Each subunit should be submitted separately through the submission system. Images should not be labeled (a, b, c, etc.) to indicate figure subunits. Thick and thin arrows, arrowheads, stars, asterisks, and similar marks can be used on the images to support figure legends. Like the rest of the submission, the figures too should be blind. Any information within the images that may indicate an individual or institution should be blinded. The minimum resolution of each submitted figure should be 300 DPI. To prevent delays in the evaluation process, all submitted figures should be clear in resolution and large in size (minimum dimensions: 100 × 100 mm). Figure legends should be listed at the end of the main document.

All acronyms and abbreviations used in the manuscript should be defined at first use, both in the abstract and in the main text. The abbreviation should be provided in parentheses following the definition.

When a drug, product, hardware, or software program is mentioned within the main text, product information, including the name of the product, the producer of the product, and city and the country of the company (including the state if in USA), should be provided in parentheses in the following format: "Discovery St PET/CT scanner (General Electric, Milwaukee, WI, USA)"



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

All references, tables, and figures should be referred to within the main text, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text.

Limitations, drawbacks, and the shortcomings of original articles should be mentioned in the Discussion section before the conclusion paragraph.

References

Both in-text citations and the references must be prepared according to the Vancouver style.

While citing publications, preference should be given to the latest, most up-to-date publications. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of references If an ahead-of-print publication is cited, the DOI number should be provided. Journal titles should be abbreviated in accordance with the journal abbreviations in Index Medicus/MEDLINE/PubMed. When there are six or fewer authors, all authors should be listed. If there are seven or more authors, the first six authors should be listed followed by "et al." In the main text of the manuscript, references should be cited using Arabic numbers in parentheses. The reference styles for different types of publications are presented in the following examples.

Journal Article: Yazıcı A. The efficacy of endoscopic ventilation tube insertion in pediatric populations. Cyprus J Med Sci 2019; 4(2): 73-6.

Book Section: Suh KN, Keystone JS. Malaria and babesiosis. Gorbach SL, Barlett JG, Blacklow NR, editors. Infectious Diseases. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams; 2004.p.2290-308. **Books with a Single Author**: Sweetman SC. Martindale the complete drug reference. 34th ed. London: Pharmaceutical Press; 2005.

Editor(s) as Author: Huizing EH, de Groot JAM, editors. Functional reconstructive nasal surgery. Stuttgart-New York: Thieme; 2003.

Conference Proceedings: Bengisson S. Sothemin BG. Enforcement of data protection, privacy and security in medical informatics. In: Lun KC, Degoulet P, Piemme TE, Rienhoff O, editors. MEDINFO 92.

Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Medical Informatics; 1992 Sept 6-10; Geneva, Switzerland. Amsterdam: North-Holland; 1992. pp.1561-5.

Scientific or Technical Report: Cusick M, Chew EY, Hoogwerf B, Agrón E, Wu L, Lindley A, et al. Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Research Group. Risk factors for renal replacement therapy in the Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ET-DRS), Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Kidney Int: 2004. Report No: 26.

Thesis: Yılmaz B. Ankara Üniversitesindeki öğrencilerin beslenme durumları, fiziksel aktiviteleri ve beden kitle indeksleri kan lipidleri arasındaki ilişkiler. H.Ü. Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Doktora Tezi. 2007.

Manuscripts Accepted for Publication, Not Published Yet: Slots J. The microflora of black stain on human primary teeth. Scand J Dent Res. 1974.

Epub Ahead of Print Articles: Cai L, Yeh BM, Westphalen AC, Roberts JP, Wang ZJ. Adult living donor liver imaging. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2016 Feb 24. doi: 10.5152/dir.2016.15323. [Epub ahead of print].

Manuscripts Published in Electronic Format: Morse SS. Factors in the emergence of infectious diseases. Emerg Infect Dis (serial online) 1995 Jan-Mar (cited 1996 June 5): I(I): (24 screens). Available from: URL: http://www.cdc. gov/ncidodIEID/cid.htm.

Revisions

When submitting a revised version of a paper, the author must submit a detailed "Response to the reviewers" that states point by point how each issue raised by the reviewers has been covered and where it can be found (each reviewer's comment, followed by the author's reply and line numbers where the changes have been made) as well as an annotated copy of the main document. Revised manuscripts must be submitted within 30 days from the date of the decision letter. If the revised version of the manuscript is not submitted within the allocated time, the revision option may be canceled. If the submitting author(s) believe that additional time is required, they should request this extension before the initial 30-day period is over.

Accepted manuscripts are copy-edited for grammar, punctuation, and format. Once the publication process of a manuscript is completed, it is published online on the journal's webpage as an ahead-of-print publication before it is included in its scheduled issue. A PDF proof of the accepted manuscript is sent to the corresponding author and their publication approval is requested within 2 days of their receipt of the proof.



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Contents

Original Articles

- 279 Factors Affecting Strangulation and Necrosis in Incarcerated Abdominal Wall Hernias Arife Şimşek, Hüseyin Kocaaslan, Abuzer Dirican, Mustafa Ateş
- 284 Evaluation of Balance Test Outcomes in Children with Poor Vision Banu Baş, Mustafa Karabulut, Banu Müjdeci
- 289 The Association of Ki-67 and the Stage change between AJCC 7th and 8th Edition in Breast Cancer Zehra Edebal, Sami Turan, Hüseyin Kılıç
- 295 Calcium and Sodium Channel Blockers and Gastrointestinal Motility Emine Koç
- 299 Peripheral Block Education and Level of Competency: A Survey of Turkish Anesthesiologists Onur Selvi, Serkan Tulgar, Özgur Senturk, Zafer Taş, Halil Cihan Köse, Deniz İlhan Topçu, Zeliha Özer
- 305 Anticancer Activities of *Allium sativum* L. Against MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I Breast Cancer Cell Lines Mediated by Caspase-3 and Caspase-9 Ovgu Isbilen, Ender Volkan
- 313 Neonates Hearing Screening Results: A Comparison of Chirp and Click Stimuli with an Automated Auditory Brainstem Response Device Hüseyin Deniz, Alper Yazıcı, Mehmet Enes Coşkun
- 317 Conservative Treatment for Locally Advanced Carcinoma of the Larynx Using Alpha-Crystalline B as a Prognostic Molecular Marker Rajab Alzahrani, AbdulRahman N Alghamdi, Ashjan Shami, Wael H Elsawy, Amal F Gharib, Hanan S. Amin, Majed AlMourgi
- 323 Digital and Extradigital Glomus Tumors: A Clinicopathological Analysis Asuman Kilitci, Ömer Faruk Elmas, Kutsi Tuncer
- 327 Prevalence of Pathologic Plica Following Anterior Cruciate Ligament Injury Deniz Aydın, Barış Polat
- 333 The Impact of Preoperative Nutritional Status of Elderly Patients on the Postoperative Outcome: Comparison of Two Nutritional Assessment Tests and Biochemical Tools Özlem Sezen, Banu Çevik
- 339 Potential Predictive Factors for Breast Cancer Subtypes from a North Cyprus Cohort Analysis Ayse Ulgen, Özlem Gürkut, Wentian Li
- 350 Complete Removal of the Infrapatellar Fat Pad in Total Knee Arthroplasty Does Not Affect the Patellar Height Serkan Güler, Sercan Capkin, Ramadan Özmanevra



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Reviews

- 355 Whitening Dentifrices: A Review Ceren Değer, Arzu Müjdeci
- 36| Exosome Mimetic Nanovesicles; Are They Next Best Alternative Therapeutic Approach Combating Cancer? Cenk Serhan Özverel
- 365 COVID-19 and Ozone Necat Yılmaz, Esin Eren, Cemile Öz

Letter to the Editor

- 373 Comment on "Dog Bites and Their Treatment in Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina" Nikolaos Syrmos
- 374 Erratum



CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Editorial



Dear Colleagues,

I hope you are doing well, and I wish so. I know that every one of us is tired of this disastrous infection disease. I hope, like everyone else, that vaccines produced in certain countries and used worldwide will eventually cure the disease. But COVID-19 infection points out that infections will be the most observed diseases, and we should be well prepared to overcome them.

I wish you all a very great Christmas and a happy new year with healthy, peaceful life.

As life goes on, we are trying to put new knowledge into the literature. We will be welcomed to publish new knowledge and good quality papers about COVID-19 as soon as possible.

With my editorial, we are very grateful and would like to thank to all reviewers and authors for their tremendous efforts.

My best kind regards.

Sonuç Büyük Editor in Chief **Original Article**

Factors Affecting Strangulation and Necrosis in Incarcerated Abdominal Wall Hernias

Arife Şimşek^ı 💿, Hüseyin Kocaaslan^ı 💿, Abuzer Dirican^ı 💿, Mustafa Ateş^ı 💿

Department of General Surgery, İnönü University School of Medicine, Malatya, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: A.Ş. 0000-0002-4807-3597; H.K. 0000-0002-4590-4850; A.D. 0000-0002-8647-3268; M.A. 0000-0003-2821-453X.

Cite this article as: Şimşek A, Kocaaslan H, Dirican A, Ateş M. Factors Affecting Strangulation and Necrosis in Incarcerated Abdominal Wall Hernias. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 279-83.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

The goal of the present study was to determine the factors affecting strangulation and necrosis in incarcerated abdominal wall hernias (AWHs).

MATERIAL and METHODS

This was a retrospective study conducted by reviewing the medical records of 44 patients who underwent surgery for incarcerated abdominal wall hernia at a university hospital between April 2009 and January 2018.

RESULTS

Of the 44 study patients, 28 were men and 16 were women of mean age 68.95 years. Of all, 30 patients (68.2%) had groin hernias (femoral: 7, inguinal: 23) and 14 (31.8%) had ventral hernias (incisional: 8, umbilical: 5, epigastric: 1). The intraoperative findings were strangulation in 24 (54.5%) and necrosis in 20 (45.5%) cases. Accordingly, omental resection was performed in 4, small bowel resection in 14, and large bowel resection in two patients. The hernia was repaired using a polypropylene mesh in 33 patients (of them 20 were Lichtenstein, 8 were on-lay, and 5 were plug-mesh) and without using a mesh in ten patients. The hernia was not repaired in one patient. The mean duration of hospitalization was 7.43 (range: 1-5) days. The mortality rate was 13.6%. In univariate analysis, the mortality was positively related to necrosis (p=0.045). The duration of these symptoms was the only factor that affected strangulation and necrosis.

CONCLUSION

The mortality rate was high in incarcerated abdominal wall hernias, while necrosis was the most significant variable associated with mortality. The duration of the symptoms was the most significant factor that affected necrosis; therefore, it is essential to perform surgical intervention within the first 24 h of admission.

Keywords: Abdominal wall hernia, incarcerated hernia, irreducible hernia, necrosis, obstruction, strangulated hernia

INRODUCTION

Although majority of the abdominal wall hernias (AWHs) are asymptomatic, they can cause serious problems if they are complicated or left untreated. An incarcerated hernia may not require immediate surgery, but it may develop into strangulated hernia, which can be fatal. The studies on complicated hernias generally focus on strangulated groin hernias of rates 0.29–2.9% (I). It is the most severe complication, representing a higher risk for mortality (2). The World Society of Emergency Surgery (WSES) guideline recommends emergency hernia repair in case of strangulation suspicion (3). However, early diagnosis of strangulation may be difficult (4, 5).

The aim of this study was to determine the factors affecting strangulation and necrosis in incarcerated AWHs.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Case Selection Criteria

A retrospective study was conducted by reviewing the medical records of the patients who underwent surgery for incarcerated AWHs at a university hospital between April 2009 and January 2018. The electronic database of the hospital

Corresponding Author: Arife Şimşek **E-mail:** draksimsek@yahoo.com.tr



were searched with all codes for hernia repair. The exclusion criteria included patients aged<18 years, presence of hernia other than AWHs, presence of hernia unsuitable for the diagnosis of incarcerated hernia, and patients with insufficient data; based on this criteria, 44 patients who underwent surgery for incarcerated AWHs were recruited for the study. The diagnosis of incarcerated hernia (irreducible hernia) was based on the physical examination when a hernia could not be reduced or pushed back manually. The diagnosis of strangulation (referring to ischemia caused by a compromised blood supply leading to gangrene when not relieved) and necrosis (referring to irreversible injury to the contents of the hernia resulting from insufficient blood flow) were made during the surgery. The duration of symptom presentation was defined as "the time elapsed from the start of the first symptom until the start of surgery." The term "mortality" refers to death associated either directly or indirectly with the surgery.

The factors of age, gender, presence of additional diseases, type and lateralization of hernia, the duration of symptoms, type of anesthesia, presence of strangulation, and necrosis were recorded and selected as variables to conduct statistical analysis associated with mortality. The factors of age, gender, presence of additional diseases, types and lateralization of hernia, and duration of symptoms were selected as variables to conduct statistical analysis associated with strangulation and necrosis.

Surgical Technique

The resection of the necrotic content (such as omentum and small and large bowels) was performed in all cases with necrosis. Open hernia repair with or without mesh was conducted in accordance with the surgeon's preferences. All patients received prophylactic antibiotics prior to the surgery, and antibiotics were continued in patients with clinically and/or microbiologically verified infections.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistical analysis and Chi-square test of independence were conducted by using the Statistical Package of the Social Sciences software version 17.0 (SPSS Inc.; Chicago, IL, USA).

Ethics Committee Approval

Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the Ethics Committee of İnönü University (Approval Date: 19.02.2019, Approval Number: 2019/4-38). Informed consent was not necessary due to the retrospective nature of this study.

RESULTS

The mean age of the 28 men and 16 women patients was 68.95 years (age range: 41–102 years). A total of 30 patients

Main Points:

- Newly diagnosed AWHs should be repaired electively to avoid urgent surgery.
- Surgical repair have to be performed within the first 24 h for incarcerated AWHs.
- In spite of emergency repair, mortality remain high in incarcerated AWHs.

(68.2%) had groin hernias (femoral: 7, inguinal: 23) and 14 patients (31.8%) had ventral hernias (incisional: 8, umblical: 5, epigastric: 1). Ventral hernias were more frequently noted in women (62.5% vs. 14.3%), and groin hernias in man (85.7% vs.

TABLE I. The factors affecting mortality in incarcerated abdominal wall hernias							
Characteristic	Mortality (-)	Mortality (+)	р				
Age							
<70	16 (84.2%)	3 (15.8%)	0.717				
≥70	22 (88%)	3 (12%)					
Gender							
Male	24 (85.7%)	4 (14.3%)	0.868				
Female	14 (87.5%)	2 (12.5%)					
Additional disease (+)	26 (86.4%)	5 (16.1%)	0.457				
Hernia type							
Groin hernia	26 (86.7%)	4 (13.3%)	0.932				
Ventral hernia	12 (85.7%)	2 (14.3%)					
Lateralization							
Right	17 (85%)	3 (15%)	0.880				
Left	9 (81.8%)	2 (18.2%)					
Bilateral	I (100%)	-					
Median	II (9I.7%)	I(8.3%)					
Duration of symptoms							
24 hour	22 (95.7%)	I (4.3%)	0.06				
>24 hour	16 (76.2%)	5 (23.8%)					
Strangulation							
Negative	19 (95%)	I (5%) 0.I28					
Positive	19 (79.2%)	5 (20.8%)					
Necrosis							
Negative	23 (95.8%)	I (4.2%)	0.045				
Positive	15 (75%)	5 (25%)					
Mesh usage							
Negative	7 (63.6%)	4 (36.4%)	0.011				
Positive	31 (93.9%)	2 (6.1%)					
Type of anesthesia							
Local	I (50%)	I (50%)	0.186				
Spinal	7 (100%)	-					
General	30 (85.7%)	5 (14.3%)					

TABLE 2. The mesh usage in cases without or with necrosis and/or strangulation

Characteristic	Mortality (-)	Mortality (+)	Р				
Necrosis (Cases resection performed)							
Negative	3 (12.5%)	21 (87.5%)	0.036				
Positive	8 (40%)	12 (60%)					
Strangulation							
Negative	3 (15%)	17 (85%)	0.162				
Positive	8 (33.3%)	16 (66.7%)					

TABLE 3. The factors affecting strangulation in incarcerated abdom- inal wall hernias							
Characteristic	Strangulation (-)	Strangulation (+)	Р				
Age							
<70	9 (47.4%)	10 (52.6%)	0.824				
≥70	II (44%)	14 (56%)					
Gender							
Male	15 (53.6%)	13 (46.4%)	0.153				
Female	5 (31.3%)	II (68.8%)					
Additional disease							
Negative	8 (61.5%)	5 (38.5%)	0.165				
Positive	12 (38.7%)	19 (61.3%)					
Hernia type							
Groin hernia	16 (53.3%)	14 (46.7%)	0.124				
Ventral hernia	4 (28.6%)	10 (71.4%)					
Lateralization							
Right	10 (50%)	10 (50%)					
Left	5 (45.5%)	6 (54.5%)	0.556				
Bilateral	I (I00%)	-					
Median	4 (33.3%)	8 (66.7%)					
Duration of symptoms							
24 hour	15 (65.2%)	8 (34.8%)	0.006				
>24 hour	5 (23.8%)	16 (76.2%)					

TABLE 4. The factors affectir wall hernias	ng necrosis in inc	arcerated abdor	ninal
Characteristic	Necrosis (-)	Necrosis (+)	р
Age			
<70	10 (52.6%)	9 (47.4%)	0.824
≥70	14 (56%)	II (44%)	
Gender			
Male	16 (57.1%)	12 (42.9%)	0.647
Female	8 (50%)	8 (50%)	
Additional disease			
Negative	8 (61.5%)	5 (38.5%)	0.546
Positive	16 (51.6%)	15 (48.4%)	
Hernia type			
Groin hernia	19 (63.3%)	II (36.7%)	0.087
Ventral hernia	5 (35.7%)	9 (64.3%)	
Lateralization			
Right	II (55%)	9 (45%)	
Left	7 (63.6%)	4 (36.4%)	0.571
Bilateral	I (I00%)	-	
Median	5 (41.7%)	7 (58.3%)	
Duration of symptoms			
24 hour	17 (73.9%)	6 (26.1%)	0.007
>24 hour	7 (33.3%)	14 (66.7%)	

37.5%). Femoral hernias occurred more frequently in women (25% vs. 10.7%). Incisional hernias also predominated in the women (43.8%) and inguinal hernias in men (75%). The presenting symptoms were pain (93.1%), bulging (63.6%), nausea and vomiting (34%), and the absence of defecation and flatus (13.6%). Of all cases, 47.72% had been symptomatic for >24 h and only 40.9% underwent surgery within 6 h of admission. A total of 31 (70.5%) patients had one or more additional diseases (cardiovascular system (n=24), respiratory system (n=16), endocrine system (n=5), central nervous system (n=3), and hepatopancreatobiliary system (n=1).

The intraoperative findings were strangulation in 24 (54.5%) and necrosis in 20 (45.5%) cases. Omental resection was performed in 4 (9.09%) patients, small bowel resection in 14 (31.8%) patients, and large bowel resection in 2 (4.54%) patients. The hernia was repaired using a polypropylene mesh in 33 patients (of them, 20 were Lichtenstein, 8 were on-lay, and five were plug-mesh) and without using a mesh in ten patients. The hernia was not repaired in a 58-year-old woman who was operated for giant recurrent incisional hernia requiring bowel resection. She had chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and hypertension and died 5 days after the operation due to pulmonary complications.

The mean duration of hospitalization-stay was 7.43 (range: I–35 days) days. The overall mortality rate was 13.6%. Univariate analysis revealed that age, gender, type and lateralization of hernia, strangulation, the presence of additional diseases, and the type of anesthesia were not associated with the mortality rate. The mortality rate was however positively related to necrosis (p=0.045), but inversely related to mesh usage (p=0.011). (Table I). Reinforcement of the hernia with mesh was statistically lower in cases who underwent resection for necrosis due to the preference of the surgeon (Table 2). In univariate analysis, the factors of age, gender, type and lateralization of hernia, and the presence of additional diseases were associated with neither strangulation nor necrosis. The duration of the symptoms was the only factor affecting both strangulation and necrosis (Tables 3 and 4). The characteristics of six patients who died are presented in Table 5. One of them was aged 102 years and the remaining 5 had coexisting diseases that resulted in pneumonia and/or liver rupture.

DISCUSSION

The management of complicated AWHs remain one of the most challenging surgical emergencies (3). The WSES guideline recommend emergency hernia repair on suspicion of intestinal strangulation (3). However, early diagnosis of strangulation may be difficult (4, 5). While the WSES guidelines strongly recommend systemic inflammatory response syndrome, contrast-enhanced computerized tomography findings as well as the levels of lactate, serum creatinine phosphokinase, and D-dimer are predictive of bowel strangulation, albeit their quality of evidence is low (grade IC recommendation) (3). Thus, difficulty in diagnosis can lead to delayed treatment and result in the development of serious complications.

There exists a few reports on the relationship between the complications of incarcerated hernia and the time elapsed

TABLE 5. The characteristics of the patients who died in the study									
Patient no	ΡI	P 2	P 3	P 4	P 5	P 6			
Age	58	66	68	73	78	102			
Gender	Female	Male	Male	Female	Male	Male			
Additional disease	COPD HT	CHF HT CVA	CRF HT	COPD HT CVA RCC (liver met)	CAD	-			
Hernia type	Insicional	Inguinal	Femoral	Insicional	Inguinal	Inguinal			
Duration of symptoms	>24 hour	>24 hour	>24 hour	>24 hour	>24 hour	>24 hour			
Strangulation	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)			
Resected content	Small intestine	Large intestine	Small intestine	Large intestine	Small intestine	(-)			
Necrosis	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)	(+)	(-)			
Mesh usage	(-)	(-)	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)			
Type of anesthesia	General	General	Local	General	General	General			
Complication	Pneumonia	(-)	Pneumonia Wound infection	Liver laceration (perop)	(-)	Pneumonia			
The day of death	5	L	29	3	3	35			

from the start of the first symptom until the start of surgery (6-10). Some past authors have reported that symptoms lasting for >6 h were associated with necrosis resulting in more severe complications (6, 7). In a study conducted by Kulah et al., the rates of strangulation and bowel necrosis were found to be significantly higher in patients who presented after 24 h [for strangulation (58.3% vs. 24.1%); for bowel necrosis (23.9% vs. 7.4%)]. Although the rate of mortality was higher in patients who presented after 24 h (6.6% vs. I.9%), it was not statistically significant. The authors found that bowel necrosis had a significant effect on mortality (2% for cases without necrosis, 19.4% for cases with necrosis). They also found that coexisting diseases had a significant effect on mortality (9). These results may be attributed to the elderly subjects in whom the coexisting diseases increased. Koizumi et al. (10) also stated a statistical difference in the rate of bowel necrosis among patients operated within 24 h and those after 24 h (29% vs. 49%). Derici et al. (8) operated I82 patients for incarcerated AWHs within 24 h and found that only bowel necrosis was significantly associated with mortality. Unfortunately, delay in prompt surgical intervention continues to be an issue that needs to be resolved for most surgeons. According to the Danish hernia registry, incarcerated hernias are not always treated as rapidly as can be expected, even in Europe. It has been revealed that 60% of the cases are symptomatic for >48 h and only 23% undergo surgery within 8 h of admission (II).

Although conflicting results on the effect of duration of symptoms on mortality have been reported, there is no doubt that delayed surgery increases the rate of strangulation and necrosis in incarcerated AWHs. In the current study, 47.72% of the cases had been symptomatic for >24 h and only 40.9% had undergone surgery within 6 h of admission. Therefore, surgeons had to face the bitter truth about the consequences of delayed surgical intervention with a mortality rate of 13.6%, which is similar to that reported in the literature (ranging from 1.4 to 13.4%) (8). In concordance with the study conducted by Kulah et al., the duration of the symptoms was not a risk factor for increased mortality, rather it was associated with an increased risk of strangulation and necrosis (cut-off value was 24 h). The rates of strangulation increased from 34.8% to 76.2% and necrosis from 26.1% to 66.7% in patients who presented after 24 h of the onset of the symptoms. The mortality rate, which was 4.2% in patients without necrosis, increased up to 25% in cases with necrosis. The resection of any organ, especially of the bowel, may exacerbate surgical stress leading to severe complications, especially in high-risk patients. One of the six patients who died was aged IO2 years and the remaining 5 had coexisting diseases, which caused pneumonia and liver rupture eventually.

Owing to its retrospective nature, this study was limited by the records of patients. It was also limited by the small number of cases.

In conclusion, a delay in surgery of >24 h since the onset of the symptoms for incarcerated AWHs is more likely to develop necrosis, which is associated with a higher mortality rate, irrespective of statistical significance. Therefore, it is essential to perform surgical intervention within the first 24 h. In spite of emergency repair, mortality remain high in incarcerated AWHs. Thus, elective repair should be advised for patients with a newly diagnosed AWHs to avoid complications that may necessitate urgent surgery.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of İnönü University (2019/4-38).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - A.Ş., H.K., M.A., A.D.; Design - A.Ş., M.A., H.K.; Supervision - A.Ş., H.K., M.A., A.D.; Resource - A.Ş., H.K., M.A., A.D.; Materials - A.Ş., H.K.; Data Collection and/or Processing - A.Ş., H.K.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.Ş.; Literature Search - A.Ş.; Writing -A.Ş.; Critical Reviews - A.Ş., H.K., M.A., A.D. Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Gallegos NC, Dawson J, Jarvis M, Hobsley M. Risk of strangulation in groin henias. Br J Surgery 1991; 78(10): 1171-3. [Crossref]
- 2. Stoppa RE. The treatment of complicated groin and incisional hernias. World J Surg 1989; 13(5): 545-54. [Crossref]
- Birindelli A, Sartelli M, Di Saverio S, Coccolini F, Ansaloni L, Van Ramshorst GH, et al. WSES guidelines for emergency repair of complicated abdominal wall hernias. World J Emerg Surg 2017; 12: 37. [Crossref]
- Sarr MG, Bulkley GB, Zuidema GD. Preoperative recognition of intestinal strangulation obstruction. Prospective evaluation of diagnostic capablity. Am J Surg 1983; 145(1): 176-82. [Crossref]
- Shatlla A, Chamberlain B, Webb W. Current status of diagnosis and management of strangulation obstruction of the small bowel. Am J Sur 1978; 132(3): 299-303. [Crossref]

- Kurt N, Oncel M, Ozkan Z, Bingul S. Risk and outcome of bowel resection in patients with incarcerated groin hernias: retrospective study. World J Surg 2003; 27(6): 74I-3. [Crossref]
- Atila K, Guler S, Inal A, Sokmen S, Karademir S, Bora S. Prosthetic repair of acutely incarcerated groin hernias: a prospective clinical observational cohort study. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2010; 395(5): 563-68. [Crossref]
- Derici H, Unalp HR, Bozdag AD, Nazli O, Tansug T, Kamer E. Factors affecting morbidity and mortality in incarcerated abdominal wall hernias. Hernia 2007; II(4): 341-6. [Crossref]
- Kulah B, Polat Duzgun A, Moran M, Kulacoglu IH, Mahir Ozmen M, Coskun MSF. Emergency hernia repairs in elderly patients. American Journal of Surgery 2001; 182(5): 455-9. [Crossref]
- Koizumi M, Sata N, Kaneda Y, Endo K, Sasanuma H, Sakuma Y, et al. Optimal timeline for emergency surgery in patients with strangulated groin hernias. Hernia 2014; 18(6): 845. [Crossref]
- II. Kjaergaard J, Bay-Nielsen M, Kehlet H. Mortality following emergency groin hernia surgery in Denmark. Hernia 2010; 14(4): 350-4.
 [Crossref]

Original Article

Evaluation of Balance Test Outcomes in Children with Poor Vision

Banu Baş 🗅, Mustafa Karabulut 🗅, Banu Müjdeci 💿

Department of Audiology, Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt University, School of Health Sciences, Ankara, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: B.B. 0000-0002-2521-4545; M.K. 0000-0002-6149-3967; B.M. 0000-0002-3660-3650.

Cite this article as: Baș B, Karabulut M, Müjdeci B. Evaluation of Balance Test Outcomes in Children with Poor Vision. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 284-8.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Balance is constituted through the integration of vestibular, proprioceptive, and visual and motor neurophysiology systems. Any discrepancies in any one of these systems may negatively influence the overall balance and postural stability. This study aimed to evaluate balance in children with poor vision.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The subjects of the present study were children with poor vision. The mean age of the children in the study group (n=20) was 7.35±1.92 years, while that of the children in the control group with healthy vision was 8.2±1.10 years. All subjects were assessed with the Functional Reach Test, Romberg Test, Single Leg Stance Test (eyes open and closed), Pediatric Berg Balance Scale (PBBS), Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on Balance (mCTSIB), and The Timed Up & Go (TUG) Test.

RESULTS

The results showed that children with poor vision performed relatively poorer than healthy children in the Functional Reach Test, Romberg Test, Single Leg Stance Test (eyes open and closed), PBBS, mCSTIB, and TUG tests (p=0.00). We noted that children with poor vision had to strain more to preserve their postural stability in the Single Leg Stance Tests and the mCSTIB Test with closed eyes relative to that with opened eyes (p=0.00).

CONCLUSION

Our findings indicate that children with poor vision have weaker balance relative to their healthy peers. Thus, inadequate level of visual input negatively influences the body balance in children.

Keywords: Vision, low, balance, children

INTRODUCTION

Balance is constituted through the integration of the vestibular, proprioceptive, and visual system. Since children's first interactions with their environment occur through a sense of touching and vision, it is crucial for children to develop and maintenance their balance skills. Any discrepancies in any one of these systems may negatively impact the overall balance and postural stability in an individual (I).

Past studies have reported that vision is pivotal in terms of the preservation of postural stability (2-4). It has been proposed that the decrease in the postural stability increases the risk of fall in individuals with poor vision (5, 6).

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) (6), poor vision is defined as visual acuity of <6/18 but \geq 3/60 or a corresponding visual field loss of <20°, in the better eye with the best possible correction (ICD-10 visual impairment categories I and 2) (6, 7). Poor vision may be congenital or hereditary and reflect the situation in which vision cannot be repaired with the help of glasses, contact lenses, and medical or surgical treatments. Individuals with poor vision utilize from the vestibular and proprioceptive systems more in order to compensate for their visual dysfunctions (6).

It is already known that vision plays a dominant role in the process of coding and maintenance of other sensory information. It has been discovered that, when healthy and visually impaired subjects are evaluated in accordance with eyesclosed experiments, the stability is decreased and other sensory inputs cannot completely compensate for the visual

 (\mathbf{i})

inputs (3, 8). Whether poor vision is congenital or hereditary is also crucial for determining the balance (9).

Some past studies have compared the balance scores of visually impaired and healthy individuals (5, 9), and only a limited number of studies compared the balance scores between healthy individuals and individuals with low vision (3, 5, 10). These studies especially indicate that single-leg stance on a foam surface with eyes opened and closed increases the postural instability and body sway (5, II).

The aim of the present study was to evaluate balance in children with poor vision.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The study was approved by Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt University ethics committee with the date / decision no of 25.10.2017 / 02. The data collection process was initiated after ethical consent. Verbal and written information was given to the children and parents about the purpose and scope of the study, and their written consent was obtained.

Participants

We first ensured that the inclusion of 20 children each in the study and control groups was suitable for statistical evaluation. The study included 20 children with congenital poor vision of mean age 7.35±1.92 years (study group) and 20 children with healthy vision of mean age 8.20±1.10 years. The ethical committee approval was received for this study. Written permissions from the subjects' families were received. The inclusion criteria for the participants were determined as follows: having no hearing loss, being able to receive commands, being able to walk without help for IO m, having no additional impairment, and having no neurological or vestibular system issues. In addition, for the study group, an intensive visual evaluation was conducted by ophthalmologists (e.g., vision loss screen tests, optimal visual acuity test, and ophthalmological examination), and the criteria for poor vision was established in accordance with the WHO specifications for participation. In the control group, children with no history of vision loss and with 20/20 rations in the Snellen eye chart (who could answer correctly for E's in 40 - 20 feet line).

Methods

All children were evaluated with the Functional Reach Test, Romberg Test, Single Leg Stance Test (eyes open and closed), Pediatric Berg Balance Scale (PBBS), Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on Balance (mCTSIB), and The Timed Up & Go (TUG) Test. Although the evaluation of each child varied with respect to their physical traits, the evaluations lasted for I and half hours, which included the resting breaks. There were

Main Points:

- Visual inputs are important for balance.
- Children with low vision may fail to maintain postural control in difficult conditions.
- Early detection of imbalance with balance assessment in children with low vision is important in preventing possible falls.

resting sessions of IO–I5 min between each tests considering the children's needs. All tests were applied on the same day with adequate breaks between them. The necessary safety precautions against falling hazard throughout the evaluation process were practiced. In order to maximize the performance of children with poor vision, the necessary adjustments (e.g., walking path with contrasting colors, lightings on the finish lines) were already done for the tests. All tests were performed by the same specialist audiologist at the special education and rehabilitation center.

Functional Reach Test

The Functional Reach Test is used to evaluate both balance and the dynamic reach value. Initially, the children were asked to point their arms in front of them in a straight line, and the reach value was recorded. Then, they were asked to lean forward without lifting their heels and the maximum distance, to which the children could lean forward and back without losing their balance, was recorded (I2).

Romberg test

Romberg Test is a neurological function test that evaluates the integrity among different sensory organs and neuronal conduction pathways utilized in the maintenance of balance. The test offers information about the central and peripheral vestibular system function and peripheral proprioception. Children were asked to stand upwards for 30 s with their eyes closed in this test (13, 14).

Single Leg Stance Test

In this test, the vestibular function and proprioception sense were evaluated. The participants were asked to lift their one leg without touching the other and wait for 30 s in that posture, initially with their eyes opened and then with eyes closed. The test was terminated in cases in which the lifted leg touched the ground or the other leg or skipping, hopping, or grabbing of the surrounding objects in order to maintain balance was noted (I5).

Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on Balance (mCTSIB)

This test was used to evaluate the sensory system dysfunction on a firm and foam surface, with both eyes opened and closed. In tests on the foam surface with eyes closed, the effects of visual and somatosensory inputs were eliminated and the effects of vestibular inputs on postural stability were evaluated more efficiently. In the test, the children were asked to preserve their balance in 4 different conditions: I. Eyes opened, on a firm surface, 2. Eyes closed, on a firm surface, 3. Eyes opened, on the foam surface, and 4. Eyes closed, on the foam surface, and the maximum time values for which the children could manage to stand in balance were recorded (I6).

The Timed Up and Go Test [TUG]

This test is a conveniently applicable and reliable test used to evaluate the functional mobility and balance. Different variables such as the walking speed, postural control, functional mobility, and balance were evaluated in this test (17). In this test, the participants were first seated on a chair and then asked to stand up without handling the grip, walk for 3 m, and then sit again. During this task, the observers recorded the time with a chronometer.

Pediatric Berg Balance Scale [PBBS]

PBBS is a highly valid and reliable test used to evaluate the functional balance in routine life activities. It is the pediatric version of the Berg Balance Scale developed by Franjoine et al. (18). The highest point was 56 on the scale, which consisted of 14 sections and it was evaluated between 0 and 4. These sections were designed to have increasing functional difficulty levels. In the PBBS, the overall scores were recorded. On the PBBS scale, the overall score of 0–20 was considered as a balance disorder, while the score of 21–40 was considered as an acceptable balance performance and 41–56 corresponded to a good performance (18).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version I8 (IBM SPSS Corp.; Armonk, NY, USA). The compatibility of the data with respect to the normal distribution was evaluated with histograms, probability plots, and Kolmogorov Smirnov/Shapiro-Wilk's test. For every balance test and age variant between the groups, the values of mean±standard deviation were used. In a comparison of all test results between the groups and independent *t*-test were used. The paired *t*-test was used to compare the test scores of single-leg stance test and mCTSIB between the eyes open and eyes closed test conditions. p<0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

The results of the Single Leg Stance Test, Romberg Test, mCTSIB, and Functional Reach Test are depicted in Table I. In all these tests, children with poor vision could only maintain their balance for a relatively short duration (p=0.00).

In the Romberg test, the mean duration for which the children with poor vision managed to maintain their balance was determined to be 27.65±5.82 s. In the control group, all children with healthy vision managed to complete the task in 30 s. Between the two groups, no statistically significant difference in terms of the Romberg Test scores were noted (p=0.08; Table I).

In the TUG test, children with poor vision completed the walking task in a greater amount of time relative to that by the control children (p=0.00; Table 2).

The overall PBBS score was relatively lower for the children with poor vision than for the control children (p=0.00; Table 2).

In both the children with poor and healthy visions, the performance in the Single Leg Stance test was found to be better when the test was conducted in 'eyes opened' position (p=0.00). In the mCTSIB test on children with poor vision, it was determined that children performed better in 'eyes opened' position with respect to 'eyes closed position on firm and foam surfaces (p=0.00). The children in the control group managed to reach the maximum time interval of 30 s on both firm and foam surfaces in the mCTSIB test (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, children with poor vision performed poorly in the vestibulospinal tests. External stimuli and motor development played a significant role in terms of the development of postural control among the children. The fact that there was not **TABLE I.** The Results of Romberg Test, Single Leg Stance Test, Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on Balance and Functional Reach Test

Test	Study Group Mean±SD	Control Group Mean±SD	Р
Romberg Test-EC (sec)	27.65±5.82	30.00±0.00	0.08
Single Leg Stance-EO (sec)	5.64±2.66	20.88±1.33	0.00*
Single Leg Stance-EC (sec)	2.16±0.77	9.72±1.13	0.00*
mCSTIB (firm surface-EO) (sec)	26.45±5.39	30.00±0.00	0.00*
mCSTIB (firm surface-EC) (sec)	20.45±6.15	30.00±0.00	0.00*
mCSTIB (foam surface-EO) (sec)	24.30±4.49	30.00±0.00	0.00*
mCSTIB (foam surface-EC) (sec)	15.50±6.61	30.00±0.00	0.00*
Functional Reach Test (cm)	24.65±7.30	33.I5±I.98	0.00*

*p<0.05, independent t-test. mCTSIB: Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on Balance

TABLE 2. The Results of Time Up δ Go Test and Pediatric Berg Balance Scale

Test	Study Group Mean±SD	Control Group Mean±SD	Р
TUG (sec)	22.43±7.80	9.82±1.00	0.00*
PBBS (score)	42.90±9.90	56.00±0.00	0.00*

*p<0.05, independent t-test. TUG: Time Up & Go test, PBBS: Pediatric Berg Balance Scale

 TABLE 3. Comparison of Eyes Opened and Eyes Closed Scores of

 Single Leg Stance Test and Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Inter

 action on Balance

		STUDY GROUP	•					
	EO Mean±SD	EC Mean±SD	р					
Single Leg Stance (sec)	5.64±2.66	2.16±0.77	0.00*					
mCSTIB (firm surface) (sec)	26.45±5.39	20.45±6.15	0.00*					
mCSTIB (foam surface) (sec)	24.30±4.49	15.50±6.61	0.00*					
	C	ONTROL GROU	JP					
	EO Mean±SD	EC Mean±SD	р					
Single Leg Stance (sec)	20.88±1.33	9.72±1.13	0.00*					
mCSTIB (firm surface) (sec)	30.00±0.00	30.00±0.00	-					
mCSTIB (foam surface) (sec)	30.00±0.00	30.00±0.00	-					
*p<0.05, paired t-test. mCTSIB: Modified Clinical Test of Sensory Interaction on								

Balance, EO: Eyes Opened, EC: Eyes Closed

adequate visual input for the children with poor vision negatively affected the extent of external stimuli and motor development (6).

Balance was maintained with respect to the visual, proprioceptive, vestibular, and motor development systems. The fact that there was no or insufficient amount of visual stimuli for children with poor vision negatively affected the ability to control the postural stability.

Several past studies have emphasized that vision impairment decreases postural stability (3, 5, 7, II). In our study, we determined that children with poor vision showed decreased postur-

al stability in the Single Leg Stance, mCTSIB, Functional Reach Test, PBBS, and TUG tests, which conforms to the findings of previous studies.

The fact that it is relatively harder to maintain balance without vision indicates that the balance control mechanisms are mostly dependent on vision (7, 11, 19). Kayıhan et al. (20) analyzed the balance and touch perception. In their study, 29 visually impaired children and 41 children with low vision of ages II-20 years were compared to 40 children with healthy vision of ages 16,17,18. The cumulative results of this study indicated that children with healthy vision had longer Single Leg Stance time. In addition, researches determined that the inefficiency of a vision-balance mechanism negatively affected the coordination activities (20, 21). In children with poor vision in our study, the duration of postural stability was determined to be shorter relative to those of children with healthy vision; this finding coincides with that of previous studies. Moreover, our study revealed a significant difference between the results with "eyes opened" position and "eyes closed" position for children with poor vision. Furthermore, in mCTSIB tests, in the "eyes closed" position on both firm and foam surfaces, this time interval was relatively shorter in children with poor vision. The balance control on a single-leg stance was mostly dependent on the visual information. In challenging positions, the proprioceptive input decreased and, in this case, the visual and vestibular inputs became more significant. Considering that children with poor vision received lesser amount of visual input, only vestibular input was utilized to maintain the postural control, and the overall performance of the children in terms of postural stability was negatively affected (II). This finding illustrates whether the tests were conducted with opened or closed eyes and whether the surface texture had a meaningful impact on the balance scores of the study group. This conclusion can be explained by the fact that visual proprioceptive information was relatively more sensitive than mechanic proprioceptive information, which was received from the vestibular and somatosensory systems (5, 9). In children with hereditary poor vision, all stages of motor development were improved through exploration of the environment. Since significant motor skills were already established in cases with congenital poor vision, it is possible to plan and manipulate actions accordingly (6). We believe that disruptions in the balance scores in challenging positions can be explained in comparison to the fact that the participants in our study group had hereditary poor vision; thus, they were unable to adapt to these positions. In our study, the finding that children with hereditary poor vision performed relatively poorer in the balance action on foam surface and in "eyes closed" position may indicate the necessity of familiarity and adaptation in terms of postural control in the proprioceptive and vestibular systems (5, 9).

Kayıhan (22) emphasized that visually impaired children required more experience in their routine life due to the delay in the development of motor skills. Bauchard et al. (23) compared 30 visually impaired children with 30 healthy-vision children of ages 8–13 years and concluded that visually impaired children had relatively poorer motor skill development. Murphy and O'driscoll (24) evaluated the factors of speed, agility, balance, and coordination skills in 6 visually impaired children of ages 5–6 years for over 2 years. At the end of their study, they noted issues in the visually impaired children in terms of these skills. Piereira (21) indicated that when individuals with healthy vision and visually impaired individuals of the same age were compared with respect to their overall performance in balance control, the latter group performed relatively poorly. In our study, the overall completion time of the TUG test was determined to be longer for children with poor vision when compared with those in the control group, which conforms to the findings of previous studies (8, 21, 22). The poorer performance of the study group in the TUG test with respect to the control group can be explained based the delay in the development of their motor skills (18), weaknesses in their motor skills (6), and disruptions in the speed, agility, balance, and coordination skills (24).

In the past studies, PBBS was often used to evaluate the balance performance in sitting and standing stance and the functional balance. In our study, a meaningful difference was noted between the study and control group in terms of the PBBS scores. Despite this difference, the average overall scores of both the study and control groups correspond to a "good balance" score. This result indicated that the study children in our study could perform independently in their routine activities with respect to their current visual condition. Together with this idea, we determined that the balance control in children with poor vision was negatively affected by challenging conditions such as the foam surface or "eyes closed" position in the Single Leg Stance Test, mCSTIB, and Functional Reach Test owing to the inefficient visual input. This finding implies that children with poor vision were more susceptible to the falling hazard in the challenges presented in everyday situations (soft ground, inclined ground, and dark or dimmed environment). We believe that this conclusion can be applied as a policy-determining factor in terms of the fall-prevention strategies against falling hazard among children with poor vision and in rehabilitation programs that aim to increase the vestibular adaptation.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt University (25.10.2017/02).

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from patients who participated in this study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - B.B.; Design - B.B.; Supervision - B.M.; Resource - B.B., M.K.; Materials - B.B., B.M.; Data Collection and/or Processing - B.B., M.K.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - B.M.; Literature Search - B.B., M.K.; Writing - B.B.; Critical Reviews - B.M.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- McLeod B, Hansen E. Effects of the Eyerobics Visual Skills Training Program on Static Balance Performance of Male and Female Subjects. Perceptual and Motor Skills 1989; 69(3_suppl): II23-6. [Crossref]
- Hsu WL, Scholz JP, Scho'ner G, Jeka JJ, Kiemel T. Control and estimation of posture during quite stance depends on multijoint coordination. Journal of Neurophysiology 2007; 97(4): 3024-35. [Crossref]
- Giagazoglou P, Amiridis IG, Zafeirids A, Thimara M, Kouvelioti V, Kellis E. Static balance control and lower limb strength in blind and

sighted women. European Journal of Applied Physiology 2009; 107(5): 571-9. [Crossref]

- Choy NL, Brauer S, Nitz J. Changes in postural stability in women aged 20 to 80 years. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2003; 58(6): 525-30. [Crossref]
- Schmid M, Nardone A, De Nunzio AM, Schmid M, Scleppati M. Equilibruim during static and dynamic tasks in blind subjects: no evidence of cross-modal plasticity. Brain 2007; I30(Pt 8): 2097-I07. [Crossref]
- Atasavun Uysal S, Düger T. A comparison of motor skills in Turkish children with different visual acuity. Fizyoterapi ve Rehabilitasyon Dergisi 2011; 22(1): 23-9.
- Tomomitsu MS, Alonso AC, Morimoto E, Bobbio TG, Greve JM. Static and Dynamic postural control in low-vision and normal-vision adults. Clinics 2013; 68(4): 517-21. [Crossref]
- Schieppati M, Tacchini E, Nardone A, Tarantola J, Corna S. Subjective perception of body sway. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1999; 66(3): 313-22. [Crossref]
- Friedrich M, Grein HJ, Wicher C, Schuetze J, Mueller A, Lauenroth A, et al. Influence of pathologic and simulated visual dysfunctions on the postural system. Exp Brain Res 2008; 186(2): 305-14. [Crossref]
- 10. Ray Ct, Horvat M, Croce R, Mason RC, Wolf SL. The impact of vision loss on pustural stability and balance strategies in individuals with profound vision loss. Gait Posture 2008; 28(1): 58-61. [Crossref]
- II. Loughran S, Tennant N, Kishore A, Swan IR. Interobserver reliability in evaluating postural stability between clinicians and posturography. Clin Otolaryngol 2005; 30(3): 255-7. [Crossref]
- Lin Y, Chen T, Tang Y, Wang C. A Reliability study for standing functional reach test using modified and traditional rulers. Percept Mot Skills 2012; II5(2): 512-20. [Crossref]
- 13. Balaban Ö, Nacır B, Erdem HR, Karagöz A. Denge fonksiyonunun değerlendirilmesi. J Phys Med Rehabil Sci 2009; 12: 133-9.
- Black FO. Normal subject postural sway during the Romberg test. American journal of Otolaryngology 1982; 3(5): 309-18. [Crossref]

- Bohannon RW, Larkin PA, Cook AC, Gear J et al. Decrease in timed balance test scores with aging. Physical therapy 1984; 64(7): 1067-70. [Crossref]
- Shumway-Cook A, Horak FB. Assessing the influence of sensory interaction of balance. Suggestion from the field. Phys Ther 1986; 66 (10): 1548-50. [Crossref]
- Williams EN, Carroll SG, Reddihough DS, Phillips BA, Galea MP. Investigation of the timed 'up & go'test in children. Dev Med Child Neurol 2005; 47(8): 518- 24. [Crossref]
- Franjoine MR, Gunther JS, Taylor MJ. Pediatric Balance Scale: A Modified Version of the Berg Balance Scale for the School-Age Child with Mild to Moderate Motor Impairment. Pediatr Phys Ther 2003; I5(2): II4-28. [Crossref]
- Hazime FA, Allard P, Ide MR, Siqueira CM, Amorim CF, Tanaka C. Postural control under visual and proprioceptive perturbations during double and single limb stance. J Bodyw Mov Ther 2012; 16(2): 224-9. [Crossref]
- Kayıhan H, Sade A, Cavlak U, Uysal G. Görme özürlü ve sağlıklı gençlerde denge ve dokunma algılanmasının karşılaştırılması. Fizyoterapi Rehabilitasyon 1989; 6(1): 63-75.
- Pereira LM. Spatial concepts and balance performance: motor learning in blind and visually impaired children. Journal of visual impairment & blindness 1990; 84(3): 109-11. [Crossref]
- 22. Kayıhan H. Görme özürlülerin rehabilitasyonu. Fizyoterapi ve Rehabilitasyonu Dergisi 1989; 6(1): 49-62.
- Bouchard D, Tetreault S. The motor development of sighted children and children with moderate low vision aged 8-I3. Journal of Visual Impairmentδ. Blindness 2000; 94(9): 564-73. [Crossref]
- 24. Murphy MF, O'driscoll M. Observation on the motor development of visually impaired children. Physiotherapy 1989; 75(9): 505-8. [Crossref]

CYPRUS JOURNAL OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

Original Article

The Association of Ki-67 and the Stage change between AJCC 7th and 8th Edition in Breast Cancer

Zehra Edebal^ı 💿, Sami Turan² 💿, Hüseyin Kılıç² 💿

¹Department of Pathology, Near East University School of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus ²Department of Medical Pathology, Konya Beyhekim State Hospital, Konya, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: Z.E. 0000-0001-6518-5972; S.T. 0000-0003-4910-767X; H.K. 0000-0001-8692-4447.

Cite this article as: Edebal Z, Turan S, Kılıç H. The Association of Ki-67 and the Stage change between AJCC 7th and 8th Edition in Breast Cancer. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 289-94.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

The new pathological prognostic staging in the 8th edition of the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) Cancer Staging Manual uses biomarkers, such as estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor 2 (HER2) for breast cancer staging, but not Ki-67. This study was designed to evaluate the relationship of Ki-67 with pathological prognostic staging parameters and its possible correlation with this new staging system.

MATERIAL and METHODS

We performed a retrospective analysis on 59 invasive ductal breast carcinoma patients. We restaged all the patients using anatomic staging (AS) and pathological prognostic staging (PPS). The correlation of Ki-67 with ER, PR, HER2, histological grade, tumor size, and lymph node status were compared using the Chi-square test.

RESULTS

When patients classified according to AS were restaged using PPS, 2I (36%) retained their original stage, while 34 (58%) were downstaged and 4 (6%) were upstaged. There was no correlation between the stage change and Ki-67, HER2, tumor grade, or size. Both, ER and PR positivity were markedly higher in the downstaged group (p=0.014 and p<0.001). Ki-67 was not significantly different between AS patients; however, stage 3 PPS patients had a significantly more positive Ki-67 ratio than stage-1 and stage-2 patients (p=0.007). Moreover, Ki-67 had a significant negative correlation with ER and PR and positive correlation with the tumor grade, HER2, and lymph node involvement.

CONCLUSION

Ki-67 is not useful for predicting the staging change from AS to PPS. However, it is strongly correlated with markers related to the biological features and prognosis in breast cancer. In order to increase its usefulness, more comprehensive studies are required.

Keywords: Breast cancer, Ki-67 antigen, cancer staging, biomarkers, prognosis

INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is one of the most common malignancies across the world. About 2 million new cases are detected every year, and one of every 4 newly diagnosed cancer cases is that of breast cancer (1).

Until recently, the staging system developed by the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) that relies on the tumor size, lymph node involvement, and distant metastasis (TNM) was used for breast cancer management and prognosis estimation. With a deeper understanding of the biological factors related to breast cancer, the determination of various biomarkers has become a necessity (2). Thus, The AJCC Breast Cancer Expert Panel described a new "prognostic staging" that considers factors, such as estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) in addition to the TNM classification. They published this new staging system in the AJCC Cancer Staging Manual in 2016 and revised it in 2017 (3, 4). The pathological prognostic staging (PPS) is applicable for every patient who has undergone surgical excision for initial treatment without neoadjuvant therapy. This new staging is applied by using primary tumor size, lymph node involvement, distant metastasis, histological grade, ER, PR,



Received: 15.10.2019 Accepted: 30.12.2019 and HER2. The AJCC Breast Cancer Expert Panel also recommended that a proliferation marker, such as Ki-67 and a genetic prognostic panel be performed at the time of initial diagnosis, if available (4). Ki-67 is an antigen expressed in the GI, S, G2, and M phases of the cell cycle, but not G0. The most common method for determining the Ki-67 status is immunohistochemistry (5, 6). Although Ki-67 is a recommended biomarker for assessing the proliferation status, it is not implemented in the PPS because it does not possess sufficient reliability owing to reproducibility issues and lack of agreement for cut-off points (4). Moreover, the results of the studies performed to establish a valid relationship between Ki-67 and other PPS biomarkers have been inconsistent (5, 7-10).

Here, we aimed to investigate the relationship between Ki-67 and other pathological prognostic factors in breast cancer as well as examine the effects of the 7th and 8th AJCC classifications on the staging change in the same patient. We also aimed to determine whether Ki-67 or any other biomarkers used for classification affect the staging changes.

MATERIALS and METHODS

Study Group and Pathological Evaluation

Our study protocol was approved by the Health Sciences Ethical Committee of Near East University, with approval number YDU/2019/70-853. As our study was a retrospective trial and did not involve the use of personal data, the need for informed consent was waived off. We retrospectively collected the data of patients who were operated at the Konya Beyhekim State Hospital between January 2014 and May 2019 for invasive ductal carcinoma. We excluded patients who were in the carcinoma-in-situ stage or had distant metastasis, were missing pathologic prognostic staging biomarkers, had received neoadjuvant therapy, or had not undergone lymph node dissection. The histological grades, ER, PR, HER2, and Ki-67 statuses of the patients were reevaluated by using the existing slides in the same pathology laboratory by the three pathologists. Grading was performed following the Elston/Nottingham modification of the Bloom-Richardson system (Scarff- Bloom-Richardson Grading system, Nottingham Modification) by rating the following three morphological features: tubule formation, nuclear pleomorphism, and mitotic figure count of the tumor. Each parameter was assigned a score from I to 3, and the tumor was classified as grade I, 2, or 3, if the sum of these was 3–5, 6–7, and 8–9, respectively. Staining over 1% was accepted as positive for

Main Points:

- Estrogen receptor (ER), Progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) are included in the pathological prognostic for staging (PPS) breast cancer, but not Ki-67.
- Ki-67 positivity is significantly increased in PPS stage 3 patients.
- Ki-67 is not useful for predicting the staging change from anatomic staging to PPS. However, Ki-67 has a significant positive correlation with tumor grade, HER2, and lymph node involvement and it is also negatively correlated with ER and PR.

ER and PR (II). For HER2, staining of 3+ was accepted as positive (I2). We accepted the cut-off value for Ki-67 positivity as 20%, following the 2013 International St. Gallen Expert Consensus (I3). Thereafter, the patients were restaged as per both, the 7th edition (anatomic staging, AS) and 8th edition (pathological prognostic staging, PPS) of the AJCC Cancer Staging Manual.

Statistical Analysis

All the statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version I5 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Patient age is reported as mean and standard deviation; tumor size and the absolute value of Ki-67 are reported as median and interquartile range values. Categorical variables are reported as frequencies and percentages. Parametric factors were compared using the t-test, and non-parametric factors were compared using the Mann Whitney U test or Kruskal-Wallis analysis. Categorical factors were compared using the Chi-square test and Fisher's exact test, where appropriate. If the p-value was <0.05, it was regarded significant.

RESULTS

The study population comprised of 97 patients. In thirty-eight of these patients, either one or more of the main markers used for breast cancer staging (ER, PR, HER2, Ki-67) was not analyzed and these patients were excluded from the study. We evaluated the data of the remaining 59 patients. One of the subjects was a man. The mean patient age was 61.4 y, and only 4 were aged <40 y. Table I shows the demographic and clinicopathological features of the patients, and Figure I shows the frequency distribution of Ki-67 absolute values.

We restaged the patients who were previously categorized as per the 7th edition of the AJCC Cancer Staging Manual using the PPS. The consistency rate of the new staging was 36% because 2I of the 59 patients remained in the same stage, while 34 (58%) were downstaged by at least one step, and 4 (6%) were upstaged. Stage 3C and 2A patients exhibited a staging change



FIGURE I. Frequency distribution of the absolute Ki-67 values

TABLE I. Patient characteristics						
	No. of Patients (n=59)	%				
Localization						
Left	36	61				
Right	23	39				
ER						
Negative	16	27				
Positive	43	73				
PR						
Negative	24	41				
Positive	35	59				
HR (ER or PR)						
Negative	13	22				
Positive	46	78				
HER-2						
Negative	45	76				
Positive	14	24				
Histological Grade						
Grade I	П	19				
Grade 2	35	59				
Grade 3	13	22				
Ki-67						
Negative	30	51				
Positive	29	49				
Lymph Node Metastasis						
0	18	31				
l to 3	16	27				
4 to 9	П	19				
10 or more	14	23				
Tumor size						
≤2 cm	19	32				
>2 cm	40	68				
	Mean	SD				
Age (years)	61,4	13,9				
	Median	Interquartile Range				
Ki-67 (% Index)	20	25				
Tumor Size (cm)	2,5	l,9				
Node Count	3	9				
ER: Estrogen receptor PR: Progesterone receptor HER2: Human epidermal aro	wth factor receptor-2.					

most frequently. Detailed staging distribution of the patients before and after restaging is presented in Table 2.

When the patient group whose staging remained unchanged after restaging was compared with the groups with a changed staging, a significant difference was found between stages I, 2, and 3 of Anatomical Staging (p=0.018, Table 3). Stage 2 and 3 patients had markedly more staging changes as compared to stage-I patients (p=0.014 and p=0.001, respectively). When the upstaged, downstaged, and unchanged cases were compared, the groups showed no difference in the tumor grade, tumor size, HER2, or Ki-67. However, the downstaged group had significantly more ER and PR positivity (p=0.014 and p<0.001). Furthermore, all 4 patients who were upstaged were PR negative; only I had ER positivity.

Ki-67 was not different among stage-1, stage-2, and stage-3 patients in AS; however, there was a significant difference between the stages in PPS. The Ki-67 positivity of the patients in PPS with stage 3 breast cancer was significantly higher than in those with stage 1 or 2 (p=0.007). When compared to the other clinicopathological features, Ki-67 had a significant negative correlation with ER and PR (p=0.015 and p=0.026), and positive correlation with HER2 (p<0.001), histological grade (p<0.001), and lymph node involvement (p=0.047, Table 4).

DISCUSSION

Ki-67 is an important biomarker for understanding the biology and behavior in breast cancer. It has an established prognostic property, and the determination of Ki-67 status is encouraged by the AJCC Breast Cancer Expert Panel even though it is not included in the PPS (4, 14). However, studies that have investigated the relationship between Ki-67 and breast cancer biomarkers, such as ER, PR, and HER2, have produced conflicting results.

In the present study, we found that Ki-67 was correlated with ER and PR negativity, HER2 positivity, increased histological grade, and lymph node involvement. Yip et al. reported similar correlations with ER, grade, and HER2, but not ER. Contrary to our results, their findings showed a relationship between Ki-67 and tumor size (10). There was a significant correlation between Ki-67 and tumor size, ER, PR, and grade, but not HER2 (Marwah et al.) (9). Another study reported that Ki-67 was related to the tumor grade, but not the tumor size (I5). Ahmed et al. (8) reported findings similar to our findings in that Ki-67 was inversely correlated to ER and PR and had a positive correlation with grade and HER2, with no correlation to the tumor size. In contrast to some of these results and our findings, Kamranzadeh et al. (5) stated that Ki-67 was not correlated to ER, PR, tumor grade, or HER2. We believe that one possible explanation for these conflicting results might be the cutoff values chosen for Ki-67 in these studies. Yip et al. and Ahmed et al. chose 14%, Shetty et al. and Kamranzadeh et al. used 10%, and Marwah et al. determined 2 decision points as 5% and 20%, for grouping the Ki-67 values. We used 20% as the cut-off point as per the recommendations of the International Ki-67 in Breast Cancer Working Group and the 2013 St. Gallen consensus (13, 16). There is no universal agreement with respect to the cut-off point for Ki-67. There are different Ki-67 cut-off points in various studies, from 5% to 34% (I7). Moreover, Ki-67 has different cut-off values that have the same clinical significance in certain clinical conditions. Denkert et al. (18) reported that many different Ki-67 cut-off values have similar significance for evaluating disease-free survival, response to neoadjuvant therapy, and overall survival, and it is impossible to state which cut-off value is the most appropriate. We presume that it may be beneficial to specify different Ki-67 cut-off values for different clinical purposes. Another reason for these conflicting results may be the differences in the study designs and variations in the patient attributes, such as mean age or race. Prospective and retrospective study designs might

TABLE 2. Distribution of upstaging and downstaging in patients with anatomic staging and pathological prognostic staging																
	Pathological Prognostic Staging															
	L	A	II	В	2	A	2	B	3	A	3	BB	3	с	То	otal
Anatomic Staging	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
IA	5	8.4	I	1.7											6	10.2
IB			I	1.7	I	1.7									2	3.4
2A	2	3.4	7	11.9	6	10.2	I	1.7							16	27.1
2B			T	1.7	3	5.I	3	5.1							7	11.9
3A					5	8.4	2	3.4	5	8.4	I.	1.7			13	22.0
3B									I	1.7		0			I	1.7
3C											13	22.0	I	I.7	14	23.7
TOTAL	7	11.8	10	17	15	25.4	6	10.2	6	10.2	14	23.7	I	1.7	59	100

TABLE 3. Rates of tomic staging	of stage change	es in patients	classified as pe	r ana-
Anatomic Stage	Unchanged	Down Staged	Up Staged	P*
Stage I	6 (75%)	0 (0%)	2 (25%)	0.003
Stage II	9 (39%)	13 (57%)	I (4%)	
Stage III	6 (21%)	21 (75%)	I (4%)	
Total	21 (36%)	24 (58%)	4 (7%)	
* Chi-square test				

provide different outcomes; further, the inclusion of Caucasian, Asian, and/or Indian subjects in these studies may have caused the diverse results.

Ki-67 is also an established prognostic marker that is important for distinguishing among certain types of breast cancer. This marker helps in determining the proliferative capacity of the tumor, an important characteristic of tumor biology. Therefore, its relation with the other biomarkers related to the biological status of the tumor has been a matter of concern. We found significant relationships between Ki-67 status and ER negativity, PR negativity, HER2 positivity, increased histological grade, and lymph node involvement. First, mitotic index is one of the three parameters that are used for assigning the histological grade and is directly proportional to Ki-67. Thus, tumors with a higher mitotic index are expected to have a higher Ki-67 value that manifests with a higher grade. In fact, several studies have reported a significant correlation between Ki-67 and grade (8-10, 15, 19), while one research has shown a contradictory result (5). We found a strong positive correlation between Ki-67 and HER2 such that all the HER2 positive cases except one were also positive for Ki-67. Aziz et al., Yip et al., and Ahmed et al. state that HER2 positive tumors have a significantly higher Ki-67 value. In contrast, Kamranzadeh et al. and Marwah et al. reported that HER2 and Ki-67 were not significantly correlated. These studies used a cut-off value for Ki-67, while the previous 3 studies compared the median Ki-67 values of the groups. In addition, we found a significant correlation between Ki-67 and hormone receptor negativity. Following the implementation of PPS in daily clinical practice, patients with a positive hormone receptor have usually been assigned to lower stages. With the help of targeted therapy, these markers exert a favorable effect on prognosis.

The negative prognostic features of Ki-67 have been reported in various studies (15, 19, 20). Although we were unable to evaluate its effect in this regard, we presume that the inverse relationship of Ki-67 with favorable biomarkers present in our study supports its undesirable effect on patient prognosis.

In our study, we inspected the agreement between AS and PPS as well as the factors that may affect the staging consistency. We found that 36% of our patients remained in the same stage, 58% were downstaged by at least one step, and 6% were upstaged. The consistency rate of restaging from the 7th edition to the 8th edition of the AJCC varied from 40.63% to 54.5% in other studies (7, 2I-24). Most of these studies have reported upstaging rates of 5.3%-9.9% and downstaging rates were varying between 35.6% and 48.2% (2I-24). But one study reported a much higher upstaging rate of 39.76% and a lower downstaging rate of I9.61% (7). Our upstaging rate was slightly higher than those reported by these studies. This could be because our patient population had a markedly higher mean age than the subjects in these studies. Moreover, most of our patients were in stage 3, making up 47% of all our patients; 78% of these patients were assigned to a lower stage after restaging. In the other studies, 13%–21% of the patients were in stage 3. We think that the high mean age of our study population and the high rate of advanced-stage patients compared to the aforementioned studies can be suggested as factors that influence our consistency and restaging rates.

AS expected, ER and PR were significantly different in the unchanged, upstaged, and downstaged groups. However, Ki-67, HER2 status, tumor grade, and tumor size were similar in these groups. Thus, we concluded that Ki-67 did not have any power in predicting the staging change. We performed the same analysis using 10%, 14%, 25%, and 34% values for Ki-67, as stated in other studies; however, we did not find a significant correlation between Ki-67 and the staging change (data not shown). This finding is in contradiction with the findings reported by Ding et al (7). In the mentioned study, Ki-67, tumor size, and lymph node involvement were independent individual factors for predicting staging change. To our knowledge, no other single-center study has investigated the predictive ability of Ki-67 on staging change from AS to PPS. We recommend that more comprehensive studies on larger patient populations be performed to evaluate this ability of Ki-67.

TABLE 4. Correlation of Ki-67 expression with clinicopathological features			
	K	Ki-67	
	≤20	>20	P⁺
Age			
≤50	6 (38%)	10 (62%)	0.211
>50	24 (56%)	19 (44%)	
Localization			
Left	19 (53%)	17 (47%)	0.792
Right	II (48%)	12 (52%)	
ER			
Negative	4 (25%)	12 (75%)	0.015*
Positive	26 (61%)	17 (39%)	
PR			
Negative	8 (33%)	16 (67%)	0.026*
Positive	22 (63%)	13 (37%)	
HER-2			
Negative	29 (64%)	16 (36%)	<0.001*
Positive	I (7%)	13 (93%)	
Grade			
1	5 (46%)	6 (54%)	<0.001*
2	25 (71%)	10 (29%)	
3	0 (0%)	13 (100%)	
Anatomic Stage			
Stage I	5 (63%)	3 (37%)	0.086
Stage II	I5 (65%)	8 (35%)	
Stage III	10 (36%)	18 (64%)	
Pathologic Prognostic Stage			
Stage I	12 (71%)	5 (29%)	0.007*
Stage II	13 (62%)	8 (38%)	
Stage III	5 (24%)	16 (76%)	
Tumor Stage			
TI	13 (68%)	6 (32%)	0.168
T2	14 (44%)	18 (56%)	
T3	3 (38%)	5 (62%)	
Node Status			
N0	II (73%)	4 (27%)	0.047*
NI	9 (53%)	8 (47%)	
N2	7 (54%)	6 (46%)	
N3	3 (21%)	II (79%)	
*Statistically significant. †Chi-square test.			

Lymph node involvement is one of the most important prognostic factors in breast cancer. However, some patients with similar tumor size and lymph node involvement have completely different prognosis (25). Thus, presenting the relationship of biomarkers with the nodal status might be beneficial for prognostic grouping. We demonstrated a significant positive correlation between Ki-67 and lymph node involvement. Most of our N0 cases were negative for Ki-67, and the rate of the patients in NI and N2 stages did not have a meaningful difference from N0 cases in terms of Ki-67 positivity. However, most of the N3 patients were Ki-67 positive. This implies that tumors with a high proliferation rate are prone to lymphatic spread. This correlation between Ki-67 and lymph node involvement confirms that Ki-67 is an important prognostic biomarker. But, our finding contradicts certain recent reports (5, 9, 19). Nonetheless, a review of early breast cancer has shown that studies with a higher number of patients tend to demonstrate a significant positive correlation between Ki-67 and positive lymph node count (I7). These contradictory results indicate the need for more comprehensive and larger population-based studies for investigating the correlation of Ki-67 with lymph node status in breast cancer.

In the present study, the Ki-67 positivity did not vary significantly in stages I, 2, and 3 in AS; however, we found that stage 3 patients in PPS had markedly higher Ki-67 positivity than stage-I and stage-2 patients. Ki-67 is a proliferation marker with widespread availability and ease of application; however, the lack of reproducibility and universal cut-off value do not allow its implementation in PPS. Nevertheless, Ki-67 is recommended by the expert panel to be determined at the time of initial diagnosis as a proliferation marker (4). Denkert et al. (14) recommended that the best strategy to demonstrate tumor biology in the adjuvant settings is to use Ki-67 as a continuous marker, rather than as a cut-off. Based on this information, we also compared the median values of Ki-67 among stage-1, stage-2, and stage-3 patients in AS. We did not find any difference using a cut-off value as stated before, and stage 3 patients had a significantly higher Ki-67 median value than stage-1 and stage-2 patients in AS (Kruskal-Wallis test, p=0.043, data not shown). We believe that this finding supports the suggestion of Denkert et al. and that using Ki-67 as a continuous marker may be a better approach. Denkert et al. (14) also suggested that especially intermediate Ki-67 levels that have low analytic validity have limited applicability in clinical practice and that we should not determine whether Ki-67 is positive based on marginal differences. Almost 50% of our patients had Ki-67 values of 15%–25%; this finding is important because it shows that this situation affects a large population of breast cancer patients.

This was a single-center study; this is a major strength of our study. Every sample was prepared in the same laboratory and evaluated by all three pathologists at the same time, minimizing the aforementioned variability of Ki-67 staining. In addition, to our knowledge, our study is one of the few single-center studies to evaluate the new PPS and its effects as well as the relationship of Ki-67 with the biomarkers used for PPS in a Turkic population.

This study has certain limitations; first, we studied a relatively small population because the study was performed at a single institution, and because our hospital does not specialize in breast care. In addition, the study population was relatively old and was diagnosed late for breast cancer; therefore, our sample was not representative of all breast cancer patients and was formed majorly of subjects who were in advanced stages. This may have influenced our consistency and restaging rates. Finally, we did not study the effects of the biomarkers on the prognosis, given our study design. Further, prognosis evaluation would have significantly contributed to our findings. In conclusion, Ki-67 is not useful for predicting the staging change between AS and PPS. However, it is significantly correlated with most biomarkers used for PPS, emphasizing its importance in understanding the biological behavior of the tumor. Moreover, its correlation with stage and lymph node involvement strengthens its prognostic features. However, there remains a need for more comprehensive studies based on larger populations to increase the usefulness of Ki-67 in understanding breast cancer biology.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the Health Sciences Ethical Committee of the Near East University (YDU/2019/70-853).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - Z.E.; Design - Z.E.; Supervision - Z.E., H.K., S.T.; Resource - Z.E., H.K., S.T.; Materials - Z.E., H.K., S.T.; Data Collection and/or Processing - Z.E., H.K., S.T.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - Z.E.; Literature Search - Z.E.; Writing - Z.E.; Critical Reviews - Z.E., H.K., S.T.

Acknowledgements: The authors want to acknowledge the efforts of Mehmet Kul for retrieving archived patient data and organizing pathological reports.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68(6): 394-424. [Crossref]
- Giuliano AE, Connolly JL, Edge SB, Mittendorf EA, Rugo HS, Solin LJ, et al. Breast Cancer-Major changes in the American Joint Committee on Cancer eighth edition cancer staging manual. CA Cancer J Clin 2017; 67(4): 290-303. [Crossref]
- Hortobagyi GN, Connolly JL, D'Orsi CJ, Edge SB, Mittendorf EA, Rugo HS, et al. Breast. In: Amin MB, Edge S, Greene F, Byrd DR, Brookland RK, Washington MK, et al., editors. AJCC Cancer Staging Manual. 8 ed: Springer International Publishing; 2016. p. 589-636. [Crossref]
- Updated Breast Chapter for 8th edition. American Joint Committee on Cancer; 10.11.2017 [updated 13.03.2018; cited 01.08.2019]; Available from: http://cancerstaging.org/references-tools/deskreferences/ pages/breast-cancer-staging.aspx.
- Kamranzadeh H, Ardekani RM, Kasaeian A, Sadighi S, Maghsudi S, Jahanzad I, et al. Association between Ki-67 expression and clinicopathological features in prognosis of breast cancer: A retrospective cohort study. J Res Med Sci 2019; 24: 30-7. [Crossref]
- Clarke RB, Howell A, Potten CS, Anderson E. Dissociation between steroid receptor expression and cell proliferation in the human breast. Cancer Res 1997; 57(22): 4987-91.
- Ding J, Wu W, Fang J, Chu Y, Zheng S, Jiang L. Changes of breast cancer staging when AJCC prognostic staging manual is used: a retrospective analysis of a Chinese cohort. Int J Biol Markers 2018; 33(2): 168-73. [Crossref]
- Ahmed ST, Ahmed AM, Musa DH, Sulayvani FK, Al-Khyatt M, Pity IS. Proliferative Index (Ki67) for Prediction in Breast Duct Carcinomas. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2018; 19(4): 955-9.
- 9. Marwah N, Batra A, Marwah S, Gupta V, Shakya S, Sen R. Correlation of proliferative index with various clinicopathologic prognostic

parameters in primary breast carcinoma: A study from North India. J Cancer Res Ther 2018; 14(3): 537-42. **[Crossref]**

- Yip CH, Bhoo-Path N, Daniel JM, Foo YC, Mohamed AK, Abdullah MM, et al. Roles of Ki67 in Breast Cancer - Important for Management? Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2016; 17: 1077-82. [Crossref]
- II. Hammond MEH, Hayes DF, Wolff AC, Mangu PB, Temin S. American Society of Clinical Oncology/College of American Pathologists Guideline Recommendations for Immunohistochemical Testing of Estrogen and Progesterone Receptors in Breast Cancer. JCO Oncology Practice 2010; 6(4): 195-7. [Crossref]
- Yaziji H, Goldstein LC, Barry TS, Werling R, Hwang H, Ellis GK, et al. HER-2 Testing in Breast Cancer Using Parallel Tissue-Based Methods. JAMA 2004; 291(16): 1972-7. [Crossref]
- Goldhirsch A, Winer EP, Coates AS, Gelber RD, Piccart-Gebhart M, Thürlimann B, et al. Personalizing the treatment of women with early breast cancer: highlights of the St Gallen International Expert Consensus on the Primary Therapy of Early Breast Cancer 2013. Annals of Oncology 2013; 24(9): 2206-23. [Crossref]
- Denkert C, Budczies J, von Minckwitz G, Wienert S, Loibl S, Klauschen F. Strategies for developing Ki67 as a useful biomarker in breast cancer. Breast 2015; 24 Suppl 2: S67-72. [Crossref]
- Shetty J, Rao C. Expression of E cadherin and Ki 67: Emerging Prognostic Markers in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. Indian J Surg Oncol 2019; 10(2): 377-81. [Crossref]
- Dowsett M, Nielsen TO, A'Hern R, Bartlett J, Coombes RC, Cuzick J, et al. Assessment of Ki67 in Breast Cancer: Recommendations from the International Ki67 in Breast Cancer Working Group. J Natl Cancer Inst 2011; 103(22): 1656-64. [Crossref]
- 17. Urruticoechea A, Smith IE, Dowsett M. Proliferation marker Ki-67 in early breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23(28): 7212-20. [Crossref]
- Denkert C, Loibl S, Müller BM, Eidtmann H, Schmitt WD, Eiermann W, et al. Ki67 levels as predictive and prognostic parameters in pretherapeutic breast cancer core biopsies: a translational investigation in the neoadjuvant GeparTrio trial. Annals of Oncology 2013; 24(II): 2786-93. [Crossref]
- Aziz S, Wik E, Knutsvik G, Klingen TA, Chen Y, Davidsen B, et al. Evaluation of Tumor Cell Proliferation by Ki-67 Expression and Mitotic Count in Lymph Node Metastases from Breast Cancer. PloS one 2016; II(3): e0150979. [Crossref]
- de Azambuja E, Cardoso F, de Castro G Jr., Colozza M, Mano MS, Durbecq V, et al. Ki-67 as prognostic marker in early breast cancer: a meta-analysis of published studies involving 12,155 patients. Br J Cancer 2007; 96(10): 1504-13. [Crossref]
- 21. Wong RX, Wong FY, Lim J, Lian WX, Yap YS. Validation of the AJCC 8th prognostic system for breast cancer in an Asian healthcare setting. Breast 2018; 40: 38-44. [Crossref]
- Shao N, Xie C, Shi Y, Ye R, Long J, Shi H, et al. Comparison of the 7th and 8th edition of American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) staging systems for breast cancer patients: a Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Results (SEER) Analysis. Cancer Manag Res 2019; II: 1433-42. [Crossref]
- Jang N, Choi JE, Kang SH, Bae YK. Validation of the pathological prognostic staging system proposed in the revised eighth edition of the AJCC staging manual in different molecular subtypes of breast cancer. Virchows Arch 2019; 474(2): 193-200. [Crossref]
- Ibis K, Ozkurt S, Kucucuk S, Yavuz E, Saip P. Comparison of Pathological Prognostic Stage and Anatomic Stage Groups According to the Updated Version of the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) Breast Cancer Staging 8th Edition. Med Sci Monit 2018; 24: 3637-43. [Crossref]
- 25. Yang ZJ, Yu Y, Hou XW, Chi JR, Ge J, Wang X, et al. The prognostic value of node status in different breast cancer subtypes. Oncotarget 2017; 8(3): 4563-71. [Crossref]

Original Article

Calcium and Sodium Channel Blockers and Gastrointestinal Motility

Emine Koç 回

Department of Physiology, Near East University School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus

ORCID iD of the author: E.K. 0000-000I-8804-4937.

Cite this article as: Koç E. Calcium and Sodium Channel Blockers and Gastrointestinal Motility. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 295-8.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Calcium and sodium channels are necessary in all excitable cells to maintain their functions. Calcium channel blockers are generally used clinically to treat various pathological conditions such as cardiovascular diseases. Moreover, sodium channel blockers are widely used clinically, such as in dentistry. Given their widespread use, these blockers may have effects on gastrointestinal motility.

MATERIAL and METHODS

This study used healthy adult Wistar rats for the experiments. The ileal segments were isolated and suspended in tissuebath. Contractile responses induced by acetylcholine (ACh) were recorded. To study the effects of calciumchannel blocker nifedipine (I,4-dihidropyridine calcium channel blocker) and sodiumchannel blocker prilocaine [2-(propylamino)-o-propionotoluidide], ileal segments were incubated with these agents, and ACh-induced contractions were then recorded.

RESULTS

All doses of calcium and sodium channel blockers significantly decreased the ACh-induced contractions in isolated ileal segments.

CONCLUSION

Calcium and sodium channel blockers have significantly decreasedgastrointestinal motility.

Keywords: Calcium channel blocker, sodium channel blocker, gastrointestinal motility

INTRODUCTION

Calcium channels are essential for many functions in excitable body cells, such as in transmitter release, hormone secretion, excitation, and excitation–contraction coupling. L-type calcium channels play a key role in muscles that need extracellular calcium for contraction. Calcium channel blockers are generally used to treat cardiovascular diseases well as hypertension. As such, L-type calcium channel blockers are used in many clinical situations, such as in the treatment of hyperin-sulinemichypoglycemia (I), respiratory system diseases (2), cardiac disorders, Parkinson's disease (3), and hypertension. Moreover, nifedipine may have a partially protective effect on noise-induced hearing loss (4). For many years, calcium channel blockers have been used in the treatment of hypertension, and their side effects have been well studied. Calcium blockers hypothetically exhibit relaxation effects not only on vascular smooth muscles but also on gastrointestinal smooth muscles. Although studies have focused on the effect of calcium channel blockers on vascular smooth muscle, only a few have investigated gastrointestinal motility.

Local anesthetics that have sodium channel blocking potentials are agents that reversibly block action potentials in excitable membranes. The exact mechanism of the effects of local anesthetics on various cellular physiological functions remains unknown. Thus, this study was carried out to investigate the effects of calcium channel blocker nifedipine andsodium channel blockerprilocaine on the amplitude of acetylcholine (Ach)-induced contractions on isolated rat ileum. As channel blockers are used commonly and systematically, specifically, this study aimed to investigate the possible effects of these blockers on gastrointestinal motility.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Healthy adult Wistar rats (n=10) weighing an average 0f 150–250 g were used in the experiments. This study was approved by the local ethics committee of Near East University (reference no. 2019/06). The animals were anesthetized lightly with

Corresponding Author: Emine Koç **E-mail:** ekoc@medicine.ankara.edu.tr



Received: 06.11.2019 Accepted: 27.11.2019 pentobarbital (35 mg/kg i.p.) and were slain by decapitation and exsanguination. Ileal segments were suspended in an isolated tissue bath containing Tyrode's solution (mM: NaCl 137, KCI 2.68, MgCl, 1.05, CaCl, 1.8, NaH, PO, 0.42, NaHCO, 11.9, and 5.5 glucose) and on bubbles with 95% O₂, 5% CO₂ mixture at 37°Cat pH 7.4. Tissue segments were brought into equilibrium for 60 minunder the optimal resting tension of 0.3 g. Contraction of ileal segments were then induced by adding ACh $(6.7 \times 10^{-5} \text{ M})$ which is accepted as maximal contractions in the control group. The amplitude of ACh-induced contraction was measured in millimeters from the recorded traces and was calibrated as la per 10 mm. When ileal segments were contracted with ACh (6.7 ×10⁻⁵ M),these parameters were accepted as ACh-induced control group. Local anesthetic prilocaine were used in two doses at 4.7×10^{-5} M and 9.4×10^{-5} M. After the addition of one of the prilocaine doses. Ach was added after 3 minutes a few minutes into the medium, and the results were recorded. Calcium channel blocker nifedipine was used in four different doses: 3.6×10^{-6} M, 7.2×10^{-6} M, 1.4×10^{-5} M, and 7.2×10^{-5} M. The ileal segments were washed several times and left for 60 minbefore each agent was added into the bath solution. Calcium channel blockerswere added first, followed by the addition of prilocaine and AChinto the medium, and the results were recorded.

RESULTS

The effects of calcium channel blocker nifedipine and sodium channel blocker prilocaine on ACh-induced contraction of isolated rat ileal segments were examined. The average peak amplitudes of ACh-induced contractions bytwo doses of prilocaine have decreased significantlycompared with those of the control groups (without prilocaine) (Figure I).



Main Points:

- Calcium and sodium Channel blockers have decreased the isolated ileal contractility.
- Local anaesthetic prilocaine significantly reduced ACh-induced contraction.
- Prilocaine has decreased calcium and sodium entry to the gastrointestinal smooth muscle.

In Figure 2, the average peak amplitude of ACh-induced contractions were significantly lower in all doses of nifedipine in the Tyrode group than in the control (without nifedipine) group.



FIGURE 2. The ACh-induced contraction of different doses of prilocaine with 3.6x10⁻⁶M nifedipine



FIGURE 3. The ACh-induced contraction of different doses of prilocaine with 7.2×10^{-6} M nifedipine



FIGURE 4. The ACh-induced contraction of different doses of prilocaine with 1.4x10⁻⁵M nifedipine


FIGURE 5. The ACh-induced contraction of different doses of prilocaine with $72 \times 10^{-5} M$ nifedipine



The effect of nifedipine on the isolated ileal contractility was dose-dependent.

In Figures 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6, the effectof prilocaine on ACh-induced contractions in fourdoses of the nifedipine–Tyrode perfusion medium was significantly lowerthanthose of the control (without nifedipine) group.

Statistical Analysis

PASW 18 SPSS were used. Statistical analyses were performed with unpaired t-test. Significant difference from control were accepted as p<0.001 and p>0.05. Values were presented as mean±standard error of mean.

DISCUSSION

This study showed that the application of calcium and sodium channel blockers on perfusion medium has significantly decreased the contractility of isolated ileal segments. In this study, an increase in prilocaine and nifedipineconcentrations hascaused a decrease in the contractility of the ileum, and their effects were dose-dependent.

Several studies have reported the effects of local anesthetics on sodium channels (5, 6). The electrophysiological basis for the action of local anesthetics on nerves was established only within the past several decades. Although several studies have explored the effect of local anesthetics on other ion channels, such as calcium andpotassium channels (7), most of the investigations have focused on the sodium channel (8). However, the exact mechanism of the effect of local anestheticson excitationcontraction coupling and contractile proteins has not been thoroughly examined. Tsuda et al. explored the effects of local anesthetics on actomyosin and reported the actions of local anesthetics on purified proteins at a molecular level (9). They have suggested that the binding and ATPase of actomyosin were governed predominantly by weak and strong ionic binding, which was barely affected by local anesthetics.

In this study, calcium channel blockers significantly decreased the ACh-induced contraction of isolated ileal segments. The inhibition of contraction of rat ileal segments was dependent on nifedipine concentrations, and the effect of nifedipine wasdose-dependent.

Calcium antagonists or calcium channel blockers reduce the contractions of smooth muscles by inhibiting calcium ions (10). In this study, nifedipine was used as a calcium channel blocker. Patai et al. (11) suggested that nifedipine has inhibited KCI-induced inward Ca⁺²-induced contraction in a concentration-dependent fashion in the contraction of guinea pig trachea.

Dorkkan (I2) reported that active duodenal calcium transport was completely abolished by L-type nifedipine as well as inhibitors of the major basolateral calcium transporters.

Bladen et al. (I3) showed that a number of I,4-dihidropridine not only blocked L-type calcium channels but also blocked low-voltage-activated T-type calcium channels.

In conclusion, the calcium channel blocker nifedipine and sodium channel blocker prilocainehave significantlydecreased the contractility of isolated rat ileal segments. The effect of prilocaine and nifedipine on ACh-induced contraction was found to be dose-dependent. Prilocaine has decreased calcium and sodium entry to the gastrointestinal smooth musclessimilar to any other smooth muscles in the body. Nifedipine may have inhibited calcium influx through both potential and receptor-operated calcium ion channels. In this study, channel blockers decreased the gastrointestinal contractility. Nevertheless, cellular mechanisms underlying these effects still remain unclear; moreover therefore, further studies are required and results should be confirmed by human investigations.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Near East University (2019/6).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest: Author has no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

- Guemes M, Shah P, Silvera S, Morgan K, Gilbert C, Hinchey L, et al. Assessment of nifedipine therapy in hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia due to mutations in the ABCC8 gene. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2017 Mar; 102(3): 822-30. [Crossref]
- Rubini A, Catena V, del Monte D, Bosco G. The effects of nifedipine on respiratory mechanics investigated by the end-inflation occlu-

sion method in the rat. J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem 2017; 32(1): I-4. [Crossref]

- Singh A, Verma P, Balaji G, Samantar S, Mohanakuma KP. Nimodipine, an L-type calcium channel blocker attenuates mitochondrial dysfunctions to protect against I-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine-induced Parkinsonism in mice. Neurochem Int 2016; 99: 22I-32. [Crossref]
- Ye R, Liu J, Jia ZY, Wang H, Wang YA, Sun W, et al. Adenosine trifosphate inhibits voltage-sensetive potassium currents in Isolated hensen's Cell and Nifedipine Protects Against Noise-Induced Hearing Loss in Guinea Pigs. Med Sci Monit 2016; 22: 2006-12. [Crossref]
- Muroi Y, Chanda B. Local anesthetic distrupt energetic coupling between the voltage-sensing segments of a sodium channel. J Gen Physiol 2009; 133(1): 1-15. [Crossref]
- Lee S, Goodchild SJ, Samuel J, Ahern CA. Local anesthetic inhibition of a bacterial sodium channel. J Gen Physiol 2012; 139(6): 507-16.
 [Crossref]
- Brau ME, Nau C, Hempelman G, Vogel W. Local anesthetics potently block a potential insensitive potassium Channel in myelinated nerve. J Gen Physiol 2012; 139(6): 507-16. [Crossref]

- Wang GK, Mok WM, Wang SY. Changed tetracaine as an inactivation enhancer in batrachotoxin-modified Na channels. Biophys J 1994; 67: 1851-60. [Crossref]
- Tsuda Y, Mashimo T, Yoshiya I, iKaseda K, Harada Y, Yanagida T. Direct inhibition of the actomyosin motility by local anesthetics in vitro. Biophys J 1996; 71: 2733-2743. [Crossref]
- Godfraind T. Calcium Channel Blockers in cardiovascular Pharmacotherapy. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther 2014; 19(6): 501-15. [Crossref]
- II. Patai Z, Guttman A, Mikus EG. Potential L-type Voltage-Operated Calcium Channel Blocking Effect of Drotaverine on Functional Models. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2016; 359(3): 442-51. [Crossref]
- Dorkkan N, Vongdee K, Sunttomsaratoon P, Krishnamra N, Charoenphandhu H. Prolactin stimulates the calcium channel-mediated transepitelhelial calcium transport in the duodenum of male rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2013; 430(2): 7II-6. [Crossref]
- Bladen C, Gündüz MG, Şimşek R, Safak R, Zampon GW. Synthesis and Evaluation of I,4-Dihidropiridine derivates with Calcium Channel Blocking Activity. Pflugers Arch 2014; 466: 1355-63. [Crossref]

Original Article

Peripheral Block Education and Level of Competency: A Survey of Turkish Anesthesiologists

Onur Selvi' [®], Serkan Tulgar' [®], Özgur Senturk' [®], Zafer Taş³ [®], Halil Cihan Köse² [®], Deniz İlhan Topçu⁴ [®], Zeliha Özer' [®]

¹Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimaton, Maltepe Univerity School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of Anesthesiology, Maltepe Govermental Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ³Department of Anesthesiology, Medicum Hospital, Antalya, Turkey ⁴Department of Biochemistry, Ankara Başkent University Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: O.S. 0000-0003-4503-9462; S.T. 0000-0003-1996-7505; Ö.S. 0000-0002-7776-109X; Z.T. 0000-0002-5676-0274; H.C.K. 0000-0003-1550-348X; D.İ.T. 0000-0002-1219-6368; Z.Ö. 0000-0002-2956-6513.

Cite this article as: Selvi O, Tulgar S, Senturk Ö, Taş Z, Köse HC, Topçu Dİ, et al. Peripheral Block Education and Level of Competency: A Survey of Turkish Anesthesiologists. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 299-304.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Presently, in Turkey, there is no work being conducted on the period of regional anesthesia education, and there are no statistics available on the frequency with the administration of basic extremity blocks. The present survey was conducted on anesthesia doctors throughout Turkey to explore the personal knowledge and competency of the participants. Simultaneously, this survey aimed to evaluate the information sources for regional anesthesia training in Turkey.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The present study surveyed 377 anesthesia doctors in March 2017 through a questionnaire formulated on the Delphi platform. The voluntary participants were recruited from professional organizations, hospital portals, and Turkey's anesthesia departments. Descriptive analyses were conducted for statistical evaluation.

RESULTS

Of the total participants, 3.2% were professors, 3.2% were associate professor doctors, 7.4% were assistant professors, 64.5% were specialist doctors, and 21.8% were residents. In the segment concerning skill and information level self-evaluation for blocks, the most commonly performedact was infractavicular block (26.8%). With regard to their "information source," 40% of the participants chose "from my colleagues" for upper extremity blocks. The specialist training was the least popular information source for ultrasound-guided inter-scalene block, while the digital visual information sources were often consulted for the same.

CONCLUSION

Various sources have been identified as the source of information as much as the specialty training, more so in some blocks. A significant majority of the participants avoided block applications. In the future, it would be useful to collect data on a more comprehensive national scale to overcome the limitations of the present issue.

Keywords: Nerve block, anesthesiology, internet, education

INTRODUCTION

The techniques applied in regional anesthesia are increasingly becoming importance with each passing day, compounding the need for regional anesthetics training in Turkey and across the world (I). While it requires a certain level of manual dexterity, the safe and successful application of these techniques is correlated to the ability to access information on their correct application. However, proficiency in certain techniques in this field cannot be guaranteed by relaying on information alone. Such proficiency can only be obtained and consolidated by repeated performance, that is, by performing the procedures a certain number of times in clinic settings (2).

Anesthesia education combines anatomy, physiology, pharmacology, clinical evaluation, experience, knowledge, and manual dexterity into one unified field (3). As with every other type of contemporary education, this filed has also been

Corresponding Author: Onur Selvi E-mail: prostel@yahoo.com

Received: 05.02.2020 Accepted: 05.04.2020 implicated with a rise in the use of digital and virtual models for training in anesthesia (4). Beyond the standard source books, expert guidance, and experiences shared with contemporaries, modern anesthesia education employs digital models comprising video-based visual applications. Several universities and officially recognized institutes have invested in preparing videos and materials on regional anesthesia in order to meet this particular need (5).

National guidelines have been prepared for the delivery of regional anesthesia training to students during their professional medical training in Turkey. In this field, the instruction period continues beyond professional training, with regular courses, cadaver studies, conferences, and peer group discussions. To the best of our knowledge, no work has yet been conducted in relation to this period of anesthesia education in our country. Furthermore, there are no statistics on the frequency with which anesthesia physicians are involved in administering basic lower and upper extremity blocks in Turkey, nor are there any data available currently relating to the types of blocks and the skill levels involved.

This study conducted a survey of 377 anesthesia doctors spread across Turkey with the aim of exploring the personal knowledge and skill level of these physicians with regard to the basic regional anesthesia techniques conducted routinely in their clinic. Simultaneously, we intended to discover the rate at which these blocks were performed and the types of platforms used as information sources for regional anesthesia training in Turkey.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The target audience of the study was voluntary Turkish anesthesia and reanimation physicians who agreed to participate in the study. For this reason, the Local Ethics Committee did waived off approval by the Clinical Research Regulation, and emphasized that the identity information from the participants was reserved. In addition, on the survey entrance page, each participant had to agree on giving permission to obtain results of the survey published in order to participate in the survey.

The present study surveyed 377 anesthesia doctors working in Turkey between March I to 3I, 20I7 using a questionnaire formulated based on the Delphi platform. The participants were recruited on a voluntary basis from professional organizations,

Main Points:

- This study exhibits the first survey outcomes regarding regional anesthesia education and statistics on the frequency with the administration of basic extremity blocks in Turkey.
- According to the results of this survey almost one-third of all participants who had some information on a block nevertheless stated that they lacked the requisite skill level to conduct it in a clinical environment.
- There is no clear framework for delivery training of regional anesthesia in Turkey.
- Internet-based information sources regarding regional blocks have gained popularity among Turkish anesthesiologists.

hospital portals, and the Department Heads of Turkey's anesthesia departments, who were contacted with a request for volunteering by filling out an online questionnaire form.

The first three questions on the questionnaire requested the institution in which the clinician works (such as the university hospital, training and research hospital, state hospital, private hospital), the clinician's academic status (whether professor, associate professor, assistant professor, specialist, resident physician), and their professional experience in years (<5 years, 5–10, II–20, ≥2I years).

The second and third sections of the questionnaire investigated the information sources and the levels and the skill level of each participant in relation to both ultrasound-guided and conventional peripheral nerve stimulator for the upper extremity brachial plexus blocks. The following statements were presented as options for information and skill level: "I often carry out this procedure-I have adequate information and skill level for this kind of block," "I rarely carry out this procedure–I have adequate information and skill level for this kind of block," "I do NOT carry out this procedure-although I have adequate information and skill for this kind of block," "I have information about this kind of block, but I am not sufficiently skilled to carry it out on my own," and "I do not have sufficient information or skill for this kind of block." The options regarding information sources were as follows: "specialist training", "regional anesthesia courses", "source books, guides and journals", "from my colleagues," "internet videos" (e.g., New York School of Regional Anesthesia-NYSORA, YouTube®). The blocks mentioned included interscalene block, supraclavicular block, infraclavicular block, and axillary block.

The fourth section of the questionnaire dealt with femoral, sciatic, popliteal, and obturator nerve blocks, both ultrasound-guided and through the use of conventional peripheral nerve stimulator, and adopted similar questioning pattern to establish the information level, sources, and skill level of the participants.

This exclusive online survey could be accessed via a link sent to the participants who could only fill the form single time so as to produce the required results for statistical analysis.

Statistical Analysis

Data cleaning and analysis *were performed* using R 3.6.I. Descriptive statistics was applied to present quantitative descriptions of the data. For statistical analysis, the frequency distributions were calculated for all items of the questionnaire. The data regarding frequency distributions was considered as percentages in the plots.

RESULTS

The survey was completed by 377 people. Of the participants, 3.2% were professors, 3.2% were associate professor doctors, 7.4% were assistant professors, 64.5% were specialist doctors, and 21.8% were assistant/resident physicians. On the question about professional experience, 8.2% stated ≥21 years, 18.8% stated II-20 years, 44% stated 5–10 years, and 28% stated <5 years of professional working experience. Of these, 26.3% currently worked at university hospitals, 23.9% worked at state hospitals, 35% worked at training and research hospitals, and 14.9% worked at private hospitals (Table I).

In the segment concerning skill and information level self-evaluation for the upper extremity blocks, the most commonly performed block was the infraclavicular block accompanied by ultrasound (26.8%). The least performed block was the supraclavicular block with nerve stimulator (9%). Of the lower extremity blocks, the most common one was ultrasound-guid-

TABLE I. The demographics of the participants	
Information:	n
Academic degree:	
Professor:	12
Associate professor doctor:	12
Assistant professors	28
Specialist:	243
Assistant/resident physicians:	82
Professional experience:	
2l years or more	31
II to 20 years	71
5 to 10 years	169
Less than five years	106
Hospital choice:	
University hospital	99
State hospital	90
Training and research hospitals	132
Private hospitals	56

ed femoral block, while the least performed was the obturator block (Figure I).

With regard to the training period, 40% of the participants opted for "from my colleagues" as their "information source" for the upper extremity blocks; this rate reduced to 30% for the lower extremity blocks. For specialist training, the most commonly given information source was the execution of axillary blocks with a nerve stimulator (58.6%). The least popular choice for specialist training information source was ultrasound-guided interscalene block (30%) and obturator block (24%). Information obtained through the designated courses was most commonly associated with ultrasound-guided interscalene blocks and most rarely with nerve stimulator obturator blocks. In terms of the digital visual information sources (such as Nysora and You-Tube), these were often consulted for ultrasound-guided interscalene blocks and least consulted as an information source for nerve stimulator axillary blocks and femoral blocks (Figure 2).

For all blocks, the source books and guides were stated as information sources at a rate of 33-40%.

DISCUSSION

Based on the results of the present study, the most prevalent peripheral blocks administered in Turkey were ultrasound-guided upper extremity blocks. Furthermore, this study revealed an increase in the use of internet-based digital sources as the information source for this type of block. Other than a study by Gürkan et al., no information has been obtained on the use of peripheral blocks previously in Turkey. Moreover, there are no

USG



PNS



data available on the information sources used in regional anesthesia training, which makes the present study one of its first kind in Turkey.

The study conducted by Gürkan et al. (6) identified that peripheral blocks accounted for only 12% of all regional anesthesia procedures. In the present study, while 30% of all anesthetists performed USG upper extremity blocks, this rate dropped to approximately 25% for the lower extremity blocks. Thus, there was a preference in all types of blocks for the ultrasound-quided form over the nerve stimulator form of the procedure. In Turkey, more specifically, the fact that ultrasound has become the norm for blocks leads one to believe that they may not be carried out without ultrasound. This tendency toward applying ultrasound is particularly pronounced for interscalene and infraclavicular blocks, a result that ties in with the global data on these preferences (7). The popularity of the upper extremity blocks has been correlated with the enhanced effectiveness and safety that is associated with the use of ultrasound (8). Among anesthesia training centers, it was found that the success rate of ultrasound-guided blocks was higher than that of nerve stimulator, and this success rate has been reported to be almost as high as 97% (9). In short, it can be fairly stated that the rising popularity of conducting peripheral blocks with ultrasound is closely related to the increased efficacy and safety accompanied with the use of ultrasound use.

With an average of 25% of all participants stating the lack of information on the upper extremity blocks, this rate increased to 38% for the lower extremity blocks and even approached 50%

for obturator nerve blocks. According to the regional anesthesia "fellowship" training and acute pain treatment guides, candidates should learn 24 types of block to gain expertise; however, this number is not sufficient for real expertise (I0). Not only does expert training in Turkey insufficient to meet the minimum recommended requirement for the number of types of block taught, there is no clear framework for delivery this type of training. For example, a past study noted that expert training required 45 attempts at epidural anesthetic and 60 at spinal anesthetic, with a success rate of 90% (II). Moreover, individual differences could also stretch the standards one way or the other. For instance, another study found that, while some candidates could reach the required proficiency with a 90% success rate over 57 intubation attempts, other candidates reported failing to achieve even 80% success rate after 100 attempts (2). Thus, all candidates should be subjected to personal evaluation and be provided requisite exposure to both conceptual and practical information during the regional anesthetic training program. Medical procedures should be taught via simulations recorded with advanced video-recording devices, and giving feedback on the recorded attempts of students has been shown to increase the success of the training outcome (I2). Developing procedure-specific metrics and using proficiency-based progression training may also bring improvement in the patient outcomes for complex medical interventions (13).

Due to the practice of various curricula within the field of anesthesia and the varying programs for different types of specialism, physicians emerge from specialist training with different knowledge sets with regards to the use of techniques of regional anesthetics. When questioned on the survey in regard to the information sources for block procedures, anesthetists stated that they received information from other colleagues. Reaching a rate of 40% for certain blocks, this rate of receiving help and information from colleagues continued after professional training had been completed. It can be inferred from these results that this type of information source is particularly valuable for anesthetists who come from an unusual educational background or for whom an information gap could be quickly bridged with the help of input from colleagues.

Alongside clinical knowledge, ambidexterity, hand-eye coordination, the ability to interpret sonographic visualizations, and the ability to think in three dimensions are all necessary for regional anesthesia procedures. For this purpose, before operating on actual patients, regional anesthesia training utilizes multimedia technologies, simulation systems, and cadaver studies for practical training purpose (I4). Once proficiency had been obtained through training, the measurement of an anesthetist's capability could also present a problem. Unfortunately, despite the invasive nature of anesthesia, the measurement and evaluation of medical candidates' technical suitability for the successful performance of these procedures continues to lag (I5). No data is available on the contents or evaluation criteria for the regional anesthesia components of advanced anesthesia training in Turkey. According to the present survey, advanced training was considered as the information source at a level of approximately 50% for some blocks, while this rate was lower for more general courses. However, the same survey revealed that, about one-third of all participants who had some information on a block nevertheless stated that they lacked the requisite skill level to perform it. This outcome indicates that the regional anesthetic training offered within advanced training courses is insufficient for clinical proficiency. When teaching procedures that require motor skills within an adult education environment, the behavioral steps of the learning process should be monitored. In this way, didactic instruction can be considered through observation and motor planning performed by the posterior parietal cortex at an early "informational" level of the candidate's training. At the second "associative" level, memory is laid down in relation to the procedure being learned, and, at the third "autonomous" level, the student is finally able to conduct the required set of motor skills in an accurate and automatic manner (9). According to educational experts, despite the fact that several doctors are aware of what needs to be taught, very few know how it should be taught (I6).For this reason, even if the training does provide advanced candidates encouragement in performing block procedures, the lack of suitable training staff, the absence of appropriate supervision, and the fact that some instructors are not sufficiently in command of their own proficiency level suggests that individuals undergoing regional anesthesia training may not reach the level of autonomous proficiency.

Internet technologies, interactive training applications, online courses, and digital visual sources have taken anesthesia training to a new level. More than one-third of all participants in the survey stated that they had benefited from these types of sources for all types of blocks, and, for certain blocks, nearly half of the respondents used such technologies as information and training sources. The ability to rely upon these digital sources and the question about who is preparing the content is important from the point of view of patient safety (17). For example, the majority of publicly available videos on YouTube concerning regional anesthetics have been found to be inadequate from the perspective of content and safety. The videos produced by institutes and universities, on the other hand, tend to be more trustworthy (5). In this case, it seems sensible to consult video guides published by designated foundations and associations both during an advanced training program and beyond it. Similarly, professionally produced training videos in the Turkish language is expected to fill the gap that currently exists for advanced anesthesia training courses and beyond in Turkey. On this point, the content of videos produced by associations and university foundations that take on this role is improving (18).

The present study is based on a survey conducted on a voluntary basis. As the participant selection was not a randomized process, the results obtained may not be applicable to the more general situation of Turkish regional anesthesia procedures across the board. Doctors working in the same clinic or hospital can sometimes display a common approach that may be an obstacle for the homogeneity of the study in its entirety. Thus, as there have been no other studies in this area in the literature, the present study outcomes may still constitute a valuable contribution to the research in this field.

In conclusion, the results of this study indicate that various information sources, including internet-based visual data, have been identified as the source of information as much as the specialty training. In some of the blocks, their importance overweighs the traditional specialty training. This finding proves that the trend in the education of the regional anesthesia has been gradually changing in Turkey as in the rest of the world. According to the outcome of this study, a significant majority of the participants avoided block applications. In order to overcome such problems and having a national roadmap to improve the regional anesthesia education in Turkey, it would be useful to collect the data on a more comprehensive national scale.

Ethics Committee Approval: N/A

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - O.S., S.T.; Design - O.S., S.T., D.İ.T.; Supervision - Z.Ö.; Resource - Ö.Ş., H.C.K.; Materials - Z.T., Ö.Ş.; Data Collection and/or Processing - D.İ.T., S.T.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - S.T.; Literature Search - O.S.; Writing - O.S.; Critical Reviews - Z.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

- Tulgar S, Ahiskalioglu A, Thomas DT, Gurkan Y. Should erector spinae plane block applications be standardized or should we revise nomenclature? Reg Anesth Pain Med 202; 45(4): 318-9. [Crossref]
- Sainsbury JE, Telgarsky B, Parotto M, Niazi A, Wong DT, Cooper RM. The effect of verbal and video feedback on learning direct laryngoscopy among novice laryngoscopists: a randomized pilot study. Can J Anaesth 2017; 64: 252-9. [Crossref]

- Mathis S, Schlafer O, Abram J, Kreutziger J, Paal P, Wenzel V. Anesthesia for medical students: A brief guide to practical anesthesia in adults with a web-based video illustration. Anaesthesist 2016; 65: 929-9.
- DelSignore LA, Wolbrink TA, Zurakowski D, Burns JP. Test-Enhanced E-Learning Strategies in Postgraduate Medical Education: A Randomized Cohort Study. J Med Internet Res 2016; 18(11): e299. [Crossref]
- Selvi O, Tulgar S, Senturk O, Topcu DI, Ozer Z. YouTube as an informationalsource for brachial plexus blocks: evaluation of content and educational value. Rev Bras Anestesiol. 2019; 69: 168-76. [Crossref]
- Gurkan Y, Kus A, Aksu C, Ohtaroğlu C, Solak M, Toker K. Değişken akımlar ve Türkiye'de rejyonal anestezi uygulamaları. AĞRI 2014; 26(3): 131-7. [Crossref]
- Barrington MJ, Uda Y. Did ultrasound fulfill the promise of safety in regional anesthesia? Curr Opin Anaesthesiol 2018; 31(5): 649-5. [Crossref]
- Nadeau MJ, Lévesque S, Dion N. Ultrasound-guided regional anesthesia for upper limb surgery. Can J Anaesth 2013; 60(3): 304-20. [Crossref]
- Slater RJ, Castanelli DJ, Barrington MJ. Learning and teaching motor skills in regional anesthesia: a different perspective. Reg Anesth Pain Med 2014; 39(3): 230-9. [Crossref]
- Regional Anesthesiology and Acute Pain Medicine Fellowship Directors Group. Guidelines for fellowship training in regional anesthesiology and acute pain medicine: third edition, 2014. Reg Anesth Pain Med 2015; 40: 213-7.
- Kopacz DJ, Neal JM, Pollock JE. The regionalanesthesia "learning curve". What is the minimum number of epidural and spinal blocks to reach consistency? Reg Anesth 1996; 21(3): 182-90.

- Shorten G, Dempsey E, Kallidaikurichi Srinivasan K. Wearable Recording Devices for Surgical Training. JAMA Surg 2017; I52(5): 507-8.
 [Crossref]
- Srinivasan KK, Gallagher A, O'Brien N, Sudir V, Barrett N, O'Connor R, et al. Proficiency-based progression training: an 'end to end' model for decreasing error applied to achievement of effective epidural analgesia during labour: a randomised control study. BMJ Open 2018; 8(10): e020099. [Crossref]
- Chen XX, Trivedi V, AlSaflan AA, Todd SC, Tricco AC, McCartney CJL, et al. Ultrasound-Guided Regional Anesthesia Simulation Training: A Systematic Review. Reg Anesth Pain Med 2017; 42(6): 74I-50.
- Smith HM, Kopp SL, Johnson RL, Long TR, Cerhan JH, Hebl JR. Looking into learning: visuospatial and psychomotor predictors of ultrasound-guided procedural performance. Reg Anesth Pain Med 2012; 37(4): 441-7. [Crossref]
- Smith HM, Kopp SL, Jacob AK, Torsher LC, Hebl JR. Designing and implementing a comprehensive learner-centered regionalanesthesia curriculum. Reg Anesth Pain Med 2009; 34(2): 88-94.
 [Crossref]
- De Cassai A, Correale C, Sandei L, Ban I, Selvi O, Tulgar S. Quality of Erector Spinae Plane Block Educational Videos on a Popular Video-sharing Platform. Cureus 2019; 11(3): e4204. [Crossref]
- Tulgar S, Selvi O, Serifsoy TE, Senturk O, Ozer Z. YouTube as an information source of spinal anesthesia, epidural anesthesia and combined spinal and epidural anesthesia. Rev Bras Anestesiol 2017; 67(5): 493-9. [Crossref]

Original Article

Anticancer Activities of *Allium sativum* L. Against MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I Breast Cancer Cell Lines Mediated by Caspase-3 and Caspase-9

Ovgu Isbilen^{1,2} , Ender Volkan^{1,2}

¹Department of Pharmacy, Cyprus International University Faculty of Pharmacy, Nicosia, Cyprus ²Biotechnology Research Center, Cyprus International University, Nicosia, Cyprus

ORCID iDs of the authors: O.I. 0000-0002-7919-5271; E.V. 0000-0002-0071-5028.

Cite this article as: Isbilen O, Volkan E. Anticancer Activities of Allium sativum L. Against MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I Breast Cancer Cell Lines Mediated by Caspase-3 and Caspase-9. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 305-12.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Allium sativum (garlic) has been used as a medicinal herb for centuries, and commonly among cancer patients as herbal supplements. The aim of this study is to explore the in vitro antitumoral effects of *Allium sativum* L. (ASB) on human breast cancer (BCa) cell lines, MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Trypan blue assay and LDH assays were used to quantitatively determine the cytotoxicity effects of ASB extract on BCa cell lines. Cytotoxicity experiments were followed up by caspase-3 and -9 activity assays to get a mechanistic insight into the associated molecular pathways. The MTT assay was used to demonstrate the antiproliferative activity, whereas the lateral motility assay was used to gain insight into the migration potential of BCa cells upon incubation with the ASB extract. The bioactive molecules in the ASB extract were delineated through GC-MS analysis.

RESULTS

Exposure to ASB extract caused a significant cytotoxicity effect on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cell lines. A significant activation of caspase-9 was observed in both tested cell lines, indicating that the cytotoxic activity is mediated in an apoptotic manner. The results of the MTT assay revealed a significant antiproliferative effect on both tested cell lines at all tested time points. The lateral motility experiments showed a significant reduction in BCa cell motility demonstrating the antimotility potency of the ASB extract. An abundance of bioactive molecules in ASB were revealed via GC-MS analysis, many of which have been previously associated with anticancer activities.

CONCLUSION

Overall, *Allium sativum* has significant antitumoral and antimotility effects on MDA-MB-23I and MCF-7 human breast cancer cells which are attributed to its bioactive molecules.

Keywords: Allium sativum L., anticancer, apoptosis, proliferation, cytotoxicity

INTRODUCTION

Globally, breast cancer is the most frequently diagnosed type of cancer and the main cause of cancer related mortality in women (I). Non-gender discriminatory data also suggests that breast cancer is the second main cause of cancer-related mortalities in both sexes, representing II.6% of all cancer deaths, led only by lung cancer at I8.4% (I). The statistics representing cancer cases and cancer-related deaths are expected to rise by 70%, causing the annual cancer-related deaths to reach I7 million by 2030 (I). Although it has been established that current therapies used against cancer have reached some success at preventing or delaying cancer-related deaths, current statistics are indicative of the need for further research to improve the patients' quality of life and reduce the death rates. It is imperative to research novel molecules as well as commonly used resources to learn basic biological aspects and treatment/prevention of the disease and to reveal novel therapeutics.

 (\mathbf{i})



Several drugs that are currently used have originated from therapeutic plants (2). Furthermore, various bioactive molecules obtained from plants are used for the development of new medicines. Around 28.187 different species of plants are used for medicinal purposes or the development of new therapeutics (3).

In vitro and *in vivo* anticancer studies of garlic, *Allium sativum*, have revealed that molecules within the bulbs utilize several mechanisms to prevent cancer formation, such as the induction of drug metabolizing enzymes (4), by serving as an antioxidant agent (5) and by inhibiting tumor formation (6). Altering cell signaling mechanisms and inducing apoptosis (7) as well as boosting immune system cells against cancer (8) and inhibiting angiogenesis (9) were demonstrated as anticancer mechanisms associated with *Allium sativum*. *In vivo* research also revealed that the consumption of *Allium sativum* plays a role in significantly reducing the risk of some gastrointestinal cancers (10, II).

Although various studies on *Allium sativum* and its effects on cancer have been conducted, the mechanistic details of its anticancer effects on breast cancer cells are yet to be investigated. To this end, the aim of this study is to mechanistically investigate the antiproliferative, cytotoxic, antimetastatic, and apoptotic effects of the ethanolic extracts of *Allium sativum* L. bulb on weakly metastatic MCF-7 and strongly metastatic MDA-MB-23I BCa cell lines.

MATERIALS and METHODS

Collection of garlic cloves

The fresh forms of *Allium sativum* L. were obtained from a local market in North Cyprus and the identification of garlic cloves was performed by Prof. Dr. Mehmet Koyuncu (CIU, Pharmaceutical Botany Dept).

Extraction of garlic cloves

Allium sativum L. bulb (ASB) samples were separated, sliced, and kept at the room temperature for drying. The dried plant material was then powdered and the extraction was done by mixing powdered material with 95% ethanol with a 1:10 w/v ratio. The sample was then macerated at room temperature for 24 h and filtered with Whatman No°I. Rotary-evaporator (Heidolph, Germany) was used for the concentration of samples at

Main Points:

- Allium sativum L. induces cytotoxicity on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines in a caspase-3, and caspase-9 mediated manner.
- Allium sativum L. inhibits the proliferation of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cell lines with a higher antiproliferative effect on the strongly metastatic MDA-MB-23I line in a concentration-dependent manner.
- Allium sativum L. exerts antimotility activity on both strongly and weakly metastatic breast cancer cell lines, MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231.
- The GC-MS analysis of Allium sativum L. bulb revealed several bioactive molecules with anticancer activities, including diallyl sulfide, diallyl trisulfide, dimethyl sulfide, I,2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, and hexadecanoic acid.

40 °C. ASB yield was 0.344%. ASB extracts were labeled accordingly and stored at 4 °C for further analysis.

Culture conditions for BCa Cell Lines

Strongly and weakly metastatic BCa cell lines, MDA-MB-23I and MCF-7, were grown at 37 °C, 5% CO_2' and 100% relative humidity in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco by Life Technologies TM, USA) supplemented with 4 mmol/I L-glutamine and 10% fetal bovine serum until 90-100% confluence as previously described by Fraser et al. (12). This study was conducted in accordance with the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki.

Trypan blue exclusion assay

The cytotoxicity effects of *Allium sativum* L. extracts on BCa cells were evaluated using trypan blue exclusion assay. Cells were plated with 3×10^4 /ml density and incubated overnight. MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cells were incubated for 24, 48, and 72 h with *Allium sativum* extract. The percentage of alive cells was determined from 20 randomly selected areas under an inverted microscope (Leica, Germany) (13).

Lactate Dehydrogenase (LDH) Cytotoxicity assay

Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) is a cytosolic enzyme released as a result of damaged plasma membrane which is directly proportional to cellular cytotoxicity. The LDH activity of ASB incubated cells (0.5×10^6 /ml cell density) was measured quantitatively using the LDH Cytotoxicity Assay Kit (Thermo Scientific, USA) in accordance with the manufacturers' instructions.

Caspase-3 and Caspase-9 activity

The caspase-3 induction by Allium sativum L. extract in breast cancer cell lines (0.5×10^6 /ml) was evaluated quantitatively using the Caspase-3 Colorimetric Activity Assay Kit (Merck Millipore, USA) in accordance with the manufacturer's directions. Similarly, caspase-9 activity measurements were determined quantitatively using the Caspase-9 Colorimetric Activity Assay Kit (Merck Millipore, USA) on MDA-MB-23I and MCF-7 cells (0.5×10^6) in accordance with the manufacturer's directions.

Methyl-thiazolyltertrazolium (MTT) assay

The change in the cell numbers was evaluated using the 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide (MTT) (Invitrogen, ThermoScientific) assay as previously explained by Isbilen et al. (I3). Both BCa cell lines were plated (3×10^4 /ml cells) and kept overnight in an incubator followed by the *Allium sativum* L. bulb extract treatment (at 24, 48, and 72 h). All cells received I mg/ml MTT containing DMEM and were incubated at 37 °C for 3 h. Moreover, MTT was removed and replaced with 0.89 ml DMSO (Sigma-Aldrich) and 0.11 ml glycine buffer. Measurements to determine cell numbers were performed at 490 nm on a multi-well plate reader (ELx800, Biotek Instruments) (I3). EXCEL software was used to calculate the IC₅₀ value of the extract concentration that killed 50% of the cells.

Wound healing (lateral motility) assay

To determine the inhibition of motility on BCa cells, lateral motility assay experiments were performed. Breast cancer cells were plated at a density of 4×10^5 /ml and incubated overnight at 37 °C and 5% CO₂. Three wounds were produced with a width of 0.5–0.8 mm using 200 µl micropipette tips. Moreover, DMEM media was replaced with fresh media containing *Allium sativum* L. extracts, and wounds were visualized using a digital inverse microscope camera (Leica, Germany). At the end of the 24 h incubation with extracts, the wound widths were re-measured and re-evaluated via the ImageJ software (I4).

Gas Chromatography–Mass spectroscopy (GC-MS) analysis

Gas chromatography-mass spectroscopy analysis was performed as previously described by Leikshmi et al. (15). *Allium sativum* L. extracts were filtered and analyzed using the GC-MS-QP2010 PlusSystem (Shimadzu). By using the MS data library WILEY7.LIB, the spectrum was analyzed, and the bioactive compounds were identified.

Statistical analysis

The experiments of this study were performed at least three times and in triplicates. The data obtained were presented as means \pm S.E.M. Experimental data were analyzed using Student's unpaired *t-test* and one-way ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls post hoc analysis (INSTAT Software). Statistical significance was set at p<0.05(*) or p<0.01 (**).

RESULTS

Allium sativum L. induces cytotoxicity in MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines

Viability assay (trypan blue assay) was used to assess the toxicity of the ASB extract on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast



FIGURE I. a-c. The Allium sativum bulb (ASB) extract decreases the viability of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells.% viability of BCa cell lines for 24 h (a), 48 h (b), and 72 h (c) periods. Data represents mean±S.E.M. #, p<0.05 vs control*, p<0.05 and **, p<0.01. cancer cells at different time points (24, 48, and 72 h). The ASB extract demonstrated a significant cytotoxicity on MCF-7 (at 24 h, 86.27% decrease in viability; at 48 h, 91.65%; at 72 h, 89.63%) (control *vs* 10000 µg/ml; p<0.01; n=3; Figure I) and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cells (at 24 h, 94.87% decrease in viability; at 48 h, 93.69%; at 72 h, 95%) (control *vs* 10000 µg/ml; p<0.01; n=3; Figure I). Statistical analysis on the viability assay results revealed that starting from the 1250 µg/ml incubations of the ASB extract, a high cytotoxicity level on both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells was observed. In conclusion, the ASB extract caused a sharp



FIGURE 2. The Allium sativum bulb (ASB) extract induces LDH-related cytotoxicity in MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells. Data represents mean±S.E.M. #, p<0.05 vs control*, p<0.05 and **, p<0.01.





FIGURE 3. a, b. The Allium sativum bulb (ASB) extract induces caspase-3 (a) and caspase-9 (b) activities in MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells. Data represents mean±S.E.M. #, p<0.05 vs control*, p<0.05 and **, p<0.01.

decrease of cell viability specifically at high concentrations at all tested time points in both breast cancer cell lines.

Allium sativum L. induces LDH activity in both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cell lines

The LDH-related cytotoxic effects of ASB on both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells were evaluated. Control experiments were



FIGURE 4. a-c. The Allium sativum bulb (ASB) extract exerts significant antiproliferative effect on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells. Data represents mean±S.E.M. #, p<0.05 vs control*, p<0.05 and **, p<0.01.



FIGURE 5. a-d. The Allium sativum bulb (ASB) extract inhibits the lateral motility of MCF-7(a) and MDA-MB-23I(c) cells. *, p<0.05 and **, p<0.01 relative to control. Images of ASB incubation of MCF-7(b) cells and MDA-MB-23I(d). Scale bars: 50 μ m.

taken as 100%. The experimental results revealed that the incubations of ASB caused a significant LDH release in MDA-MB-23I cells (24 h: 211.57 \pm 1.05%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p<0.05; Figure 2). Similarly, MCF-7 cells were incubated with ASB extracts for 24 h where ASB extract caused a significant induction of LDH release in MCF-7 cells as well (24 h: 271.45 \pm 5.63%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p<0.05; Figure 2).

Allium sativum L. induces caspase-9 in both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cell lines

Caspase-3 activity experiments were performed on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells upon incubations with ASB extract for 24 h. Control experiments were taken as 100%. Experimental results revealed that incubations with ASB increased the caspase-3 activity significantly only at a concentration of 10000 mg/ml in MDA-MB-231 cells (24 h: 130.36±5.64%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p<0.05; Figure 3a). On the other hand, treatments with ASB on MCF-7 cells did not show any significant increase in caspase-3 activity (24 h: 100.81±1.01%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p>0.05; Figure 3a).

The caspase-9 activities of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells incubated with ASB extracts were evaluated. Control experiments were taken as 100%. Experimental results showed that the incubation of MDA-MB-23I cells with ASB caused a significant increase in caspase-9 activity compared to the control experiments (24 h: 337.9 2±4.47%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p<0.05; Figure 3b). Similarly incubations of MCF-7 cells with ASB caused a significant increase in caspase-9 activity at 24 h (24 h: 289.67±16.46%; control *vs* 10000 mg/ml; p<0.05; Figure 3b).

Allium sativum L. inhibits the proliferation of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines

MTT assay was used to determine the antiproliferative effects of the ethanolic *Allium sativum* L. extract on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells at different tested time points (24, 48, and 72 h). *Allium sativum* was previously shown to have effects on MCF-7 cell lines (16). To investigate the antiproliferative effects of the ASB extract, different concentrations of the ASB extract were tested on both BCa cell lines. A significant antiproliferative effect was determined in MDA-MB-23I cells at a concentration of 2500 µg/ml at 48 and 72 h (Figure 4), suggesting a stronger effect on highly metastatic BCa cell line (MDA-MB-23I cell line) based on the IC₅₀ calculations (Table I).

Allium sativum L. inhibits the lateral motility of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines

The antimotility potency of Allium sativum L bulb in both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells was evaluated using the lateral motility assay. An extract concentration of I56.25 μ g/ml was selected wherein no significant cytotoxic or antiproliferative activity was observed. During the control experiment, the Mol of MCF-7 cells was 0.57±0.03, whereas during the ASB extract treatment (24 h), the Mol of MCF-7 cells decreased to 0.086±0.06 (p<0.01) (Figure 5a). Moreover, during the control experiment, the Mol of MDA-MB-231 cells was 0.40±0.01, whereas during the incubation with ASB extract at 24 h, the Mol of MDA-MB-231 cells decreased to 0.24±0.05 (p<0.01) (Figure 5c). The changes in Mol during the incubations with ASB extract strongly indicate an inhibitory effect of ASB on the lateral motility of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells.

GC-MS analysis of Allium sativum L. bulb extract

The bioactive compounds of ethanolic *Allium sativum* bulb extract were analyzed using gas chromatography–mass spectroscopy. The results obtained from the analysis showed the pres-



FIGURE 6. Chromatogram of gas chromatography–mass spectroscopy analysis: bioactive compounds obtained from ethanolic extracts of Allium sativum bulb (ASB). Numbers on peaks correspond to the molecules in Table 2.

TABLE I. IC50 values of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells incubatedwith Allium sativum L. bulb (ASB) extract. Data represents mean±S.E.M.

	IC ₅₀ concent	ration µg∕ml
	A	SB
	MCF-7	MDA-MB-23I
24h	4822.2±325	4664.3±457
48h	4646.5±338	2874.2±201
72h	3924.5±298	2771.9±178

ence of acetic acid (2.53%), dimethyl trisulfide (0.30%), diallyl disulfide (1.05%), methyl allyl trisulfide (0.76%), diallyl trisulfide (1.6%), diallyl sulfide (0.13%), guanosine (5.78%), l,2-benzenedicarboxylic acid (3.58%), hexadecanoic acid (1.58%), heptadecanoic acid (0.48%), IH-purin-6-amine (2.16%), octadecamethylcyclononasiloxane (6.03%), tetramethylcyclotetrasiloxane (6.95%), octadecamethylcyclononasiloxane (6.03%), 4-hydroxy-IH-purine (2.2%), hexacontan (2.22%), 2, 4, 6, 8-tetramethyl-cyclotetrasiloxane (1.25%), and flavone 4'-OH,5-OH,7-di-O-glucoside (1.47%) (Figure 6; Table 2). These findings also support the data from Leikshmi et al. (15). and Park et al. (17) who previously performed a GC-MS analysis of the *Allium sativum* L. extract (15, 17).

DISCUSSION

Breast cancer affects 2.1 million women every year (18). The mortality rates among breast cancer patients depend on the type of breast cancer and nature of the cancer tissue. Moreover, highly metastatic breast cancers, specifically triple negatives, cause an increase in the percentage of mortality (19) implicating a need for development of novel therapies and preventatives with antitumoral and antimetastatic activities.

Allium sativum, also known as common garlic, is believed to have anticancer effects and therefore is consumed frequently by cancer patients as well as the general public as a means to avoid cancer. In recent decades, antitumoral activities of Allium sativum were widely studied in different *in vitro* and *in vivo* models. Experimental studies suggest that direct exposure of different cancer cells to garlic extract is more effective than the oral administration of the extract suggesting that bioactive molecules might be losing their anticancer potency through absorption via the epithelial lining of the gastrointestinal tract

TABLE 2. Compounds determined through GC-MS analysis of Allium sativum L. bulb (ASB) extract and their bioactivities

	Compound name	<i>Allium sativum</i> L. bulb% compound*	Biological activity
Ι	Acetic acid	2.53	Antibacterial and antifungal (26)
2	Trisulfide, dimethyl	0.30	Antiproliferative (26) and antimicrobial (27)
3	Diallyl disulfide	1.05	Inhibiting tumor cell proliferation, tumor cell apoptosis promoter, antimetastatic, anti-inflammatory (17), antibacterial (28)
4	Methyl allyl trisulfide	0.76	-
5	Diallyl trisulfide	1.60	Anticancer, antioxidant, blood pressure lowering, platelet aggregation (29,30,31)
6	Diallyl sulfide	0.13	Anticancer, antimicrobial, anti-angiogenic, and immunomodulatory (32)
7	Guanosine	5.78	Neuroprotective and neuromodulator (33)
8	l,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid	3.58	Anticancer (34), antimicrobial, antifungal, anti-malarial (35,36)
9	Hexadecanoic acid	1.58	Antitumoral (37), antimicrobial, antioxidant, decreases blood cholesterol, anti-inflammatory (35)
10	Heptadecanoic acid	0.48	Antibacterial and antioxidant (38)
Ш	IH-Purin-6-amine	2.16	Anti-inflammatory and cytoprotective (39)
12	Tetramethylcyclotetrasiloxane	6.95	-
13	Octadecamethyl cyclononasiloxane	6.03	Antifungal (40)
14	4-Hydroxy-IH-purine	2.20	-
15	Hexacontan	2.22	-
16	Cyclotetrasiloxane, 2,4,6,8-tetramethyl-	I.25	-
17	Flavone 4'-OH,5-OH,7-DI-O-glucoside	1.47	Larvacidal (41)
*%	peakarea		

(20). Previously, it was shown that the intraperitoneal treatment of sarcoma I80 and EL4-induced lethal ascites with raw garlic extract diminished the cancer formation in C57BL/6 mice (20). However, the oral administrations of the extract did not cause any significant anticancer effects in the in vivo model. Furthermore, this study revealed that the direct injection of *Allium sativum* in tumors is a promising candidate for the development of new applications of *Allium* species (20).

In line with the above in vivo findings, our study showed that the direct application of Allium sativum extract on tumor cells exerts significant anti-tumoral effects on both highly metastatic and weakly metastatic human breast cancer cell lines. The cytotoxicity effects exerted by Allium sativum on both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I breast cancer cell lines in a time- and concentration-dependent manner (Figure I) are potentially due to the presence of diallyl trisulfide (I.6%) and diallyl disulfide (I.05) (Figure 6, Table 2). Diallyl trisulfide was previously shown to cause the induction of cytotoxicity in U937 leukemia cells (17). Diallyl trisulfide and diallyl disulfide which are organosulfur compounds found in Allium sativum were previously shown to inhibit PI3K/ Akt/mTOR and induce apoptosis in colon, gastric, prostate, and breast cancers (21). The LDH cytotoxicity experiments of the ASB extract on MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells were consistent with the trypan blue exclusion assay experiments wherein a similar LDH cytotoxicity level was observed after incubations with the ASB extract at 24 h (Figure 2). Incubations with the ASB extract caused a significantly increased LDH release in both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cell lines which presents supportive data on the cytotoxicity effects of the ASB extract on breast cancer cell lines.

Caspase-3 and caspase-9 activity experiments were conducted to investigate the apoptotic effects of the ASB extract on both breast cancer cell lines. Incubations with the ASB extract at a time period of 24 h showed a significant increase in caspase-9 activity in MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cells, whereas this activity was observed to be higher in the highly metastatic breast cancer cell line MDA-MB-23I (Figure 3). This finding suggests a slow initiation process for apoptosis in MCF-7 cells as the initiator caspase (caspase-9) was significantly elevated at the 24 h period in both cell lines in which the only significant increase in the executioner caspase levels (caspase-3) was observed in MDA-MB-23I cells at this time period (Figure 3). The increase in caspase-3 activation in MDA-MB-23I cells suggests a faster apoptotic response in this strongly metastatic cell line.

Our cells have an infinite capacity to divide until they enter into a dormant state or cell death mechanisms are activated, whereas cancer cells have an unlimited capacity to proliferate (22). Currently, an approach to inhibit or reduce cell division in the process of tumorigenesis is being developed. To this end, the antiproliferative effects of the ASB extract were evaluated using MTT assays. Incubations with the ASB extract for both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I BCa cell lines revealed that the extract has a significant antiproliferative effect in a time- and concentration-dependent manner at designated time periods. Specifically, at a concentration of 2500 μ g/ml, no cytotoxic effect was observed in MDA-MB-23I cells with the trypan blue assay, but significantly lower numbers of BCa cells were observed with the MTT assay, suggesting that at this concentration, instead of inducing cell death, the extract inhibits cancer cell proliferation. A similar effect was also observed at 48 h incubations with a concentration of 2500 μ g/ml. For the 72 h incubations, the antiproliferative impact on MDA-MB-23I cells was assessed at a concentration of 1250 μ g/ml wherein no significant decrease in viability was observed using the trypan blue viability assay, indicating that a longer exposure at lower concentrations also causes the inhibition of cancer cell proliferation.

Breast cancer is the leading cause of cancer-associated mortalities in women as well as one of the most diagnosed cancer types. Primary tumor treatment approaches have significantly improved over time, although current treatments for the inhibition of metastasis, which is the underlying reason for most of the mortalities attributed to cancer, are highly limited (23). Lateral motility assays that were performed to determine the antimotility effect of the ASB extract revealed that the incubation of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells with the ASB extract demonstrated a significant antimotility potency (p<0.05) on both tested cell lines. Experimental data revealed that the ASB extract significantly inhibited the motility for both MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I cells, in which a more robust effect was observed in MCF-7 cells. This result is expected as MCF-7 is a model for lowly metastatic breast cancer cells. The antimotility effect of the ASB extract is potentially due to the presence of both hexadecanoic acid (1.58%) and diallyl disulfide (1.05%) in which both bioactive compounds were previously shown to exhibit antimetastatic properties (24, 17). Diallyl disulfide which is one of the major components of Allium sativum can block the NF-kB signaling pathways to suppress metastasis and the invasion of breast cancer cells (25). Furthermore, it has been reported that Allium sativum extracts induce the suppression of cyclooxygenase (COX)-2 (25). Since COX-2 plays an important role in several cellular processes such as cancer cell migration, metastasis, and tumor-associated angiogenesis, the suppression of COX-2 by Allium extracts is a significant modulator for the inhibition of tumor development (25).

Our GC-MS experiments were performed comparatively with those on well-known bioactive molecules and showed the presence of important bioactive molecules with eminent anticancer activities such as diallyl sulfide, diallyl trisulfide, dimethyl sulfide, I,2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, and hexadecanoic acid (26, 33, 38).

Overall, the results of this study indicate the cytotoxic, antiproliferative, apoptotic, and antimotility effects of the ethanolic extract of *Allium sativum* bulb on weakly and strongly metastatic breast cancer cell lines MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I, revealing the mechanistic nature of the observed cell death and highlighting the anticancer potency of bioactive molecules found in *Allium sativum* L.

Ethics Committee Approval: N/A.

Informed Consent: N/A.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - O.I., E.V.; Supervision - E.V.; Resource - O.I.; Materials - O.I., E.V.; Data Collection and/or Processing - O.I.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - O.I., E.V.; Literature Search - O.I., E.V.; Writing - O.I., E.V.; Critical Reviews - O.I., E.V. Acknowledgements: The authors would like to extend their acknowledgements to Prof. Dr. Mehmet Koyuncu for identification of *Allium sativum* L. Bulbs and Biotechnology Research Center for supporting this research.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has been supported by Cyprus International University Biotechnology Research Center.

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68(6): 394-424. [Crossref]
- Sofowora A, Ogunbodede E, Onayade A. The role and place of medicinal plants in the strategies for disease prevention. Afr J Tradit Complement Altern Med 2013; 10(5): 210-29. [Crossref]
- Allkin B. In: Willis KJ, editor. State of the World's Plants 2017. London (UK): Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew; 2017.
- Nicastro HL, Ross SA, Milner JA.Garlic and onions: their cancer prevention properties. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2015; 8(3): 181-9. [Crossref]
- Mostafa RM, Moustafa YM, Mirghani Z, AlKusayer GM, Moustafa KM. Antioxidant effect of garlic (Allium sativum) and black seeds (Nigella sativa) in healthy postmenopausal women. SAGE Open Med 2013; I: 2050312113517501. [Crossref]
- Omar SH, Al-Wabel NA. Organosulfur compounds and possible mechanism of garlic in cancer. Saudi Pharm J 2010; 18(1): 51-8. [Crossref]
- Miyashita T, Krajewski S, Krajewska M, Wang HG, Lin HK, Liebermann DA, et al. Tumor suppressor p53 is a regulator of bcl-2 and bax gene expression in vitro and in vivo. Oncogene 1994; 9(6): 1799-805.
- Lamm DL, Riggs DR. Enhanced immunocompetence by garlic: role in bladder cancer and other malignancies. J Nutr 2001; 131(3s): 1067-70.
 [Crossref]
- Xiao D, Li M, Herman-Antosiewicz A, Antosiewicz J, Xiao H, Lew KL, et al. Diallyl trisulfide inhibits angiogenic features of human umbilical vein endothelial cells by causing Akt inactivation and down-regulation of VEGF and VEGF-R2. Nutr Cancer 2006; 55(1): 94-107. [Crossref]
- Ernst E. Can Allium vegetables prevent cancer? Phytomedicine 1997; 4(1): 79-83. [Crossref]
- II. Iscovich JM, L'Abbé KA, Castelleto R, Calzona A, Bernedo A, Chopita NA, et al. Colon cancer in Argentina. I: Risk from intake of dietary items. Int J Cancer 1992; 51(6): 851-7. [Crossref]
- Fraser SP, Diss JK, Chioni AM, Mycielska ME, Pan H, Yamaci RF, et al. Voltage-gated sodium channel expression and potentiation of human breast cancer metastasis. Clin Cancer Res 2005; II(15): 5381-9.
 [Crossref]
- Isbilen O, Rizaner N, Volkan E. Anti-proliferative and cytotoxic activities of Allium autumnale P. H. Davis (Amaryllidaceae) on human breast cancer cell lines MCF-7 and MDA-MB-23I. BMC Complement Altern Med 2018; 18(1): 30. [Crossref]
- Fraser SP, Salvador V, Manning EA, Mizal J, Altun S, Raza M, et al. Contribution of functional voltage-gated Na+ channel expression to cell behaviors involved in the metastatic cascade in rat prostate cancer: I. Lateral motility.J Cell Physiol 2003; 195(3): 479-87. [Crossref]
- Lekshmi PNCJ, Viveka S, Viswanathan MB, Shobi MT. GC-MS characterization of organic sulphur compounds and other volatile odorous compounds from Allium sativum. Asian J Microbiol Biotechn Env Sci 2015; 17: 73-8.
- Nema R., Khare S., Pradhan A. Anticancer Activity of Allium sativum (Bulb) Polyphenolic Compound Int. J. Pharm Sci Rev Res 2014; 29(1): 131-4.

- Park HY, Kim ND, Kim GY, Hwang HJ, Kim BW, Kim WJ, et al. Inhibitory effects of diallyl disulfide on the production of inflammatory mediators and cytokines in lipopolysaccharide-activated BV2 microglia. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2012; 262(2): 177-84. [Crossref]
- Feng Y, Spezia M, Huang S, Yuan C, Zeng Z, Zhang L, et al. Breast cancer development and progression: Risk factors, cancer stem cells, signaling pathways, genomics, and molecular pathogenesis. Genes Dis 2018; 5(2): 77-106. [Crossref]
- Vogel BA, Bengel J, Helmes AW. Information and decision making: patients' needs and experiences in the course of breast cancer treatment. Patient Educ Couns 2008; 71(1): 79-85. [Crossref]
- Li Z, Le W, Cui Z. A novel therapeutic anticancer property of raw garlic extract via injection but not ingestion. Cell Death Discov 2018; 4: 108. [Crossref]
- Suvarna V, Murahari M, Khan T, Chaubey P, Sangave P. Phytochemicals and PI3K Inhibitors in Cancer-An Insight. Front Pharmacol 2017; 8: 916. [Crossref]
- Oganesian L, Karlseder J. Mammalian 5' C-rich telomeric overhangs are a mark of recombination-dependent telomere maintenance. Mol Cell 2011; 42(2): 224-36. [Crossref]
- 23. Redig AJ, McAllister SS. Breast cancer as a systemic disease: a view of metastasis.J Intern Med 2013; 274(2): II3-26. [Crossref]
- 24. Mukai M, Imamura F, Ayaki M, Shinkai K, Iwasaki T, Murakami-Murofushi K, et al. Inhibition of tumor invasion and metastasis by a novel lysophosphatidic acid (cyclic LPA). Int J Cancer 1999; 81(6): 918-22. [Crossref]
- Saud SM, Li W, Gray Z, Matter MS, Colburn NH, Young MR, et al. Diallyl Disulfide (DADS), a Constituent of Garlic, Inactivates NF-κB and Prevents Colitis-Induced Colorectal Cancer by Inhibiting GSK-3β. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2016; 9(7): 607-15. [Crossref]
- Zhang G, Wu H, Zhu B, Shimoishi Y, Nakamura Y, Murata Y. Effect of dimethyl sulfides on the induction of apoptosis in human leukemia Jurkat cells and HL-60 cells. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 2008; 72(II): 2966-72. [Crossref]
- 27. Rattanachaikunsopon P, Phumkhachorn P. Diallyl Sulfide Content and Antimicrobial Activity against Food-Borne Pathogenic Bacteria of Chives (Allium schoenoprasum). Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 2008; 72(II): 2987-91. [Crossref]
- Busquet M, Calsamiglia S, Ferret A, Carro MD, Kamel C. Effect of garlic oil and four of its compounds on rumen microbial fermentation. J Dairy Sci 2005; 88: 4393-404. [Crossref]
- Lawson LD, Wang ZJ. Allicin and allicin-derived garlic compounds increase breath acetone through allyl methyl sulfide: use in measuring allicin bioavailability. J Agric Food Chem 2005; 53(6): 1974-83.
 [Crossref]
- 30. Sparnins VL, Barany G, Wattenberg LW. Effects of organosulfur compounds from garlic and onions on benzo[a]pyrene-induced neoplasia and glutathione S-transferase activity in the mouse. Carcinogenesis 1988; 9(1): 131-4. [Crossref]
- Fukao T, Hosono T, Misawa S, Seki T, Ariga T. The effects of allyl sulfides on the induction of phase II detoxification enzymes and liver injury by carbon tetrachloride. Food Chem Toxicol 2004; 42(5): 743-9. [Crossref]
- 32. Suman S, Shukla Y. Diallyl Sulfide and Its Role in Chronic Diseases Prevention. Adv Exp Med Biol 2016; 929: 127-44. [Crossref]
- National Center for Biotechnology Information. PubChem Compound Database; CID=6802, Retrievew from: https://pubchem.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/compound/6802 (Accessed Apr. 8, 2018).
- Krishnan K, Mani A, Jasmine S. Cytotoxic Activity of Bioactive Compound I, 2- Benzene Dicarboxylic Acid, Mono 2- Ethylhexyl Ester Extracted from a Marine Derived Streptomyces sp. VITS-JK8. Int J Mol Cell Med. 2014; 3(4):246-54. PMID: 25635251; PMCID: PMC4293612.
- Belakhdar G, Benjouad A, Abdennebi EH. Determination of some bioactive chemical constituents from Thesiumhumile Vahl. Journal of Materials and Environmental Science 2015; 6(10): 2778–83.

- Win DT. Oleic Acid The Anti-Breast Cancer Component in Olive Oil. Au Journal of Technology 2005; 9(2): 75-8.
- Harada H, Yamashita U, Kurihara H, Fukushi E, Kawabata J, Kamei Y. Antitumor activity of palmitic acid found as a selective cytotoxic substance in a marine red alga. Anticancer Res 2002; 22(5): 2587-90.
- Rahman MM, Ahmad SH, Mohamed MT, Ab Rahman MZ. Antimicrobial compounds from leaf extracts of Jatropha curcas, Psidium guajava, and Andrographis paniculata. Scientific World Journal 2014; 2014: 635240. [Crossref]
- National Center for Biotechnology Information. PubChem Compound Database; CID=145773, Retrieved from: https://pubchem. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/compound/145773 (Accessed Apr. 8, 2018).
- 40. Suriani NL. Identification of the Substance Bioactive Leaf Extract Piper caninum Potential as Botanical Pesticides. Int J Pure App Biosci 2016; 4(4): 26-32. [Crossref]
- Gautam K, Kumar P, Poonia S. Larvicidal activity and GC-MS analysis of flavonoids of Vitex negundo and Andrographis paniculata against two vector mosquitoes Anopheles stephensi and Aedes aegypti. J Vector Borne Dis 2013; 50(3): 171-8.

Original Article

Neonates Hearing Screening Results: A Comparison of Chirp and Click Stimuli with an Automated Auditory Brainstem Response Device

Hüseyin Deniz¹, Alper Yazıcı¹, Mehmet Enes Coşkun²

¹Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Gaziantep University School of Medicine, Gaziantep, Turkey ²Department of Pediatrics, Gaziantep University School of Medicine, Gaziantep, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: H.D. 0000-000I-5747-7529; A.Y. 0000-000I-7683-8705; M.E.C. 0000-0003-2238-I88X.

Cite this article as: Hüseyin D, Yazıcı A, Coşkun ME. Neonates Hearing Screening Results: A Comparison of Chirp and Click Stimuli with an Automated Auditory Brainstem Response Device. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 313-6.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Automated Auditory Brain Response (AABR) devices are unique tools for neonate hearing screening programs. Contemporary utilization of AABR devices is based on two stimuli called chirp and click. The first study objective was to identify any possible differences in chirp and click stimulus results of the AABR devices in neonates. The second aim was to investigate any possible risk factor that could affect the results of each stimulus.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Chirp and click stimuli were applied to each neonate using the AABR devices. Results were recorded automatically as pass or failed. Those with failed results were called after month for a retest. Hearing loss risk factors were obtained from the parents and caregivers.

RESULTS

Twenty-one of the fifty-eight chirp stimuli gave negative results on the AABR in the second AABR test. Twenty-nine of the seventy-six click stimuli on the AABR gave a failed result on retest. The most common risk factors were consanguineous marriage of parents (n=184), history of being admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit (n=119), and jaundice (n=102). In addition, hearing loss was not detected in any neonate and was therefore not considered to significantly affect the results of the chirp or click stimulus on the AABR.

CONCLUSION

We were unable to prove that the chirp stimulus could be replaced by the click stimuli in neonatal hearing screening using AABR device.

Keywords: Sensorineural, hearing, loss, auditory brain response

INTRODUCTION

Early detection of hearing loss is essential for the development of social, linguistic and cognitive functions; thus, neonatal hearing screening programs are performed worldwide. An ideal neonatal hearing screening test could detect hearing loss of \geq 35 decibels (dB) in the better ear in infants aged \leq 3 mon (I). Auditory brainstem response (ABR) and otoacoustic emissions (OAE) are the most commonly accepted and performed universal tests (2). Despite being a time-consuming procedure compared to OAEs, some reports have shown that ABRs are more sensitive than otoacoustic emissions (3, 4).

Automated auditory brainstem response (AABR) is a useful type of ABR for rapid screening of the hearing ability of newborns. AABR is performed using click or chirp stimuli. A stimulus is a wave that results in a neural activity response. Theoretically, click stimulus starts an earlier neural activity in the broad areas of the basillar membrane than the apical part of the cochlear nerve. This tonotopic activation of the cochlear nerve by click stimulus could cause temporal delays. For preventing these temporal delays, the chirp stimuli were created. Chirp stimuli include both higher and lower frequencies. Theoretically, chirp stimuli stimulates different parts of the cochlear nerve simultaneously (5). The chirp stimulus is superior for the identification of waves or latencies resulting from auditory neural response (6, 7).



Content of this journal is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

Received: 09.04.2020

Accepted: 29.09.2020

It has been hypothesized that chirp stimulus in newborn scans provides faster and safer results than click stimulus in the evaluation of auditory brain responses (8). However, few studies have assessed the clinical application of screening for neonate hearing ability using the chirp versus the click stimuli with an automated ABR device. The main purpose of this article was to identify if there was any significant difference in the neonate hearing screening between the chirp and click stimuli using an AABR device.

MATERIAL and METHODS

This prospective study includes the results of hearing screening tests performed from November 2018 to February 2019. Hearing screening was performed using Maico Diagnostic MB II Beraphone (Maico Diagnostics, Berlin, Germany®) (chirp stimuli) and GSI AUDIOscreener (Grason-Stadler, Minnesota, United States®) (click stimuli) AABR devices with a different kind of stimulus in soundproof rooms. Maico Diagnostic MB II Beraphone (®) device (CE-Chirp TM) includes a chirp wave with a repetition rate of 93/s delivered at 35 dB HL. GSI AUDIOscreener (®) has a click wave 100 µs width, and a stimulus rate of 32–62 per second. The input frequency range of the GSI AUDIOscreener (®) ranges from 30–3000 Hz.

AABR was performed in natural sleep and sedation. Only one kind of stimuli (chirp or click) was applied to each baby. Two groups were created as per the types of stimuli.

The results of each newborn hearing screening were interpreted as "pass" or "fail" automatically by the Maico Diagnostic MB II Beraphone (®) and GSI AUDIOscreener (®) AABR devices. The passing criteria for neonatal hearing screening were defined as the detection of hearing level at 35 dB HL at a single device. Those for whom "fail" result was obtained were scheduled for a reevaluation after I mon. As per our hearing policy, if one of the ears did not pass AABR, we accepted the result as a failure and planned further investigation.

Information regarding demographic variables and risk factors was obtained from the parents or caregivers. The risk factors were categorized as follows. Based on the age, the subjects were classified as newborns (≤28 d old) and infants (>28 d old). A cut off of I500 g was used to classify the subjects as per birth weight. Duration of pregnancy was classified as >38 wk or <38 wk. Intensive care history was defined by the implementation of mechanical ventilation for at least 5 d.

The following risk factors were estimated: consanguineous marriage of parents, hearing loss event in the family, speech disorder event in the family, history of phototherapy treatment, and drug use by the mother during pregnancy. The effect of these

Main Points:

- Neonatal hearing screening is crucial for the early detection of hearing loss individuals.
- AABR is a universal gold standard for detecting hearing loss in neonates.
- Despite the broad usage of chirp stimulus, click stimulus also demonstrates accurate results.

risk factors was investigated in those two stimuli groups separately.

Written informed consent was obtained from parents or caregivers of all the patients. Ethical approval was obtained from the University of Gaziantep Ethical Committee (approval number of 2019/116).

Statistical Analysis

The categorical variables of two independent groups were compared using Chi-Square test. For predicting multiple risk factors, multiple logistic regression models were used. Odds ratios were calculated for each risk factor with a 95% confidence interval. All Statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version 22.0 (IBM SPSS Corp.; Armonk, NY, USA).

RESULTS

Both the ears of 609 subjects (294 girls and 315 boys) were screened with an AABR device at the University of Gaziantep Audiology department. Three hundred and thirteen of these patients were provided the chirp stimulus and the others were provided the click stimulus. The mean age (day) of the subjects was 23,4±8,9 (range I–45); the average age of those in the chirp group was 23,9±9,2 (range I–45) and that of those in the click group was 22,9±7,6 (range I–44). The chirp group had I44 men and I52 women; the click group had I51 men and I62 women. The chirp and click stimulus groups did not show any significant difference based on age (p>0,005) or sex (p>0,005).

Total I34 patients failed in the initial hearing assessment. Fifty-eight of those who failed were screened using the click stimulus, and 76 were screened using the chirp stimulus. Further, 44 of those in the click group failed bilaterally, that is, in both ears. In contrast, 49 subjects in the chirp group failed bilaterally. One month thereafter, the chirp and click stimuli were applied again for the I34 subjects who failed the test. The same stimuli were given to the same subject, and the same stimuli were applied in the first test and the retest. Failed chirp results were found in 21 of the 58 subjects who failed the first test. Twenty-nine of 76 babies failed the AABR control tests with the click stimuli. However, the parents of only I patient have applied to our clinic for clinical ABR after the failure of two AABR tests.

Based on the results of the second hearing screening, the effect of stimulus type (click and chirp) used in AABR on hearing screening was not significant (p=0,817). The risk factors that were evaluated have been shown in Table I and 2 for different stimuli.

The most common risk factors for hearing loss were consanguineous marriage of parents (n=184), followed by history of admission to neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) (n=119), and jaundice (n=102). One multivariate analysis was performed for the click and chirp groups after multiple binary regression models were created. The risk factors were displayed separately for chirp stimulus in Table I and for click stimulus in Table 2. Multivariate analysis identified that the evaluated risk factors did not significantly influence the results of the ABR to chirp or click stimulus.

TABLE I. Results of the multivariate analysis for chirp stimuli						
			95%CI	for OR		
Variable	р	OR	Lower	Upper		
Sex	0.437	1.539	0.517	4.585		
Age (days)	0.258	1.333	1.314	1.99		
Birth weight	0.18	1.618	0.07	0.922		
Consanguineous marriage	0.612	0.741	0.232	2.367		
Family history of hearing loss	0.278	0.946	0.876	1.022		
Family history of speech disorder	0.18	0.919	0.835	1.011		
Pregnancy duration	0.181	1.050	0.954	1.155		
Intensive care history	0.696	0.727	0.146	3.614		
Hyperbilirubinemia with exchange transfusion	0.278	0.946	0.876	1.022		
Ototoxic Drug Use	0.447	0.973	0.922	1.027		

TABLE 2. Results of the multivariate analysis for click stimuli

			95%CI	for OR
Variable	р	OR	Lower	Upper
Sex	0.082	0.39	0.149	1.018
Age (days)	0.993	0.998	0.596	1.67
Birth weight	0.26	1.644	1.37	1.97
Consanguineous marriage	0.936	1.042	0.384	2.825
Family history of hearing loss	0.3	0.293	0.025	3.391
Family history of speech disorder	0.727	0.609	0.37	10.12
Pregnancy duration	0.068	1.074	0.973	1.186
Intensive care history	0.072	0.42	0.163	0.635
Hyperbilirubinemia with exchange transfusion	0.134	0.327	0.072	1.489
Ototoxic Drug Use	0.727	0.609	0.037	10.124

DISCUSSION

As per our findings, AABR neonatal hearing screening results using the chirp stimuli were not superior to those obtained using the click stimuli.

There was no statistical evidence regarding the type of stimuli as per the results of the hearing screening in neonates. However, there was a marked trend for the use of the chirp stimuli for the screening of neonate hearing.

Both the stimuli were equally effective. Previous research suggests that narrow band chirp stimuli were expressed as a fast and reliable assessment of auditory thresholds as compared to click stimuli (9, 10). Moreover, the chirp stimuli provide more evident V wave configuration than the click stimuli in the evaluation of the auditory neural pathway (5, 6, 11). This discrepancy in the findings and previous reports may be related to the automated ABR devices rather than the stimulus type. When compared to diagnostic ABR, nearly 40% of the infants with hearing loss over 45 dB hearing level passed the test using the AABR device (12). This finding was believed to be related to non-auditory neural activity or electromagnetic background noise that could be misinterpreted using the AABR device (12). The most common risk factor for neonate hearing loss in this study was consanguineous marriage of parents; this result was contradictory to that reported by previous studies (13, 14) and may be related to social factors in our region. The second common risk factor was a history of NICU admission. MBII BE-RAphone with chirp stimuli was compared with a standard conventional ABR with click stimuli; the sensitivity was 100% and specificity was 96.8% by Melagrana et al. at NICU(ok) (15). Based on studies with a different design, Gustini et al. and Meier et al. displayed similar results in the comparison of chirp and click stimuli with AABR (16, 17). Consistent with our findings, the aforementioned articles did not absolutely recommend the replacement of one stimulus by another.

The following was a study limitation: low application rates of patients who did not pass the second AABR disallowed further investigation that would enable a comparison of our results with those of diagnostic ABR. The second limitation of this study was that we did not apply two different stimuli in the same neonates. A further study of applying both click and chirp stimulus to the same neonate may enhance the findings of this study.

In conclusion, we believe that the chirp stimulus cannot be replaced by the click stimuli in neonatal hearing screening using an AABR device. Moreover, we could not conclude that a certain type of stimulus had a noticeable effect on hearing screening in newborns with risk factors.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Gaziantep University (2019/116).

Informed Consent: Written informed consents were taken from the parents and caregivers of the patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - H.D.; Design - H.D., A.Y.; Supervision - A.Y., M.E.C.; Resource - H.D.; Materials - H.D.; Data Collection and/or Processing - H.D.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.Y., M.E.C.; Literature Search - A.Y., M.E.C.; Writing - A.Y., M.E.C.; Critical Reviews - A.Y., M.E.C.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

- Erenberg A, Lemons J, Sia C, Trunkel D, Ziring P, Adams M, et al. Newborn and infant hearing loss: detection and intervention. American Academy of Pediatrics. Task Force on Newborn and Infant Hearing, 1998- 1999. Pediatrics 1999; 103(2): 527-30. [Crossref]
- Newborn and Infant Hearing Screening CURRENT ISSUES AND GUIDING PRINCIPLES FOR ACTION WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data Newborn and Infant Hearing Screening: Current Issues and Guiding Principles for Action. https://www. who.int/blindness/publications/Newborn_and_Infant_Hearing_ Screening_Report.pdf. Accessed August 7, 2019.
- Hahn M, Lamprecht-Dinnesen A, Heinecke A, Hartmann S, Bülbül S, Schröder G, et al. Hearing screening in healthy newborns: feasibility of different methods with regard to test time. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 1999; 51(2): 83-9. [Crossref]
- 4. Iwasaki S, Hayashi Y, Seki A, Nagura M, Hashimato Y, Oshima G, et al. A model of two-stage newborn hearing screening with auto-

mated auditory brainstem response. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2003; 67(10): 1099-104. [Crossref]

- Dau T, Wegner O, Mellert V, Kollmeier B. Auditory brainstem responses with optimized chirp signals compensating basilar-membrane dispersion. J Acoust Soc Am 2000; 107(3): 1530-40. [Crossref]
- Zirn S, Louza J, Reiman V, Wittlinger N, Hempel JM, Schuster M. Comparison between ABR with click and narrow band chirp stimuli in children. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2014; 78(8): 1352-5. [Crossref]
- Venail F, Artaud JP, Blanchet C, Uziel A, Mondain M. Refining the audiological assessment in children using narrow-band CE-Chirpevoked auditory steady state responses. Int J Audiol 2015; 54(2): 106-13. [Crossref]
- Cebulla M, Lurz H, Shehata-Dieler W. Evaluation of waveform, latency and amplitude values of chirp ABR in newborns. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2014; 78(4): 631-6. [Crossref]
- Elberling C, Don M, Cebulla M, Stürzebecher E. Auditory steadystate responses to chirp stimuli based on cochlear traveling wave delay. J Acoust Soc Am 2007; 122(5): 2772. [Crossref]
- Maloff ES, Hood LJ. A comparison of auditory brain stem responses elicited by click and chirp stimuli in adults with normal hearing and sensory hearing loss. Ear Hear 2014; 35(2): 271-82. [Crossref]
- II. Cebulla M, Hofmann S, Shehata-Dieler W. Sensitivity of ABR based newborn screening with the MBII BERAphone[®]. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2014; 78(5): 756-61. [Crossref]

- Levit Y, Himmelfarb M, Dollberg S. Sensitivity of the Automated Auditory Brainstem Response in Neonatal Hearing Screening. Pediatrics 2015; 136(3): e64I-e647. [Crossref]
- Bielecki I, Horbulewicz A, Wolan T. Risk factors associated with hearing loss in infants: An analysis of 5282 referred neonates. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2011; 75(7): 925-30. [Crossref]
- Martínez-Cruz CF, Poblano A, Fernández-Carrocera LA. Risk factors associated with sensorineural hearing loss in infants at the neonatal intensive care unit: I5-year experience at the National Institute of Perinatology (Mexico City). Arch Med Res 2008; 39(7): 686-94. [Crossref]
- Melagrana A, Casale S, Calevo MG, Tarantino V. MBII BERAphone and Auditory Brainstem Response in newborns at audiologic risk: Comparison of results. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2007; 7I(8): II75-80. [Crossref]
- Guastini L, Mora R, Dellepiane M, Santomauro V, Mora M, Rocca A, et al. Evaluation of an automated auditory brainstem response in a multi-stage infant hearing screening. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2010; 267(8): II99-205. [Crossref]
- Meier S, Narabayashi O, Probst R, Schmuziger N. Comparison of currently available devices designed for newborn hearing screening using automated auditory brainstem and/or otoacoustic emission measurements. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2004; 68(7): 927-34. [Crossref]

Original Article

Conservative Treatment for Locally Advanced Carcinoma of the Larynx Using Alpha-Crystalline B as a Prognostic Molecular Marker

Rajab Alzahrani^I [®], AbdulRahman N Alghamdi² [®], Ashjan Shami³ [®], Wael H Elsawy⁴ [®], Amal F Gharib^{3,5} [®], Hanan S. Amin⁶ [®], Majed AlMourgi⁷ [®]

¹Department of Surgery, Otolaryngology Division, Medical College, Al Baha University, Al Baha, Saudi Arabia
 ²Department of Family Medicine, Medical College, Taif University, Taif, Saudi Arabia
 ³Department of Clinical Laboratory Sciences, College of Applied Medical Sciences, Taif University, Taif, Saudi Arabia
 ⁴Department of Clinical Oncology, Faculty of Medicine, Zagazig University, Zagazig, Egypt
 ⁵Department of Medical Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Zagazig University, Zagazig, Egypt
 ⁶Department of Clinical Chemistry, Theodor Bilharz Research Institute, Cairo, Egypt
 ⁷Department of Surgery, Medical College, Taif University, Taif, Saudi Arabia

ORCID iDs of the authors: R.A. 0000-0002-54II-0454; A.N.A. 0000-0003-4593-4846; A.S. 0000-0003-0456-552x; W.H.E. 0000-0003-4938-6883; A.F.G. 0000-000I-8008-3368; H.S.A. 0000-0002-6573-8570; M.A. 0000-0002-3080-5083.

Cite this article as: Alzahrani R, Alghamdi AN, Shami A, Elsawy WH, Gharib AF, Amin HS, et al. Conservative Treatment for Locally Advanced Carcinoma of the Larynx Using Alpha-Crystalline B as a Prognostic Molecular Marker. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 317-22.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

This study was performed to understand the prognostic role of alpha-crystalline B (aBC) in locally advanced laryngeal cancer.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Forty-five patients were enrolled; they were treated with induction chemotherapy followed by definitive radiotherapy. Alpha-crystalline B (aBC) was evaluated using quantitative real time-polymerase chain reaction.

RESULTS

Complete response to induction chemotherapy was observed in 16 patients, and partial response was achieved in 27 patients. After radiation therapy, 32 patients showed complete response. The aBC level was significantly higher in the tumor tissues than in the normal adjacent tissues. This level was significantly correlated with the patient's age, clinical stage, and treatment response. High aBC levels were significantly associated with short overall and disease-free survival.

CONCLUSION

Induction chemotherapy can efficiently preserve the larynx in a high proportion of patients. **a**BC can be used as a molecular marker for predicting the treatment response and survival in patients undergoing induction chemotherapy.

Keywords: Locally advanced cancer larynx, induction chemotherapy, aB-crystalline, qRT-PCR, prognostic factors

INTRODUCTION

Total laryngectomy with cervical lymph nodes dissection accompanied by radiotherapy has been recognized as a suitable treatment for locally advanced laryngeal cancer (I). Patients treated with total laryngectomy experience the following postoperative complications: loss of speaking ability and impaired swallowing, with their impact on the quality of living leading to many social issues (2). The problems arising from total laryngectomy raise the need for the establishment of a novel treatment strategy that has similar treatment efficacy and survival rate, with acceptable complications (3). The concept of preserving the larynx has been approached by various modalities, including chemotherapy to downstage the tumor so that the patient can be treated with less radical surgery or by using radiotherapy. Induction chemotherapy in locally advanced head and neck cancer has been studied during the previous three decades. However, there is no consensus for the optimal use of induction chemotherapy in head and neck malignancies except in locally advanced laryngeal cancer (4).



Received: 05.04.2020 Accepted: 29.08.2020 The chain of alpha-crystalline B (aBC) is a protein encoded by the CRYAB gene in humans (5). It is part of the family of heat shock proteins and acts as a molecular chaperone that mainly binds misfolded proteins to prevent protein aggregation, inhibiting apoptosis and contributing to the intracellular architecture (5). Defects in this gene/protein have been associated with cancer and neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. Alpha-B chain crystalline (aBC) can be triggered by heat shock, ischemia, and oxidation and belongs to the family of heat shock proteins. They behave as molecular chaperones although they do not re-naturalize proteins and release them as a real chaperone; instead, they bind improperly folded proteins to prevent their aggregation (6). In addition, by inhibiting the processing of the pro-apoptotic protein caspase-3, aBC can confer stress resistance to cells. Two unique features of alpha crystallines are autokinase function and intracellular architecture integration (7). Alpha-A and alpha-B gene products are expressed independently; alpha-A is preferentially limited to the lens and retina, while alpha-B is commonly expressed in several tissues and organs (8).

Although significantly expressed in eye lenses and muscle tissues, aBC may also be observed in several cancers, including squamous cell carcinoma in the head and neck (HNSCC) and breast carcinomas (9, 10). aBC expression is associated with the metastases in HNSCC and breast carcinomas and other types of cancer; further, its expression is commonly associated with bad prognosis (9-11).

This study aimed to study the expression level of aB-crystalline in locally advanced squamous cell carcinoma of the larynx with normal nearby tissues adjacent to the tumor. We also studied the relationship between its expression and the clinicopathological features.

MATERIAL and METHODS

From August 2013 to January 2020, 54 patients with locally advanced cancer of the larynx were referred to the Clinical Oncology Department and Head and neck surgical Oncology Unit, Zagazig University Hospitals, Zagazig, Egypt and East Jeddah Hospital, Jeddah, SA were evaluated for this study. The study was performed with the understanding and written consent of each patient and was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Zagazig University (257/2013).

Eligibility criteria:

I. No previous treatment

 Biopsy-proved squamous cell carcinoma of the larynx
 Locally advanced disease (T3 or T4 with No, NI or N2) as per the American Joint Committee for cancer staging (I2)
 Performance status of ≥2 on the ECOG scale (I3)

Main Points:

- Induction chemotherapy can be used effectively in locally advanced laryngeal cancer followed by radiotherapy and can be efficient in conserving the larynx in a certain proportion of patients without compromising survival.
- High level of aBC may be correlated with aggressive behavior of SCC of the larynx and unfavorable outcome.

- 5. Adequate hepato-renal, cardiac, and bone marrow functions
- 6. Adequate nutritional and auditory status
- 7. Written informed consent for study participation
- 8. Age<70 y

The initial evaluation included a history and physical examination, complete blood cell count, routine serum chemistries, creatinine clearance test, chest radiography, computed tomography (CT) scan or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the head and neck, and bone scan. Local tumor extent and regional metastases were further assessed using triple endoscopy, and a biopsy was obtained from the tumor tissues and adjacent normal tissues.

Induction Chemotherapy:

The induction chemotherapy comprised the following three cycles of docetaxel 75 mg/m² (day I), cisplatin 75 mg/m² (day I), and a continuous fluorouracil infusion at 500 mg/m² per day (days I–5) every 4 wk.

Response to induction chemotherapy was evaluated clinically via endoscopic examination before each cycle and radiologically using CT scan or MRI that was performed after the second cycle. Assessment of palpable lymph node(s) was done also by clinical examination and palpation. Responding patients (Complete response (CR) or PR) received a maximum of three courses of chemotherapy before to definitive radiation. After the third cycle, patients with CR or PR were treated with irradiation while patients with any evidence of disease progression underwent surgical resection and postoperative radiation therapy. Tumor responses were defined as per the Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors criteria (RECIST) (14).

Radiation Therapy:

All patients received radiotherapy, either immediately after chemotherapy in CR or PR patients or postoperatively in patients who failed to respond to chemotherapy. After chemotherapy, comprehensive radiation therapy was delivered with 5000 cGy supplemented by a boost of 2000 cGy to the primary tumor site and persistent lymph nodes, when present. A dose of 5000cGy was administered after the surgery and a booster dose of 14 Gy was administered to sites with positive margins and/or extracapsular spread and/or three or more involved lymph nodes, if any. The response was re-evaluated 12 wk after radiation therapy. Patients with persistent laryngeal disease underwent salvage laryngectomy, while those with persistent neck disease and those whose primary tumor was controlled underwent dissection of the neck alone.

Surgery:

The extent of surgical resection was determined as per the original assessment of the extent of the tumor before chemotherapy. Classic wide-field total laryngectomy was performed for all primary tumors. Regional neck dissections were performed in all surgical patients except those with T3N0 or those with midline supraglottic T4N0 tumors for whom it could not be determined which side of the neck was chiefly at risk of occult metastases. Salvage surgery was performed after the confirmation of residual tumor on biopsy. All the patients were followed up and examined on a 3-month basis for the first year after treatment and every 6 mon thereafter.

Quantitative real time-polymerase chain reaction:

Total RNA was obtained using a commercial reagent (Trizol, Gibco Inc., Grand Island, NY, USA) from tumor tissues and nearby normal tissues. Using oligo-dT primers and M-MLV reverse transcriptase, total RNA (2 µg) was reverse transcribed. RT-PCR products comprising α B-crystalline and β -actin were amplified using gene a specific primer (aB-crystalline: F- 5'-GGAATTGATCGC-CATCCACCAC-3', R- 5'-CCGCTCGAGCTATTTCTTGGGGGGCT-GCGG-3', β-actin: F-5'-GCA CCA CAC CTT CTA CAA TG-3', R- 5'-CTA GAA GCA TTT GCG GTG GAC GAT GGA GGG-3'). A mixture (40 µL) of 3 µL cDNA, 10 µM primers, 2.5 µg/mL Go Tag Flexi DNA polymerase (Promega), 50 mM KCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH, 9.0), 3.0 mM MqCl2, and 0.2 mM dNTPs, was prepared to perform PCR. In a 9700 Thermocycler (Perkin-Elmer), PCR was performed, and the general thermocycling conditions were as follows: I cycle of initial denaturation at 95°C for 2 min, supplemented by 30 cycles at 95°C for 30 s, annealing at 55°C for 40 s and reaction at 72°C for IOO s, followed by supplementation by a final extension for about 5 min at 72°C. The relative value of aB-Crystalline mRNA was evaluated using the relative cycle threshold (Ct) means (I5).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version I2.0 (SPSS Inc.; Chicago, IL, USA). Student's t-test and one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) test were used to compare the mean±standard deviation (SD) values of the aB-crystalline expression levels of the different groups. Kaplan Meier survival curves were used to compare the overall and disease-free survival of the groups.

RESULTS

The study involved 54 patients, including 45 men and 9 women. The median patient age was 51 y (range 40–62 y). After 2 cycles

TABLE I. Clinical response of pat and I2 wk after radiotherapy	ients after inductior	n chemotherapy
	Response after chemotherapy	Response after Radiotherapy
Number of patients	54	43
Complete response (%)	16 (29.6)	32
Partial response (%)	27 (50)	9
Stable disease (%)	II (20.4)	2

 TABLE 2. Surgical salvage after induction chemotherapy and radiation therapy

		Surgical sal neoadjuvant cher	vage after notherapy (n=II)			
		Unilateral regional neck dissection	Bilateral regiono neck dissection			
Total laryngectomy with partial pharengectomy	2					
Total laryngectomy	5	3	2			
Hemi laryngectomy	4	4	-			
Surgical salvage after chemotherapy and radiation therapy (n=II)						
Total laryngectomy	-	-	-			
Hemi laryngectomy	4	1	3			
Neck dissection only	7	5	2			

of induction chemotherapy, complete clinical response was noted in 16 patients. Partial response was achieved by 27 patients. After 3 cycles of chemotherapy, 43 patients received radiation therapy. In 32 patients (32/43), CR was noted (Table I). Salvage surgery was performed after chemotherapy in II patients and II patients with residual disease after chemotherapy and radiotherapy (9 PR and 2 SD) (Table 2).

αBC levels in SCC of the larynx and their nearby normal tissues



FIGURE I. aBC levels in laryngeal cancer tissues (SCC) and their nearby normal tissues (NAT)

αBC levels and tumor stage



FIGURE 2. Levels of aBC as per the tumor stage

After chemotherapy and radiotherapy, all the patients with PR had CR in the primary site without CR in cervical lymph nodes; five patients underwent regional neck dissection, and two patients underwent modified radical neck dissection.

The aB-crystalline expression level was assessed in squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) of the larynx relative to the nearby normal tissues adjacent to the tumor. In SCC, the aBC level ranged from

TABLE 3. Relationship between age and aB-crystalline level in SCC							
Patients characteristics	αl	B-crystalli	ne				
Age	No	Mean	SD	t-test	Р		
<50 years	19	5.2	I				
≥50 years	35	6.6	1.7	3.16	0.003		
Sex							
Male	45	6.89	0.99				
Female	9	6.61	1.24	0.73	0.47		
т							
Т2	8	5.64	1.37				
Т3	33	7.80	1.08				
Τ4	13	8.82	0.61	23.47**	<0.0001		
Ν							
NO	12	7.01	1.22				
NI	27	8.24	0.56				
N2	15	7.39	2.16	4.24**	0.0198		
Stage							
III	33	6.26	0.59				
IVA	21	7.76	0.89	7.44	<0.0001		
Response to treatment as per the pretreatment aBC levels							
Complete response (CR)	32	6.12	0.45				
Partial response or stable disease (PR/SD)	Ш	7.35	0.32	8.42	<0.0001		
**Analysis of variance (ANO)	/A) tes	t					

1.0 Low aBC level 0.8 Overall survival 0.6 High aBC level 0.4 0.2 0.0 <0.001 54 18 27 36 45 g Months

FIGURE 3. Kaplan Meier overall survival curve for patients with locally advanced laryngeal cancer as per the aBC levels

4.01 to 9.92. The mean \pm SD level was 7.73 \pm 1.41 SD; meanwhile, its level ranged from 0.14 to 2.41 with a mean \pm SD level was 1.29 \pm 0.57 in the nearby normal tissues. The difference was statistically significant p<0.001. (Figure I)

The level of aBC in SCC was correlated with the characteristics of all the patients; data are presented in Table 3. There was a significant correlation with the age of patients (p=0.003). The sex of the patients was not related to the aBC level. Significant correlations were observed with the size and extent of the primary tumor (T), (p<0.0001), regional lymph node involvement (N), p=0.0198), and tumor stage (p<0.0001). We observed that the aBC level increases with the tumor stage; detailed analyses of stage and the aBC levels are shown in Figure 2. Patients with T3N0 tumors had a mean level of aBC of 6.43, while those with T4N2 had a mean level of 9.53, the difference was significant (p<0.0001).

The level of aBC was significantly related to the tumor stage; low stage tumors had a low level of aBC level and vice versa, one-way analysis of variance, F=22.7, p<0.0001.

The treatment response was assessed with the level of α BC; the mean level of α BC in patients with CR was 6.12, while that in those with partial or no response was 7.35 with a significant difference (p<0.0001), Table 3.

At 36 mon, the patterns of failure (locoregional, or distant) in 22 patients with no response to treatment who underwent surgical resection with or without postoperative radiotherapy were as follows: 10 patients died; 7 had locoregional recurrence; 3 had distant metastases; and 2 had both, locoregional and distant relapse. In contrast, of the 32 patients who achieved CR after chemotherapy-radiotherapy, 2 died without evidence of disease because of other causes; 10 had locoregional recurrence of disease; 2 had distant metastasis; and I had both, local and distant relapse, leaving 17 patients living with laryngeal preservation.

We further explored the effect of aBC level on a patient's survival in laryngeal cancer. Our evaluation revealed that both, over-



FIGURE 4. Kaplan Meier disease-free survival curve for patients with locally advanced laryngeal cancer as per the aBC levels

all survival and disease-free survival in patients with high aBC levels were all shorter than those in patients with low aBC level. (p<0.001, Figure 3, 4).

The overall survival in patients with low levels of aBC was 74% versus 35% in patients with high levels of aBC (p<0.001).

The disease-free survival in patients with low levels of α BC was 72% versus 32% in patients with high levels of α BC (p<0.001).

DISCUSSION

In the treatment of head and neck cancer, two issues are most importance. The first is survival and the second is the preservation of organ function (quality of life) (3, 16, 17). Although survival differs by the cancer site within the head and neck, it is generally poor in stages III and IV. Since the end of the 1970s, several studies have been published on induction or neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with head and neck cancer. Most investigators have shown that induction chemotherapy provided poor results because there was no improvement in survival or disease control. However, several studies suggest that induction chemotherapy may play an important role in preserving laryngeal function (phonatory speech) (18, 19). Recent data from a large number of published studies indicate that induction platinum and fluorouracil chemotherapy followed by radiotherapy can achieve laryngeal preservation in 30%-50% of patients, even with long-term follow-up (20-22). Furthermore, no compromise in survival was associated with the delay in surgery and radiotherapy in cases where chemotherapy failed.

Our results of a 31.5% laryngeal-preservation rate in laryngeal cancer are consistent with other studies and support further investigation of laryngeal-preservation strategies in patients with locally advanced laryngeal cancer (23-25). In order to maintain the larynx, comprehensive radiation therapy was used in selected cases, with laryngectomy intended for patients with tumor recurrence following radiation; however, the overall cure rates have been decreased (26-28). The largest studies found 3-year disease-free survival rates of 20%-50% for patients with advanced-stage III or IV cancers, with larynx preservation in less than half of the cured patients (29, 30). Geretschläger reported 3-year locoregional control (LRC), distant metastasis-free survival, and overall survival (OS) rates of 77%, 96%, and 63%, respectively (29). Our patients had more advanced disease than those reported by Geretschläger. Those patients were not eligible for radical radiation therapy with salvage surgery as this approach was associated with a low cure rates. The encouraging results achieved in these patients with advanced cancers suggest that initial chemotherapy improved the effectiveness of definitive radiation therapy (26). We believe that a shift in the clinical strategy is necessary to reduce the laryngeal cancer-related mortality. In an attempt to support this view, we studied Alpha-B-crystalline (aBC) as a possible molecular marker for predicting response to induction chemotherapy and survival in locally advanced SCC of the larynx. We examined the levels of aBC in SCC of the larynx and their nearby normal tissues. A significant difference was observed in its levels in SCC of the larynx and their nearby normal laryngeal tissues. We also analyzed the relation between its levels and different clinical factors. We observed that an advanced tumor stage was associated with a high aBC level. Moreover, a significant increase in its level was

observed in older patients. The patient's sex was not related to the aBC level. Another significant observation was its relation to the response to induction chemotherapy and radiation therapy. Patients with CR had lower aBC levels than those with partial or no response.

We further evaluated the effect of aBC level on patient survival; the OS and disease-free survival were shorter in patients with high aBC levels than in those with low aBC levels (p<0.001).

Our results support the observations of Mao et al. (31) who found that the aBC level was higher in laryngeal SCC than in their adjacent normal tissues and tumor stage. Contrary to our findings, their results indicated no significant relationship to patient age. Our observations also support those of Yilmaz et al. (32) who studied the aBC expression in metastatic, non-metastatic laryngeal SCC, and normal tissue samples and found a significant correlation between the level of aBC and laryngeal SCC, but an insignificant correlation with the tumor stage and lymph node metastases.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first to evaluate the aBC levels in patients with SCC of the larynx and the response to induction chemotherapy. aBC is expressed in several types of malignant tumors. In ovarian cancer, Tan et al. (II). found a high aBC expression in the ovarian cancer tissues and its level was significantly correlated with the tumor size (p=0.028), lymph node metastasis (p=0.000), distant metastasis (p=0.005), tumor node metastasis stage (p=0.002), and survival (p=0.000). Shi et al. (33) revealed that the α BC levels were considerably elevated in colorectal cancer tissues as compared to that in the corresponding non-cancerous tissues (p<0.05 and p=0.014, respectively). They also stated that this elevation was significantly related to distant metastasis (p=0.040) and OS (p=0.003). Chen et al. (34) found that in gastric cancer tissues, the aBC expression is up-regulated relative to matched ordinary tissues and is closely correlated with cancer metastasis and shorter survival time.

We conclude that while more comprehensive trials with a larger sample and longer follow-up are required to confirm these findings, induction chemotherapy can be used effectively in locally advanced laryngeal cancer followed by radiotherapy or efficient conservation of the larynx in a certain proportion of patients without compromising survival. A high aBC level may be correlated with the aggressive behavior of SCC of the larynx and unfavorable outcomes.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Zagazig University (257/2013).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - R.A., S.A.; Design - U.G., W.E., R.A.; Supervision - R.A., M.A., M.E.Y.; Resource - W.E., A.F.G., H.A., M.E.Y., U.G.; Materials - A.F.G., M.E.Y., U.G.; Data Collection and/or Processing - H.A., A.F.G., M.E.Y., U.G.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.F.G., M.A., U.G.; Literature Search - A.N.A., H.A., M.E.Y.; Writing - R.A., A.F.G., A.N.A., M.E.Y.; Critical Reviews - R.A., S.A., A.F.G., U.G.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

- Sobczyk G, Kizler-Sobczyk K, Kawecki A, Krzeski A, Wójtowicz P. Total Laryngectomy with Radiotherapy in Stage T3-T4. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2012; 147(2_suppl): 185. [Crossref]
- da Silva AP, Feliciano T, Freitas SV, Esteves S, e Sousa CA. Quality of life in patients submitted to total laryngectomy. J Voice 2015; 29(3): 382-8. [Crossref]
- Goyal S, Pounikar T, Jain P, Arya R, Verma J. Comparison of outcome and toxicity of two different regimes of neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by external beam radiotherapy in stages III and IV larynx and laryngopharyngeal malignancies in years 2013-2014. J Cancer Res Ther 2016; 12(2): 920. [Crossref]
- Burgy M, Leblanc J, Borel C. Any place left for induction chemotherapy for locally advanced head and neck squamous cell carcinoma? Anticancer Drugs 2018; 29(4): 287-94. [Crossref]
- Yamamoto S, Yamashita A, Arakaki N, Nemoto H, Yamazaki T. Prevention of aberrant protein aggregation by anchoring the molecular chaperone aB-crystallin to the endoplasmic reticulum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2014; 455(3-4): 241-5. [Crossref]
- Carver JA, Grosas AB, Ecroyd H, Quinlan RA. The functional roles of the unstructured N-and C-terminal regions in aB-crystallin and other mammalian small heat-shock proteins. Cell Stress Chaperones 2017; 22(4): 627-38. [Crossref]
- Bakthisaran R, Akula KK, Tangirala R, Rao CM. Phosphorylation of aB-crystallin: role in stress, aging and patho-physiological condi-tions. Biochim Biophys Acta 2016; 1860(1): 167-82. [Crossref]
- Kannan R, Sreekumar PG, Hinton DR. Alpha crystallins in the retinal pigment epithelium and implications for the pathogenesis and treatment of age-related macular degeneration. Biochim Biophys Acta 2016; 1860(1): 258-68. [Crossref]
- Zhang J, Liu J, Wu J, Li W, Chen Z, Yang L. Progression of the role of CRYAB in signaling pathways and cancers. Onco Targets Ther 2019; 12: 4129-39. [Crossref]
- Kim MS, Lee HW, Jun SY, Lee EH. Expression of alpha B crystallin and BCL2 in patients with infiltrating ductal carcinoma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2015; 8(8): 8842.
- II. Tan L, Sha L, Hou N, Zhang M, Ma Q, Shi C. High a B-crystallin and p53 co-expression is associated with poor prognosis in ovarian cancer. Biosci Rep 2019; 39(6): BSR20182407. [Crossref]
- Lydiatt WM, Patel SG, O'Sullivan B, Brandwein MS, Ridge JA, Migliacci JC, et al. Head and neck cancers-major changes in the American Joint Committee on cancer eighth edition cancer staging manual. CA Cancer J Clin 2017; 67(2): 122-37. [Crossref]
- Wang JR, Habbous S, Espin-Garcia O, Chen D, Huang SH, Simpson C, et al. Comorbidity and performance status as independent prognostic factors in patients with head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Head Neck 2016; 38(5): 736-42. [Crossref]
- Subbiah V, Chuang HH, Gambhire D, Kairemo K. Defining clinical response criteria and early response criteria for precision oncology: current state-of-the-art and future perspectives. Diagnostics 2017; 7(1): 10. [Crossref]
- Ke AW, Shi GM, Zhou J, Wu FZ, Ding ZB, Hu MY, et al. Role of overexpression of CDI5I and/or c-Met in predicting prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2009; 49(2): 491-503. [Crossref]
- Al-Mamgani A, Navran A, Walraven I, Schreuder WH, Tesselaar ME, Klop WM. Organ-preservation (chemo) radiotherapy for T4 laryngeal and hypopharyngeal cancer: is the effort worth? Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2019 Feb; 276(2): 575-83. [Crossref]
- Goyal S, Patel PN, Gohil M, Suryanarayana U. Larynx preservation rate in laryngeal cancer patients treated with chemotherapy and radiotherapy: An institutional review of 250 patients. Acta Medica International 2016; 3(2): 141. [Crossref]

- Richard JM, Sancho-Garnier H, Pessey JJ, Luboinski B, Lefebvre JL, Dehesdin D, et al. Randomized trial of induction chemotherapy in larynx carcinoma. Oral Oncol 1998; 34(3): 224-8. [Crossref]
- Shirinian MH, Weber RS, Lippman SM, Dimery IW, Earley CL, Garden AS, et al. Laryngeal preservation by induction chemotherapy plus radiotherapy in locally advanced head and neck cancer: the MD Anderson Cancer Center experience. Head Neck 1994; 16(1): 39-44. [Crossref]
- 20. Argiris A, Lefebvre JL. Laryngeal preservation strategies in locally advanced laryngeal and hypopharyngeal cancers. Front Oncol 2019; 9: 419. [Crossref]
- Patel SA, Qureshi MM, Dyer MA, Jalisi S, Grillone G, Truong MT. Comparing surgical and nonsurgical larynx-preserving treatments with total laryngectomy for locally advanced laryngeal cancer. Cancer 2019; 125(19): 3367-77. [Crossref]
- Vilaseca I, Nogués-Sabaté A, Avilés-Jurado FX, Berenguer J, Grau JJ, Verger E, et al. Factors of local recurrence and organ preservation with transoral laser microsurgery in laryngeal carcinomas; CHAID decision-tree analysis. Head Neck 2019; 41(3): 756-64.
 [Crossref]
- 23. Dietz A, Wiegand S, Kuhnt T, Wichmann G. Laryngeal preservation approaches: considerations for new selection criteria based on the DeLOS-II trial. Front Oncol 2019; 9: 625. [Crossref]
- Tangsriwong K, Jitreetat T. Clinical Predictors of Laryngeal Preservation Rate in Stage III-IV Laryngeal Cancer and Hypopharyngeal Cancer Patients Treated with Organ Preservation. Asian Pacific journal of cancer prevention: Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2019; 20(7): 2051-7. [Crossref]
- Wang Q, Liu Y, Wu K, Zhao Y, Gao C, Tong B, et al. Options of medical treatment and laryngeal function preservation in elderly patients with medial wall pyriform sinus cancer. Onco Targets Ther 2018; II: 744I-6. [Crossref]
- 26. Bonomi MR, Blakaj A, Blakaj D. Organ preservation for advanced larynx cancer: A review of chemotherapy and radiation combination strategies. Oral Oncol 2018; 86: 301-6. [Crossref]
- Kabarriti R, Brodin NP, Ahmed S, Vogelius I, Guha C, Kalnicki S, et al. Origin of Locoregional Recurrences After Definitive Intensity-modulated Radiation Therapy (IMRT) for Laryngeal Cancer Determined Based on Follow-up PET/CT Imaging. Cureus 2019; II(1): e3856.
 [Crossref]
- Lu SM, Iganej S, Abdalla IA, Buchschacher GL. Concurrent Radiotherapy and Triweekly Carboplatin for the Definitive Treatment of Locally Advanced Laryngeal Carcinoma. Am J Clin Oncol 2018; 41(6): 595-600. [Crossref]
- Geretschläger A, Bojaxhiu B, Dal Pra A, Leiser D, Schmücking M, Arnold A, et al. Definitive intensity modulated radiotherapy in locally advanced hypopharygeal and laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma: mature treatment results and patterns of locoregional failure. Radiat Oncol 2015; 10(1): 20. [Crossref]
- Wylie JP, Sen M, Swindell R, Sykes AJ, Farrington WT, Slevin NJ. Definitive radiotherapy for II4 cases of T3N0 glottic carcinoma: influence of dose-volume parameters on outcome. Radiotherapy and Oncology 1999; 53(1): I5-21. [Crossref]
- Mao Y, Zhang DW, Lin H, Xiong L, Liu Y, Li QD, et al. Alpha B-crystallin is a new prognostic marker for laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2012; 31(1): 101. [Crossref]
- Yilmaz M, Karatas OF, Yuceturk B, Dag H, Yener M, Ozen M. Alpha-B-crystallin expression in human laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma tissues. Head Neck 2015; 37(9): I344-8. [Crossref]
- Shi C, He Z, Hou N, Ni Y, Xiong L, Chen P. Alpha B-crystallin correlates with poor survival in colorectal cancer. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2014; 7(9): 6056-63.
- Chen D, Cao G, Qiao C, Liu G, Zhou H, Liu Q. Alpha B-crystallin promotes the invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer via NF-κBinduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Cell Mol Med 2018; 22(6): 3215-22. [Crossref]

Original Article

Digital and Extradigital Glomus Tumors: A Clinicopathological Analysis

Asuman Kilitci¹, Ömer Faruk Elmas², Kutsi Tuncer³

¹Department of Pathology, Kırşehir Ahi Evran University School of Medicine, Kırşehir, Turkey ²Department of Dermatology, Kırşehir Ahi Evran University School of Medicine, Kırşehir, Turkey ³Department of Orthopaedics and Traumotology, Atatürk University School of Medicine, Erzurum, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: A.K. 0000-0002-5489-2222; Ö.F.E. 0000-0002-5474-6508; K.T. 0000-0002-7544-2554.

Cite this article as: Kilitci A, Elmas ÖF, Tuncer K. Digital and Extradigital Glomus Tumors: A Clinicopathological Analysis. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 323-6.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Glomus tumors (GTs) refer to a rare group of perivascular tumors that usually affect the digital region. The lesions are histologically composed of vessels and glomus cells in varying proportions. The present study was designed to reveal the clinicopathological findings of the entity.

MATERIAL and METHODS

We reviewed the demographic, clinical, and histopathological features of the patients with GTs who were admitted to our tertiary center in the previous decade.

RESULTS

Total 16 patients were enrolled, including 9 men and 7 women. The mean patient age was 57.8 y. The most common location was the finger followed by other locations that included the chest wall (2), elbow (1), forearm (1), nose (1), anterior abdominal wall (1), hip (1), back (1), thigh (1), knee (1), and foot (1). Seven patients presented with pain and localized tenderness. Subungual involvement was more common among women (4). All the lesions were solitary, soft in consistency, yellowish/brown in color, and regular in shape with smooth contours. The size of the lesions ranged from 0.5 to 2.5 cm (average size: 1.25 cm). Histopathologically, the patients were classified into 3 main types, including solid type, glomangioma type, and glomangiomyoma type. Edematous and extensive myxoid stromal changes were found in 4 patients. Immunhistochemical study was performed to support the diagnosis in 8 patients. Ki-67 expressions were "low" for all 8 specimens. All the patients were treated with total excision, and there was no recurrence in any case during at least 1 y of follow-up.

CONCLUSION

Extradigital GTs are more common than digital tumors. It should be kept in mind that a glomus tumor has the ability to involve different sites in the body. The differential diagnosis of painful and painless subcutaneous nodules in any location should include GTs.

Keywords: Glomus tumor, histopathology, digital, extradigital

INTRODUCTION

Glomus tumor (GT) describes a benign neoplastic proliferation that originates from the glomus body. Glomus bodies, also called neuromyo-arterial bodies, are involved in body temperature regulation and are most numerous in the fingers and toes (I). About 75% of GTs are located in the fingers and 65% of them are located in the subungual space in particular. Solitary GTs are typically painful, while multiple GT can be painless (2). Extradigital GTs can be small in size, asymptomatic, non-palpable, and painless (I-4). Owing to these subtle clinical features, the diagnosis of extradigital GT may be challenging. However, in cases of painful lesions, the pain can be considered as "idiopathic pain", and the patients may be referred to irrelevant departments, including rheumatology, neurology, and psychiatry; leading to the administration of inappropriate treatment regimens, such as cortisone injection, physiotherapy, and nerve decompression (5).

Histologically, a GT is composed of glomus cells, blood vessels, and smooth muscle cells in varying proportions. GTs are histologically classified into solid type, glomangioma, or glomangiomyoma as per the predominant histological component (3, 6). GTs rarely show malignant nature (7).

Corresponding Author: Asuman Kilitci E-mail: dr.asuk@gmail.com



Received: 10.04.2020 Accepted: 24.05.2020 Few studies have investigated the clinical and histological characteristics of GTs, and most of these studies are single case reports and small case series. The present study aimed to contribute toward an understanding of the clinicopathological nature of the entity.

MATERIAL and METHODS

This retrospective study included a study of the clinical, demographic, and histopathological features of patients with a histopathological diagnosis of GT over a period of 10 y (January 2010 to January 2020). Hematoxylin Eosin (H δ E) stained slides and the slides subjected to immunohistochemical staining were reviewed to confirm the diagnosis. Patients for whom insufficient clinical information was available were excluded. Descriptive statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences Version 22.0 (IBM SPSS Corp.; Armonk, NY, USA) for Windows program. Informed consent was obtained from all participants. All the procedures were performed as per the principles in the Helsinki Declaration, and the study was approved by the local ethics committee (Decision date and number: 2020-02/20).

RESULTS

Total 16 patients, including 9 men and 7 women were enrolled. The mean patient age was 57.8 y. The most common localization was in the subungual area (n=5) followed by that in the trunk (n=3), elbow (n=1), forearm (n=1), nose (n=1), gluteal region (n=1), and back (n=1). Most lesions (n=11) had an extradigital localization. The subungual involvement was more common in women (n=4). The only symptom was pain that was present in 7 patients. The remaining 9 patients had cutaneous nodular growth (Figure I). All the patients



Figure I. a, b. (a) A painful purple nodule located on the extensor surface of the left arm (b) Dermoscopic examination of a glomus tumor. Large purple clods arranged in a jigsaw-like fashion on a white structureless background

Main Points:

- Glomus tumor has the ability to involve different sites in the body.
- The differential diagnosis of painful and painless subcutaneous nodules in any location should include glomus tumor.
- In addition to classical histological features, GTs may show secondary histological changes, including large myxoid areas, hyalinization, edema, and rarely, calcification.

presented with a single lesion. The mean tumor diameter was 1.25 cm (diameter range: 0.5–2.5 cm). Only digital specimens (n=5) were submitted with a preliminary diagnosis of GT. None of the extradigital lesions had a preliminary diagnosis of GT. Total excision was the only treatment method used for all the included lesions.

Macroscopically, all the lesions were soft in consistency, yellowish/brown in color, and regular in shape with smooth contours. With respect to the histopathological features, 50% of the lesions (n=8) were located in the lower dermis, while the other 50% were located in the subcutaneous tissue. The most common histopathological subtype was solid type (n=10, 62.2%) followed by glomangioma (n=5, 31.3%), and glomangiomyoma (n=1, 6.2%). All digital GTs were classified as solid type.

Seven lesions showed nerve fibers within or around the tumor, while the other lesions were free of the nerve fibers (Figure 2). Four lesions showed large myxoid edematous areas, while 2 showed hyaline



Figure 2. a-d. (a) Glomus tumor containing nerve bundles; arrows (H&E, x100) (b) The tumor shows extensive hyalinization (H&E, x100) (c) Tumoral stroma is myxoid and edematous (H&E, x100) (d) Calcification is visible in the tumor (H&E, x200)



Figure 3. a-d. (a) Vessels staining with CD3I, negative glomus cells (H&E, x200) (b, c) Glomus tumor reacts with CD34 and SMA (H&E, x100; H&E, x100) (d) Ki-67 proliferative index is very low in the glomus tumor (H&E, x200)

ADL)		ndicai aana oi iiie cases (D:	uigii, JiviA: S						
			Anatomical	Diamotor		Darinharol	Histological	Dathological	Immunohist	ochemistry
Case	Age	Gender	localization	of tumor	Pain	nerve intensity	localization	subtype	glomus cells	vessels
_	78	Σ	anterior abdominal wall	2 cm	ou	ou	dermis	glomangioma	not available	
2	1	ш	foot	l cm	ou	moderate	dermis	solid	CD3I- CD34+ Desmin- SMA+	CD3I+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+
e	47	ш	subungual, left hand D2	0,5 cm	yes	moderate	subcutaneous tissue	solid	not available	
4	75	Σ	dih	2 cm	ou	moderate	dermis	glomangioma	CD3I- CD34- Desmin- SMA+ SI00-	CD3I+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ Sl00-
Ŀ	40	ш	thigh	l,5 cm	ou	ou	subcutaneous tissue	solid	not available	
9	4	Σ	back	l,5 cm	OL	ou	dermis	glomangiomyoma	not available	
~	62	Σ	elbow	l,2cm	ou	mild	dermis	glomangioma	CD3I focally+ CD34 focally+ Desmin- SMA+	CD3I+ CD34 + Desmin- SMA+
8	8	ш	nose	l,5 cm	ou	оц	dermis	solid	not available	
6	68	Σ	right knee	2,5 cm	OU	ou	dermis	glomangioma	not available	
0	74	Σ	chest wall	0,8 cm	ou	mild	dermis	glomangioma	CD3I- CD34 focally+ Desmin- SMA+	CD3I+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+
=	36	Σ	chest wall	2 cm	yes	0 L	subcutaneous tissue	solid	CD31- CD34- Desmin- SMA+ panck-	CD31+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ panck-
12	82	Σ	subungual, left hand D5	0,6 cm	yes	mild	subcutaneous tissue	solid	CD3I- CD34+ Desmin- SMA+	CD3I+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+
<u>1</u> 3	35	ш	subungual, right hand DI	0,7 cm	yes	оц	subcutaneous tissue	solid	not available	
4	56	ш	subungual, right hand D4	0,5 cm	yes	mild	subcutaneous tissue	solid	CD3I- CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ Vimentin+ SI00-	CD3I+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ Vimentin+ SI00-
5	56	ш	subungual, left hand D4	0,8 cm	yes	ou	subcutaneous tissue	solid	CD31- CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ panck-	CD31+ CD34+ Desmin- SMA+ panck-
9	1	Σ	forearm	0,9 cm	yes	оц	subcutaneous tissue	solid	not available	

degeneration. Dystrophic calcification was evident in another lesion (Figure 2). None of the lesions showed nuclear atypia, pleomorphism, or mitosis. Total 8 (50%) lesions were also evaluated using immunohistochemical stains to confirm the diagnosis (Figure 3). The demographic, clinical, histopathological, and immunohistochemical data of the patients are demonstrated in Table I.

DISCUSSION

The exact etiopathogenesis of GT is unknown; however, trauma and hereditary factors have been implicated. Some authors suggested that glomus bodies proliferate in response to trauma (8, 9). In a study, a history of trauma was present in 20%-30% of the patients diagnosed with GTs (1). In our study, none of the patients had a history of trauma.

Pain is a common symptom of GTs. The pathogenetic mechanism of pain in GT is clearly unknown; however, various hypotheses involving the sensitivity of the capsule to pressure; the release of chemical substances, such as histamine and heparin from the mast cells; substance P and TRPVI expression in glomus cells; and an increase in nerve fibers penetrating into the tumor have been proposed (3, 8). In the present study, 3 of the 7 patients who had a painful lesion histologically showed a mild to moderate number of peripheral nerve fibers in the tumor. It is noteworthy that 4 of the 9 patients without pain also demonstrated a low number of nerve fibers. The pain status does not appear to have a significant correlation with the presence or absence of peripheral nerve fibers.

Extradigital cases are usually painless, and typically, a cutaneous mass or discoloration is the main complaints (I, 4). In keeping with the relevant literature, in our study, only 2 of the II patients with extradigital GTs had pain and localized tenderness, while all digital subunqual lesions (n=5) were tender and painful. The asymptomatic nature of the extradigital GTs poses a clinical diagnostic challenge. They are usually clinically misdiagnosed as nevus, melanoma, hemangioma, pyogenic granuloma, neuroma, leiomyoma, and spiradenoma (I, I0). In a study, only 20% of the extradigital tumors received a correct preliminary diagnosis by a clinician (3). In this study, none of the extradigital GTs was submitted with a preliminary diagnosis of GT.

In GTs, the size of the lesion is typically small and does not exceed I cm in most patients (I, II). The lesions located in the lower extremities can exceed 2 cm in diameter (12). In this study, 8 lesions (50%) were < I cm, while 7 lesions (44%) had sizes ranging from I cm to 2 cm. Only one lesion was > 2 cm. In our study, the mean tumor size was slightly larger than those reported in other studies (I, II, I2).

Solid GTs are predominantly composed of glomus cells, while glomangiomas mainly include vascular structures. Glomangiomyomas are composed of fusiform smooth muscle cells (3, 10). In this study, the most common histopathological subtype was the solid type (n=10, 62.2%) followed by glomangioma (n=5, 31.3%), and glomangiomyoma (n=1, 6.2%). These rates were respectively reported as 73%, 19%, and 8% by Einzinger and Weiss; as 76.5%, 23.5%, and 0% by Kim SH et al.; and as 77.8%, 22%, and 0% by Kim MG et al (6, 10, 13).

The main differential diagnosis of solid GTs includes eccrine spiradenoma and hidradenoma that are characterized by focal ductal differentiation and positivity for epithelial markers unlike GT. Glomangioma and glomangiomyoma can be confused with hemangioma and leiomyoma wherein glomus cells distributed in the vessel wall are absent (14).

In suspected cases, immunohistochemical studies should be performed to avoid misdiagnosis. In GTs, the tumor cells are positive for smooth muscle actin (SMA) and rarely, focally positive for desmin. CD34 may also be positive. In this study, 8 (50%) lesions were evaluated using immunohistochemical stains to confirm the diagnosis. In keeping with the relevant literature, SMA was positive for all the lesions, while desmin was negative. CD34 was positive in 6 lesions in varying degrees. Only one lesion showed positive CD31 staining.

GTs may exhibit secondary histological changes, including large myxoid areas, hyalinization, edema, and in some cases, calcification. In this study, 4 lesions showed large myxoid edematous areas, while two demonstrated hyaline degeneration. Calcification was evident in another lesion. Edema and myxoid changes were reported in II.8% of the patients in a I7-patient series performed by Kim SH et al. and in 22.2% of the 27 tumors evaluated by Kim MG et al (6, 10). To prevent misdiagnosis, possible secondary changes in GTs should be considered carefully.

The overwhelming majority of GTs is benign; however, malignancy may be present rarely. The histological criteria for malignancy include a high mitotic count (5/50 HPF), a diameter > 2 cm, and the presence of necrosis and pleomorphism that were not observed in any of the included lesions (I5).

The single effective treatment method for GT is total excision (I). Inadequate excision is associated with early recurrence. Late recurrence may indicate multiple tumors that are initially overlooked. The reported recurrence rates range from 12% to 33% (I, 2, IO). In the present study, all the excision specimens that were submitted had tumor-free margins, and none of the patients experienced recurrence during the I-year period of follow up.

Our study has certain limitations in terms of the retrospective nature and relatively small sample size. The reason for the small number of patients with a histopathological diagnosis of GT despite a period of 10 y may be the high number of asymptomatic patients who did not consult any department. The high number of patients who were clinically misdiagnosed or treated conservatively may be other causes. In conclusion, considering these subtle clinical features, the diagnosis of extradigital GT may pose a diagnostic challenge. Thus, the differential diagnosis of painless and painful nodular growths should include GT in addition to other relevant preliminary diagnoses for the enhancement of a clinicopathological correlation that is key for the diagnosis of many cutaneous tumors.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Ahi Evran University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Research (2020-02/20).

Informed Consent: Informed consent was obtained from all participants.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - A.K., Ö.F.E.; Design - A.K.; Supervision - A.K., Ö.F.E.; Resource - Ö.F.E., K.T., A.K.; Materials - A.K.; Data Collection and/or Processing - Ö.F.E., A.K.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - K.T.; Literature Search - K.T.; Writing - A.K., Ö.F.E., K.T.; Critical Reviews - Ö.F.E.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

- Schiefer TK, Parker WL, Anakwenze OA, Amadio PC, Inwards CY, Spinner RJ. Extradigital glomus tumors: a 20-year experience. Mayo Clin Proc 2006; 81(10): 1337-44. [Crossref]
- Santoshi JA, Kori VK, Khurana U. Glomus tumor of the fingertips: A frequently missed diagnosis. J Family Med Prim Care 2019; 8(3): 904-8. [Crossref]
- Venugopal PR. Extradigital Glomus Tumor-a Rare Cause for Undiagnosed Chronic Pain in Unusal Sites. Indian J Surg 2015; 77(3): 910-2. [Crossref]
- 4. Sbai MA, Benzarti S, Gharbi W, Khoffi W, Maalla R. Glomus tumor of the leg: a case report. Pan Afr Med J 2018; 31: 186. [Crossref]
- 5. Shin DK, Kim MS, Kim SW, Kim SH. A Painful glomus tumor on the pulp of the distal phalanx. J Korean Neurosurg Soc 2010; 48: 185-7. [Crossref]
- Kim MG, Lee DY, Lee JH, Yang JM, Lee ES, Kim WS. A clinical and histopathologic analysis of 27 cases of glomus tumors. Korean J Dermatol 2006; 44(3): 267-73.
- Beksaç K, Dogan L, Bozdogan N, Dilek G, Akgul GG, Ozaslan C. Extradigital Glomus Tumor of Thigh. Case Rep Surg 2015; 2015: 638283. [Crossref]
- Morey VM, Garg B, Kotwal PP. Glomus tumours of the hand: review of literature. J Clin Orthop Trauma 2016; 7(4): 286-91. [Crossref]
- Samaniego E, Crespo A, Sanz A. Key diagnostic features and treatment of subungual glomus tumor. Actas Dermosifiliogr (English Edition) 2009; 100(10): 875-82. [Crossref]
- Kim SH, Suh HS, Choi JH, Sung KJ, Moon KC, Koh JK. Glomus tumor: a clinical and histopathologic analysis of I7 cases. Ann Dermatol 2000; 12(2): 95-101. [Crossref]
- II. Moojen TM, Houpt P. Glomus tumors of the hand in the Netherlands: analysis of 107 patients. Eur J Plast Surg 2000; 23(4): 224-6.
 [Crossref]
- Frumuseanu B, Balanescu R, Ulici A, Golumbeanu M, Barbu M, Orita V, et al. A new case of lower extremity glomus tumor up-to date review and case report. J Med Life 2012; 5(2): 211.
- Goldblum JR, Folpe AL, Weiss SW. Enzinger and Weiss's Soft tissue tumors. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier-Saunders; 2014.
- Calonje JE, Brenn T, Lazar AJ, McKee PH. Pathology of the Skin E-Book. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Saunders; 2011. p. 1746-8.
- Folpe AL, Fanburg-Smith JC, Miettinen M, Weiss SW. Atypical and malignant glomus tumors: analysis of 52 cases, with a proposal for the reclassification of glomus tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 2001; 25(1): I-12. [Crossref]

Original Article

Prevalence of Pathologic Plica Following Anterior Cruciate Ligament Injury

Deniz Aydın^ı (), Barış Polat² ()

¹Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, Near East University, School of Medicine, Nicosia, Cyprus ²Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu Public Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

ORCID iDs of the authors: D.A. 0000-0003-4148-1421; B.P. 0000-0001-8229-6412.

Cite this article as: Aydın D, Polat B. Prevalence of Pathologic Plica Following Anterior Cruciate Ligament Injury. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 327-32.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

The present study was designed to determine the relationship between the time from anterior cruciate ligament injury to operation as well as the presence of pathologic plica. We also assessed the relationship between the presence of pathologic plica and plica-associated cartilage injury as well as preoperative anterior knee pain.

MATERIAL and METHODS

All the data for this retrospective observational study was obtained from hospital records and arthroscopy videos. Preoperative complaints, such as giving-way episodes, anterior knee pain, and knee locking, and intraoperative findings, such as the presence and absence of the pathologic plica, cartilage injury, and meniscus lesion were evaluated. Patients operated within 3 mon of the injury and those operated \geq 3 mon after the injury were classified into Group I and Group 2, respectively.

RESULTS

We enrolled 76 patients; group I included 46 patients, and group 2 comprised 30 patients; all the patients underwent anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. The rate of preoperative anterior knee pain and pathologic plica formation was significantly higher in group 2 (p<0.05) as compared to that in group I. The reported preoperative anterior knee pain and cartilage injury in the pathologic plica positive group was significantly higher than that in the plica negative group (p<0.05).

CONCLUSION

Pathologic plica formation rate increases as the time period from anterior cruciate ligament injury to reconstruction increased. Preoperative anterior knee pain and intraoperative knee cartilage damage were more common in patients with pathologic plica. We recommend that pathologic plica investigation and resection be considered during anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction surgeries.

Keywords: Anterior cruciate ligament, reconstruction, anterior knee pain, suprapatellar plica, medial plica

INTRODUCTION

Synovial plica is a term that is used to define intraarticular folds that are remnants of the embryonic membranous septation of the joint and are accepted as normal structures of the knee joint that are observed incidentally during routine arthroscopy (I). Plica is classified into the following four distinct types. Infrapatellar plica is the most common plica; medial patellar plica has the highest potential to cause knee symptoms followed by suprapatellar plica; lateral patellar plica is very rare (2). As the plica is a remnant, plica of some size may exist in all knees. In most arthroscopic studies, the incidence of some kind of synovial plica was reported to be 70%–91% (2). Synovial plica rarely becomes symptomatic, usually following a knee trauma (I). In normal knees with no trauma, plica is thin, elastic, and harmless (3, 4). They could accommodate knee motions with no injury to the surrounding structures. Repetitive knee movements, trauma, and surgical knee interventions can cause irritation of the synovial plica. In this case, inflammation and hemarthrosis cause fibrosis and thickening of the plica (3). Impingement of the thickened plica may cause plica-related symptoms, such as anterior knee pain, recurrent knee effusion, giving way, clicking, and locking (5).

Diagnosis of plica syndrome can be challenging. The symptoms and clinical findings of plica syndrome have poor specificity and are similar to more common intraarticular pathologies, such as meniscal lesions and articular cartilage injuries (2).

Corresponding Author: Deniz Aydın E-mail: deniz.aydin@neu.edu.tr

(1)



Content of this journal is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

Imaging modalities are insufficient for diagnosis in most cases. Magnetic resonance imaging is able to demonstrate plica; however, this modality is ineffective for determining whether the plica is pathologic (6). The gold standard for the diagnosis of plica syndrome is knee arthroscopy because surgical treatment and further evaluation of the associated cartilage pathologies are possible during the same surgery.

Anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) injuries are common, and surgical reconstruction is the accepted treatment in young, active patients. During diagnostic arthroscopy that is performed to make a decision regarding reconstruction, plica structures are generally not evaluated in detail. We hypothesized that in some patients with ACL injury, the normal plical structures that existed before the trauma may become thicker and inelastic after a latent period, and plica-related mechanisms may be responsible for anterior knee pain. This study aimed to determine the relationship between the time from ACL injury to operation and the presence of pathologic plica. Moreover, the relationship between the presence of pathologic plica and plica-associated cartilage injury and preoperative anterior knee pain was assessed.

MATERIAL and METHODS

We obtained ethical approval for this study from the Institutional Review Board of the Near East University Medical Faculty (Reference No. 58-598). All the patients provided written informed consent for the publication of their individual data.

This study was planned as a retrospective observational study. We enrolled 87 patients who had undergone arthroscopic ACL reconstruction surgery with quadrupled hamstring tendon grafts in the authors' clinic from January 2015 to October 2017. Patients who had undergone arthroscopic ACL reconstruction surgery and had agreed to participate in the study were included in our analyses. Arthroscopy videos are routinely recorded for all ACL reconstruction surgeries. In this context, eight of the patients whose arthroscopic video qualities were insufficient for investigation were excluded. Furthermore, three of the patients who did not consent to participate within the study were also excluded. Thus, finally, 76 patients who met the inclusion criteria were enrolled.

The hospital records and interviews with patients were used to collect information about their demographic characteristics and initial complaints. Trauma mechanism, time from trauma to operation, and preoperative complaints, such as giving-way episodes, anterior knee pain, and knee locking were recorded. Anterior knee pain was positively accepted when the patient experienced pain while performing one or more of the follow-

Main Points:

- Pathologic plica formation rate increases with increase in the duration from anterior cruciate ligament injury to reconstruction.
- Pathologic plica is related to anterior knee pain and knee cartilage damage.
- In delayed reconstruction cases, pathologic plica existence should be evaluated in detail to prevent further cartilage damage and postoperative anterior knee pain.

ing daily activities: walking, running, jumping, climbing stairs, squatting, and sitting with bent knees for a prolonged period. Arthroscopy videos and operation reports were evaluated by two researchers independently for the determination of intraarticular pathologies. The patients were evaluated as per the presence or absence of pathologic plica formation, cartilage, and meniscus related pathologies. Descriptions of the investigated pathologies are presented below.

Pathologic Plica: Hypertrophic, non-transparent, tight, and inelastic plica was recorded as pathologic (Figure I-3). They were classified as medial and/or suprapatellar as per the location of the pathologic plica.

Cartilage injury: Cartilage injuries were graded as follows: Grade I, focal areas of softening with normal contour of the cartilage surface. Grade II, damage compromising <50% of the thickness of the cartilage. Grade III, damage compromising>50% of the thickness of the cartilage, but not extending to the subchondral bone tissue. Grade IV, total cartilage wearing with exposed subchondral bone. Cartilage injury was considered to be present when there was cartilage damage in any location of the knee of Grade 2 or more.

Meniscal Lesion: A meniscal lesion was considered when any of the following types of tears were present and treatment was required: parrot beak tear, radial tear, longitudinal tear, horizontal tear, bucket-handle, and complex tear.

Our patients were divided into two groups as per the duration between the injury and operation. Patients operated within 3 mon of the injury and those operated ≥ 3 mon after the injury were classified into group I and group 2, respectively. We compared the demographic characteristics, preoperative complaints, and intraoperative findings of these two patients groups. Accordingly, the relationship between the presence of pathologic plica and plica-associated cartilage damage and preoperative anterior knee pain was analyzed.

Statistical Analysis

In the descriptive statistics of the data, mean, standard deviation, median lowest, highest, frequency, and ratio values were used. The distribution of the variables was measured using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Independent samples t-test and Mann–Whitney U test were used for the analysis of quantitative independent data. The chi-square test was used for analyzing gualitative independent data, and Fischer test was used when the chi-square test was not suitable. All the statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version 22.0 (IBM SPSS Corp.; Armonk, NY, USA). Two authors analyzed the operation video of each patient independently. The examiners were blinded to the group information of the subject. In case of disagreement between the examiners, the data were re-evaluated until a consensus was reached. Interobserver reliabilities of the operation findings were assessed using the 'k' statistical test. A kappa value of 0.8-I was considered to indicate perfect agreement.

RESULTS

Primary ACL reconstruction was performed for 76 patients, including 65 men and II women. The average age of the study subjects was 29.8 y (range, I8–46 y). Surgery was performed on the right knee of 48 patients and the left knee of 28 patients. Reported trauma mechanisms were related to football in 43 patients, sprain in 14, basketball in 11, skiing in 4, traffic accident in 3, and kickboxing in I patient. The rate of investigated preoperative complaints were giving-way episodes in 67 (88.2%) patients, clicking or locking in 39 (51.3%), and anterior knee pain in 15 (19.7%) patients. Pathologic plica formation was noted in 30 (39.5%) of the patients. Of these pathologic plica, 15 were suprapatellar, 8 were medial, and 7 were both. Meniscal lesions were observed in 35 (46.1%) of the patients, where 2I of the lesions were medial, nine were lateral, and five were both-sided meniscal tears. Cartilage injury was observed in 22 (28.9%) of the patients, and their distribution was as follows: Il patients had medial condyle, II patients had patella, 5 patients had lateral condyle, and 2 patients had trochlea cartilage injuries.

There were 46 patients in the first group and 30 in the second group. The average duration from the time of injury to the time of operation was 7.2 wk (range, 4–II wk) in group I and 16.5 mon (range, 3–48) mon in group 2. A comparison of the demographic features, preoperative complaints, and arthroscopic findings of these two groups has been presented in Table I. The rates of recurrent giving-way episodes, preoperative clicking, and locking were not significantly different (p>0.05) between group I and group 2. The rate of preoperative anterior knee pain was significantly higher in group 2 as compared to that in group I (p<0.05). In addition, the pathologic plica formation rate was significantly higher in group 2 than in group I (p<0.05). The medial pathologic plica existence ratio did not differ significantly (p>0.05) between group I and group 2s. However, suprapatellar pathologic plica formation was significantly higher in group 2 as compared to that in group I (p<0.05). The rate of meniscus lesions was not

ABLE I. Comparison of the demographic features, preoperative complaints, and arthroscopic findings of the two groups									
			Group			Group	11		
		Mean	± sd/n-%	Median	Mear	n ± sd/n-%	Median	Р	
Age		29	9.0±7.3	28.5	30	0.9±6.8	31.0	0.250	t
Sex	Female	10	21.7%		1	3.3%		0.026	X²
	Male	36	78.3%		29	96.7%			
Side	Right	32	69.6%		16	53.3%		0.152	X²
	Left	4	30.4%		14	46.7%			
Plica	(-)	37	80.4%		9	30.0%		0.000	X²
	(+)	9	19.6%		21	70.0%			
Medial Plica		6	13.0%		9	30.0%		0.069	X²
Suprapatellar Plica		5	10.9%		17	56.7%		0.000	X²
Meniscus Lesion	(-)	26	56.5%		15	50.0%		0.577	X²
	(+)	20	43.5%		15	50.0%			
Medial		12	26.1%		14	46.7%		0.065	X²
Lateral		12	26.1%		2	6.7%		0.033	X²
Cartilage İnjury	(-)	40	87.0%		14	46.7%		0.000	X²
	(+)	6	13.0%		16	53.3%			
Patellar		0	0.0%		II	36.7%		0.000	X²
Medial Condyle		2	4.3%		9	30.0%		0.002	X²
Lateral Condyle		3	6.5%		2	6.7%		0.980	X²
Trochlea		2	4.3%		0	0.0%		0.516	X²
Preop Ant Knee Pain	(-)	43	93.5%		18	60.0%		0.000	X²
	(+)	3	6.5%		12	40.0%			
Injury Mechanism	Basketball	8	17.4%		3	10.0%		0.574	X²
	Football	26	56.5%		17	56.7%		0.822	X²
	Kick Box	0	0.0%		I	3.3%		0.394	X²
	Ski Sport	L	2.2%		3	10.0%		0.333	X²
	Sprain	9	19.6%		5	16.7%		0.987	X²
	Traffic Accident	2	4.3%		I	3.3%		0.703	X²
Recurrent Giving-Way Episodes	(-)	7	15.2%		2	6.7%		0.259	X ²
	(+)	39	84.8%		28	93.3%			
Preoperative Clicking And Locking	(-)	24	52.2%		13	43.3%		0.451	X²
^t t test / m Mann-Whitney u test / X² C	hi-square test (Fischei	exact)							

TABLE 2. Relationship between the presence of pathologic plica and plica-associated cartilage injury and preoperative anterior knee pain

		Pli	ca (-)	Plic	:a (+)	
		n	%	n	%	Р
Cartilage Injury	(-)	44	95.7%	10	33.3%	0.000 X ²
	(+)	2	4.3%	20	66.7%	
Preoperative Anterior						
Knee Pain	(-)	45	97.8%	16	53.3%	0.000 X ²
	(+)	I	2.2%	4	46.7%	
^{x²} Chi-square test						



FIGURE I. Hypertrophic and non-transparent appearance of pathologic suprapatellar and medial patellar plica





significantly different between the groups (p>0.05). The medial meniscus lesion ratio was similar between the two groups (p>0.05); however, the lateral meniscus lesion ratio was significantly higher in group I as compared to that in group 2 (p<0.05). The cartilage injury rate was significantly higher in group 2 than in group I (p<0.05). Patella and medial condyle cartilage injury was significantly higher in group I than in group 2 (p<0.05); however, there was no significant difference between the groups in terms of lateral condyle and trochlea cartilage injuries (p>0.05) (Table I). The reported anterior knee pain and cartilage injury in the pathologic plica positive group was significantly higher than that in the plica negative group (p<0.05) (Table 2). Interobserver agreement (k) values in the assessment of pathologic plica were 0.83 and 0.87, respectively, indicating perfect agreement.

DISCUSSION

The most important finding of this study was that the rate of pathologic plica increased as the duration between ACL injury and operation increased. We assumed that ACL injuries may cause pathologic transformation of the plica over time, and this could be an overlooked cause of anterior knee pain after this injury.

Some possible anterior knee pain pathologies following ACL injury are Hoffa syndrome, patellofemoral chondral injury, patellar tendinitis, quadriceps tendinitis, patellar bone bruise, anterior horn injuries of the meniscus, and synovial plica syndrome. Symptoms and clinical findings of these pathologies are generally indistinguishable for a certain disease (I).

In our study, the cause of statistically higher anterior knee pain rate in the second patient group was thought to be due to high patellar cartilage damage prevalence. However, in the subgroup analysis of patients with and without plica, the relationship between the presence of plica and anterior knee pain was significant. Therefore, this study showed that anterior knee pain after ACL injury may be related to pathologic plica. Imaging modalities, such as radiography, ultrasonography, and magnetic resonance imaging have limited efficiency in diagnosing plica syndrome. Exclusion of other anterior knee pain pathologies with the suspicion of plica syndrome is necessary for diagnosis. Definitive diagnosis is performed using arthroscopy. However, it is easy to miss the existence of suprapatellar plica during arthroscopy. Medial plica is like a shelf on the medial synovial wall (7) that sometimes travels in front of the medial femoral condyle; however, suprapatellar plica resembles the roof of the knee joint, particularly if it is a complete type (8).

Plica is normal structures commonly observed during routine knee arthroscopy. Plica syndrome is considered to occur because of structural changes of the plica following an inflammatory process (9). Inflammation and swelling of the plica is responsible for acute complaints, and long-term thickened plica may cause chondral damage. Christoforakis et al. reported increased incidence of articular cartilage wearing in knees with synovial plica, particularly in the patella and medial femoral condyle (5). Any factor that causes intraarticular hematoma and synovitis could cause pathologic transformation of the plica. Elastic tissues of the plica became fibrotic with prolonged inflammation. Occult trauma, mechanical irritation with repetitive knee movements, intraarticular pathologies (meniscal injury, loose body, osteochondritis dissecans, patella subluxation etc.), and surgical interventions are reported in the etiology (I). In our study, we investigated the presence of pathologic plica after ACL injury, the most common cause of traumatic hemarthrosis in the knee (10).

The criteria used to define plica as pathologic have not been well established. Plica causing anterior knee pain and recurrent knee effusion without associated intraarticular lesion should be classified as pathologic (3). Pathologic plica is diagnosed during arthroscopy if it is hypertrophic, has lost its transparency and fragile structure, and causes chondral damage with impingement. However, plica evaluation is subjective; some surgeons overlook it as the etiology of anterior knee pain, while others identify it as the cause in most cases. Further, there is no threshold for classifying plica as pathologic or normal. Pathologic plica is treated with arthroscopic resection. The investigation and resection of normal plica structures during routine knee arthroscopy may be associated with a longer surgical time and extra damage during the procedure. The necessity of normal plica resection is a controversial subject in the literature (2). To our knowledge, there are no data on the time required for pathologic plica transformation after intraarticular inflammation, such as ACL injury, in the literature. We determined a 3-month period as a threshold value in this retrospective study because in our clinical practice, we encountered more pathologic plica intraoperatively in patients who had been operated after 3 mon of ACL injury. In ACL injury cases, patients experience a period of hematoma and immediately after regression of the hematoma, they start daily activities; this may cause further inflammation in the synovial membranes. Chronic synovitis causes fibrotic transformation of the plica and may be the cause of anterior knee pain in patients who have experienced ACL injury.

The underlying mechanism by which suprapatellar plica becomes symptomatic remains controversial. It is assumed that complete type suprapatellar plica is more likely to manifest symptoms (II, I2). Different causal mechanisms have been reported for the symptoms. Inflammation of the plica caused by any reason leads to structural changes in the plica. Hypertrophic plica exerts increased forces on the articular surfaces and causes degenerative changes (13). Impingement of the hypertrophic plica between the extensor mechanism and the medial femoral condyle during knee flexion beyond 70° is another reported mechanism for symptoms (14, 15). Fibrotic suprapatellar plica acts on the superior patella and changes its dynamics during flexion and extension. Malalignment of the patella in this manner is also a reported cause of anterior knee pain (16). Intraarticular volume and joint fluid distribution may also be affected by a large suprapatellar plica; thus, increased pressure applies forces on the articular cartilage (13).

In this study, pathologic plica was detected in 9 (19.6%) of the 46 patients who underwent reconstruction within 3 mon of ACL injury, and pathologic plica was detected in 21 (70%) of the 30 patients who underwent reconstruction \geq 3 mon after ACL injury. This significant difference showed that plica hypertrophy occurs after a latent period from the time of injury. It could be said that plica works as the gatekeeper of the knee joint because it is hypertrophied after intraarticular inflammation. In some cases, the plica structures will become hypertrophic and cause plica-related symptoms. In the present study, anterior knee pain and cartilage damage of the knee, especially in the patella and medial condyle, was significantly more common in patients with pathologic plica.

This study has certain limitations, including the relatively small sample size, retrospective study design, and the absence of a comparison group without plica resection. We believe that further research that compares patient satisfaction in ACL reconstructions with and without plica resection is warranted. Although this study proved that pathologic plica is associated with anterior knee pain and cartilage damage, long-term follow-up cohort studies are needed to improve the understanding regarding the significance of pathologic plica.

In conclusion, Pathologic plica formation rate increases with an increase in the duration between ACL injury and reconstruction. Preoperative anterior knee pain and intraoperative knee cartilage damage were more common in patients with pathologic plica. We recommend that pathologic plica investigation and resection be considered during ACL reconstruction surgeries.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Near East University Scientific Research (Reference No. 58-598).

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from the patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - D.A.; Design - D.A., B.P.; Supervision -B.P.; Resource - D.A., B.P.; Materials - D.A., B.P.; Data Collection and/or Processing - D.A., B.P.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - D.A., B.P.; Literature Search - B.P.; Writing - D.A., B.P.; Critical Reviews - D.A., B.P.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

- I. Schindler OS. 'The sneaky plica' revisited: morphology, pathophysiology and treatment of synovial plicae of the knee. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc 2014; 22(2): 247-62. [Crossref]
- Kent M, Khanduja V. Synovial plicae around the knee. Knee 2010; 17(2): 97-102. [Crossref]
- 3. Erickson BJ, Campbell K, Cvetanovich GL, Harris JD, Bach BR, Sherman SL. Nonligamentous soft tissue pathology about the knee: A review. Orthopedics 2016; 39(1): 32-42. [Crossref]
- Lee PYF, Nixion A, Chandratreya A, Murray JM. Synovial Plica Syndorme of the Knee: A commonly ovelooked cause of anterior knee pain. Surg J (N Y) 2017; 3(1): 9-16. [Crossref]
- Christoforakis JJ, Sanchez-Ballester J, Hunt N, Thomas R, Strachan RK. Synovial shelves of the knee: association with chondral lesions. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc 2006; 14(12): 1292-8. [Crossref]
- Chung CB, Boucher R, Resnick D. MR imaging of synovial disorders of the knee. Semin Musculo-skelet Radiol 2009; I3(4): 303-25. [Crossref]
- Gerrard AD, Charalambous CP. Arthroscopic excision of medial knee plica: A meta-analysis of outcomes. Knee Surg Relat Res 2018; 30(4): 356-63. [Crossref]
- Kim SJ, Choe WS. Arthroscopic findings of the synovial plicae of the knee. Arthroscopy 1997; 13(1): 33-41. [Crossref]

- 9. Farkas C, Hargitai Z, Gaspar L, Kuki A, Csernatony Z, Szepesi K. Histological changes in the symp-tomatic mediopatellar plica. Knee 2004; II(2): 103-8. [Crossref]
- Olsson O, Isacsson A, Englund M, Frobell RB. Epidemiology of intraand pre-articular structural injuries in traumatic knee joint hemarthrosis- data from II45 consecutive knees with subacute MRI. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2016; 24(II): 1890-7. [Crossref]
- Mine T, Chagawa K, Ihara K, Kawamura H, Kuriyama R, Date R. The role of complete suprapatel-lar plicae. Arthrosc Tech 2016; 5(1): 197-9. [Crossref]
- Akao M, Ikemoto T, Takata T, Kitamoto K, Deie M. Suprapatellar plica classification and su-prapatellar plica syndrome. Asia Pac J Sports Med Arthrosc Rehabil Technol 2019; 17: 10-5. [Crossref]
- Dragoo JL, Abnousi F. Disorders of the suprapatellar pouch of the knee. Knee 2008; I5(5): 348-54. [Crossref]
- Strover AE, Rouholamin E, Guirguis N, Behdad H. An arthroscopic technique of demonstrating the pathomechanics of the suprapatellar plica. Arthroscopy 1991; 7(3): 308-10. [Crossref]
- Zmerly H, Moscato M, Akkawi I. Manaement of suprapatellar synovial plica, a common cause of anterior knee pain: a clinical review. Acta Biomed 2019; 90(12-S): 33-8.
- Hardaker WT, Whipple TL, Bassett FH 3rd. Diagnosis and treatment of the plica syndrome of the knee. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1980; 62(2): 221-5. [Crossref]
The Impact of Preoperative Nutritional Status of Elderly Patients on the Postoperative Outcome: Comparison of Two Nutritional Assessment Tests and Biochemical Tools

Özlem Sezen 🗅, Banu Çevik 🗅

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences, Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: Ö.S. 0000-0002-2144-9224; B.Ç. 0000-0002-7872-1794.

Cite this article as: Sezen Ö, Çevik B. The Impact of Preoperative Nutritional Status of Elderly Patients on the Postoperative Outcome: Comparison of Two Nutritional Assessment Tests and Biochemical Tools. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 333-8.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Our main goal was to compare the two validated nutritional screening tools and serum proteins that are used as routine biochemical markers for the prediction of the postoperative outcome.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The current study was design to evaluate the prevalence of malnutrition among elderly patients undergoing elective curative gastrointestinal cancer and trochanteric hip fracture surgery. On admission to the preoperative holding area, all patients underwent the two nutritional screening tests: Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA) and Nutritional Risk Screening 2002 (NRS - 2002). After assessment, all participants were followed-up throughout their hospital stay. We calculated the lymphocyte-monocyte ratio (LMR) and albumin-globulin ratio (AGR) according to the laboratory results. The surgical outcome (discharge to ward/intensive care) and postoperative infection (systemic or surgical site) were recorded.

RESULTS

The group of patients with MNA < 17 (malnutrition) had a significantly high ICU admission rate and incidence of systemic or surgical infection, which led to the prolonged length of hospital stay. According to the NRS-2002 screening tool, the ICU admission rate was higher in patients with a score \geq 3. The surgical site infection rate in this group was also significantly higher than that of the patients with an NRS-2002 score < 3. When comparing the two screening tools, the incidence of ICU admission was significantly higher in patients with MNA>17. The mean serum albumin and globulin levels and the AGR was comparable between before and after the surgery. However, the mean LMR was significantly lower than the preoperative value.

CONCLUSION

Measurements with easy-to-perform tests will provide guidance in terms of identifying potential perioperative risks.

Keywords: Malnutrition, older adults, nutritional biomarkers, MNA, NRS-2002

INTRODUCTION

People are living longer worldwide, and the proportion of the population that is over 60 years is expected to increase from 12% to 22% between 2015 and 2050 (1). With increasing age, people have various age-related co-morbidities, and many of them require hospitalization. A larger proportion of the elderly population undergoes surgical procedures due to advances in surgical, anesthetic, and intensive care interventions.

Malnutrition leads to a progressive decline in the health condition, reduced physical and cognitive functional status, increased utilization of health care services, premature institutionalization, and increased mortality in the elderly population (2).

Determining the malnutrition risk is an important area of concern, and precautions need to be taken in order to initiate appropriate nutritional support. However, physicians do not always have enough time to treat malnutrition. Due to functional alterations caused by malnutrition, falls are frequent in the geriatric population, and hip fracture is

Corresponding Author: Özlem Sezen E-mail: drozlemsezen@hotmail.com



Received: 19.05.2020 Accepted: 21.06.2020

one of the main reasons of hospitalization. Early hip surgery within 48 hours was recommended because of the decrease in mortality risk and perioperative complications (3). A recent meta-analysis indicated that the prevalence of malnutrition in patients with hip fracture was approximately 18.7% using the Mini-Nutritional Assessment (MNA) test. Using the Body Mass Index (BMI) as a diagnostic tool, the prevalence increased up to 45.7% (4). Malignancies are the other main cause of malnutrition, and weight loss can sometimes be the first symptom of cancer. A systematic review revealed that malnutrition was significantly positively associated with increased risk of all-cause mortality (5). In a retrospective study that included 709 adult patients in 25 Brazilian hospitals, the incidence of complications among patients with malnutrition was 27% (relative risk [RR] = 1.60) compared with 17% among the well-nourished counterparts. The mortality of patients with malnutrition and well nutrition was 12.4% vs 4.7%, respectively (RR = 2.63) (6).

Nutritional assessment is a systemic process and can be done by using the ABCD methods, that is, the anthropometry, biochemical/biophysical, clinical, and dietary methods (7). Although many screening and diagnostic tools have been introduced in clinical practice, no single test is sufficient for the assessment of the nutritional status (8). The Nutritional Risk Screening 2002 (NRS 2002) test and Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA) are the most common screening tools for hospitalized patients (9, 10). The MNA is a more useful tool for the identification of frail patients (II).

Many nutritional assessments and screening tools use biochemical markers such as albumin, prealbumin, transferrin, C-reactive proteins, and total lymphocyte count. Albumin is mostly used as a laboratory marker to assess the nutritional status in daily clinical practice. However, its sensitivity and specificity is a controversial issue. A recent meta-analysis indicated that serum albumin level was strictly affected by the nutritional status and that hypovolemia is a negative prognostic index in the elderly population (12). Globulin is another major component of serum proteins that plays a role in the immune and chronic inflammatory process. Both serum levels of albumin and globulin alone could be easily affected by many factors; therefore, albumin-to-globulin ratio (AGR) was recommended as a valuable prognostic factor, especially in the cancer patients (13).

The current study was design to evaluate the prevalence of malnutrition among elderly patients undergoing elective curative gastrointestinal cancer and trochanteric hip fracture surgery. The main goal was to compare the two validated nutritional screening tools and serum proteins that are used as routine biochemical markers for the prediction of the postoperative outcome.

MATERIAL and METHODS

This prospective, observational, cross-sectional study was conducted after receiving approval from the Institutional Ethics Committee (decision no:2018/514/144/3) according to the ethical principles outlined in the Helsinki Declaration and Good Clinical Practice guideline. Written informed consents were obtained from all the participants.

Study Population

We consecutively enrolled patients aged \geq 65 years who were scheduled for elective curative gastrointestinal cancer and trochanteric hip fracture surgery between January and April 2019.

Exclusion Criteria

Patients undergoing palliative or emergency surgery, aged < 65 years, those who refused to participate in the study, having cognitive impairment, communication problems, multiple trauma patients,j and right-sided hip fractures were excluded.

Assessment of the Nutritional Risk

On admission to the preoperative holding area, all patients underwent the two nutritional screening tests; MNA and NRS-2002. After assessment, all participants were followed-up throughout their hospital stay.

MNA has two forms, including the short (MNA-SF) and long form (MNA-LF). MNA-SF consists of six sections including appetite, recent weight loss, mobility impairment, acute illness, dementia or depression, and body mass index. We used the MNA-LF, which consisted of twelve more sections: Living arrangements, medications, presence of pressure ulcers, quality and number of meals, fluid intake, autonomy of feeding, self-perception about health and nutrition, and mid-upper arm and calf circumferences. Scores below I7 indicated malnourished, I7–23.5 at risk of malnutrition, and 24–30 normal nutritional status (I4).

NRS-2002 consists of body mass index, weight loss, recent decrease in food intake and severity of illness. This tool has three components: a severity of disease score, a nutritional score, and an age score. The score ranges between 0 and 6 according to the assessment. We categorized the patients as well-medium risk (<3) and nutritionally at risk (\geq 3) (I5).

Anthropometric Measurements

Personal characteristics such as age, gender, weight, height, and body mass index were recorded. Right middle arm circumference was measured at the mid-point between the acromial process of the scapula and the olecranon process of the ulna with the arm hanging loosely by the side. Calf circumference was measured from the widest part of the right leg while the patient was in the supine position and the knee was in a right angle between the thigh and calf.

Laboratory Tests

All laboratory data were acquired from patients within seven days prior to any surgery in our institution. In hip fractures, the laboratory tests depend on the admission date of the patients, and they are scheduled for surgery within three days. Total lymphocyte count, monocyte count, and serum albumin and globulin levels are part of the standard preoperative assessment laboratory tests for surgical patients.

Data Collection

For this study, clinical data were collected from the patient's electronic health records, including age, date of admission, clinical diagnosis, and American Society of Anesthesiologist' (ASA) physical status. All anthropometric measurements were performed by the same investigator. If the patient was unaware of his/her height, the investigator estimated the approximate height of the patient. In case of unknown body weight, we used the Buckley's bed side method for estimation of the body weight. This method uses the abdominal circumference (AC) and thigh circumference (TC) to estimate the actual body weight (ABW) of the patient. In male and female patients, ABW is formulated as $-47.8 + 0.78 \times AC + 1.06 \times TC$ and $-40.2 + 0.47 \times AC + 1.30 \times TC$, respectively (I6). The scores of MNA-LF and NRS-2002 were recorded. We retrieved the laboratory findings from the hospital electronic database and calculated the lymphocyte-monocyte ratio (LMR) and albumin-globulin ratio (AGR) according to the laboratory results. Surgical outcome (discharge to ward/intensive care) and the postoperative infection (systemic or surgical site) were recorded.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 8. While analyzing the study data, Student's t-test was used for comparisons between descriptive statistical parameters (mean, standard deviation, minimum and maximum value) and oneway ANOVA followed by the Tukey posttest for multiple comparisons.

The differences were considered statistically significant when p values were < 0.05 (*, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001). The data has been reported as mean \pm standard deviation (SD).

RESULTS

Totally, 100 patients were recruited into the study. We excluded 18 patients due to reoperation and missing data; therefore, statistical analysis was conducted using data from 82 patients (Figure 1). Patients' characteristics and anthropometric measurements are shown in Table I. The mean serum albumin and globulin levels and the AGR were comparable between before and after operation. However, the mean LMR after surgery was significantly lower than the preoperative value (Table 2). The group of patients with MNA < 17 (malnutrition) had a significantly higher ICU admission rate and incidence of systemic or surgical infection, which led to the prolonged length of hospital stay (Table 3).



FIGURE I. The consort flowchart of the study

According to the NRS-2002 screening tool, the ICU admission rate was higher in patients with a score \geq 3. The incidence of surgical site infection in this group was also significantly higher than that of the patients with an NRS-2002 score < 3 (Table 4).

TABLE I. Patients' characteristics and anthropometric measurements						
Variables	Results					
Age (years)*	73.57±8.25					
Gender **						
Female	41 (50)					
Male	41 (50)					
Weight (kg)*	67.70±11.24					
Height (cm)*	163.7±8.97					
BMI*	22.99±3.46					
ASA physical status**						
/ / V	50(60.98)/29(35.37)/3(3.65)					
Middle arm circumference (cm)*	25.40±4.32					
Calf circumference (cm)*	4I.I2±6.05					

Data was expressed as *Mean ±Standard Deviation (SD);**the number of patients (n) and the percentage (%). ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologist'; BMI: Body Mass Index; kg: kilograms; cm: centimeters

TABLE 2. Patients' clinical dat	TABLE	2. Pati		clinica	l datc
--	-------	---------	--	---------	--------

Variables	Results
Reason of admission ¹	
GIS oncologic surgery	52 (63.41)
Hip fracture	30 (36.59)
Outcome ⁱ	
Ward	48(58.54)
Intensive care unit	34(41.46)
Length of hospital stay (days) ²	9.73±6.78
Serum albumin level (g/dL)²	
Preoperative	3.22±0.56
Postoperative	2.76±0.52
Serum globulin level (g/dL)²	
Preoperative	2.66±0.54
Postoperative	2.17±0.49
AGR ²	
Preoperative	1.22±0.21
Postoperative	I.31±0.03
Total lymphocyte count (%) ²	
Preoperative	15.44±8.57
Postoperative	8.85±5.16
Monocyte count (%)²	
Preoperative	6.76±3.25
Postoperative	6.24±3.04
LMR ²	
Preoperative	2.52±1.53
Postoperative	1.56±1.01*

GIS: Gastrointestinal system; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; LMR: Lymphocyte-monocyte ratio

Data was expressed as 'the number of patients (n) and the percentage (%) and ²Mean ±Standard Deviation (SD),* highly significant.

TABLE 3. The correlation of MNA groups with the study parametersl (Mean ±SEM)							
Variables	17 <mna (n="36)</th"><th>I7≤MNA<24 (n=32)</th><th>24≤MNA (n=I4)</th><th>р</th></mna>	I7≤MNA<24 (n=32)	24≤MNA (n=I4)	р			
ICU admission (%)	77.78±7.03	15.63±6.52	7.14±7.14	*<0.0001			
The presence of systemic infection (%)	52.78±8.44	6.25±4.35	0	*<0.0001			
The presence of surgical site infection (%)	63.89±8.12	25.00±7.78	7.14±7.14	*<0.0001			
Length of hospital stay (days)	12.89±1.48	7.47±0.54	6.79±0.37	*<0.0001			
Postoperative AGR	1.26±0.05	1.33±0.05	1.42±0.09	0.225			
Postoperative LMR	1.75±0.19	1.35±0.16	1.55±0.22	0.259			

¹Mann Whitney-U test; SEM: Standard Error of Mean; MNA: Mini Nutritional Assessment; ICU: Intensive care unit; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; LMR: Lymphocyte-monocyte ratio; * highly significant

eters ⁱ			
Variables	NRS-2002<3 (n=I5)	NRS-2002 ≥3 (n=67)	Р
ICU admission (%)	6.67±6.67	49.25±6.15	*0.002
The presence of systemic infection (%)	13.33±9.09	28.36±5.55	0.233
The presence of surgical site infection (%)	13.33±9.09	44.78±6.12	**0.024
Length of hospital stay (days)	8.33±1.44	10.04±0.86	0.380
Postoperative AGR	1.36±0.09	l.3l±0.04	0.554
Postoperative LMR	1.56±0.19	1.56±0.13	0.999

TABLE 4. The correlation of NRS-2002 groups with the study param-

'Student t test; SEM: Standard Error of Mean; NRS: Nutritional Risc Score; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; LMR: Lymphocyte-monocyte ratio; * very significant

TABLE 5. Data related to the comparison of two assessment tests in

 patients with malnutrition risk

Variables	17 <mna (n=36)</mna 	NRS-2002 ≥3 (n=67)	р
ICU admission (%) ¹	77.78±7.03	49.25±6.15	0.005*
The presence of systemic infection (%) ^I	52.78±8.44	28.36±5.55	0.014
The presence of surgical site infection (%) ¹	63.89±8.12	44.78±6.12	0.065
Length of hospital stay (days) ²	12.89±1.48	10.04±0.86	0.078
Postoperative AGR ²	1.26±0.05	1.31±0.04	0.715
Postoperative LMR ²	1.75±0.19	1.56±0.13	0.398

'Student t test; ²Mann–Whitney U test; SEM: Standard Error of Mean; NRS: Nutritional Risc Score; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; LMR: Lymphocyte-monocyte ratio; * very significant

Comparing the two screening tools, the incidence of ICU admission was significantly higher in patients with MNA>I7 (Table 5), and MNA was a good predictor for ICU admission and the development of systemic infection (Table 6).

DISCUSSION

Elderly patients often suffer from malnutrition, which is a condition that is usually underestimated in surgical patients. However, the nutritional status is a main factor for the postoperative process. Our study indicated that patients with MNA < I7 and NRS-2002 \geq 3 have significantly higher ICU admission rates and incidence of infection. When comparing the two screening tools, MNA has a better predictive value than NRS-2002. Regarding

biochemical markers, LMR showed a significant decline after surgery, but this parameter has no correlation with the screening tools and postoperative outcome.

It is essential to assess the uniqueness of an elderly patient in order to achieve a successful perioperative management. The nutritional status has a paramount importance in the surgical risk stratification and the risk-modifying interventions that help to predict the surgical outcome. Malignancy is often associated with poor food intake. A prospective cohort study concerning elderly patients suffering from periampullary neoplasm indicated that 87% of patients were classified into the at-risk-of malnutrition or malnourished group by using the MNA screening tool. These patients showed a higher overall surgical morbidity (I7).

The prevalence of malnutrition in older patients with hip fracture is higher than in older adults. This is due to the fact that there is an increased need for calories secondary to the systemic inflammatory response, poor nutrition due to pain and decrease in mobility. In a review evaluating the effect of malnutrition and nutritional treatment on outcomes and mortality in elderly patients with a hip fracture, it was stated that malnutrition increases mortality (30% within I year and up to 40% within 3 years.), affects functional recovery after the fracture, and increases health expenditures (18, 19).

Helminen et al. (20) stated in their study that they evaluated the prognosis of 594 elderly patients with hip fracture according to MNA-SF, MNA-LF, and serum albumin levels, and found that all of these tests were a strong indicator in determining short- and long-term mortality.

In our study, MNA-LF and NRS-2002 tests were used. MNA-LF was a good predictor for ICU admission and the development of systemic infection. In our study, no difference was found between preoperative and postoperative AGR. However, the LMR decreased in the postoperative period.

Norman et al. (21) found that pressure sores and infections were associated with malnutrition. Our results are consistent with the work by Norman et al. Surgical site infection rate was higher in patients with NRS-2002 \geq 3 than in the group with NRS-2002 < 3. In patients with MNA < 17, both systemic and surgical site infection rates were high. Gurnieiro et al. (22) established that MNA-LF is suitable for predicting mortality. In our study, the incidence of ICU admission was significantly higher in patients with malnutrition according to the two nutritional assessment tests used (MNA-LF and NRS-2002).

TABLE 6. Correlation of two screening tests to the study parameters								
	AUC	95% CI	Sensitivity (%)	Specivity	Cut-off	Р		
MNA-LF								
ICU admission	0.652	0.539-0.754	70.5	62.5	19.5	0.01*		
The presence of systemic infection	0.722	0.612-0.815	90.4	49.1	20.5	0.0004*		
The presence of surgical site infection	0.600	0.486-0.707	37.5	84.0	13.5	0.139		
NRS-2002								
ICU admission	0.561	0.447-0.670	47.0	64.5	3	0.329		
The presence of systemic infection	0.602	0.488-0.709	33.3	83.6	4	0.157		
The presence of surgical site infection	0.532	0.418-0.643	25.0	82.0	4	0.622		
AUC: Area Under Curve from ROC; CI: Confidence Interval, *statistically significant, MNA-LF: Mini Nutritional Assessment test-Long Form, NRS-2002: Nutritional Risk								

JunDe et al. (23) compared MNA-SF, NRS-2002, biochemical markers among elderly patients and reported that MNA-SF may be a favorable test for nutritional analysis. Myoung-Ha et al. (24) compared five nutrition tests (MNA-LF, MNA-SF, GNRI, MUST, and NRS-2002) and reported that MUST is the best test for nutritional analysis. Koren-Hakim et al. (25) in their studies comparing the MNA-SF, NRS-2002, and MUST tests, found that all tests were performed well, although they reported that MNA-SF predicted readmissions and mortality better. In our study, when the two screening tests (MNA-LF and NRS-2002) were compared, the incidence of ICU admission was significantly higher in MNA-LF.

In a study where the nutritional status of 246 patients undergoing pancreotoduodenectomy was evaluated with the MNA test and biochemical markers (albumin, prealbumin, and transferrin), it was reported that malnutrition was related to poor postoperative outcomes (26).

In a retrospective, single-center study performed by Inoue et al. (27) in elderly patients with a hip fracture, who underwent MNA-SF, NRS-2002, MUST, and the Geriatric nutritional risk index (GNRI) tests prior to surgery, MNA-SF was found to be an optimal test for nutritional screening.

Limitations

We acknowledge various limitations in our study. If a patient did not know his/ her height, the investigator estimated the height value.

Our study was conducted in a single center. A multicenter study will be needed to disseminate our results to a larger patient population.

In conclusion, consequently, the nutritional status is a topic that is often overlooked in preoperative evaluations. However, measurements with easy-to-perform tests will provide guidance in terms of identifying potential perioperative risks.

Nutritional risk screening tools can indicate the negative consequences of hospitalized patients.

MNA is a good predictor for ICU admission and the development of systemic infection.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research ethics committee (2018/514/144/3).

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from patients who participated in this study

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - Ö.S.; Design - Ö.S.; Supervision - B.Ç.; Resource - Ö.S., B.Ç.; Materials - Ö.S., B.Ç.; Data Collection and/or Processing - Ö.S.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - Ö.S., B.Ç.; Literature Search - Ö.S., B.Ç.; Writing - Ö.S.; Critical Reviews - B.Ç.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ageingand-health
- 2. Evans C. Malnutrition in the Elderly: A multifactorial Failure to Thrive. Perm J 2005; 9(3): 38-41. [Crossref]
- Klestil T, Röder C, Stotter C, Winkler B, Nehrer S, Lutz M, et al. Impact of timing of surgery in elderly hip fracture patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2018; 8(1): 13933. [Crossref]
- 4. Malafarina V, Reginster JY, Cabrerizo S, Bruyere O, Kanis JA, Martinez JA, et al. Nutritional Status and Nutritional Treatment Are Related to Outcomes and Mortality in Older Adults with Hip Fracture. Nutrients 2018; 10(5): 555. [Crossref]
- Zhang, X, Tang T, Pang L, Sharma SV, Li R, Nyitray AG, et al. Malnutrition and overall survival in older adults with cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Geriatr Oncol 2019; 10(6): 874 - 83. [Crossref]
- Correia MI, Waitzberg DL. The impact of malnutrition on morbidity, mortality, length of hospital stay and costs evaluated through a multivariate model analysis. Clin Nutr 2003; 22(3): 235-9. [Crossref]
- Nutrition Module: 5. Nutritional Assessment. https://www.open. edu/openlearncreate/mod/oucontent/view.php?id=318&printable=l. (Access date:03.01.2020)
- Yürüyen M, Yavuzer H, Yavuzer S, Cengiz M, Demirdağ F, Kara Z, et al. Comparison of nutritional risk screening tools for predicting sarcopenia in hospitalized patients. Turk J Med Sci 2017; 47: 1362-9. [Crossref]
- Kondrup J, Allison SP, Elia M, Vellas B, Plauth M. ESPEN guidelines for nutrition screening 2002. Clin Nutr 2003; 22(4): 415-21. [Crossref]

- Cereda E. Mini Nutritional Assessment. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2012; 15(1): 29-41. [Crossref]
- II. Abellan van Kan G, Rolland Y, Bergman H, Morley JE, Kritchevsky SB, Vellas B. Frailty assessment of older people in clinical practice expert opinion of a geriatric advisory panel. J Nutr Health Aging 2008; 12(1): 29-37. [Crossref]
- Keller U. Nutritional Laboratory Markers in Malnutrition. J Clin Med 2019; 8(6): 775. [Crossref]
- Zhang Y, Wang L, Lin S, Wang R. Preoperative albumin-to-globulin ratio as a significant prognostic indicator in urologic cancers: a meta-analysis. Cancer Manag Res 2018; 10: 4695-708. [Crossref]
- Vellas B, Villars H, Abellan G, Soto ME, Rolland Y, Guigoz Y, et al. Overview of the MNA-its history and challenges. J Nutr Health Aging 2006; 10(6): 456-63.
- Kondrup J, Allison SP, Elia M, Vellas B, Plauth M, Educational and Clinical Practice Committee, European Society of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition (ESPEN). ESPEN guidelines for nutrition screening 2002. Clin Nutr 2003; 22(4): 415-21. [Crossref]
- Buckley RG, Stehman CR, Dos Santos FL, Riffenburgh RH, Swenson A, Mjos N, et al. Bedside method to estimate actual body weight in the Emergency Department. J Emerg Med 2012; 42(1): 100-4. [Crossref]
- Kim E, Lee DH, Jang JY. Effects of preoperative malnutrition on Postoperative Surgical Outcomes and Quality of Life of Elderly Patients with Periampullary Neoplasms: A-Single Center Prospective Cohort Study. Gut Liver 2019; 13(6): 690-7. [Crossref]
- Watterson C, Fraser A, Banks M, Isenring E, Miller M, Silvester C, et al. Evidence based practice guidelines for the nutritional management of malnutrition in adult patients across the continuum of care. Nutr Diet 2009; 66(3): I-34. [Crossref]
- Malafarina V, Reginster JY, Cabrerizo S, Bruyere O, Kanis JA, Martinez JA, et al. Nutritional Status and Nutritional Treatment Are Re-

lated to Outcomes and Mortality in Older Adults with Hip Fracture. Nutrients 2018; 10(5): I-26. [Crossref]

- Helminen H, Luukkaala T, Saarnio J, Nuotio M. Comparison of the Mini-Nutritional Assessment short and long form and serum albumin as prognostic indicators of hip fracture outcomes. Injury 2017; 48(4): 903-8. [Crossref]
- 21. Norman K, Pichard C, Lochs H, Pirlich M. Prognostic impact of disease-related malnutrition. Clin Nutr 2008; 27(1): 5-15. [Crossref]
- 22. Gumieiro DN, Rafacho BP, Goncalves AF, Tanni SE, Azevedo PS, Sakane DT, et al. Mini Nutritional Assessment predicts gait status and mortality 6 months after hip fracture. Br J Nutr 2013; 109(9): 1657-61. [Crossref]
- JunDe Z, Miao W, HaiKuan W, Qiang C. Comparison of two nutrition assessment tools in surgical elderly inpatients in Northern China. Nutr J 2015; 14: 68. [Crossref]
- 24. Myong-Ha B, Young-Ran H. Evaluation of the efficacy of nutritional screening tools to predict malnutrition in the elderly at a geriatric care hospital. Nutr Res Pract 2015; 9(6): 637-43. [Crossref]
- Koren-Hakim T, Weiss A, Hershkovitz A, Olzrateni I, Anbar R, Gross Nevo RF, et al. Comparing the adequacy of the MNA-SF, NRS-2002 and MUST nutritional tools in assessing malnutrition in hip fracture operated elderly patients. Clin Nutr 2016; 35(5): 1053-58.
 [Crossref]
- Kim E, Kang JS, Han Y, Kim H, Kwon W, Kim JR, et al. Influence of preoperative nutritional status on clinical outcomes after pancreatoduodenectomy. HFB (Oxford) 2018; 20 (11): 1051-61. [Crossref]
- 27. Inoue T, Misu S, Tanaka T, Kakehi T, Ono R. Acute phase nutritional screening tool associated with functional outcomes of hip fracture patients: A longitudinal study to compare MNA-SF, MUST, NRS-2002 and GNRI. Clin Nutr 2019; 38(1): 220-6. [Crossref]

Original Article

Potential Predictive Factors for Breast Cancer Subtypes from a North Cyprus Cohort Analysis

Ayse Ulgen^{1,2} , Özlem Gürkut³, Wentian Li⁴

^bDepartment of Epidemiology, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, New York, USA

²Girne American University, School of Medicine, Kyrenia, Cyprus

³Department of Oncology, Dr Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital, Nicosia, Cyprus

⁴The Robert S. Boas Center for Genomics and Human Genetics, The Feinstein Institutes for Medical Research, Northwell Health, NY, USA

ORCID iDs of the authors: A.U. 0000-0002-0872-667X; Ö.G. 0000-0002-3906-1092; W.L. 0000-0003-1155-110X.

Cite this article as: Ulgen A, Gürkut Ö, Li W. Potential Predictive Factors for Breast Cancer Subtypes from a North Cyprus Cohort Analysis. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 339-49.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

We present the first epidemiological survey from North Cyprus to determine the predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes.

MATERIAL and METHODS

More than 300 patients with breast cancer, with 90% of them having the cancer subtype information, were examined at the State Hospital in Nicosia between 2006 and 2015 for their demographic, reproductive, genetic, and epidemiological factors. The breast cancer subtypes and the estrogen receptor (ER) +/- progesterone receptor (PR) +/- and human epidermal growth factor 2 (HER2) +/- status were determined. Single and multiple variable regularized regressions, with predictive factors as independent variables and breast cancer subtypes as dependent variables, were conducted.

RESULTS

Our cohort differed significantly from larger cohorts (e.g., the Breast Cancer Family Registry) in terms of age, menopause status, age at menarche, parity, education, oral contraceptive use, and breastfeeding, but the distribution of breast cancer subtypes was not significantly different. The subtype distribution in our cohort was also not different from that of another Turkish cohort. We found that the ER+ subtype was positively related to age/postmenopause, ER+/PR+ subtype was associated positively with age but negatively with cancer stage, and HER2+ subtype that negatively correlated with ER+ and ER+/PR+ was associated positively with cancer stage but negatively with age/postmenopause.

CONCLUSION

Assuming ER+ and ER+/PR+ to have better prognostic, HER+ to have worse prognostic, then older age and postmenopause seem to be beneficial, smoking and family history of cancer seem to be detrimental. Further steps include exploring potential biomarkers and using cure models to determine long-term breast cancer survivors.

Keywords: Breast cancer subtypes, predictive factors, estrogen, progesterone, human epidermal receptors, regularized regression, LAS-SO, ridge, elastic nets

INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the most common type of cancer diagnosed in the western part of the world. In Europe, there were more than 523,000 breast cancer diagnoses and more than 138,000 deaths among women in 2018 (1). Worldwide, almost 2 million women are diagnosed with breast cancer each year, and approximately 30% of them die from this disease. Breast cancer is largely considered as a disease predominantly influenced by lifestyle-related risk factors (2), although twin studies of heritability of breast cancer have shown that genetic contribution could be significant (3). Recent research on the combined contribution from several genetic variants to breast cancer reports a >60% area-under-receiver-operator-curve prediction rate (4, 5), explaining 20% variance (6).

This study was presented at the International Genetic Epidemiology Society Meeting, 2-4 July 2020 (online meeting) This study was presented at the European Mathematical Genetics Meeting, I6-17 April 2020 (online meeting). This study was presented at the National and International Biostatistics Congress, 26-29 October 2019 Antalya, Turkey.

Corresponding Author: Ayse Ulgen E-mail: ayseulgenl@gmail.com

Received: 12.06.2020 Accepted: 28.11.2020



Content of this journal is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

Female hormones may affect breast cancer, and their status has been used to classify breast cancer types. In particular, estrogen receptor-positive (ER+) or -negative (ER-), progesterone receptor-positive (PR+) or -negative (PR-), and human epidermal growth factor 2-positive (HER2+) or -negative (HER-) are the major classification schemes of breast cancer subtypes. It has been demonstrated that ER+/-, PR+/- and HER+/- breast cancer subtypes have different clinical characteristics (7); the cancer etiology of these subtypes can be heterogeneous, and treatment strategies are also divergent. Especially, hormone receptor-positive (ER+ or PR+) subtype might have good prognosis using drugs such as tamoxifen/Nolvadex. Similarly, the more aggressive HER2+ subtype can be treated successfully using drugs such as trastuzumab/Herceptin. In contrast, the triple-negative subtype (ER-/PR-/HER2-) poses challenges in treatment strategies (8).

Although international and national studies of breast cancer have been conducted with large sample sizes, such as the Breast Cancer Family Registry (BCFR) (*www.bcfamilyregistry.org*), the Global Initiative for Cancer Registry Development (GICR) (*gicr. iarc.fr*), and the Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium (BCSC) (*www.bcsc-research.org*), there has never been a breast cancer survey investigating the subtype distributions, potentially explanatory variables, and the correlation between these variables and breast cancer subtypes in North Cyprus (except some studies in Turkey) (9). To fill this research gap, we conducted the first epidemiological survey of approximately 300 patients with breast cancer from North Cyprus, among whom approximately 230 patients were Turkish Cypriots.

We collected and analyzed data regarding reproductive (age at menarche, number of children (0 for nulliparity), menopause status, hormone therapy, oral contraceptive use, breastfeeding, and left/right breast with cancer), demographic (age at diagnosis, education level, and housewife/employed), genetic (first-degree relative having cancer), and epidemiological (smoking and other cancer types) characteristics. The majority of these characteristics are known to be risk factors for breast cancer, e.g., early menarche, late menopause, nulliparity, long hormone replacement therapy, older age, and family history of breast cancer; however, it is unclear which factor is predictive for breast cancer subtypes.

Our analysis strategy is as follows: We considered ER, PR, and HER2 as dependent variables and others as independent variables. As we did not have control (non-cancer) samples, this survey was a case-only analysis or subtypes-with-case analy-

Main Points:

- A Turkish Cypriot cohort of breast cancer patients show a similar distribution of subtypes based on hormone receptor status as other international cohorts.
- Older age and postmemopause status tend to have the ER+ or PR+ subtype with a better prognosis.
- Although having not achieved statistical significance, breastfeeding seems to be positively associated with ER+PR+ subtype, hormone therapy negatively being associated with ER+ subtype, and family history of cancer being positively associated with HER2+ subtype.

sis (10, II). The first analysis was conducted to compare the distribution of our independent and dependent variables with that reported in major public breast cancer databases. Second, we determined the correlation between the cancer subtypes. Third, univariate, multiple, and regularized logistic regressions were performed to detect any factor-subtype association, i.e., to identify potential predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes. Although we observed some minor surprising results, our study cohort conforms to some other studies concerning predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Sample collection: We included the data of 324 subjects (321 women; 3 men) collected retrospectively from Dr. Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital (BNSH) in Nicosia, North Cyprus, during 2006–2015, largely from the years 2011–2015 (93%). This sample represented approximately 40% of total breast cancer cases that existed in the archives during this period. The data consisted of reproductive factors, histology, and biomarker information such as the status of ER, PR, and HER2. Permission was obtained from the Ministry of Health from the Turkish Republic of Cyprus for the scientific use of the data. In addition, ethical approval to conduct the study was obtained from the Eastern Mediterranean University Ethics Committee in Famagusta, with the IRB approval number AAAP8950. Patient consent forms were not required. Telephone interviews were conducted when necessary to collect information from patients to fill in the missing factor values.

For the study sample, pathologists from the BNSH ascertained the ER and PR status based on the immunohistochemistry (IHC) and/or pathology reports of the patients' tumor tissues using a standardized protocol and pathology reporting forms. For all cases, the available HER2 status (approximately 290 cases) was provided from patient medical reports. In cases where tumor tissue was available, pathologists used IHC testing for ER and PR and categorized tumors as ER and PR positive if $\geq 10\%$ of tumor cells stained positive. When the ER or PR +/- status is not labeled, but with a specific percentage, we considered it as unknown. Menopause status and other information were extracted either from the medical records (with guidance/approval from an oncologist) or by telephone interviews.

Preprocessing of data: We excluded the three male samples, reducing the sample size from 324 to 321. Regarding the hormone receptor status, if the left/right breast had a different value, it was labeled as NA (unknown). Moreover, if the hormone receptor status was not binarized but represented by a percentage, it was labeled as NA.

Other recoding of data included (smoking) seldom=0, quit=I, x-number-pocket=I; (family history) first-degree relatives are parents, children, and siblings; (other cancer) anything not "no" was considered as yes (including metastasis); (education) 0, I, 2, and 3 for no school, primary/middle school, high school, and college or more, respectively; (housewife/employed) retired was considered as the same as employed; (tumor stage) "high stage" was considered as 3, inoperable was considered as 4, A/B/C were ignored; (invasive cancer) invasive ductal carcinoma/invasive cribriform cancer/invasive secretory cancer were considered as invasive, and all others were considered as not invasive. Of the 32I samples, 300 had ER or PR status information, 29I had HER2 status information, all samples had age information, but only 2I4, 2I5, 2I7, and 222 patients had details regarding breast-feeding, age at menarche, use of oral contraceptives, and use of hormone therapy. The amount of missing data for other factors is given in Tables I and 2. An independent variable was removed when the missing rate was too high (e.g., >0.2). The remaining missing values were imputed from the values of known variables (e.g., if x is the independent variable, two values are missing, they are replaced by (R code): *sample(x[!is.na(x)][!:2]*).

Turkish Cypriot and nonTurkish Cypriot patients: Of the 321 patients, 314 reported their birth country, which indicated that the majority of them were born in Cyprus (n=233), 53 were born in Turkey, and the remaining 28 were born in other countries, including UK, Turkmenistan, and Bulgaria. Although our analysis did not focus on the genetic or ethnicity contribution to the breast cancer subtypes, and foreign-born does not automatically imply non-Turkish Cypriots, we performed all analyses twice, one using 321 samples and the other using 233 Turkish Cypriot-only samples.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted using either R 3.5.1 (*www.r-project.org*, released July 2018) or the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version 17.0 (SPSS Inc.; Chicago, IL, USA). The *Rtsne* R package was used for the t-SNE analysis (*github.com/jkrijthe/Rtsne*), with default parameter settings (e.g., perplexity=30, dims=2). The *glmnet* R package (*web.stanford.edu/-hastie/glmnet*) (12) was used for the following regularized regressions: least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO; alpha=I, family="binomial"), elastic net (alpha=0.5), and ridge (alpha=I). The logistic regression was conducted using the standard R function *glm(... family=binomial(link="logit")*, and Fisher's test was conducted using the R function *fisher test*. The independent two-sample t-test between age distribution, one from raw data and the other from summary statistics, was conducted using our customized R script.

RESULTS

Visual inspection of data by t-SNE: The t-distributed stochastic neighbor embedding (t-SNE) (13) is a commonly used method

TABLE I. Factors that are c	listributed differ	ently between No	rth Cyprus coho	rt and BCFR					
	North Cyprus			BC Fam Registry N			NC vs BCFR pv		
factor	Whole n=32l	ER+PR+ n=204	ER-PR- n=64	++vs- pv	ER+PR+ n=2486	ER-PR- n=920	all	++	
age	57.4±12.8	58.7±12.5	55.3± 13	0.06	47.1±9.3	44.5±9.8		6E-29	IE-8
menopause	201 (64.8%)	136 (68.3%)	36 (57.1%)	0.13	951 (40%)	310 (35%)	5E-18	IE-I4	6E-4
Not	109 (35.2%)	63 (31.7%)	27 (42.9%)		1431 (60%)	574 (65%)			
NA	Ш	5	I						
menarche	13.14±1.31	13.11±1.30	13.32±1.25	0.3					
age ≤ II	19 (8.8%)	12 (8.5%)	3 (5.7%)	0.43	528 (22%)	183 (21%)	IE-5	3E-4	6E-3
12	54 (25.1%)	40 (28.4%)	II (20.8%)		590 (24%)	215 (24%)			
≥ 3	142 (66%)	89 (63.1%)	39 (73.6%)		1317 (54%)	482 (55%)			
NA	106	63	Ш						
parity	2.34±1.42	2.47±1.5	2.17±1.18	0.1					
no.kid=0	31 (10%)	21 (10.5%)	6 (9.4%)	0.44	565 (23%)	191 (21%)	9E-8	8E-5	0.04
I-2	159 (51.1%)	91 (45.5%)	35 (54.7%)		1015 (41%)	391 (42%)			
≥ 3	121 (38.9%)	88 (44%)	23 (35.9%)		906 (36%)	338 (37%)			
NA	10	4	0						
edu: < HS	174 (56.5%)	113 (57.1%)	33 (51.6%)	0.47	710 (29%)	289 (32%)	IE-20	4E-I5	0.002
≥HS	134 (43.5%)	85 (42.9%)	31 (48.4%)		1740 (71%)	602 (68%)			
NA	13	6	0						
OC use	76 (35%)	46 (32.4%)	19 (35.8%)	0.73	1795(73%)	680 (77%)	3E-3I	6E-23	5E-10
no	141 (65%)	96 (67.6%)	34 (64.2%)		648(27%)	198 (23%)			
NA	104	62	Ш						
breast feed	168 (78.5%)	112 (80.6%)	38 (71.7%)	0.24	1359 (55%)	454 (50%)	2E-I3	IE-9	0.003
No	46 (21.5%)	27 (19.4%)	15 (28.3%)		1105 (45%)	448 (50%)			
NA	107	65	П						

Factors that are significantly different between the North Cyprus cohort and the BCFR cohort: age at diagnosis, postmenopause or premenopause status, age at menarche (first occurrence of menstruation), parity (number of births), education level (HS: high school), oral contraceptive use, breastfeeding. Pv (++ vs - -) is the Fisher's test p value comparing the North Cyprus ER+PR+ vs ER-PR- group. pv (NC vs BCFR) is the Fisher's test p value comparing the North Cyprus and BCFR groups. Missing data (NA) are not counted in calculating the percentage and not used in Fisher's test. All p values smaller than 0.001 (this threshold is recommended in (37)) are marked by boldface.

Abbr.: ER; Estrogen Receptor, PR; Progesterone Receptor, HER2; Human Epidermal Growth Factor 2, BCFR; Breast Cancer Family Registry, NC; North Cyprus, edu; Education, HS; High School, OC; Oral Contraceptives

TABLE 2. Other Factors										
		North Cyprus			BC Fam Registry NC vs BC			C vs BCFR	FR pv	
factor	Whole n=32l	ER+PR+ n=204	ER-PR- n=64	++vs- pv	ER+PR+ n=2486	ER-PR- n=920	all	++		
HT	24 (19.5%)	14 (9.7%)	7 (13%)	0.6	424 (18%)	(3%)	0.03	0.0093	I	
no	198 (80.5%)	131 (90.3%)	47 (87%)		19551 (82%)	7581 (87%)				
NA	99	59	10							
fam-hist	85 (26.5%)	55 (27%)	19 (29.7%)	0.75	714 (9%)	244 (27%)	0.65	0.63	0.56	
no	236 (73.5%)	149 (73%)	45 (70.3%)		1761(29%)	673 (73%)				
stage : I	60 (23.4%)	41 (24.4%)	10 (18.2%)	0.55						
2	135 (52.7%)	89 (53%)	30 (54.5%)							
3	51 (19.9%)	31 (18.5%)	14 (25.5%)							
4	10 (3.9%)	7 (4.2%)	I (I.8%)							
NA	65	36	9							
otherC	17 (5.3%)	II (5.4%)	4 (6.3%)	0.76						
no	304 (94.7%)	193 (94.6%)	60 (93.8%)							
smoke	84 (26.2%)	53 (26%)	20 (31.2%)	0.42						
no	237 (73.8%)	151 (74%)	44 (68.8%)							
breast : L	162 (50.6%)	112 (80.6%)	38 (71.7%)	0.27						
R	149 (46.6%)	27 (19.4%)	15 (28.3%)							
both	9 (2.8%)	7 (3.4%)	0 (0%)							
NA	I	0	0							
housewife	118 (42.8%)	83 (45.9%)	21 (36.8%)	0.28						
employed	158 (57.2%)	98 (54.1%)	36 (63.2%)							
NA	45	33	7							
invasive	237 (75.5%)	155(76.4%)	48 (75%)	0.87						
no	77 (24.5%)	48 (23.6%)	16 (25%)							
NA	7	I	0							

Similar to Table I, a list of factors that are not significantly different between the North Cyprus cohort and the BCFR cohort: hormone therapy (HT) and family breast cancer history. Other factors do not have available data in BCFR: tumor stage, whether the patient has other cancers, smoking, left (L) or right (R) breast or both with cancer, housewife or employed, invasive cancer. (note I) never or former menopausal HT use.

Abbr.: ER; Estrogen Receptor, PR; Progesterone Receptor, HER2; Human Epidermal Growth Factor 2, BCFR; Breast Cancer Family Registry, NC; North Cyprus, BC; Breast Cancer, HT; Hormone Replacement, otherC; other Cancers

to represent high-dimensional data in two or three dimensions. We had previously used this technique in other applications in biology/genomics (14, 15).

In this study, we used three dependent variables (ER, PR, and HER2), five quantitative independent variables (age at diagnosis, age at menarche, number of children, education level, and cancer stage), and ten binary independent variables (left/right breast, menopause, first-degree relative with cancer, other cancer, smoking, hormone therapy, oral contraceptive use, breast-feeding, housewife/employed, and cancer invasiveness). The quantitative variables were standardized to have zero-mean and unit-variance (*z*-transformation).

Due to high missing rates for age at menarche (33%), hormone therapy (31%), oral contraceptive use (32%), and breastfeeding (33%), we retained only those samples that had information on these factors. This reduced the sample size from 321 to 211 for the t-SNE plot. Other missing data (of much lower missing rate) were imputed for these 211 patients. Figure I shows one run of t-SNE. Because ER, PR, and HER2 are a component of the input, it is not surprising that their values are well partitioned in the plot (e.g., ER+ and ER- samples). It was observed that ER+ samples tended to be PR+, and HER2- and ER- samples tended to be PR- and HER2+. The seven samples with other cancers (including metastasis) formed a distinct cluster from the remaining samples. Although ER, PR, and HER2 values separated in an up-down direction in Figure I, other factors such as menopause status, breastfeeding, and age appeared to be separated in (not completely) an orthogonal direction.

The nonTurkish Cypriots are marked with different symbols (Turkey-born patients in circles, other foreign-country-born patients in crosses) in the top two rows of Figure I. There was no evidence indicating that the location of these points in the plot, or their collective features, are highly different from the remaining Turkish-Cypriot samples.

Distribution of patient factors: Table I shows that our study cohort (n=32I) is distinct from the BCFR sample, which consisted of



FIGURE I. t-SNE plot of North Cyprus samples. t-SNE plot of 2II breast cancer patients (out of 32I total) with enough non-missing factor values. The nine subplots are the same plot labeled with different information: ER subtype (red for ER+, blue for ER-), PR subtype, HER2 subtype, menopause status (post-menopause in red, pre-menopause in blue), if the patient has other cancer (red for yes, blue for no), breast feeding (red for yes, blue for no), age of diagnosis (red if younger or equal to 50 years old), parity/number of children, education level (0 for none, I for primary or middle school, 2 for high school, 3 for college or higher). The Turkey-born samples are marked with circle, and other foreign born samples are in crosses



Fisher's p-value (in minus log with base IO) of age-group vs breast cancer subtype (ER, or PR, or ER/PR, or HER2) as a function of the age threshold. (bottom) odds-ratio as a function of the age threshold

subjects of primarily USA/Canada/Australia origin, in terms of several demographic or reproductive factors. The North Cyprus cohort was older in age, had lower education level and less use of oral contraceptives, and had greater number of postmenopausal subjects, lesser number of subjects with young (≤II years) age at menarche, fewer nulliparous subjects, and greater number of breastfeeding subjects.

The same analysis was conducted on the 233 Turkish-Cypriot-only patients, and the same results were obtained (data not shown).

There are two explanations for these significant differences. The first is due to the cultural and customary differences between countries (e.g., use of oral contraceptives). The second explanation is that our study sample was collected from the state hospital, and a higher percentage of affluent patients may opt for treatment at private hospitals or hospitals overseas. The differences remained even for the ER+/PR+ subgroup and for the ER-/PR- subgroup (although less significant due to smaller sample sizes).

Within our North Cyprus cohort, when the ER+/PR+ and ER-/ PR- groups were compared in terms of these factors, only the ER-/PR- group was slightly younger (t-test p value=0.06) (Table I). The differences in other factors were not yet significant, probably because either they were actually not different or there was no sufficient sample size to confirm the difference.

TABLE 3. Count and testing of ER, PR, HER2 distributions

(A) Distribution of breast cancer hormone receptor subtypes in North Cyprus cohort						
total sample/ Turkish Cypriot	HER2- 75.93	(n=220/166, %/78.3%)	HER2+ (ı 24.1%/	n=70/46, '2I.7%)		
N=290/212	PR-	PR+	PR-	PR+		
ER- (n=74, 25.5% /n=52, 24.5%)	40 (triple negative)/	8/5 32	23 (HER2+ only)/14	3/1		
ER+ (n=216, 74.5% /n=160, 75.5%)	9/6	163/123	9/6	35/25		
	F	PR- (n=8l, 27.9%	/n=58, 24.5%	5)		
	PF	R+ (n=209, 72.1%	%/n=154, 72.6	%)		
(B) Distribut	ion of ER an	d PR subtypes	in BCFR			
total sample (N=40II)	(n=	PR- =1317, 32.8%)	P (n=269/	R+ 4, 67.2%)		
ER- (n=1128, 28.1%)		920	20	208		
ER+ (n=2883, 71.9%)		397	24	2486		
(C) Distrik	oution of HE	R2 subtypes in	BCFR			
total sample (N=792)	(n:	HER2- =607, 76.6%)	HE (n=185,	R2+ 23.4%)		
ER- and PR- (n=206, 26%)) 139 (ti	riple negative)	6	57		
ER+ and/or PR+ (n=586, 74	4%)	468	- I	8		
(D) Fisher test p-valu	e between (Cyprus cohort	and BCFR/B	CAC		
subtype	BCF	R vs n=32l set	BCFR vs Cyprio	s Turkish t n=233		
ER+ vs ER-		0.38	0.	27		
PR+ vs PR-		0.09	().		
ER+/PR+ vs ER-/PR-		0.81	0	.61		
4 ER/PR group		0.08	0.	04		
HER2+ vs HER2		0.81	0.	65		
triple-negative vs not		0.17	0.	47		
HER/(ER-PR- or not)		0.49	0.	65		
triple-negative vs not (BC HER/(ER-PR- or not)(BC	CAC) AC)	0.79 0.44	0. 0.	48 69		

(A) Breast cancer subtype counts in the North Cyprus cohort (using either all samples or Turkish-Cypriot-only samples). Hormone receptor-positive (including luminal A and luminal B) consists of 8+9+163=180 counts (62.1%) if all samples are used; and (5+6+123) / 212=63.2% if Turkish Cypriot samples are used. HER2+ and hormone receptor-positive consists of 3+9+35=47 counts (16.2%) or (1+6+25) / 212=15.1% if only Turkish Cypriot samples are used. (B) ER and PR subtype distribution in BCFR (data taken from (17). (C) HER2 subtype distribution in BCFR (data taken from (17). (D) Fisher's test p value of subtype distribution difference between BCFR (or BCAC for the last two rows) and Cyprus cohorts (all and Turkish-Cypriot-only sample). Abbr.: ER; Estrogen Receptor, PR; Progesterone Receptor, HER2; Human Epidermal Growth Factor 2, BCFR; Breast Cancer Family Registry, BCAC; Breast Cancer Association Consortium

There were also some other factors distributed not very differently between our cohort and the BCFR cohort, as summarized in Table 2. These factors included hormone therapy usage and having a first-degree relative with cancer. The remaining factors shown in Table 2 did not have the information corresponding to the BCFR, including other cancers, smoking status, left/right breast with cancer, housewife/employed, and cancer invasiveness. Only for the ER+/PR+ subtype, the North Cyprus cohort was significantly less likely to have hormone therapy than the BCFR samples. We also examined the correlation between factors. Using the data of all patients with breast cancer without considering the subtypes, the following correlations were observed: (I) patients who breastfeed are less likely to undergo hormone therapy (OR=7.I, Fisher's p value 9×10^{-5} , (2) patients who are employed are more likely to smoke than housewives (OR=3.I, p value I.3 × 10^{-4} , and (3) patients who are employed are more likely to be in premenopause than housewives (OR=2.8, p value I.3 × 10^{-4}).

Conversion of age into age group: Age is a special factor different from others because it is a continuous variable spanning a wide range of values. Discretizing or categorizing a continuous variable is an involved topic by itself. Age is a well-known target for such categorization (16). We categorized the study sample into younger and older age groups based on an age threshold. When an age threshold is chosen, a 2-by-2 count table can be constructed according to the binary age group and binary breast cancer subtype. Age group versus breast cancer subtype association can be judged using Fisher's test.

Figure 2 shows (-log) Fisher's p value (top) and odds ratio (bottom) as a function of age threshold for converting age into age group. For HER2, the best p value was 0.0002 when the age threshold was 42, and there was a broad range of age threshold (4I–47) where the Fisher's test was significant at 0.0I level. For ER, PR, and ER/PR, this age threshold range also led to some significant test results, indicating that patients younger than mid-40s may form a distinct group, which tended to be ER, PR, and ER/PR negative and HER2 positive. At the age threshold of 67–68, there was a second peak, indicating that patients older than that age tended to be ER, PR, and ER/PR positive.

Distribution of breast cancer subtypes: We compared the hormone receptor-defined subtype distribution between the North Cyprus cohort and the BCFR cohort as shown in Table 3. The count in each of the eight ER/PR/HER2 subtypes in the n=32I set and the n=233 Turkish-Cypriot-only set is listed in Table 3(A). These counts were not available for the BCFR cohort (I7), but the distribution according to ER/PR subtypes and that according to HER2/(ER-PR- and not) subtypes were available, which are reproduced in Table 3(B) and (C).

The Fisher's test for the following subtype groupings was conducted: ER, PR, ER+/PR+ vs ER-/PR-, four ER/PR groups, HER2, triple-negative vs remaining, and the p values are listed in Table 3(D). The lack of a significant difference in subtype distribution between the North Cyprus cohort and the BCFR cohort, indicating certain similarity, is in strong contrast to the dissimilarity of several demographic and reproductive factors as shown in Table I.

The largest difference was probably in the proportion of PR subtypes (higher PR+ proportion in the North Cyprus cohort than in the BCFR cohort), which may also cause a relatively larger difference for the four ER/PR groups. The highly significant correlation between ER and PR may make PR measurement redundant. In fact, it has been argued that the added value of PR is questionable (18). More specifically, the ER-/PR+ subtype is rare and may not be reproducible (i.e., it can be reclassified into another subtype by another method) (18).

TABLE 4. Significant factors in univariate or multiple logistic regression (and the corresponding p-values)							
factor	ER	PR	HER2	ER	PR	HER2	
		all-samples		Turkish Cypriot			
age	0.024	0.025	0.0018(-)		0.034	0.019	
menopause	0.0076		0.0016 (-)	0.065		0.0023	
	0.08 (multiple)		0.08 (multiple) (-)			0.017 (multiple)	
numkids		0.037					
famhist			0.0078				
			0.018 (multiple)			0.017 (multiple)	
smoking						0.017	

Factors that are significantly (at 0.05 level) related to breast cancer subtypes according to either single variable or multiple logistic regressions using either all samples or Turkish-Cypriot-only samples. The values are single variable logistic regression p values (or multiple variate if marked). "famhist" refers to the presence of any cancer (not necessarily breast cancer) in any first-degree relative.

Abbr. ER;

Abbr.: ER; Estrogen Receptor, PR; Progesterone Receptor, HER2; Human Epidermal Growth Factor 2, famhist; Presence of any cancer (not necessarily breast cancer) in any first-degree relative



FIGURE 3. Regularized regression on ER, ER/PR and HER2. Variable tracing/selecting plot of LASSO, elastic net, ridge logistic regressions (columns I-3) for ER, ER/PR, and HER2 (rows I-3). Each line is a factor, and positive x direction represents a more relaxed constraint, allowing more variables. The y axis is the coefficient of a factor/variable: positive (negative) coefficient means a positive (negative) correlation between the factor and the subtype status (ER+, ER+PR+, HER2+ are I's, ER-, PR-, HER2- are 0's). The x axis is deviance explained by the (regularized) logistic regression

The distribution of breast cancer subtype, defined as the combination of HER2 and ER-PR- (see, e.g.,, Table 3 (C)), was also strikingly similar between our cohort and the cohort of the Breast Cancer Association Consortium (BCAC) conducted in the UK (19), which primarily consisted of Europeans/Caucasians. The subtype information was obtained from (20), and the Fisher's p value for testing triple-negative-only proportion in the two cohorts was not significant (Table 3 (D)). The testing result for the



FIGURE 4. Comparison of LASSO regression between n=321 and n=233 sets. LASSO regression results for all n=321 patients (left) and for n=233 Turkish Cypriot patients (right), for ER, ER/PR, HER2 (rows I-3). See Fig. 3 for more explanation of the y and x axes

proportions of four subtypes (triple-negative, HER2+ only, ER+ and/or PR+ and HER2+, and ER+ and/or PR+ and HER2-) was also not significant.

Predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes: The comparison of factor values between ER+ or PR+ and ER- or PR- samples can also be cast into a regression of ER/PR (dependent variable) over individual factors (independent variables). Table 4 shows all the results that are significant at the 0.1 level from regressing ER or PR or HER2 by either single factor using univariate logistic regression or all factors using multiple logistic regression, and for the n=321 sample and for the n=233 Turkish-Cypriot-only sample.

As shown in Table 4, age correlated positively with ER+ and PR+ but negatively with HER2+. These results are similar to those shown in Table I as well as Figure 2, where ER+PR+ patients are older in age. Due to the positive correlation between ER and PR, ER+ patients and HER2- patients are older in age.

Table 4 also shows that postmenopause status correlated positively with ER+ but negatively with HER2+. It can be stated that menopause plays a protective role as postmenopause patients are more likely to be in the more curable ER+ subtype and less likely to have the worse prognosis ER- type (2I). The positive correlation between menopause status and age is self-explanatory, and the association between menopause status and ER or HER2 can also be easily explained by age. The last three minor conclusions are that HER2+ patients are more likely to have a first-degree relative with cancer, PR+ patients tend to have more children, and HER2+ patients tend to be smokers.

Between univariate and multiple regressions, we also applied three closely related regularized regressions, LASSO, elastic net, and ridge (22), to analyze the situation with a few explanatory variables. The regularized regressions accomplished the task of variable selection [e.g., (23, 24)] by imposing constraint on the sum of the absolute value of all fitting coefficients, effectively setting several coefficients to be zero, thus removing the contribution from these variables. Figure 3 shows how the coefficient of each explanatory variable increases, from left to right, when the number of nonzero-coefficient variables increases, for (rows) the dependent variables of ER, ER/PR, and HER2, and for (columns) LASSO, elastic net, and ridge.

First, we observed that LASSO, elastic net, and ridge regression showed a similar trend as that of the breast cancer subtype. Therefore, we might focus only on the LASSO plot, which is shown in the first column in Figure 3. Second, to observe how the n=32l dataset may differ from the n=233 Turkish-Cypriot-only dataset, we plotted the LASSO results side by side in Figure 4. For the ER subtype, the dominant contribution from menopause status was not only consistently observed for both the n=32l and n=233 datasets, but it was also consistent with Table 4. Hormone therapy was a promising signal for the n=32l dataset but not for the n=233 dataset. For ER/PR, the cancer stage was a consistent signal that negatively correlated with the ER+/PR+ status. This signal was also emphasized in the BCFR article (17). Breastfeeding was a promising signal for the n=32l dataset, but it appeared to be less important for the n=233 dataset. Further discussion on the benefits of breastfeeding in reducing the probability of acquiring poor prognostic breast cancers, such as triple-negative subtypes, has been described previously (25, 26). For the HER2 subtype, similar to univariate and multiple regressions (Table 4), menopause status was a dominant factor with negative correlation. Interestingly, there was a signal for the n=32l dataset from first-degree-relative cancer history, but that signal became weaker for the n=233 dataset.

DISCUSSION

Without using control samples, we conducted a case-only analysis of potential predictive factors for different subtypes of breast cancer. The case-only design has been implemented in previous breast cancer studies, and it is "an important initial step in understanding the extent of etiologic heterogeneity between tumor subtypes" (10, 11). Because different subtypes of breast cancer have different prognoses, it is important to evaluate their distribution.

One of the striking results we obtained in this study was that our North Cyprus cohort had highly similar ER+, ER+/PR+, and HER2+ status as that of the BCFR cohort, even though the our cohort was much older in age and had greater number of postmenopausal subjects, lower education status, less use of hormone therapy, and greater number of breastfeeding subjects. If older age/postmenopausal patients tend to have ER+, our older cohort should have a higher proportion of the ER+ subtype than the BCFR cohort. Although it was in fact the case (74.5% ER+ in the n=321 North Cyprus dataset and 71.9% ER+ in the BCFR dataset), the difference in the underlying factors (age or menopause status) was highly significant between the two cohorts, but it was not significant in the ER distributions.

This aspect can be discussed in general terms, i.e., can the correlation at one level be translated into correlation at another level? In our study, we examined the potential similarity/dissimilarity of the distribution of a factor in two datasets (low-level), and contemplated whether it can be translated into the similarity/dissimilarity of the distribution of a subtype affected by these predictive factors (high-level) in those two datasets. In our previous investigation of a very different issue, i.e., the linkage/ association analysis of multiple correlated phenotypes in a lipid panel, we had observed that the correlation at the high-level (phenotype) does not necessarily translate into a correlation at the low-level (linkage disequilibrium or colocalization between genetic variants) (27).

The causal link between the two levels could also be not sufficiently strong to translate correlation from one level to another. In our LASSO analysis (Figure 3, 4), it can be observed that the fraction of the explained deviation (range of *x*-axis) of ER, ER/ PR, and HER2 is at the most a few percentage, even using all factors. Random forest run on the same data also showed that the classification rate in terms of the ER or ER/PR or HER2 status was not high, i.e., on average, it was scarcely >50% (results not shown). This highlights the fact that several true predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes are not yet included in our data (e.g., body mass index (BMI)), and moreover, the known genetic causes of breast cancer (e.g., BRCAI and BRCA2) are not part of the analysis.

In a recent systematic meta-analysis of African breast cancer subtypes (28), it was found that the proportion of ER+ and PR+ samples fluctuated significantly from study to study. There are also data indicating that the triple-negative subtype rate is much higher in African women than in European/Caucasian women (29, 30). To double-check whether the breast cancer subtype distribution in our North Cyprus cohort was still the same as in another study, we selected a published summary statistics from a southeastern Turkish cohort (31). The ER+, ER+/PR+, and HER2+ proportions in the Turkish cohort were 73.5%, 81.8%, and 30.4% compared to the proportions of 74.5%, 75.9%, and 24.1% in our North Cyprus cohort, respectively, leading to Fisher's test p values of 0.8, 0.086, and 0.076, respectively (number of samples in the Turkish cohort with the subtype information: 438, 437, and 434, respectively). These differences are within the ranges and are not significant.

It could be of great interest to compare our breast cancer subtypes statistics with those of a Greek Cypriot cohort. We found two surveys on breast cancer in Greek Cypriots, one with 1100 patients conducted from 1999 to 2005 (32) and another with more than 4000 patients conducted from 2005 to 2013 (33). Unfortunately, there was no hormone receptor subtype information for the Greek Cypriot cohorts in both time periods. However, we could compare the distribution of other factors when the comparable data are available. We found that for the 1995–2005 period, the distribution of children was almost identical between the Greek and Turkish Cypriot cohorts; age and smoking status were not significantly different; and Greek Cypriot patients had higher education level (p value= 1×10^{-8}), less incidence of family breast cancer history (p value= 5×10^{-7}), more early (age \leq II years) menarche (p=0.04), less breastfeeding (p=0.02), and less use of oral contraceptives (p=0.004). The Greek Cypriots 2005-2013 cohort had more patients with invasive type of breast cancer compared to the Turkish Cypriots (p-value=IE-I4), but level of smoking status was comparable (not significant).

Our regularized regressions (LASSO, elastic net, and ridge) (Figure 3, 4) revealed potential predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes. However, these weak signals can only be considered as a "trend" that has not yet been confirmed by statistical tests, as those shown in Table 4. In a previous study (34), the risk of benign disease proliferation was found to be higher in patients with the ER+ subtype than in patients with the ER- subtype. This finding can be compared to the positive contribution observed in our study from other cancers (including metastasis) and the ER+ or ER+/PR+ subtype (Figure 4). In another previous research (I7), breastfeeding was not associated with the ER-/PR- subtype, which can be compared with our result that breastfeeding positively correlated with the ER+/PR+ subtype. In the study conducted by (21), it was observed that the ER- cancer rate stopped increasing at a certain age, whereas the ER+ rate continued to increase. This observation can be compared to our result that postmenopause positively correlated with the ER+ subtype (Figure 4). Colditz et al. (35) reported significant differences in age, menopause status, and past use of hormone therapy in four ER/PR groups. Yang et al. (36) found that early age at menarche (≤12 years) was less common in the PR- group than in the PR+ group, and this was also true in our data comparing the ER-/PR- and ER+/PR+ groups. To summarize, many of the predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes observed in our study are consistent with those reported in the literature. The positive correlation observed between cancer family history and HER2+ subtype (Figure 4) remains intriguing.

In conclusion, we used a unique cohort of breast cancer in an understudied population to examine the breast cancer subtypes and related factors. A simplified analysis framework was used, keeping the breast cancer subtypes at one level and all factors at another level. The distribution of several factors was extremely different from that of another large breast cancer registry, whereas the subtype distribution was similar. This indirectly shows that we have not exhaustively measured all the predictive factors for breast cancer subtypes. The relationship between the two levels was investigated by regression using one variable, all variables, or a subset of variables. These regression analyses indicated that postmenopause and/or older age patients with breast cancer are more likely to have the ER+ subtype and the HER2- subtype. We also observed several other trends that need to be validated in a larger cohort.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Columbia University, NY, USA and Eastern Mediterranean University (IRB approval number AAAP8950).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - A.U.; Design - A.U.; Supervision - W.L.; Resource - O.G.; Materials - A.U., W.L.; Data Collection and/or Processing - O.G., A.U.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - A.U., W.L.; Literature Search - A.U., W.L.; Writing - A.U., W.L.; Critical Reviews - O.G.

Acknowledgments: The authors would like to thank the Ministry of Health at the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus for granting access to the breast cancer archives at the Burhan Nalbantoğlu State Hospital in Nicosia and Dr. Nilay Acar, Dr. Mehmet Ali Alpdoğan, Dr. Fuat Ağlarcan, and Dr. Whitney A. Onuorah from the School of Medicine, Eastern Mediterranean University, for their help and guidance in data collection. The authors would like to thank Prof. Mary Terry Beth and her colleagues at the BCFR at the Department of Epidemiology at Columbia University in New York and the Robert S Boas Center for Genomics and Human Genetics for their help and support.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: This study was supported through the Fulbright Visiting Research Scholarship Grant by the US Department of State.

REFERENCES

- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Dyba T, Randi G, Bettio M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Euro J Cancer 2018; 103: 356-87. [Crossref]
- McPherson K, Steel CM, Dixon JM. Breast cancer-epidemiology, risk factors, and genetics. BMJ 2000; 32I(726I): 624-8. [Crossref]

- Möller S, Mucci LA, Harris JR, Scheike T, Holst K, Halekoh U, et al. The heritability of breast cancer among women in the Nordic twin study of cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2016; 25(1): 145-50. [Crossref]
- Mavaddat N, Michailidou K, Dennis J, Lush M, Fachal L, Lee A, et al. Polygenic risk scores for prediction of breast cancer and breast cancer subtypes. Am J of Hum Genet 2019; 104(1): 21-34.
- Shieh Y, Scott CG, Jensen MR, Norman AD, Bertrand KA, Pankratz VS, et al. Body Mass Index, mammographic density, and breast cancer risk by estrogen receptor subtype. Breast Cancer Res 2019; 21(1): 48. [Crossref]
- Lee A, Mavaddat N, Wilcox AN, Cunningham AP, Carver T, Hartley S, et al. BOADICEA: a comprehensive breast cancer risk prediction model incorporating genetic and nongenetic risk factors. Genet Med 2019; 21(8): 1708-18. [Crossref]
- Fisher ER, Redmond CK, Liu H, Rockette H, Fisher B. Correlation of estrogen receptor and pathologic characteristics of invasive breast cancer. Cancer 1980; 45(2): 349-53. [Crossref]
- Lehmann BD, Bauer JA, Chen X, Sanders ME, Chakravarthy AB, Shyr Y, et al. Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies. J Clin Invest 2011; 121(7): 2750-67. [Crossref]
- Özmen V, Özmen T, Doğru V. Breast cancer in Turkey; an analysis of 20,000 patients with breast cancer. Euro J Breast Health 2019; I5(3): I4I-6. [Crossref]
- Martinez ME, Cruz GI, Brewster AM, Bondy ML, Thompson PA. What can we learn about disease etiology from case-case analyses? Lessons from breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010; 19(11): 2710-4. [Crossref]
- II. Redondo CM, Gago-Dominguez M, Ponte SM, Castelo ME, Jiang X, García AA, et al. Breast feeding, parity and breast cancer subtypes in a Spanish cohort. PLoS ONE 2012; 7(7): e40543. [Crossref]
- Friedman J, Hastie T, Tibshirani R. Regularization paths for generalized linear models via coordinate descent. J Stat Software 2010; 33(1): I-22. [Crossref]
- 13. Van der Maaten LJ, Hinton GE. Visualizing data using t-SNE. J. Machine Learning Res 2008; 9: 2575-605.
- Li W, Cerise JE, Yang Y, Han H. Application of t-SNE to human genetic data. J Bioinform Comput Biol 2017; 15(4): 1750017. [Crossref]
- Li W, Freudenberg J, Freudenberg J. Alignment-free approaches for predicting novel Nuclear Mitochondrial Segments (NUMTs) in the human genome. Gene 2019; 691: 141-52. [Crossref]
- Swiff HJ, Abrams D, Drury L, Lamont RA. Categorization by age. Encyclopedia of Evolutionary Psychological Science. Shackelford T, Weekes-Shackelford V, editors. Springer; 2018. [Crossref]
- Work ME, John EM, Andrulis IL, Knight JA, Liao Y, Mulligan AM, et al. Reproductive risk factors and oestrogen/progesterone receptor-negative breast cancer in the Breast Cancer Family Registry. Br J Cancer 2014; II0(5): I367-77. [Crossref]
- Hefti MM, Hu R, Knoblauch NW, Collins LC, Haibe-Kains B, Tamimi RM, et al. Estrogen receptor negative/progesterone receptor positive breast cancer is not a reproducible subtype. Breast Cancer Res 2013; I5(4): R68. [Crossref]
- Breast Cancer Association Consortium, Commonly studied single-nucleotide polymorphisms and breast cancer: results from the Breast Cancer Association Consortium. J Natl Cancer Inst 2006; 98(19): 1382-96. [Crossref]
- Brouckaert O, Rudolph A, Laenen A, Keeman R, Bolla MK, Wang Q, et al. Reproductive profiles and risk of breast cancer subtypes: a multi-center case-only study. Breast Cancer Res 2017; 19(1): 119. [Crossref]
- 21. Tarone RE, Chu KC. The greater impact of menopause on ER- than ER+ breast cancer incidence: a possible explanation. Cancer Causes Control 2002; I3(1): 7-14. [Crossref]
- 22. Hastie T, Tibshirani R, Friedman J. The Elements of Statistical Learning. Data Mining, Inference, and Prediction, Second Edition; 2009.

- 23. Halinski RS, Feldt LS. The selection of variables in multiple regression analysis. J Edu Measurement 1970; 7: 151-7. [Crossref]
- Li W, Yang Y. How many genes are needed for a discriminant microarray data analysis. Lin SM, Johnson KF, editors. Methods of Microarray Data Analysis. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2002; pp.137-149. [Crossref]
- Islami F, Liu Y, Jemal A, Zhou J, Weiderpass E, Colditz G, et al. Breastfeeding and breast cancer risk by receptor status -- a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Oncol 2015; 26(12): 2398-407. [Crossref]
- 26. Fortner RT, Sisti J, Chai B, Collins LC, Rosner B, Hankinson SE, et al. Parity, breastfeeding, and breast cancer risk by hormone receptor status and molecular phenotype: results from the Nurses' Health Studies. Breast Cancer Res 2019; 21(1): 40. [Crossref]
- 27. Ulgen A, Han Z, Li W. Correlation between quantitative traits and correlation between corresponding LOD scores: detection of pleiotropic effects. BMC Genet 2003; 4(Suppl I): S60. [Crossref]
- Eng A, McCormack V, Dos-Santos-Silva I. Receptor-defined subtypes of breast cancer in indigenous populations in Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med 2014; II(9): e1001720. [Crossref]
- Huo D, Ikpatt F, Khramtsov A, Dangou JM, Nanda R, Dignam J, et al. Population differences in breast cancer: survey in indigenous African women reveals over-representation of triple-negative breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27(27): 4515-21. [Crossref]
- Zheng Y, Walsh T, Gulsuner S, Casadei S, Lee MK, Ogundiran TO, et al. Inherited breast cancer in Nigerian women. J Clin Oncol 2018; 36(28): 2820-5. [Crossref]

- Kuzhan A, Adli M, Eryigit Alkis H, Caglayan D. Hormone receptor and HER2 status in patients with breast cancer by races in southeastern Turkey. J BUON 2013; 18(3): 619-22.
- Hadjisavvas A, Loizidou MA, Middleton N, Michael T, Papachristoforou R, Kakouri E, et al. An investigation of breast cancer risk factors in Cyprus: a case control study. BMC Cancer 2010; 10: 447. [Crossref]
- Pilavaki P, Giallouros G, Yiallourou AI, Pantavou K, Marcou Y, Demetriou A, et al. Epidemiology of breast cancer in Cyprus: Data on newly diagnosed cases and survival rates. Data Brief 2018; 19: 353-69. [Crossref]
- Kerlikowske K, Gard CC, Tice JA, Ziv E, Cummings SR, Miglioretti DL. Breast Cancer Surveillance Consortium. Risk factors that increase risk of estrogen receptor-positive and -negative breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2016; 109(5): djw276. [Crossref]
- Colditz GA, Rosner BA, Chen WY, Holmes MD, Hankinson SE. Risk factors for breast cancer according to estrogen and progesterone receptor status. J Natl Cancer Inst 2004; 96(3): 218-28.
 [Crossref]
- Yang XR, Chang-Claude J, Goode EL, Couch FJ, Nevanlinna H, Milne RL, et al. Associations of breast cancer risk factors with tumor subtypes: a pooled analysis from the Breast Cancer Association Consortium studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 2011; 103(3): 250-63.
 [Crossref]
- Colquhoun D. An investigation of the false discovery rate and the misinterpretation of p-values. R Soc Open Sci 2014; I(3): I40216.
 [Crossref]

Original Article

Complete Removal of the Infrapatellar Fat Pad in Total Knee Arthroplasty Does Not Affect the Patellar Height

Serkan Güler^ı 💿, Sercan Capkin^ı 💿, Ramadan Özmanevra² 💿

¹Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Aksaray University School of Medicine, Aksaray, Turkey ²Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Kyrenia, School of Medicine, Kyrenia, Cyprus

ORCID iDs of the authors: S.G. 0000-0002-3424-4244; S.C. 0000-0001-6957-5927; R.Ö. 0000-0003-0515-4001.

Cite this article as: Güler S, Capkin S, Özmanevra R. Complete Removal of the Infrapatellar Fat Pad in Total Knee Arthroplasty Does Not Affect the Patellar Height. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 350-4.

BACKGROUND/AIMS

Most orthopedic surgeons tend to remove the infrapatellar fat pad (IPFP) in total knee arthroplasty (TKA). The present study was designed with the aim of determining whether complete removal of the IPFP during TKA affects the patella height.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Knee radiographs of 85 patients who underwent primary TKA that involved complete IPFP removal were reviewed retrospectively. We measured the patella height using the Insall–Salvati (IS) ratio, modified IS (mIS) ratio, Cathon–Deschamp (CD) index, and Blackburne–Peel (BP) index on preoperative radiographs and at the I-year follow-up. Two orthopedic surgeons independently analyzed all 85 radiographs and were blinded to the measurement taken by the other surgeon. The average values of the data recorded by the two observers was used in the final analyses.

RESULTS

The average preoperative patella height was higher than the mean patella height at I year after TKA using all the measurement methods. Although this may reflect patellar tendon shortening or elevation of the joint line, this decrease was not significant using all methods (p>0.05).

CONCLUSION

Complete removal of the IPFP during TKA for patients with primary osteoarthritis did not affect the patellar height at the I-year follow-up.

Keywords: Total knee arthroplasty, fat pad, height, patella, complete, removal

INTRODUCTION

Hoffa's fat pad, commonly called the infrapatellar fat pad (IPFP), is an extra-synovial structure that consists of fibrous adipose tissue and is located between the synovium and joint capsule (I). Generally, it is partially or completely removed during total knee arthroplasty (TKA) to allow better visualization of the lateral compartment of the joint (2, 3). However, the results of IPFP removal are unclear, and the issue of preserving or removing the IPFP remains controversial (4). IPFP removal may cause shortening of the patellar tendon, increase anterior knee pain, and reduce flexion (2-5). Complete removal of IPFP during TKA may cause injury to the lateral genicular artery and damage the vascular supply of the patellar tendon, causing tendon scarring (5). Patellar tendon shortening and scarring of the IPFP can result in a patella baja after TKA (3, 5). Patella baja (PB) is identified by abnormally low placement of the patella on lateral radiography compared to the femoral trochlea. Reduced patella height is a common finding after TKA and is mainly caused by shortening of the patellar tendon or elevation of the joint line (6). In the literature, various methods have been suggested to measure the height of the patella using pre-TKA and post-TKA radiography (7).

Patellar tendon shortening is a known complication after TKA; however, there is no consensus about the role perioperative IPFP removal in patellar tendon shortening in the literature (8). Some previous studies have reported that the patellar tendon shortened after IPFP removal, while others have shown no effect of IPFP removal on the patellar tendon length

Corresponding Author: Ramadan Özmanevra E-mail: rozmanevra@gmail.com Received: 26.06.2020 Accepted: 06.09.2020 (2, 5, 9-II). Considering the increase in the number of patients undergoing TKA, there is no consensus on the effect of complete removal of the IPFP on patellar tendon shortening that reflects as a decrease in the patellar height. Therefore, we designed this study to determine whether complete removal of the IPFP during TKA affects the patella height before and after TKA. We hypothesized that complete removal of the IPFP may affect the patella height after TKA.

MATERIAL and METHODS

We retrospectively reviewed the electronic medical records of II2 patients who underwent primary TKA from January 2017 to April 2019 for potential inclusion in the study. We enrolled patients of any age and sex who had undergone primary TKA for primary knee osteoarthritis and for whom non-weight-bearing lateral knee radiographs taken in at at least 30° flexion preoperatively and first-year postoperatively were available. Patients with lateral release, patellar resurfacing, any other prior surgery in the same knee, ; any systemic inflammatory disease, ; a history of revision surgery for periprosthetic infection, fracture, or other causes, ; bilateral TKA, ; and patellar tendon injury during TKA who had undergone TKA for causes other than primary osteoarthritis were excluded. We also excluded patients for whom knee radiographs performed at at least 30° flexion before and after the operation were available and those whose knees were over-rotated, whose radiographs were not visible, and those who disrupted the correct measurement of patellar height. Furthermore, we did not include the data of patients who died during the postoperative follow-up period or were lost to follow-up. Of the II2 patients who were identified as potential study subjects, finally, 27 were excluded as per these criteria. Thus, the data of 85 patients were included in the final analyses Ethical approval was obtained from the local ethics committee Aksaray University Human Research Ethical Committee (2020/06-12), and the need for informed consent of the patients was waived owing to the retrospective nature of the study.

Surgical Technique

All the surgical procedures were performed by the first author under spinal anesthesia (S.G.). In all the procedures, a medial parapatellar approach was preferred, a tourniquet was used, and the IPFP was removed completely for all patients. The prosthesis used in all the patients was the Vanguard[®] Complete

Main Points:

- Hoffa's fat pad, commonly known as the infrapatellar fat pad (IPFP) is an extra-synovial structure that consists of fibrous adipose tissue and is partially or completely removed during total knee arthroplasty (TKA) to allow better visualization of the lateral compartment of the joint.
- The results of IPFP removal are unclear, and the issue of preserving or removing the IPFP remains controversial.
- Patellar tendon shortening is a known complication after TKA; however, there is no consensus about the contribution of IPFP removal during surgery in the literature.
- We conclude that complete removal of the IPFP during TKA for primary osteoarthritis did not affect the patellar height at the I-year follow-up.

Knee System manufactured by Zimmer Biomet in Warsaw, Indiana. A cemented TKA that has fixed-bearing insert and sacrificing posterior cruciate ligament were used in all patients. The patellar surface was not replaced in any patient.

Assessment of Radiologic Parameters

Radiological measurements were performed using the lateral view of the knee at 30° flexion preoperatively and at Ly postoperatively. All the measurements were obtained electronically using lateral knee radiographs with the picture archiving and communication system (Infinity Healthcare Co., Seoul, South Korea). Two orthopedic surgeons independently analyzed all 85 radiographs and were blinded to each other's measurements. The average values of the data recorded by the two surgeons were used for the final analyses. The patella height was measured on radiographs using the Insall-Salvati (IS) ratio, modified IS (mIS) ratio, Blackburne–Peel (BP) index, and Caton– Deschamps (CD) index. In order to calibrate the patellar height measurements and minimize enlargement errors, the diameter of the femoral shaft was measured as a constant value at 8 cm proximal to the combination of the condyles and femoral shaft on each lateral radiograph, as previously described (2).

For each radiograph, the preoperative patellar height was measured using the following four distinct methods: IS, mIS, BP, and CD, as described in their respective original publications (12-15). The IS includes the ratio of the length of the patellar tendon (the distance between the distal pole of the patella and the tibial tuberosity) to the maximum length of the patella (between the distal pole and the proximal pole of the patella) (Figure Ia). Normal values range from 0.8 to 1.2 (12). The mIS ratio consists of the ratio of the distance between the tibial tuberosity and the articular surface of the patellar distal pole to the length of the articular surface of the patella (Figure Ib). A ratio>2 indicates a patella alta (13). The BP index is the ratio of the perpendicular height between the anterior superior corner of the tibia and the inferior aspect of the patellar articular surface to the length of the articular surface of the patella (Figure Ic). Normal values range from 0.54 to 1.06 (14). The CD index comprises the ratio of the distance between the antero-superior point of the tibial plateau and the distal pole of the patellar articular surface to the length of the articular surface of the patella (Figure Id). Normal values range from 0.6 to 1.2 (15).

IS and mIS ratios were measured at I year postoperatively using the same method that was used preoperatively (Figure le, f). Postoperative CD and BP indices were measured using the modified versions because they were more applicable for measuring the patella height after TKA (7, 16). The modified BP (mBP) index was defined as the vertical height divided by the antero-superior corner of the polyethylene insert to the lower direction of the patellar joint surface and the length of the joint surface of the patella (Figure Ig). Normal values range from 0.54 to 1.06 (16). The modified CD (mCD) index is calculated by dividing the patella by the length of the joint surface between the lower end of the joint surface and the antero-superior corner of the tibial polyethylene insert (Figure Ih). Normal values range from 0.6 to I.2 (7). These modifications enable the measurement of the height of the patella from the joint line; therefore, they are less affected by the thickness of the proximal tibial resection and tibial polyethylene insert (7, 16).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences software version 20.0 (IBM SPSS Corp.; Armonk, NY, USA). Descriptive statistics are presented as mean, standard deviation, and range values, as well as percentages. The inter-observer reliability for the two observers was determined with intra-class correlation coefficients (ICC). The scores were interpreted as follows: a score of 0–0.50 indicated poor reliability, 0.50–0.75 indicated moderate reliability, 0.75–0.90 indicated good reliability, and a score>0.90 showed excellent reliability (I7). The data were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilks test. Paired t test was used to assess the statistical significance of the differences between the preoperative and postoperative measurements. A p- value of<0.05 was considered significant. The most important results are presented in the tables.

RESULTS

Among the 85 patients included in this study, 17 were men and 68 were women. At the time of the surgery, the average age of the study subjects was 66.96 ± 8.42 y (range, 50-83 y), and their average body mass index was 27.47 ± 1.59 kg/m² (range, 24.68-32.12 kg/m²).

With regard to the preoperative measurements, moderate inter-observer reliability had an ICC of 0.74 (95% confidence interval [CI], 0.58–0.82) for BP index, while other measurements

TABLE I. Interobserver reliable height during the preoperation	oility for th tive period	e measurements of I	f patellar
Methods	ICC	95% CI	p value

Insall-Salvati	0.88	0.84-0.93	<0.001		
Modified Insall–Salvati	0.77	0.63-0.85	<0.001		
Caton–Deschamps	0.81	0.72-0.87	<0.001		
Blackburne-Peel	0.74	0.58-0.82	<0.001		
ICC: intra-class correlation coefficients, CI: confidence interval					

TABLE 2. Interobserver reliability for the measurements of patellar

 height at postoperative

Methods	ICC	95% CI	p value	
Insall–Salvati	0.89	0.83-0.93	<0.001	
Modified Insall–Salvati	0.76	0.63-0.84	<0.001	
Modified Caton–Deschamps	0.84	0.76-0.89	<0.001	
Modified Blackburne-Peel	0.70	0.54-0.80	<0.001	
ICC: intra-class correlation coefficients CI: confidence interval				

ICC: intra-class correlation coefficients, CI: confidence interval

TABLE 3. Comparison of mean patellar heights before and after TKA					
Methods	Preoperative	Postoperative	p value		
IS	l±0.12 (0.75–1.33)	0,98±0.09 (0.79-1.2)	0.203		
mIS	1.57±0.17 (1.26–1.99)	1.55±0.17 (1.17–2)	0.45		
CD/mCD	0.82±0.13 (0.49-1.14)	0.81±0.12 (0.51–1.06)	0.809		
BP/mBP	0.77±0.12 (0.47–1.03)	0.74±0.I (0.48–0.95)	0.081		
IS: Insall–Salvati; mIS: Modified Insall–Salvati; CD/mCD: Caton–Deschamps/					

IS: Insall–Salvati; mIS: Modified Insall–Salvati; CD/mCD: Caton–Deschamps/ Modified Caton–Deschamps; BP/mBP: Blackburne–Peel/Modified Blackburne–Peel (IS, mIS, and CD) had good inter-observer reliability (Table I). With regard to the postoperative measurements, moderate inter-observer reliability was shown with an ICC of 0.70 (95% CI, 0.54–0.80) for the mBP index; the other measurements (IS, mIS, and mCD) had good inter-observer reliability (Table 2).

Table 3 presents a comparison of the mean patellar heights before and after TKA. Shapiro-Wilks test was used to determine whether the data were normally distributed. Therefore, paired t test was used to assess the statistical significance of the differences between the preoperative and postoperative measurements.

The mean IS ratio preoperatively was $l\pm0.12$, and this ratio decreased to 0.98 ± 0.09 at the I-year follow-up. The reduction in the average IS ratio was not significant (p=0.203). The IS ratio remained unchanged in 4 (4.70%) patients, decreased in 54 (63.53%), and increased in 27 (31.76%). The average preoperative mIS ratio was 1.57\pm0.17, and this ratio decreased to 1.55\pm0.17 at the I-year follow-up. The reduction in the mean mIS ratio was not significant (p=0.45). The mIS ratio remained unchanged in 4 (4.71%) patients, decreased in 52 (61.18%), and increased in 29 (34.11%). The average preoperative CD index was 0.82 ± 0.13 , and this value decreased to 0.81 ± 0.12 (mCD) at the I-year follow-up. The reduction in the mean cD index was not significant (p=0.809). The CD index remained unchanged in 11 (12.94%) patients, decreased in 42 (49.41%), and increased in 32 (37.6%).

The average preoperative BP index was 0.77 ± 0.12 , and this value decreased to 0.74 ± 0.1 (mBP) at the I-year follow-up. The reduction in the mean BP index was not significant (p=0.08I). The BP



Figure I. a-h. Representation of the four methods used for measuring patellar height. (a) Preoperative Insall–Salvati ratio: B/A, (b) Preoperative Modified Insall–Salvati ratio: D/C, (c) Preoperative Blackburne–Peel index: E/C, (d) Preoperative Caton–Deschamps index: F/C, (e) Postoperative Insall–Salvati ratio: B/A, f. Postoperative Modified Insall–Salvati ratio: D/C, (g) Postoperative Modified Blackburne–Peel index: E/C, (h) Postoperative Modified Caton–Deschamps index: F/C

A: The diagonal length of the patella, B: The length of the patellar tendon C: The length of the articular surface of the patella, D: The distance between the lower end of the articular surface of the patella and patellar tendon insertion to the tibial tubercle, E: The perpendicular height from the anterior superior corner of the tibial polyethylene insert to the inferior aspect of the patellar articular surface, F: The distance between the lower end of the articular surface of the patella and the anterior superior corner of the tibial polyethylene insert. index remained unchanged in 5 (5.88%) patients, decreased in 46 (54.12%), and increased in 34 (40%).

According to the preoperative IS ratio, 82 (96.4%) subjects had a normal patellar height, I (1.2%) had a PB, and 2 (2.4%) had a patella alta. As per the preoperative mIS ratio, PB, or alta was not detected in 85 patients. As per the preoperative CD index, 83 (97.6%) patients had a normal patellar height, while 2 (2.4%) had a PB. Based on the preoperative BP index, 81 (95.2%) patients had a normal patellar height, 2 (2.4%) had a PB, and 2 (2.4%) had a patella alta.

According to the postoperative IS ratio, 84 (98.8%) patients had normal patellar height, while I (1.2%) subjects had a PB. According to the postoperative mIS ratio, 84 (98.8%) had a normal patellar height, while I (1.2%) had a PB. As per the postoperative mCD index, 83 (97.6%) subjects had normal patellar height, while 2 (2.4%) had a PB. Based on the postoperative mBP index, all (100%) the patients had normal patellar height. None of the patients was found to have a patella alta postoperatively using any index.

DISCUSSION

We analyzed the effect of complete removal of IPFP during TKA on the patellar height, preoperatively, and at I y postoperatively. The preoperative average patellar height was higher than the value at I y postoperatively, using all measurement methods. Although this may reflect patellar tendon shortening or elevation of the joint line, this decrease was not significant using any method (p>0.05). Our study indicates that complete removal of the IPFP during TKA had no significant effect on the height of the patella.

The removal or preservation of IPFP during TKA remains controversial (3-5, 8). Various studies have shown that complete removal of IPFP can cause patellar tendon shortening (2, 5, II). Tanaka et al. (II) observed a significant decrease in the length of the patellar tendon in 54 patients with rheumatoid arthritis who underwent IPFP removal than in 54 patients whose IPFP was preserved. A significant shortening of the patellar tendon in the IPFP removal group was shown by Lemon et al. (2). Chougule et al. (5) showed the shortening effects of IPFP removal during TKA. Compared to preoperative measurements, the length of the patellar tendon at I year was significantly shortened in I33 knees on which TKA with IPFP resection was performed (5).

In contrast, Maculé et al. (9) stated that IPFP removal did not appear to change the patellar tendon length during the first 6 mon after TKA. Imren et al. (10) found similar results; the IPFP was completely removed in 228 patients who underwent TKA. They showed that IPFP removal during TKA did not alter the length of the patellar tendon at the 5-year follow-up (10). In a recent study, patellar tendon length and functional outcome scores after TKA for osteoarthritis were compared for patients in whom IPFP was completely removed and those for whom it was preserved. No significant differences were observed in the IS, mIS, CD, and BP indices preoperatively, at I y, and at 5 y after the procedure between the resection group and preservation group. In our study, the length of the patellar tendon (evaluated using IS and mIS ratios) and height of the patellar (evaluated using CD and BP indices) were evaluated radiographically in patients who under-

went complete IPFP removal during TKA. Complete removal of IPFP during TKA did not affect the length of the patellar tendon or the height of the patella at the I-year follow-up.

PB is described as a distally positioned patella relative to its normal position, measured using lateral radiography. It results from shortening of the patellar tendon or elevation of the joint line after TKA (6). PB is classified as true PB or false PB (6). True PB is caused by shortening of the patellar tendon, and it results in the pathological values of the indices (IS index<0.8 or mIS index<I.2 and BP index<0.54 or CD index<0.6) (5-6,I8). The pseudo-PB causes elevation of the joint line without shortening of the patellar tendon and causes changes in the CD (<0.6) or BP (<0.54) values. Moreover, the IS and mIS ratios remain normal (no patellar tendon shortening). IS and mIS ratios reflect the length of the patellar tendon, while the BP and CD indices show the distance between the distal pole of the patella and the tibial plateau (5, 6, I8).

In our study, I (1.2%) patient had true PB, while 4 (4.8%) had pseudo-PB during the preoperative period. Moreover, 2 (2.4%) of the patients had true PB, while another 2 (2.4%) had pseudo-PB at the I-year follow-up. Pseudo-PB is a common complication after TKA and occurs when the patellar tendon is not shortened, but the level of the joint line increases. A large polyethylene insert used after tibial or femoral excessive resection to restore knee stability or excessive soft tissue release may also result in pseudo-PB (6). In a recent study, the incidence of pseudo-PB after TKA was I4.4%; however, this was contradictory to our findings (6). However, Gatha et al. did not report a significant difference between the preoperative and postoperative patella height (19).

Chougule et al. (5) reported lengthening of the patellar tendon (according to IS ratio) in 133 knees of 16 (12.1%) patients who underwent TKA with IPFP. They stated that this was owing to preoperative pain and disability caused by the degenerative process; in other words, the corrected patellar tendon shortened, as evidenced by improved postoperative functioning. In our study, patellar height increased in 27 patients (31.76%) as per the IS ratio and in 29 (34.11%) patients as per the mIS ratio at the I-year follow-up. These increases reflect the lengthening of the patellar tendon. The patellar height increased in 32 (37.6%) patients as per the CD index and in 34 (40%) patients as per the BP index at the I-year follow-up. These increases reflect a decline in the joint line and can be explained by shortening of the patellar tendon and a reduction in the patella height owing to the degenerative process in the preoperative knee joint. Thus, the patella height that had already decreased preoperatively increased after TKA. In fact, this increase indicated that the patella height returned to the normal value.

Our study has some strengths. The surgeries were performed by a single surgeon, while the same implant and technique were used for all the patients. Our study also has certain limitations. The study was designed retrospectively, the sample size was small, and the results were presented at the I-year follow-up. Further, we did not perform a comparison between early and late postoperative radiographs. In addition, no other group was included for the comparison, such as patients who underwent partial removal or preservation of the IPFP. In conclusion, we conclude that complete removal of the IPFP during TKA for primary osteoarthritis did not affect the patellar height at the I-year follow-up. Larger case series and/or randomized controlled studies are needed to confirm our results.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethics committee approval was received for this study from the ethics committee of Aksaray University (2020/06-12).

Informed Consent: N/A

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - S.G., S.C., R.Ö.; Design - S.G., S.C.; Supervision - S.G., S.C., R.Ö.; Resource - S.G., S.C.; Materials - S.G., S.C.; Data Collection and/or Processing - S.G., S.C.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - S.G., S.C.; Literature Search - S.G., S.C., R.Ö.; Writing - S.G., S.C., R.Ö.; Critical Reviews - S.C., R.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Gallagher J, Tierney P, Murray P, O'Brien M. The infrapatellar fat pad: anatomy and clinical correlations. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc 2005; 13(4): 268-72. [Crossref]
- 2. Lemon M, Packham I, Narang K, Craig DM. Patellar tendon length after knee arthroplasty with and without preservation of the infrapatellar fat pad. J Arthroplasty 2007; 22(4): 574-80. [Crossref]
- Gwyn R, Kotwal RS, Holt MD, Davies AP. Complete excision of the infrapatellar fat pad is associated with patellar tendon shortening after primary total knee arthroplasty. Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol 2016; 26(5): 545-9. [Crossref]
- Ye C, Zhang W, Wu W, Xu M, Nonso NS, He R. Influence of the infrapatellar fat pad resection during total knee arthroplasty: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One 2016; II(10): e0163515.
 [Crossref]
- 5. Chougule SS, Stefanakis G, Stefan SC, Rudra S, Tselentakis G. Effects of fat pad excision on length of the patellar tendon after total knee replacement. J Orthop 2015; 12(4): 197-204. [Crossref]

- Aguirre-Pastor A, Ortolá DJ, Lizaur-Utrilla A, Rosa MA, Lopez-Prats FA. Is pseudo-patella baja really a serious complication of total knee arthroplasty? J Arthroplasty 2020; 35(2): 557-62. [Crossref]
- 7. Rogers BA, Thornton-Bott P, Cannon SR, Briggs TW. Interobserver variation in the measurement of patellar height after total knee arthroplasty. J Bone Joint Surg Br 2006; 88(4): 484-8. [Crossref]
- Yao B, Samuel LT, Acuña AJ, Faour M, Roth A, Kamath AF, et al. Infrapatellar fat pad resection or preservation during total knee arthroplasty: a systematic review. J Knee Surg 2019 doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1696692. Online ahead of print. [Crossref]
- Maculé F, Sastre S, Lasurt S, Sala P, Segur JM, Mallofré C. Hoffa's fat pad resection in total knee arthroplasty. Acta Orthop Belg 2005; 71(6): 714-17.
- İmren Y, Dedeoğlu SS, Çakar M, Çabuk H, Bayraktar TO, Gürbüz H. Infrapatellar fat pad excision during total knee arthroplasty did not alter the patellar tendon length: a 5-year follow-up study. J Knee Surg 2017; 30(5): 479-83. [Crossref]
- II. Tanaka N, Sakahashi H, Sato E, Hirose K, Isima T. Influence of the infrapatellar fat pad resection in a synovectomy during total knee arthroplasty in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Arthroplasty 2003; 18(7): 897-902. [Crossref]
- 12. Insall J, Salvati E. Patella position in the normal knee joint. Radiology 1971; 101(1): 101-4. [Crossref]
- Grelsamer RP, Meadows S. The modified Insall-Salvati ratio for assessment of patellar height. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1992; 282: 170-6.
 [Crossref]
- 14. Blackburne JS, Peel TE. A new method of measuring patellar height. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1977; 59(2): 241-2. [Crossref]
- Caton J, Deschamps G, Chambat P, Lerat JL, Dejour H. Apropos of I28 cases. Patella infera. Rev Chir Orthop Reparatrice Appar Mot I982; 68(5): 317-25.
- Classen T, Wegner A, con Knoch M. Modification of the Blackburne-Peel ratio for improved application in total knee arthroplasty. Orthopade 2009; 38(12): 1229-34. [Crossref]
- 17. Shrout PE, Fleiss JL. Intraclass correlations: uses in assessing rater reliability. Psychol Bull 1979; 86(2): 420-8. [Crossref]
- Xu B, Xu WX, Lu D, Sheng HF, Xu XW, Ding WG. Application of different patella height indices in patients undergoing total knee arthroplasty. J Orthop Surg Res 2017; 12(1): 191. [Crossref]
- Gatha NM, Clarke HD, Fuchs R, Scuderi GR, Insall JN. Factors affecting postoperative range of motion after total knee arthroplasty. J Knee Surg 2004; 17(4): 196-202. [Crossref]

Review

Whitening Dentifrices: A Review

Ceren Değer^ı (D), Arzu Müjdeci² (D)

¹Department of Restorative Dentistry, Bezmialem Vakıf University School of Dentistry, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of Restorative Dentistry, Ankara University School of Dentistry, Ankara, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: C.D. 0000-0002-2100-8963; A.M. 0000-0001-8272-5782.

Cite this article as: Değer C, Müjdeci A. Whitening Dentifrices: A Review. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 355-60.

Whitening dentifrices are used in dental procedures for achieving aesthetic effects, such as tooth cleaning and stain removal. Today, owing to the effect of media, there is an increasing interest among individuals to have a healthy and beautiful smile, resulting in higher use of easily accessible whitening dentifrices. The whitening effect of whitening dentifrices is mostly attributed to their constituent abrasives or chemical, optical, or enzymatic ingredients. Thus, it is important to have updated knowledge regarding the ingredients, whitening efficacy, and mechanisms regarding the action of whitening dentifrices. Several dentifrices are available in the global market, and dentists should be aware that the selection of the most appropriate dentifrice is possible with correct knowledge about the content of each dentifrice. Based on their ingredients, certain whitening dentifrices on teeth and the negative consequences of dentifrices with unproven whitening claims.

Keywords: Whitening dentifrices, abrasive, blue covarine, charcoal, activated carbon

INTRODUCTION

The color of a tooth is a combination of the internal color and external pigmentations that may present on the tooth surface. The internal color of the tooth is affected by the absorption and reflection properties of the dentine and enamel. However, the most important determinant of the overall tooth color is the dentin structure (I). Tooth discoloration can be classified as extrinsic or intrinsic as per the location of the stain. Extrinsic stains are present on the tooth surface or in the acquired pellicle. They can be consequences of smoking habit; poor brushing technique; the use of certain cationic agents, such as chlorhexidine; and/or a diet rich in colored foods or drinks, such as coffee, tea, and red wine. Intrinsic discolorations occur with changes in the structural composition or thickness of dental hard tissues. Systemic factors, such as excessive fluoride intake, erythroblastosis fetalis, and systemic medication, can cause internal discolorations (2).

Owing to the influence of media, patients are showing an increasing interest in getting whiter and brighter teeth. Various methods have been developed to resolve discoloration and make teeth look whiter to fulfill patient requirements. These methods include the use of whitening dentifrices, enamel microabrasion, vital bleaching as home/office, non-vital bleaching, and prosthetic treatments (3).

Dentist-supervised home bleaching technique is the most commonly used whitening procedure (4). In this treatment, 10% carbamide peroxide gel is placed in a tray, and patients apply the tray themselves at certain hours during the day for a period of 2 wk. The benefits of the home bleaching technique and patient satisfaction have encouraged the marketing of over-the-counter products (5). Gels, rinses, whitening strips, and dentifrices are some examples of the over-the-counter whitening products (3).

Whitening dentifrices with their ease of use and low cost have been getting increasing attention from consumers (I) and are perhaps the most accessible product type for many patients and consumers who want to whiten their teeth (6). Different whitening dentifrices that have different mechanisms of action are available in the market. Whitening dentifrices are generally formulated to remove external stains using physical methods and to prevent the reformation of these discolorations (7). Today, it is widely accepted that the primary mechanism effective in whitening dentifrices is the abrasive mechanism although other ingredients, including chemical agents, enzymes, and optic agents are added into these dentifrices to remove stains and prevent them from re-appearing (I).





Content of this journal is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

Mechanism of Action and Ingredients of Whitening Dentifrices

Abrasives

Abrasives added as insoluble particles in toothpastes have been used for tooth cleaning in combination with toothbrush bristles for about 2000 y (7). Abrasives are physically harder than the stain (1), and they remove stained dental plaque on tooth surface mechanically. Although abrasives constitute the main mechanism in the elimination and prevention of external stains, they are only effective on external stains and reach only those areas that can be accessed using a toothbrush. Moreover, they have limited effects in malocclusion regions, interdental areas, and gingival areas (1), and they do not change the color of the teeth.

Whitening dentifrices containing abrasives have been formulated with specifically designed higher content of abrasives than that in standard dentifrices (2). It is important for whitening dentifrices to have maximal cleaning and stain-removing effect with minimal hard tissue wear (8). The stain removal effect of whitening dentifrices that contain abrasives depends on the abrasive particle size, shape, distribution, concentration (9), as well as pH of the dentifrices (IO). When the abrasive particles are too large, the toothbrush bristles are unable to catch these particles and the particles are swept away from the tooth surface and become ineffective (I). The hard tissue wear effect of the dentifrices and the relative safety of abrasivity have been standardized for enamel and dentine as radioactive dentin abrasion (RDA) and radioactive enamel abrasion methods. These methods enable a comparison of the abrasiveness of dentifrices and evaluate their appropriate lifetime use by patients (II). The International Organization for Standardization (ISO) has determined the abrasivity limit for dentifrices as 250 RDA (I2). Whitening dentifrices having RDA 60–100 are considered to have medium abrasiveness and those with RDA>100 are considered highly abrasive (II).

Whitening dentifrices can contain the abrasives as monoabrasives or a mixture of different abrasives. Abrasives having chemically different types may exert varying cleaning effectiveness; chemically similar abrasives may have different cleaning ratios. Moreover, the mixture of chemically different abrasives can have a different effect than individual abrasive components (I3). The following abrasives are used in whitening dentrifices: hydrated silica, calcium carbonate, dicalcium phosphate dihydrate, calcium pyrophosphate, alumina, perlite, and sodium bicarbonate (I, 2).

Main Points:

- Chemical and mechanical substances have been added to whitening dentifrices to increase the effect of abrasive cleaning in areas that cannot be reached by a toothbrush and to ensure the effectiveness of dentifrice.
- Dentifrices containing proteolytic enzymes are good alternatives for patients with dentin hypersensitivity to dentifrices containing abrasives that cause enamel and dentin wear.
- Today, many dentifrices are sold on the market for whitening. Dentists should be aware of the ingredients in these dentifrices, recommend which is right for their patients, and warn about possible side effects.

Silica abrasive technology has generally been used in dentifrices. The most common abrasives are hydrated silica and calcium carbonate. Hydrated silica is a gentle abrasive that has the ability to clean teeth stains very effectively (13). It is compatible with most active ingredients in dentifrices, and the Mohs' scale hardness of hydrated silica is 5 (14).

A type of silica abrasive, "soft silica" abrasive, has been recently introduced and has reduced Mohs' scale hardness (conventional silica=5.9, soft silica=4.2) and dentine abrasion (conventional silica RDA=II0, soft silica RDA=87). When soft silica is added into a toothpaste formulation, in vitro studies have showed a significant improvement in the pellicle-cleaning ratio than that with conventional silica formulations. This result has been further supported in a clinical study on chlorhexidine/tea-induced stain removal and a natural stain prevention study (I5).

Another type of abrasive, high cleaning silica that is not abrasive on teeth and provides maximum stain removal effect has also been incorporated into whitening dentifrices (I6). Significant natural stain removal with a high cleaning silica dentifrice was found comparable to that with silica-containing dentifrice over a period of 6 wk (I7).

Perlite is an amorphous glassy silicate used as a polishing agent in prophylaxis products that are associated with excellent stain removal and low abrasivity. Perlite added into a silica-based dentifrice or a calcium carbonate dentifrice has shown significant improvement in stain removal as compared to a control silica dentifrice in both, in vitro and in vivo studies (18, 19).

Sodium bicarbonate has low abrasivity and Mohs' scale hardness of 2.5; moreover, it is compatible with active ingredients in dentifrices (I4). The whitening effect of toothpastes containing sodium bicarbonate in a high concentration is greater than that of toothpastes containing silica and calcium phosphate. This result has been explained by the low abrasiveness, low internal hardness, and high solubility of calcium phosphate. Dentifrices containing sodium bicarbonate in different concentrations have been found in vitro to be more effective in removing intrinsic yellow stains than water or classical dentifrices (20). Koertge et al. (20) have examined the whitening effect of a classic dentifrice and a dentifrice containing 65% sodium bicarbonate in II5 volunteers over a period of for I2 wk. The dentifrice containing sodium bicarbonate was significantly more effective in reducing the discoloration and increasing the whiteness compared to a classic dentifrice. Yankell et al. (21) have found that sodium bicarbonate/calcium peroxide containing dentifrices are more effective than silica-based tartar dentifrices for controlling extrinsic stains. Bollmer et al. (22) have investigated the effect of 3.3% pyrophosphate containing tartar control dentifrice and classic dentifrice containing hydrated silica and disodium pyrophosphate on chlorhexidine induced stain formation in vivo. They have observed that both the dentifrices significantly reduced the coloration on the buccal surfaces of the anterior teeth.

Chemical Agents

It is difficult to remove intrinsic stains with dentifrices that remove stains mechanically with abrasive ingredients. Therefore, various chemical agents that have non-abrading whitening effect have been added into whitening dentifrices (I). The following chemical agents are used in whitening dentifrices: hydrogen peroxide, calcium peroxide, sodium citrate, sodium pyrophosphate, sodium tripolyphosphate, sodium hexametaphosphate, and sodium chlorite (I).

Hydrogen peroxide is used as a tooth whitening agent for about 100 y and was first used in 1989 when Haywood and Heymann introduced home-type bleaching. Today, peroxides are added into dentifrices to oxidize intrinsic stain molecules and change their absorption spectrum to lower visibility and bleach the enamel. The American Dental Association has stated that hydrogen peroxide concentrations of \geq 3% should not be considered for frequent or extended use owing to the risk of damage to oral tissues (23). Therefore, in dentifrices, the concentration of peroxides is very low (usually hydrogen peroxide I%, calcium peroxide 0.5%–0.7%), and the percentage of hydrogen peroxide allowed in Europe is only 0.1%. A low concentration of peroxide is permitted; thus, the difficulty in incorporation of peroxide into dentifrice and short application time can limit the effectiveness of peroxide containing dentifrices in removing intrinsic stains (I, 14). Therefore, both, chemical and mechanical agents have been added into whitening dentifrices to contribute to the effect of abrasive cleaning and ensure the effectiveness of the dentifrice in areas that cannot be reached with a toothbrush (I).

A dentifrice containing 1% hydrogen peroxide as a chemical agent has shown a significant reduction in the extrinsic stains as compared to toothpastes containing only silica and silica/hexametaphosphate in vitro (23). Hydrogen peroxide in whitening dentifrices has interfered with chromatic alterations of the teeth within 2–6 weeks of brushing (24). Kleber et al. (25) have compared a 1% hydrogen peroxide/sodium bicarbonate containing toothpaste to a toothpaste with silica/sodium bicarbonate. They reported that 1% hydrogen peroxide/sodium bicarbonate containing toothpaste was more effective in reducing yellowness and increasing brightness. In an in vivo study with whitening dentifrices containing hydrogen peroxide in the range of 1% concentration, an improvement was noted in the tooth color (24). No superiority of whitening dentifrices with chemical whitening agents has been reported. A whitening dentifrice containing hydrogen peroxide, calcium pyrophosphate, and tetrapotassium phosphate as chemical agents has shown similar extrinsic stain removal performance as compared to an ordinary dentifrice in a study by Soares et al. (26).

Chemical agents, such as pyrophosphate, tripolyphosphate, and hexametaphosphate have binding affinity to enamel, dentin, and tartar. They remove stain components during adsorption and prevent the formation of new pigments. Pyrophosphates dislocate anions and negatively charged macromolecules that are present in the acquired enamel pellicle to remove stains (27). Sodium pyrophosphate is frequently used in whitening dentifrices in addition to its use in tartar removal. Dentifrices containing sodium tripolyphosphate and pyrophosphate combination are more effective than non-bleaching silica dentifrices containing only sodium tripolyphosphate (27).

Sodium hexametaphosphate, another chemical agent, is a longchain pyrophosphate variant. It attaches to the surface of the teeth with multiple bonding zones, and when compared to pyrophosphate, it prevents the formation of tea/coffee-induced stains (28).

Enzymes

Extrinsic stains are primarily incorporated into the pellicle. Enzymes, such as proteases, that break down proteins can be effective on the protein portion of the pellicle and can be used to remove extrinsic stains without abrasive actions (I). Therefore, whitening toothpastes that contain natural enzyme extracts derived from plants have been manufactured as non-abrading whitening agents (29). Nowadays, enzymes incorporated into the dentifrices for whitening purposes are usually natural proteolytic enzymes, such as papain and bromelain, that belong to a group of proteases (30). Papain is derived from the plant Carica Papaya, and Bromelain is derived from Ananas Camosus (31). Both the enzymes hydrolyze and break the protein pellicles down on the tooth surface, thus inhibiting the attachment of oral microorganisms and stain on the tooth surface (32). An enzymatic dentifrice with papain and bromelain has been found to be more effective for stain removal than control dentifrice in vitro (33). Moreover, this enzyme-containing dentifrice has shown considerable residual bleaching effect even after at the end of the 2 months owing to its proteolytic and antibacterial actions (29). In clinical studies, the efficacy of enzymatic dentifrices has been reported, and a dentifrice containing papain, alumina, and citrate has shown to reduce discolorations (34).

Dentifrices containing proteolytic enzymes that do not contain abrasive ingredients are reported to be a good alternative for patients with dentin hypersensitivity instead of dentifrices containing abrasives causing enamel and dentin wear (29). However, the shelf life of enzymatic dentifrices is shorter than that of regular dentifrices owing to their proteolytic structure (31).

Optical Agents

Perception of tooth color is a complex phenomenon that is influenced by the experience of the person evaluating the tooth color, the illumination of the environment, the presence of internal or external colorations, and the color of the lips. Commission International De L'Eclairage (CIE) introduced a three-dimensional mathematical color system (CIELAB) for identifying color perception in 1976. This system consists of the following 3 axis: L*, a* and b*; L* represents lightness of the object, where a* represents red-green scale and b* represents the yellow-blue scale (35).

The use of an optical principle is an alternative approach to tooth whitening. Decrease in b* value causes color change from yellow to blue tone and makes the patient perceive his/ her own teeth as whiter (36). Considering that the deposition of blue colored agents onto the tooth surface causes a shift in the color from yellow to blue, a blue pigment like blue covarine has been added into dentifrices. Blue covarine pigment simulates the scattering wavelengths of the enamel in the blue extension and changes the appearance from yellowish to bluish. Blue covarine adds a thin blue layer to the enamel surface and alters the perception of the tooth color; thus, a silica-based whitening dentifrice containing blue covarine has been developed. Dentifrice**s** containing blue covarine cause a sudden and significant reduction in tooth yellowness and enhance the whiteness (37).

A study that compared dentifrices containing blue covarine in different concentrations and a dentifrice without blue covarine has showed that brushing once with the dentifrice containing blue covarine could increase the tooth whiteness compared to the control dentifrice. In addition, as the concentration of blue covarine increased, tooth yellowness decreased with the decrease in b^* values, and the whiteness increased (37).

Some whitening dentifrices contain another optical agent, titanium dioxide, a white pigment. Titanium dioxide attaches into surface irregularities, resulting in a whiter tooth illusion as only a surface phenomenon instead of internal color change (38).

Other Ingredients

Some agents, such as detergents and antimicrobials, that are included in regular toothpastes, can enhance the whitening effect.

Dentifrices containing sodium lauryl sulfate reduce the surface tension of the stain molecules and prevent the binding of these molecules to the enamel (7). Some plaque bacteria are reported to have chromogenic properties that cause green, brown, and black discoloration on the surface of the tooth. Antimicrobial agents in whitening dentifrices might pass through the lipophilic bacterial membrane and cause disruption of the bacterial structure in the pellicle, thereby reducing extrinsic stains. Triclosan and methyl paraben are the most commonly used antimicrobial agents in whitening dentifrices (7).

Nathoo et al. (39) have compared the extrinsic stain removal efficacy of a dentifrice containing triclosan, PVM/MA copolymer, NaF, and specially designed silica for sensitivity relief to a negative control dentifrice containing NaF. They reported that the whitening effect of the dentifrice containing triclosan, PVM/ MA copolymer, and NaF on extrinsic stains was significantly more than that in the negative control group.

Recent Developments in Whitening Dentifrices

Charcoal is a good absorbent, and charcoal-containing preparations have been used primarily for acute poisoning and drug overdose (40).

The use of charcoal for oral hygiene started with Hippocrates in the Ancient Greek period (41). Charcoal dust for tooth cleaning has been used in different ways, such as applying with finger on teeth, chewing sticks, or toothpaste (42).

Nowadays, many dentifrices containing active carbon or activated charcoal are manufactured and sold on internet sites and in the market for whitening purposes. Micro charcoal in dentifrices is claimed to absorb dirt and clean the teeth and gaps between the teeth that are difficult to reach (43). However, charcoal, has been explained as an abrasive mineral for the teeth or gingival tissues, and products containing charcoal have raised concerns about damage to these oral structures (44). A dentifrice containing charcoal, silica, and hydrated silica caused significant changes in the enamel surface roughness that exceeded the threshold of bacterial retention of 0.2 μ m after brushing for an equivalent of 3 months. Star-shaped or so-called fractal shaped charcoal particles and larger average size of particles of the charcoal dentifrice are believed to be responsible for the increased surface roughness (43).

In a study on oral hygiene habits that was performed in Malaysia, Yaacob and Park (45) found that 8.9% of the population using charcoal or table salt has varying degrees of severity of concave cavities into dentin formed on the labial surfaces of the teeth, resulting in the teeth becoming less white, even yellowish, with enamel loss.

Despite the reported theory that older types of charcoal-containing products are harmful, a manufacturer claims that activated carbon must not be confused with raw charcoal powder dentifrices because activated carbon is created by mixing charcoal powder into the dentifrice at the stage of manufacturing, creating an homogenous non-abrasive product that whitens teeth by absorbing stains; in contrast, the charcoal powder whitens teeth by rubbing particles against the teeth (46). It is also claimed that dentifrices that contain activated carbon have an ingredient that coats the tooth surface with a blue tint to influence light reflection and provide additional whitening (44).

Brooks et al. (42) examined 50 activated charcoal-containing dentifrices and found that these dentifrices have been introduced to the market with consumer-appealing terms, such as ecological, herbal, and organic labels. However, only 4 of the 50 examined dentifrices are reported to contained fluoride. Although 96% of these dentifrices claim to exert a whitening effect, to our knowledge, no controlled clinical studies have proven these claims. Thus, dentists should inform their patients about the unproven effects of these dentifrices and the consequences that may result from the lack of fluoride (42).

Safety of Whitening Dentifrices

It is important to ensure that any oral care product does not have any adverse effect on the tooth, dental materials, and soft tissues. There are some concerns about the adverse effects of ingredients of whitening dentifrices on dental hard and soft tissues.

In high concentrations, protease enzymes, such as papain and bromelain can theoretically cause irritation in the soft tissues. However, papain and bromelain in dentifrices have not been associated with adverse effects (7).

DeSalva et al. (47) have showed that triclosan in the dental products can be tolerated by the human body. However, continuous exposure to antimicrobial agents may raise microbial resistance and result in an inadequate immune response when virulent microorganisms are encountered (7). There are insufficient clinical studies regarding the long-time use of whitening dentifrices; therefore, dentists should consider the long-time adverse effects of triclosan.

Pyrophosphates in tartar control dentifrices and whitening dentifrices have been reported in only one study wherein they caused cheilit and circulum dermatitis in patients (48).

A sodium lauryl sulfate containing dentifrice has been compared with a non-sodium lauryl sulfate containing-dentifrice by Veys et al. (49). They observed hyperceratinized epithelial changes in the mucosae exposed to sodium lauryl sulfate for a long-time.

As per one study, a whitening dentifrice containing titanium dioxide caused Yellow Nail Syndrome. It is known that this syndrome manifests symptoms, such as yellow nails, lymphedema, and respiratory disorder, that are associated with titanium in adults (titanium dioxide-containing drugs, dental implants). Hsu et al. (50) reported the case of a 9-year-old patient with Yellow Nail syndrome who swallowed the dentifrice containing titanium dioxide during brushing. Thus, this syndrome was first noted in children and titanium dioxide-containing toothpastes are not recommended for use in children.

In conclusion, nowadays, increasing aesthetic concerns owing to the influence of the media have encouraged the use of easily accessible whitening dentifrices by patients and have made whitening technologies important for dentists. Despite a number of in vitro and in vivo studies on whitening dentifrices, there is no consensus on the best whitening technology with dentifrices. Thus, dentists should be aware of the contents of these dentifrices, recommend the appropriate onefor their patients, and warn about the possible abrasive effects.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - C.D., A.M.; Design - A.M.; Supervision - A.M.; Resource - C.D.; Materials - C.D.; Data Collection and/or Processing - C.D.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - C.D., A.M.; Literature Search - C.D.; Writing - C.D., A.M.; Critical Reviews - A.M.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Joiner A. Whitening toothpastes: A review of the literature. J Dent 2010; 38: e17-24. [Crossref]
- Li Y. Stain removal and whitening by baking soda dentifrice: A review of literature. J Am Dent Assoc 2017; 148(IIS): S20-6. [Crossref]
- Hasson H, Ismail A, Neiva G. Home-based chemically-induced whitening of teeth in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006; (4): CD006202. [Crossref]
- Demarco FF, Meireles SS, Masotti AS. Over-the-counter whitening agents: a concise review. Braz Oral Res 2009; 23: 64-70. [Crossref]
- Pintado-Palomino K, Vasconcelos CVM, Silva RJ da, Fressatti AL de M, Motta BJG da, Pires-DE-Souza F de CP, et al. Effect of whitening dentifrices: a double-blind randomized controlled trial. Braz Oral Res 2016; 30(1): e82. [Crossref]
- Sheen S, Pontefract H, Moran J. The benefits of toothpaste--real or imagined? The effectiveness of toothpaste in the control of plaque, gingivitis, periodontitis, calculus and oral malodour. Dent Update 2001; 28(3): 144-7. [Crossref]
- White DJ. Development of an improved whitening dentifrice based upon "stain-specific soft silica" technology. J Clin Dent 2001; 12(2): 25-9.
- Joiner A. The cleaning of teeth. In: Johansson I, Somasundaran P, editors. Handbook for cleaning/decontamination of surfaces - vol.l. Basel: Karger, 2007 p.371-405 [Crossref]
- Turker SB, Biskin T. Effect of three bleaching agents on the surface properties of three different esthetic restorative materials. J Prosthet Dent 2003; 89(5): 466-73. [Crossref]
- II. Hefferren JJ. A laboratory method for assessment of dentrifrice abrasivity. J Dent Res 1976; 55(4): 563-73. [Crossref]
- International Organizational for Standardization. (2017). Dentistry, dentifrices requirements, test methods and marking (ISO Standard No.II609). Retrieved from https://www.iso.org/standard/70956.html
- Wülknitz P. Cleaning power and abrasivity of European toothpastes. Adv Dent Res 1997; II(4): 576-9. [Crossref]
- Lippert F. An introduction to toothpaste its purpose, history and ingredients. Monogr Oral Sci 2013; 23: I-14. [Crossref]

- Rice DE, Dhabhar DJ, White DJ. Laboratory stain removal and abrasion characteristics of a dentifrice based upon a novel silica technology. J Clin Dent 2001; I2(2): 34-7.
- Singh S, Mankodi S, Chaknis P, Petrone ME, DeVizio W, Volpe AR, et al. The clinical efficacy of a new tooth whitening dentifrice formulation: a six-month study in adults. J Clin Dent 2002; 13(2): 86-90.
- Ayad F, Khalaf A, Chaknis P, Petrone ME, DeVizio W, Volpe AR, et al. Clinical efficacy of a new tooth whitening dentifrice. J Clin Dent 2002; 13(2): 82-5.
- Joiner A, Pickles MJ, Matheson JR, Weader E, Noblet L, Huntington E. Whitening toothpastes: effects on tooth stain and enamel. Int Dent J 2002; 52: 424-30. [Crossref]
- 19. Hannig M, Joiner A. The structure, function and properties of the acquired pellicle. Monogr Oral Sci 2006; 19: 29-64. [Crossref]
- 20. Koertge TE, Brooks CN, Sarbin AG, Powers D, Gunsolley JC. A longitudinal comparison of tooth whitening resulting from dentifrice use. J Clin Dent 1998; 9(3): 67-71.
- Yankell SL, Emling RC, Petrone ME, Rustogi K, Volpe AR, DeVizio W, et al. A six-week clinical efficacy study of four commercially available dentifrices for the removal of extrinsic tooth stain. J Clin Dent 1999; 10: 115-8.
- Bollmer BW, Sturzenberger OP, Vick V, Grossman E. Reduction of calculus and peridex stain with tartar-control crest. J Clin Dent 1995; 6(4): 185-7.
- 23. Hoic D, Dixit N, Prencipe M, Subramanyam R, Cameron R, Abdel Malak R, et al. The technology behind Colgate Simply White Toothpaste. J Clin Dent 2004; I5(2): 37-40.
- Sharma N, Galustians HJ, Qaqish J, Rustogi K, Zhang YP, Petrone ME, et al. Comparative tooth whitening and extrinsic tooth stain prevention efficacy of a new dentifrice and a commercially available tooth whitening dentifrice: six-week clinical trial. J Clin Dent 2004; I5(2): 52-7.
- 25. Kleber CJ, Putt MS, Nelson BJ. In vitro tooth whitening by a sodium bicarbonate/peroxide dentifrice. J Clin Dent 1998; 9(1): 16-21.
- Soares CNGS, Amaral FLB do, Mesquita MF, Franca FMG, Basting RT, Turssi CP. Toothpastes containing abrasive and chemical whitening agents: efficacy in reducing extrinsic dental staining. Gen Dent 2015; 63(6): e24-8.
- 27. Shellis RP, Addy M, Rees GD. In vitro studies on the effect of sodium tripolyphosphate on the interactions of stain and salivary protein with hydroxyapatite. J Dent 2005; 33(4): 313-24. [Crossref]
- Baig A, He T, Buisson J, Sagel L, Suszcynsky-Meister E, White DJ. Extrinsic whitening effects of sodium hexametaphosphate--a review including a dentifrice with stabilized stannous fluoride. Compend Contin Educ Dent 2005; 26(9 Suppl I): 47-53.
- 29. Patil PA, Ankola AV, Hebbal MI, Patil AC. Comparison of effectiveness of abrasive and enzymatic action of whitening toothpastes in removal of extrinsic stains - a clinical trial. International J Dent Hyg 2015; I3(1): 25-9. [Crossref]
- 30. Feijoo-Siota L, Villa TG. Native and biotechnologically engineered plant proteases with industrial applications. Food Bioprocess Technol 2011; 4: 1066-88. [Crossref]
- Chakravarthy P, Acharya S. Efficacy of extrinsic stain removal by novel dentifrice containing papain and bromelain extracts. J Young Pharm 2012; 4(4): 245-9. [Crossref]
- Lopes MC, Mascarini RC, da Silva BMCG, Flório FM, Basting RT. Effect of a papain-based gel for chemomechanical caries removal on dentin shear bond strength. J Dent Child (Chic) 2007; 74(2): 93-7.
- Kalyana P, Shashidhar A, Meghashyam B, SreeVidya KR, Sweta S. Stain removal efficacy of a novel dentifrice containing papain and Bromelain extracts - an in vitro study. Int J Dent Hyg 2011; 9(3): 229-33. [Crossref]
- Lyon TC, Parker WA, Barnes GP. Evaluation of effects of application of a citroxain-containing dentifrice. J Esthet Dent 1991; 3(2): 51-3.
 [Crossref]

- CIE, Colorimetry, (3rd edition), CIE, Publication, Central Bureau of the CIE (2004).
- Joiner A, Luo W. Tooth colour and whiteness: A review. J Dent 2017; 67: S3-10. [Crossref]
- Collins LZ, Naeeni M, Platten SM. Instant tooth whitening from a silica toothpaste containing blue covarine. J Dent 2008; 36: 21-5. [Crossref]
- Haywood VB. Achieving, maintaining, and recovering successful tooth bleaching. J Esthet Dent 1996; 8(1): 31-8. [Crossref]
- 39. Nathoo S, Mateo LR, Delgado E, Zhang YP, DeVizio W. Extrinsic stain removal efficacy of a new dentifrice containing 0.3% triclosan, 2.0% PVM/MA copolymer, 0.243% NaF and specially-designed silica for sensitivity relief and whitening benefits as compared to a dentifrice containing 0.3% triclosan, 2% PVM/MA copolymer, 0.243% NaF and to a negative control dentifrice containing 0.243% NaF: a 6-week study. Am J Dent 2011; 24 Spec No A: 28A-31A.
- Juurlink DN. Activated charcoal for acute overdose: a reappraisal. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2016; 81(3): 482-7. [Crossref]
- Newsom SWB. Hygiene and the ancient Romans. J Infect 2004; 5: 25-7. [Crossref]
- Brooks JK, Bashirelahi N, Reynolds MA. Charcoal and charcoal-based dentifrices: A literature review. J Am Dent Assoc 2017; 148(9): 661-70. [Crossref]

- Pertiwi UI, Eriwati YK, Irawan B. Surface changes of enamel after brushing with charcoal toothpaste. J Phys Conf Ser 2017; 884: 012002. [Crossref]
- 44. DiGangi P. Black toothpaste and white teeth: When opposites collide pearls for practice. https://www.dentistryiq.com/articles/2017/03/black-toothpaste-and-white-teeth-when-opposites-collide.html.
- Yaacob HB, Park AW. Dental abrasion pattern in a selected group of Malaysians. J Nihon Univ Sch Dent 1990; 32(3): 175-80. [Crossref]
- 46. Curaprox "Black is White", New gold standard activated carbon toothpaste, launches in Canada. Oral Health Group. https://www. oralhealthgroup.com/products/curaprox-black-is-white-new-goldstandard-activated-carbon-toothpaste-launches-in-canada/.
- DeSalva SJ, Kong BM, Lin YJ. Triclosan: a safety profile. Am J Dent 1989; 2 Spec No: 185-96.
- Beacham BE, Kurgansky D, Gould WM. Circumoral dermatitis and cheilitis caused by tartar control dentifrices. J Am Acad Dermatol 1990; 22(6 Pt I): 1029-32. [Crossref]
- Veys RJ, Baert JH, De Boever JA. Histological changes in the hamster cheek pouch epithelium induced by topical application of sodium lauryl sulphate. Int J Exp Pathol 1994; 75(3): 203-9.
- Hsu T-Y, Lin C-C, Lee M-D, Chang BP-H, Tsai J-D. Titanium Dioxide in toothpaste causing yellow nail syndrome. Pediatrics 2017; 139: e20160546. [Crossref]

Review

Exosome Mimetic Nanovesicles; Are They Next Best Alternative Therapeutic Approach Combating Cancer?

Cenk Serhan Özverel^{I,2} 💿

¹Department of Basic Medical Sciences, Near East University School of Dentistry, Nicosia, Cyprus ²Obesity and Cancer Research Group, DESAM Institute, Near East University, Nicosia, Cyprus

ORCID iD of the author: C.S.Ö. 0000-0001-9932-4774.

Cite this article as: Özverel CS. Exosome Mimetic Nanovesicles; Are They Next Best Alternative Therapeutic Approach Combating Cancer? Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 361-4.

Cancer is regarded as one of the most dangerous diseases despite the advances in technology and therapeutic strategies against it. The current treatment strategies are ineffective as well as present with various disadvantages, such as drug resistances, ineffective uptake of the therapeutic agents at the tumor site, incompatible delivery of drugs, and immune-rejection, among others. Extracellular vesicles, especially exosome mimetic nanovesicles, have become one of the latest focuses of research in anticancer therapies. The invention of these nano-sized vesicles, which function in cell-to-cell communication, have promoted the development of innovative drug delivery systems due to their cargo-carrying abilities and targeted deliveries. Exosome mimetic nanovesicles have similar surface protein structures to exosomes and offer various important advantages over the exosomes, such as the production yield and isolation protocol. This review aims to summarize the current research studies on exosome mimetic nanovesicles together with their potential in combating cancer in the future.

Keywords: Cancer, cancer therapy, exosomes, nanovesicles

INTRODUCTION

Cancer has been regarded as one of the most dangerous disease affecting people across the world (I). Despite the advancements made in the fields of biotechnology and bioengineering, no effective treatment has yet been established against cancer. Conventional therapeutics, especially chemotherapeutics, are highly known for their abilities of tumoral deoxyribonucleic acid damage, thereby inducing a cell cycle arrest, eventually leading to cell death (2, 3). Although, they are widely being used in the clinical settings, when used aggressively, they offer major drawbacks of chemotherapeutic resistances and damage induction to healthy cells (4). Therefore, these drawbacks direct researchers to search for the next best alternative strategy in terms of effectiveness and reduced cytotoxicity.

Extracellular vesicles secreted between cells are known for their functions in cell-to-cell communication. They are also known for their regulatory activities of the immune system, creating niche for tumor growth, conditioning metastatic sites during tumorigenesis, and facilitating the spread of misfolded proteins in neurodegenerative diseases (5, 6). In addition, these extracellular vesicles are known for their activities of indicating pathogenesis and disease progression owing to their individual protein, peptide, and lipid expression profiles. Furthermore, their ability in cell-to-cell communication enables them to transport signaling molecules and localize at distant tissues, suggesting their potential usage in the development of efficient drug delivery systems (5).

Exosomes and exosome-derived nanovesicles are now considered as the hot topic in drug delivery systems against cancer. Past studies have demonstrated that they possess lower cytotoxicity and higher accuracy when compared to other drug delivery systems and mono-chemotherapies (7, 8).

MATERIAL and METHODS

We conducted aliterature review of studies on exosome mimetic nanovesicles, nanovesicle drug delivery systems, and nanovesicles used in cancer treatment. Data was searched via search engines analyzed widely in terms of the current status and future prospective of nanovesicle-based treatments.

Corresponding Author: Cenk Serhan Özverel E-mail: cenkozverel@gmail.com





Disadvantages of Conventional Drug Delivery Systems

The development of antitumor strategies has been a huge field of research in the recent years owing to the ineffectiveness of the present conventional methods, including the drug delivery systems. Drug delivery systems have been developed as an efficient approach to induce cell-specific death of the tumor. Some of these conventional drug delivery systems involve the use of liposomes, carbon nanotubes, dendrimers, and gold nanoparticles (9-12). These conventional drug delivery systems present with major drawbacks, for instance, unnecessary release of therapeutic drugs to the neighboring tissues. Another disadvantage of these conventional delivery systems is the adverse immunogenic response as well as their accumulation in the organs such as liver and kidneys (I3). Furthermore, the conventional systems fail to accumulate at the tumor site due to their unwanted recognition via the hosts' immune system (I4).

Exosomes

Exosomes were first discovered as small vesicles inducing calcification of the long bones in a research study back in the 1960s (15). Later, they were detected in fluids such as blood and semen. In 1987, the term exosome was used for the first time ever in the literature to describe tiny membranous vesicles that are released into the extracellular space via exocytosis (16).

Specific targeting in tumor studies has been a major field with the goal of efficient cell death at lower toxicity in terms of collateral damage (I7). During the past decades, several studies have been performed on drug delivery systems against cancer; however, their aforementioned disadvantages make them inefficient. Despite the vast number of studies performed on this subject, only a few of them, especially those on liposomal and polymeric nanoparticle formulations, have achieved the Food and Drug Administration, USA approval and are being used in clinical cancer therapies (II). No clinical trials have reported other drug delivery systems because of the challenges of unwanted distribution and higher toxicity levels (18).

Recently, exosomes have gained a lot of interest as a novel drug delivery system (18). Exosomes are <150 nm in dimensions and hence act as intermediatesin cell-to-cell communication. They can also be produced by almost all mammalian cells, including tumor cells (19). One of the major advantages of exosomes is their capability in transportation of endogenous biological cargos, such as proteins, small ribonucleic acids (sRNAs), and messenger ribonucleic acids (mRNAs) across the cells (20, 21). These capabilities provide advantages such as biocompatibility and decreased immune clearance rates in comparison to those with

Main Points:

- Exosome mimetic nanovesicles are promising candidates against cancer.
- Nanovesicles have exosome-mimicking properties of biocompatibility, easy cargo transportation, low immune clearance rate, and low resultant toxicities.
- Nanovesicles have major advantages over exosomes such as production yield and easy isolation protocol.
- Nanovesicles opened a new era in the drug delivery systems in combination with anticancer therapies.

the conventional drug delivery systems (21). Some of the other advantages of exosomes are their better and longer accumulation at the organs or tumor sites and reduced toxicity levels (20). In addition to these advantages over the conventional systems, they also facilitate their uptake to the target cells due to the presence of surface proteins (22, 23).

Exosomes are presently being used to deliver various biological substances as well as chemotherapeutics, including doxorubicin, paclitaxel, curcumin, and some other peptide-based therapeutics, such as signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 inhibitors, as well as genetic materials, such as small-interfering ribonucleic acids (siRNAs) (23-29). Moreover, they are extremely promising candidates for immunotherapy against cancer. Past studies have demonstrated the potential of dendritic cell-derived exosomes in stimulating patients' immune system against cancer (30). However, these new-era drug delivery systems also present disadvantages, especially in the protocol of isolation and yield obtained. These disadvantages unfortunately limit the usage of exosomes in the drug delivery systems. Exosomes require a huge yield of starting materials, such as cells and culture media, and the protocol takes enormous amount of time, which makes the overall process difficult and expensive to isolate (31).

Several strategies have been investigated in order to increase the production yield of exosomes. Some of these involve lowering of the pH of the culture media, increasing the initial tissue concentration, or prolonging the incubation time during a protocol. However, none of these strategies have been found efficient in increasing either the production yield of exosomes or in decreasing the time consumed in performing isolations (32).

Cell-Derived Exosome Mimetic Nanovesicles

Exosome mimetic nanovesicles are currently being investigated as alternatives to exosomes due to their superior properties over exosomes. They offer advantages over the production and time consumption during isolation. Exosome mimetic nanovesicles are isolated via the application of a physical force across the membranes of nano-scale dimensions. Several methods, including passing the cells through mini-extruders' micro channels or several rounds of centrifugation using custom devices, have been proposed (33-35). Nanovesicles provide advantages in terms of preserving their surface proteins from the parent cells and mimicking exosomal features. These also provide the advantages of decreased clearance rates from the body, targeted delivery of cargo, and efficient uptake mechanisms (36).

Starting from the same initial cell count, nanovesicle production generates a larger number of vesicles when compared to the conventional exosome-isolation protocols. They not only provide larger cell count but also require a shorter period of time for isolation, as short as 72 h (22).

Several studies have been performed on exosome mimetic nanovesicles to further characterize their therapeutic potentials. In a study by Goh et al. (37), nanovesicles derived from monocytes were used in the drug delivery system against cancer cells. They isolated nanovesicles and loaded chemotherapeutic drug doxorubicin to investigate their discriminatory approach between healthy and tumor cells. They found that monocyte-derived nanovesicles target cancerous cells and demonstrate a clear discrimination toward cancer cells showing their potential in anticancer therapy (37). In another study, nanovesicle-isolated macrophages were loaded with chemotherapeutics, and their anticancer activity was investigated both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Both *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies demonstrated a promising effect of nanovesicles against tumor cells. Exosomes and nanovesicles were further compared in the same study, and no significant differences were noted in their antitumor activities (32). Chemotherapeutic drug-loaded nanovesicles were investigated in a comparative *in vivo* study, and the data obtained suggested that drug-loaded nanovesicles have better cellular uptake and permeability, resulting in reduced tumor dimensions when compared to liposomal formulations and drug-only treatment (38).

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs)-derived exosomes are known for their anticancer activities. Chemotherapeutic agent-loaded MSCs have been determined as great vehicles for delivery. In a study by Kalimuthu et al. (39), the anticancer activities of paclitaxel-loaded exosome mimetic nanovesicles were investigated both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Our results demonstrated lower cell viability of the breast cancer cells *in vitro* and reduced tumor dimensions *in vivo* (39).

Exosomes are also known for their capabilities in delivering ribonucleic acids (RNAs)such as mRNAs and micro RNAs that alter the phenotype of the target cells. Hence, exosome mimetic nanovesicles can not only be used asnovel drug delivery systems but also for use in various gene therapies due to their potential in carrying genetic materials. RNA interferences possess the ability to selectively attenuate specific genes, making it highly valuable in treating diseases, including cancers that are caused by overexpression of genes (40-42). Lunavat et al. (43) demonstrated the successful uptake of siRNA into nanovesicles and subsequent attenuation of target gene expression. The data suggested that nanovesicles can form a new platform for RNA delivery to successfully target the cell cytoplasm (43).

De-regulations in the cell cycle are the major hallmarks of cancer formation. Disruption of the cell-cycle control kinases (mainly cyclin-dependent kinases [CDKs]) cause the formation of various cancers, including lung, breast, liver, and blood (44-46). Targeting the CDK pathway is one of the major areas focused in cancer-treatment studies. These genetic materials have limited stability and the drug delivery systems are inefficient in relation to the cellular uptakes. Tumor-derived exosome mimetic nanovesicles have been suggested as an alternative method for delivery of these RNAs, which are biocompatible, non-immune reactive, and easily taken up. Yang et al. (47) demonstrated the successful delivery of RNAs in a breast cancer model both *in vivo* and *in vitro* and proved the specific downregulation of CDK4 target genes and induction of cell cycle arrest at the siR-NA-delivered study groups (47).

In conclusion, drug delivery systems are important parts of most of the clinical therapeutics practiced in the present time. However, they present with certain drawbacks, such as inefficient immune clearance and uptake mechanisms. Exosomes, which are cell-to-cell communicators, are expressed nearly by all mammalian cells and reportedly possess the capability of better delivery due to their biocompatibility, capability of transportation of endogenous biological cargos, lower immune clearance rates, and lower resultant toxicities. They not only demonstrate their activities in drug delivery systems but also in immunotherapies. Exosome studies have however not moved forward for clinical application owing to their time-consuming isolation techniques and low production yield. Nanovesicles, smaller-diameter exosome mimetics, have therefore opened up a new era in the drug delivery systems in combination with anticancer therapies. These nanovesicles possess exosome-mimicking properties of biocompatibility, easy cargo transportation, low immune clearance rate, and low resultant toxicities and can be produced in a relatively higher quantity. The research field on nanovesicles is progressing guickly since their discovery. Recent studies have demonstrated their enormous potential in cancer therapy. The potential abilities of exosome mimetic nanovesicles in cancer therapy is worth exploring in the future.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest: Author has no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of Cancer: The Next Generation. Cell 2011; 144(5): 646-74. [Crossref]
- Michod D, Widmann C. DNA-Damage Sensitizers: Potential New Therapeutical Tools to Improve Chemotherapy. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2007; 63(2): 160-71. [Crossref]
- 3. Jackson SP, Bartek J. The DNA-Damage Response in Human Biology and Disease. Nature 2009; 461: 1071-8. [Crossref]
- Schiff D, Wen PY, van den Bent MJ. Neurological Adverse Effects Caused by Cytotoxic and Targeted Therapies. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2009; 6(10): 596-603. [Crossref]
- Jacob A, Richard D J, O'Bryne KJ. EV, Microvesicles/MicroRNAs and Stem Cells in Cancer. In: Mettinger K, Rameshwar P, Kumar V. (eds) Exosomes, Stem Cells and MicroRNA. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2018: 1056.
- Crenshaw BJ, Sims B, Matthews QL. Biological Function of Exosomes as Diagnostic Markers and Therapeutic Delivery Vehicles in Carcinogenesis and Infectious Diseases. Nanomedicines; Intech Open Limited: London, UK, 2018. [Crossref]
- Maeda H, Wu J, Sawa T, Matsumura Y, Hori K. Tumor Vascular Permeability and the EPR Effect in Macromolecular Therapeutics: A Review. J Control Release 2000; 65(I-2): 27I-84. [Crossref]
- Ferrari M. Nanogeometry: Beyond Drug Delivery. Nat Nanotechnol 2008; 3(3): I3I-2. [Crossref]
- Estanqueiro M, Amaral MH, Conceição J, Sousa Lobo JM. Nanotechnological carriers for cancer chemotherapy: the state of the art. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2015; 126: 631-48. [Crossref]
- Sajid M I, Jamshaid U, Jamshaid T, Zafar N, Fessi H, Elaissari A. Carbon nanotubes from synthesis to in vivo biomedical applications. Inter J Pharm 2016; 501(1-2): 278-99. [Crossref]
- II. Pérez-Herrero E, Fernández-Medarde A. Advanced targeted therapies in cancer: drug nanocarriers, the futurjkbjmnn e of chemotherapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2015; 93: 52-79. [Crossref]
- Zhu Y, Liao L. Applications of nanoparticles for anticancer drug delivery: a review. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 2015; 15(7): 4753-73. [Crossref]
- Szebeni J, Storm G. Complement activation as a bioequivalence issue relevant to the development of generic liposomes and other nanoparticulate drugs. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2015; 468(3): 490-7. [Crossref]

- Pérez-Herrero E, Fernández-Medarde A. Advanced targeted therapies in cancer: drug nanocarriers, the future of chemotherapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2015; 93: 52-79. [Crossref]
- Anderson HC. Vesicles associated with calcification in the matrix of epiphyseal cartilage. J Cell Biol 1969; 41(1): 59-72. [Crossref]
- Johnstone RM, Adam M, Hammond JR, Orr L, Turbide C. Vesicle formation during reticulocyte maturation. Association of plasma membrane activities with released vesicles (exosomes). J Biol Chem 1987; 262(19): 9412-20.
- Estanqueiro M, Amaral MH, Conceição J, Sousa Lobo JM. Nanotechnological carriers for cancer chemotherapy: the state of the art. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2015; 126: 631-48. [Crossref]
- Fanciullino R, Ciccolini J, Milano G. Challenges, expectations and limits for nanoparticles-based therapeutics in cancer: A focus on nano-albumin-bound drugs. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2013; 88(3): 504-13. [Crossref]
- Fais S, Logozzi M, Lugini L, Federici C, Azzarito T, Zarovni N, Chiesi A. Exosomes: the ideal nanovectors for biodelivery. Biol Chem 2013; 394(1): I-I5. [Crossref]
- Luan X, Sansanaphongpricha K, Myers I, Chen H, Yuan H, Sun D. Engineering exosomes as refned biological nanoplatforms for drug delivery. Acta Pharmacol Sin 2017; 38(6): 754-63. [Crossref]
- 21. HoodJ L. Post isolation modifcation of exosomes for nanomedicine applications. Nanomedicine 2016; II(13): 1745-56. [Crossref]
- Marcus ME, Leonard JN. FedExosomes: Engineering Terapeutic Biological Nanoparticles that Truly Deliver. Pharmaceuticals 2013; 6(5): 659-80. [Crossref]
- Xitong D, Xiaorong Z. Targeted therapeutic delivery using engineered exosomes and its applications in cardiovascular diseases. Gene 2016; 575: 377-84. [Crossref]
- Pascucci L, Cocce V, Bonomi A, Ami D, Ceccarelli P, Ciusani E, et al. Paclitaxel is incorporated by mesenchymal stromal cells and released in exosomes that inhibit in vitro tumor growth: A new approach for drug delivery. J Control Release 2014; 192: 262-70. [Crossref]
- Yang Y, Chen Y, Zhang F, Zhao Q, Zhong H. Increased anti-tumour activity by exosomes derived from doxorubicin-treated tumour cells via heat stress. Int J Hyperthermia 2015; 31(5): 498-506. [Crossref]
- Sun D, Zhuang X, Xiang X, Liu Y, Zhang S, Liu C, et al. A Novel Nanoparticle Drug Delivery System: The Anti-infammatory Activity of Curcumin Is Enhanced When Encapsulated in Exosomes. Mol Ther 2010; 18(9): 1606-14. [Crossref]
- Zhuang X, Xiang X, Grizzle W, Sun D, Zhang S, Axtell RC, et al. Treatment of Brain Infammatory Diseases by Delivering Exosome Encapsulated Anti-infammatory Drugs From the Nasal Region to the Brain. Mol Ther 2011; 19(10): 1769-79. [Crossref]
- Haney MJ, Kiyachko NL, Zhao Y, Gupta R, Plotnikova EG, He Z, et al. Exosomes as drug delivery vehicles for Parkinson's disease therapy. J Control Release 2015; 207: 18-30. [Crossref]
- Liu Y, Li D, Liu Z, Zhou Y, Chu D, Li X, et al. Targeted exosome-mediated delivery of opioid receptor Mu siRNA for the treatment of morphine relapse. Sci Rep 2015; 5: 17543. [Crossref]
- Escudier B, Dorval T, Chaput N, Andre F, Caby MP, Novault S, et al. Vaccination of metastaticmelanomapatientswithautologousdendriticcell (DC) derived-exosomes: results of thefirstPhase I clinicaltrial. J Transl Med 2015; 3(1): 10. [Crossref]
- Téry C, Amigorena S, Raposo G, Clayton A. In Current Protocols in Cell Biology (John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2001).

- 32. Ban J-J, Lee M, Im W, Kim M. Low pH increases the yield of exosome isolation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2015; 461(1): 76-9. [Crossref]
- Jang SC, Kim OY, Toon CM, Choi DS, Roh TY, Park J, et al. Bioinspired Exosome-Mimetic Nanovesicles for Targeted Delivery of Chemotherapeutics to Malignant Tumors. ACS Nano 2013; 7: 7698-710. [Crossref]
- Jo W, Jeong D, Kim J, Cho S, Jang SC, Han C, et al. Microfuidic fabrication of cell-derived nanovesicles as endogenous RNA carriers. Lab on a Chip 2014; 14(7): 1261-9. [Crossref]
- Jo W, Kim J, Yoon J, Jeong D, Cho S, Jeong H, et al. Large-scale generation of cell-derived nanovesicles. Nanoscale 2014; 6(20): 12056-64. [Crossref]
- Roth JC, Curiel DT, Pereboeva L. Cell vehicle targeting strategies. Gene Ter 2008; I5(10): 716-29. [Crossref]
- Goh WJ, Lee CK, Zou S, Woon ECY, Czarny B, Pastorin G. Doxorubicin-loaded cell-derived nanovesicles: an alternative targeted approacj for anti-tumor therapy. Int J Nanomedicine 2017; 12: 2759-67. [Crossref]
- Ingato D, Edson JA, Zakharian M, Kwon YJ. Cancer Cell-Derived, Drug-Loaded Nanovesicles Induced by Sulphydryl-Blocking for Effective and Safe Cancer Therapy. CS Nano 2018; 129: 9568-77. [Crossref]
- Kalimuthu S, Gangadaran P, Rajendran RL, ZhuL, Oh JM, Lee HW, et al. A New Approach for Loading Anticancer Drugs IntoMesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Exosome Mimetics for Cancer Therapy. Front Pharmacol2018; 9: III6. [Crossref]
- Hong BS, Cho JH, Kim H, Choi EJ, Rho S, Kim J, et al. Colorectal cancer cell derived microvesicles are enriched in cell cycle-related mR-NAs that promote proliferation of endothelial cells. BMC Genomics 2009; 10: 556. [Crossref]
- Valadi H, Ekstrom K, Bossios A, Sjostrand M, Lee JJ, Lotvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 2007; 9(6): 654-9. [Crossref]
- Skog J, Wurdinger T, van Rijn S, Meijer DH, Gainche L, Sena-Esteves M, et al. Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat Cell Biol 2008; 10(12): 1470-6. [Crossref]
- Lunavat TR, Jang SC, Nilsson L, Park HT, Repiska G, Lasser C, et al. RNAi delivery by exosome-mimetic nanovesicles - Implications for targeting c-Myc in cancer. Biomaterials 2016; 102: 231-8. [Crossref]
- Huang C Z, Huang W Z, Zhang G, Tang D L, In vivo study on the effects of curcumin on the expression profiles of anti-tumour genes (VEGF, CyclinDI and CDK4) in liver of rats injected with DEN. Mol Biol Rep 2013; 40(10): 5825-31. [Crossref]
- Sawai CM, Freund J, Oh P, Ndiaye-Lobry D, Bretz J C, Strikoudis A, Genesca L, et al. Therapeutic targeting of the cyclin D3:C-DK4/6 complex in T cell leukemia. Cancer Cell 2012; 22(4): 452-65.
 [Crossref]
- Dobashi Y, Goto A, Fukayama M, Abe A, Ooi A. Overexpression of cdk4/cyclin DI, a possible mediator of apoptosis and an indicator of prognosis in human primary lung carcinoma. Int J Cancer 2004; II0(4): 532-41. [Crossref]
- 47. Yang Z, Xie J, Zhu J, Kang C, Chiang C, Wang X, et al. Functional exosome-mimic for delivery of siRNA to cancer: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. J Control Release 2016; 243: 160-71. [Crossref]

Review

COVID-19 and Ozone

Necat Yılmaz' , Esin Eren' , Cemile Öz²

Department of Medical Biochemistry, LC/MS-MS Laboratory, University of Health Sciences Antalya Training and Research Hospital, Antalya, Turkey

²Department of Medical Biochemistry, University of Health Sciences Antalya Training and Research Hospital, Antalya, Turkey

ORCID iDs of the authors: N.Y. 0000-0002-3865-9156; E.E. 0000-0001-9780-2437; C.Ö. 0000-0001-7835-7454.

Cite this article as: Yılmaz N, Eren E, Öz C. COVID-19 and Ozone. Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 365-72.

COVID-19 is characterized by an abnormal inflammatory response associated with endothelial dysfunction and microvascular complications. Unfortunately, no specific treatment for the disease and its life-threatening complications is available as of now. Ozone (O3) gas is a molecule consisting of three oxygen atoms in a dynamically unstable structure due to the presence of mesomeric states. Although O3 can have dangerous effects, it can have many therapeutic effects due to hormesis. The direct effect of ozone may be the direct inactivation of COVID-19, stimulation of oxygen metabolism, and activation of the immune system. Fortunately, COVID-19 contains sulfur-bound proteins that can be easily damaged through ozone oxidation. This structural content can be crucial to the antiviral effect because ozone can easily break down the double bonds in sulfur protein structures through a reaction called ozonolysis. Therefore, medical ozone can help reduce pneumonia, slow viral replication, regulate lung circulation and oxygenation, and prevent microvascular thrombosis. Ozone therapy can be considered as a cost-effective and easy-to-administer adjunct therapy while awaiting the development of a specific drug or vaccine for COVID-19. Furthermore, a growing number of studies have shown that ozone can be used as an adjuvant therapy for COVID-19.

Keywords: Ozone, COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2, ferritin, hormesis

INTRODUCTION

As of today, coronaviruses are still important human and animal pathogens. SARS-CoV-2 has been identified by the World Health Organization (WHO) as the cause of the COVID-19 pandemic that is still ongoing. In July 2020, when this article was written, about II million confirmed cases worldwide and unfortunately >700,000 deaths from COVID-19 were reported. Taxonomically, COVID-19 has the genus *Riboviria*, which is a coronavirus related with severe acute respiratory syndrome, origin of Nidovirales, sub-origin Cornidovirineae, family Coronaviridae, and subfamily Orthocoronavirinae. Like many other coronaviruses, COVID-19 spreads through airborne droplets or through direct contact, from person to person or from surface to person (1, 2).

Because COVID-19 is a small +ssRNA virus, its average diameter varies but is between 60 and 140 nm. The virus is very mild and can hang in the air because its density is about I g/mL. However, the spike (S) proteins on the surface of the virus are around 90. This provides a technical advantage for the virus to bind to the receptor. Moreover, these spikes can be considered quite long, each spike being approximately 9 to 12 nm in length, and the appearance is similar to a "sunbeam crown." The latent period of patients with COVID-19 is 3.69 days, and the infection period is 3.48 days. Moreover, the ordinary incubation period of COVID-19 is 5.1 days and the symptomatic formation time is II.5 days. Depending on these values, a maximum duration of 12.5 days in 95 percentiles and a quarantine period of 14 days is sufficient. The basic number of reproduction (Ro) of COVID-19 is estimated to be 2.24–3.58 days (2). Although the primary route of transmission is through the respiratory tract, patients affected by COVID-19 also have viruses in the intestinal system, kidney, and sweat glands. Contrary to common knowledge, COVID-19 can also be thrown and smeared through feces, urine, and sweat (I, 2).

Based on the results of the current studies, it has been suggested that spike (S) protein, envelope protein, membrane protein, nucleocapsid protein, 3CL protease, papain-like protease, RNA polymerase, and helicase protein are potential targets for antiviral drugs. As of now, no licensed antiviral drug confirmed by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or the European Medicines Agency is available to treat COVID-19 patients. Moreover, the absence of approved vaccines

Corresponding Author: Necat Yılmaz E-mail: necatyilmaz@hotmail.com



Received: 17.08.2020 Accepted: 23.10.2020 and the absence of FDA-approved therapeutic agents against COVID-19 prevent the control of the outbreak and lead to the use of other treatment methods. Furthermore, the WHO reports confirmed that a "vaccine or specific pharmaceutical therapeutic for COVID-19" is not available as of now (2-4).

Ozone and Hormesis

Now let us take a closer look at the atomic structure of the ozone, which stimulates the body's antioxidant defense system, at least by triggering the oxidative stress (OS). Ozone is a naturally occurring gas produced from O₂ atoms in the atmosphere. The O_2 molecule consists of 2 O_2 atoms. These O_2 molecules are separated into the atoms by energy discharge or ultraviolet (UV) light from the sun during lightning storms. Single oxygen atoms cannot endure alone without being regrouped into di-atomic oxygen molecules. In this recombination phase, some atoms will transform into loosely bound triatomic O₃ (Figure I). This novel molecule is called ozone or $O_3(3)$. In experiments conducted about a hundred years ago, water was shown to emit an electrical odor after electrolysis. The smell of this water is called "ozone," which means "odorant." In the gas phase, three oxygen atoms located in the ozone form an isosceles triangle with an angle of I.26 A°. Ozone gas, discovered about a hundred years ago in the middle of the 19th century, is a gas made up of three oxygen atoms in a dynamically unstable structure due to the presence of mesomeric states. In fact, ozone has an even number of electrons in its outer orbit, meaning it has no unpaired molecules. As a result, although ozone is not a radical molecule, it is much more reactive than O₂ and easily produces some ROS produced by $O_{2}(2, 4)$.

 O_{ν} which consists of O_{ν} in the ozone layer in the upper layers of the atmosphere, performs an extremely important function for life on earth. The main function of ozone is to keep humans from the detrimental effects of the UV radiation of the sun. Ozone is contained in the atmosphere in concentrations perfectly compatible with life and is formed on the earth's surface in less than $20 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$. In fact, ozone is a bidirectional gas (5).

The first effect of the ozone layer performs a vital task in blocking most of the carcinogenic UV radiation having the wavelengths of IOO-280 nm from the electromagnetic waves spectrum emitted by the sun in the stratosphere, which is the upper part of the

Main Points:

- SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-I9) is an RNA virus containing (S) spike proteins that contain abundant cysteine amino acids in its structure.
- No cure or vaccine for COVID-19 is available yet. Therefore, simple inexpensive adjuvant therapies are very important in COVID-19.
- Ozone, which has been safely involved in treatments for a long time with its triatomic O3 structure, can be used as an adjuvant treatment for COVID-19. Our first presentations in this field have attracted attention in the literature.
- Possible effectiveness of ozone on sulfhydryl groups and hormetic activity has been discussed in detail for the first time in the literature.

atmosphere. However, the second effect may not be very useful. Unfortunately, increasing carbon dioxide with global warming can damage the ozone layer. As a result, the increased ozone concentration in the troposphere, which is the lowest layer of the atmosphere, that touches the ground and where gases are the most intense, can cause serious pulmonary injury and raised mortality in humans. Although this effect of the ozone appears to be harmful, empirical and clinical evidence for the medical use of ozone has been growing for nearly a century (4, 5).

Paracelsus, laying the foundations of toxicology, made a wellknown definition in the 16th century. He worked on the development of modern toxicology, saying that "nothing is actually poison and everything is nontoxic and only the accurate dose distinguishes a poison from a drug." Low-dose exposure of the cell/organism to a toxic, chemical, or environmental factor accelerates the species' adaptation process. This mechanism, which exists in order for organisms to survive and proliferate against various stimuli/stresses around them and to respond adaptively, can be observed in the process of hormesis, an indispensable phenomenon in the evolutionary process (5, 6). During the biological evolution of the earth, the use of oxygen by metazoans allowed a fantastic biological diversity and growth in living things but also created a slow-acting "poison," which was oxygen. Moreover, oxygen can slowly poison biological organisms through oxidation by disrupting their molecular structure (6,7).

Hormesis explains that the response to internal or external physiological and pathogenic stimuli/injuries that threaten the life of the cell or organism is not single-phase (linear) but biphasic or even multiple (multiphasic). The adaptive process and stability (homeostasis) in the organism are preserved or impaired depending on the balance (dose, severity, and frequency) of these physiological-pathological stimuli. Hormetic stimuli elicit adaptive epigenetic phenomena. Unfortunately, contemporary life requires us to live in millions of chemicals. Therefore, the dose-poison relationship has become more important today. The biphasic dose-response curve of the ozone is a common finding of experiments in the field of toxicology, but this low-



FIGURE I. Molecular structure of ozone



Figure 2. a, b. (a) Covid-19 and cell receptor linkage (b) The effect of ozone on the Covid-19's (S) protein and its results on the virüs receptor linkage



dose data is often overlooked, and the current appearance is that it is necessary to reduce toxin levels as much as possible. But in fact, in many cases, it has been found that these 'toxins' have important and beneficial effects, for example, at low doses of ozone. Moreover, many, but not all, drugs show hormone-dose behaviors (3, 6-9).

Despite this oxidation process, how is oxygen-dependent life possible? The answer to this is quite simple. We can say that the antioxidant system developed by living aerobic organisms, despite the presence of oxygen, has evolved over the past 2 billion years to counteract the destruction of biological life by oxygen. Indeed, the human antioxidant system has a difficult function in mitochondria to counteract the formation of a substantial amount of superoxide anions, such as approximately 3–5 g per day, and the sustained leaving of hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) released by nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NA-DPH) oxidases found everywhere in the cells (7-9).

But during this task, the auxiliary of the antioxidant system is actually the oxidant agents created. Paradoxically, the appropriate dose definition and hormetic laws mentioned by Paracelsus come into play, and the signal message that is obligatory for life can be provided thanks to the physiological production of H_2O_2 in the cell. Indeed, the term "hormesis," which is very common today, can be defined as "the beneficial effect of display to a high dose of a harmful agent at a low dose," which is a double-sided

effect. When we evaluate the behavioral activity of ozone, we can see a complete hormetic application. First of all, with the delivery of ozone in suitable conditions and doses to human blood, an OS occurs first. This is the first wave of the ozone effect. With the production of highly reactive messengers, a homeostatic change occurs in the person. An adaptive phenomenon, developed in the evolutionary process against this sudden OS occurring in the person, comes into play and the biochemical antioxidative reactions are induced at the cellular level. Stresses constitute an exceedingly helpful adaptation response represented by the revitalization of crucial defense mechanisms (9-II). For example, until 2002, pharmacologically low ozone doses were thought to be stimulating and high doses were preventive. Let us make a simple analogy, for example, although a low antigen dose like a vaccine has been suggested to be preventive from diseases. The fact that ozone is almost immune-stimulating is not very suitable. Although ozone acts in a complex manner and, even at high doses, can be differently effective, this high dose may be accompanied by some side effects (10, 11).

Ozone and Oxidation Potential

As it turns out that, structurally, although ozone is not a radical species in itself, it can be thought that the possible toxic effects of ozone are caused by reactions from free radicals. In conditions of oxidation potential (E°), O_3 (2.07 V) is a strong oxidant next to fluorine (3.06 V) and hydroxyl radical (2.80 V). Other common oxidants have low power compared to O_3 : hydrogen peroxide (1.77 V), hypochlorous acid (1.49 V), and chlorine (1.36 V). The electrical potential of ozone can be evident in the presence of water (10, II).

$O_3 + 2e - + 2H^+ \rightarrow H_2O + O_2 + 2.075 \vee$

Two types of different mechanisms can be proposed with ozone-induced radical-producing reactions: first is the classical strong radical type (hydroxyl radicals) which is formed and provides the oxidation of biomolecules, and the second is the mechanism that creates compounds, such as nonradical aldehydes (10-13).

Ozone is very unstable and has a half-life of about forty minutes at 20°C and is decomposed by an exothermic reaction. As is known, exothermic reactions are reaction types that can give energy out. In this case, ozone can release the released chemical energy to the organism. This complexity of the mechanism of action of ozone should always be considered in treatment. As a result, ozone can be considered as a pro-drug that produces biochemical messengers that can speed up electron transfer and general metabolism in the blood (9-13).

COVID-19 and Ozone

Ozone can be very useful in the treatment or prevention of viral infections. Usually, viruses are simple, free particles of macromolecules. Viruses, unlike bacteria, can only replicate in the infected host cell. In the years since the last two centuries, ozone has been applied in the treatment of many viral diseases. Ozone therapy was applied in addition to the standard treatment regimens in the first emerging SARS-CoV-I outbreak (2, 3, 9, I3). The fact that ozone is an energy-rich molecule in addition to its unique physico-chemical and biological properties enabled beneficial results to be obtained in SARS-CoV-I patients (9, I0, I3).

Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 365-72

Unfortunately, fewer scientific studies have shown the effect of ozone application on SARS-CoV-2. Studies showing that ozone application can be effective in SARS coronavirus disinfection are included in the literature. Since the structure of COVID-19 is very similar to that of SARS-CoV-I, it is safe to say that the same effects will work on COVID-19 as well (3, 8). As mentioned previously, the main mechanism of ozone gas on human biochemical pathways is oxidative pre-conditioning. This notion has been shown in both proteomics and genomics trials (3, 9).

With the simplest definition, ozone destroys the nucleic acids in the nucleus by damaging the viral RNA, starting with the lipid/ protein coating on their outer layers. At upper concentrations, ozone can demolish the capsid or outer protein shell of the viruses through oxidation. Numerous virus families (e.g., poliovirus I and 2; human rotavirus; Norwalk virus; parvoviruses; hepatitis A, B, and non-A, non-B) are viruses sensitive to the virucidal effects of ozone (2, 3, II-I4). Most studies on the virucidal effects of ozone have focused on the tendency of ozone to break down lipid and protein molecules in multiple bond configuration areas. Indeed, viral DNA or RNA cannot survive when the virus' lipid envelope breaks down. So, enveloped viruses are usually more sensitive to physicochemical distress than naked virions (13-15). However, the effects of ozone on unsaturated lipids are one of the well-documented biochemical effects. Moreover, ozone is known to interact with proteins, carbohydrates, and nucleic acids. SARS-CoV-2 is an enveloped virus, like all other coronaviruses and many other respiratory viruses. When ozone comes into contact with the protein coat or shell of a virus particle, capsid, protein hydroxides, and protein hydroperoxides are formed. Fortunately, the capsid proteins of viruses have no protection against increased OS. The oxidation of phospholipids and lipoproteins, possibly caused by ozone therapy, may also damage the viral spike (S) protein and may disturb the COVID-19 viral replication cycle by disrupting the virus-host cell contact with peroxidation (8, I5).

Sulfhydryl Groups of COVID-I9 and Ozone

Regarding protein-formed viral structures, ozone may be mainly interfering with sulfhydryl groups due to its remarkable affinity. Structural proteins of COVID-19 contain a large number of sulfhydryl (R-S-H) residues from the cysteine amino acid. The virus S-H functional group is vital for COVID-19, meaning that thiol groups can be targeted in the fight against the virus. Therefore, many viral capsid glycoproteins must be in the form of reduced cysteine (SH) amino acids instead of oxidized cysteine amino acids (RSSR) to successfully penetrate host cells. For example, HIV and Ebola viruses also need reduced sulfhydryl (SH) groups, since the protection of the SH group is imperative for host receptor linkage (2, 3, 8, 15). Such viruses with such high virulence have cysteine-rich regions, including (S) protein and envelope proteins, similar to the structure of COVID-19. With these thiol groups, COVID-19 can often bind to the ACE enzyme receptor in the host cell, thereby contributing to viral fusion (Figure 2). Moreover, depending on the redox state, they can determine the ability to bind to this type of receptor as reduced thiol (SH) (open) or oxidized thiol (closed) (RSSR) (2, 3, 15).

In fact, the three-dimensional protein structure in viruses, which is rich in cysteine amino acids, is highly vulnerable to oxidation, because oxidant agents, such as ozone, cripple and disrupt the protein structure in (S) proteins and can degenerate the three-dimensional structure of the virus. Similarly, ozone, which creates an "oxidized" environment in the blood, can help the defense system to directly neutralize the amino acid thiols involved in the structure of viruses in the blood and tissues. Moreover, the spike protein (S) of COVID-19 is very prone to oxidation because the structure of the spike protein has a high number of tryptophan amino acids after cysteine, and these amino acids can easily be oxidized (I5).

In fact, ozone is made up of compounds called "ozonides." Ozonides are oxidant agents that can produce the fine-tuning effect of ozone other than its direct effect. Because ozonides are oxidant molecules on their own, they produce molecules of peroxides, peroxyls, alkenes, and alkanes. These molecules can oxidize cysteine and tryptophan amino acids and keep them in a "closed" position. Similarly, ozone also reacts easily with other amino acids containing methionine, tryptophan, and sulfur. Moreover, while cysteine-dependent proteins are inactivated by ozone administration, many enzymes in viral structures are inevitably affected, for example, ozone administration may inhibit the papain enzyme. Papain enzyme inhibition can reduce viral fusion/replication. In short, we can oxidize the three-dimensional structure of cysteine/methionine, tryptophan amino acid, and lipid in the critical membrane or protein structure by using the direct oxidant property of ozone and benefit from this critical redox fragility potential in fusion regions. The free thiol group of captopril blocks the catalytic Zn+² center of ACE-I. It is therefore desirable to use drugs with groups that can react covalently with COVID-19 essential proteins (13-15).

Similarly, even oxygen in the atmosphere can slowly destroy these sulfhydryl (thiol) groups in viruses through oxidation. The increase in heat can also strengthen the disrupting effect of oxygen on viruses at high atmospheric temperatures. Many viruses may gradually oxidize with atmospheric oxygen on external surfaces, such as COVID-19, and lose their ability to infect. Ozone can speed up the oxidation process made by atmospheric oxygen. For example, alcohol-based disinfectant solutions have a similar effect in preventing infections. Thiol (SH) bonds are much weaker than hydroxyl (OH) bonds in alcohols, so alcohol-containing hand disinfectants can easily oxidize viruses through oxidation. But we should not forget that oxygen-dependent life has a strong antioxidant defense system against oxygen attack in the evolutionary process. With the help of these antioxidant mechanisms, ozone cannot harm the sulfur-containing amino acids in our cells (15, 16).

The main cellular mechanisms that protect amino acids against ozone oxidation in cells and blood are the oxidation of glutathione, oxidation of NADH/NADPH coenzymes, and other antioxidative systems. Simple RNA viruses like COVID-19, which have been living since the early ages of the world, need iron atoms for their catalytic activity in the absence of oxygen in the atmosphere, and since the atmosphere has no oxygen at that time, the antioxidant protection mechanisms do not occur. Therefore, sulfur-containing protein structures, such as (S) protein can easily be damaged through oxidation. This reaction can be very important for the antiviral effect to occur, because it causes the double bonds in the ozone protein structures to easily split through a reaction called ozonolysis (15-17). Likewise, acting
ozone is a triatomic oxygen molecule, which reacts with bioorganic compounds holding double bonds, and the supplementation of three oxygen atoms to the unsaturated bond with the generation of ozonides can contribute to the fight against viral infections. Moreover, ozone can be widely used as an inexpensive, safe, and possibly effective agent in developing countries. Unfortunately, ozone therapy has not been widely applied as a treatment during the current COVID-19 outbreak. Italy and China are two examples of countries that have used ozone therapy in the treatment of COVID-19 patients. Much more work is needed for the development of the application of ozone therapy in future outbreaks. Ozone can be inexpensive, safe for use in combination with other treatments, and synergistically effective as an immunotherapy. Based on the data obtained, ozone therapy can be a useful method to control COVID-19 (16-18).

Immunomodulation and COVID-19

However, ozonides molecules are less reactive than the ozone' molecules, but their effects are resistant because they may activate several biochemical pathways and serve as biochemical signaling molecules that modulate the immune system. This immune modulatory effect can be helpful as a means of safely suppressing the "cytokine storm," including coronavirus (Figure 3). Our immune system, which is already developing in the evolutionary process, uses oxidant agents (e.g., hydrogen peroxide, superoxide, nitric oxide, hypochlorous acid) naturally for direct disinfectant purposes against microbes (18-20). It should be noted that the ozone gas exact has a double carbon bond and therefore reacts with unsaturated fatty acids present for the oxidative reaction, leading to the generation of peroxides following the hydrolytic breakdown of the poly-unsaturated lipid chains. Fortunately, COVID-19 is a very rich virus in terms of lipid presence (I, 8). The lipid chains are thus broken down by the loss of their hydrophobic properties and converted into hydrophilic (i.e., water-collapsible components). Also, lipoperoxides, derived from the breaking of an ozonide chain, become water-soluble because they are short-chain lipid compounds. Due to this feature, when we wash our hands with soap, we can neutralize the virus (I-3). Ozone can likewise disrupt the viral structure by dissolving lipids by acting at the molecular level. In particular, COVID-19, like many other viral infections, can be more lethal in the elderly population. Ozone therapy can also be used to regulate the biochemical metabolic activities among the elderly (4). Generally, low-dose prophylactic applications of ozone therapy can stimulate slowed metabolic pathways in older individuals and can make older individuals more prepared for outbreaks through immune modulation using adjuvant therapy. Of course, we can think that ozone can be applied preferably in low-dose intervals in elderly individuals, whereas, especially if older individuals encounter COVID-19, keeping their metabolism awake may be possible with intermittent ozone sessions. Unfortunately, the cellular mechanisms that could explain the positive effects of intermittent blood ozone sessions need to be investigated further (18-21).

A small-scale ozone study against the COVID-19 outbreak can be an encouraging example. In this small study conducted in China (16), the clinical and laboratory results of patients receiving ozone using the major autohemotherapy (MAH) technique were evaluated. In short, MAH was reported to be very effective and serious COVID-19 patients were discharged faster (16). The symptoms of these older patients, who were diagnosed with severe COVID-19, disappeared with MAH treatment, and their laboratory results and radiological findings were normalized (4, 16). Moreover, no side effects related to MAH have been reported in these elderly individuals with COVID-19 (16, 17). Patients who received MAH were found to be discharged in a shorter time compared to those who did not with the same age and findings. According to these preliminary study results and findings, the probability of ozone application as a treatment for COVID-19 should be considered.

Currently, no therapeutic agent has yet been confirmed as an effective treatment for COVID-19. For this reason, publications supporting alternative treatment applications are very important for the containment of the COVID-19 pandemic. However, additional laboratory and clinical research are needed to established the effectiveness of ozone in treating COVID-19. Determining the optimal ozone dose and suitable treatment time may elicit the molecular effect. Moreover, many previous studies in the literature have reported that ozone administration is effective and safe in the treatment of some strong viral infections, such as HIV, hepatitis C, and Ebola. (I, I4, I8, I9).

COVID-19 and Molecular Pathways of Ozone

Perhaps the widespread clinical application of ozone in the COVID-19 outbreak may yield successful results. In monkey cells, the ability of the virus to be inactive with ozone in the laboratory is a sign of the existence of a basic molecular mechanism. Data on such molecules from many studies in the literature are promising. Ozone application may also reduce Nrf2 degradation and is a multi-effective molecule. This effect can reduce the activity of (S) protein and ACE2 and the effectiveness of SARS-CoV-I and COVID-19 receptors (I, I4-16).

Moreover, ozone can activate cellular antioxidant enzymes by affecting the transcription of antioxidant response elements (AREs) with the OS it temporarily creates. These enzymes include SOD, GPx, GST, CAT, HO-I, NADPH quinone (NQO-I), heat shock proteins (HSPs), and phase 2 enzymes involved in xenobiotic metabolism. This mechanism allows cells to stay awake by receiving a warning signal and fight viral infections (22, 23).

The stimulation of the Nrf2/AREs system with OS can stimulate the two intracellular antioxidant mechanisms, the glutathione system and thioredoxin system (10, 23). The activation of the intracellular antioxidant system can be important, especially to prevent the replication of viral infections. For example, glutathione peroxidase (GPx), a selenoprotein, has been shown to inhibit HIV replication (23-25). In studies showing Nrf2/AREs interaction activated by light OS formed with ozone, it has been reported that ozone application can also increase the levels of strong antioxidant molecules, such as glutathione (GSH), carbon monoxide (CO), and serum bilirubin. Moreover, the effectiveness of ozone therapy can be clarified by the activation of other nuclear transcription factors, such as hypoxia inducible factor-la (HIF-la), which is also induced by moderate OS. These concepts have been widely acknowledged recently (22-24).

Leukotriene B4 (LTB4) is a lipid cell mediator synthesized from arachidonic acid and secreted by neutrophils, macrophages, and endothelial cells as a potent chemotactic agent in the blood. Ozone can have an anti-inflammatory effect in two different ways through enzymes. First, ozone can contribute to anti-inflammatory operation by stimulating the enzyme I2-hydroxyhydrogenase / I5-oxo-prostaglandin I3-reductase (LTB4 I2-H / PGR) involved in LTB4 metabolism. Second, ozone can contribute to the inhibition of cytokine mediated inflammation through LTB4 I2-HD / PGR enzyme induction (II-I4).

Ozone has the capability to release O₂ when aqueous pH rises in the blood as well as protonic environments. The free iron Fe+² load in the lungs may decrease with the increase in the amount of O₂ in the atmosphere or the therapeutic application of ozone gas. On the contrary, an increase in storage iron, that is, the antioxidant molecule ferritin, can be observed. In this way, Fe+²-related cell death, that is, ferroptosis, can be reduced. In this study, the molecule that will reveal the ozone effect and determining factor is water (22-26). Without ozone H₂O, Criegee can react with unsaturated fatty acids to produce ozone. However, if the environment has plenty of water, H₂O, aldehydes, and hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) are produced from ozone. Since H_2O is abundant in the lungs, the main reaction with ozone will be the formation of aldehyde and H_2O_2 side-products. As a result, owing to ozonoids, ferritin synthesis, which has antioxidant activity, is induced, and thus the use of free iron and storage of free iron in the synthesis of ferritin inhibit the Fenton reaction (9, 15, 21).

$O_3 + H_2O_2 + Fe^{++} - - - - \rightarrow OH^{\circ} + OH^{-} + Fe^{+++}$

COVID-19 infects the respiratory tract and causes mild-to-severe acute respiratory syndrome, resulting in the overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including interleukin IL-I and IL-6. The stimulation of host cell receptors by COVID-19's RNA can lead to the release of pro-IL-IB cleavaged with caspase-I followed by the production of active mature IL-I β , a mediator of pneumonia and fibrosis. In severe cases of COVID-19, an inappropriate increase in cytokine levels, such as interleukin-6 (IL6), interleukin-10 (ILI0), and TNF- α , can be observed. In some cases, these increased cytokine levels create a "cytokine storm" and cause significant damage to the lung tissue (23-26). For example, it should be expected that ozone application may suppress the cytokine production mechanism with NLRP3 inflammasome. Finally, it should be considered that inflammasomes, a cytoplasmic complex that mediates the proceeding and secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, are effective in the treatment of COVID-19. The activation of NLRP3 inflammation in monocytes and macrophages can be explained by the pathogenicity of SARS-CoV-I. This inflammasome complex response is the first immunologic process in a viral infection. The IL-I and IL-6 cytokines were secreted following the activation of inflammasomes, such as NLRP3, which regulate the cells in both the natural and adaptive immune complex and direct subsequent immune responses. Moreover, it can be concluded that ozone can also regulate cytoplasmic inflammasome activity (26-28).

Moreover, DNA repair mechanisms can be activated with ozone, and phagocytic activities can be increased in macrophages. In the severe form of COVID-19, the downregulation at the genetic level of IL-6 and other cytokines can be very valuable. Ozone can be applied as an adjuvant therapy to IL-6 blockers used in the treatment of COVID-19 to prevent cytokine storm. The effect of ozone on the nucleus in the cell results in the reduction of IL-6 and IL-1 β after immune modulation is obtained in the Keapl/Nrf2/AREs pathways. These data mean that the cytoprotective effect observed during ozone therapy may contribute to the suppression of the excess immune response caused by COVID-19 (25, 28). All of the discussed mechanisms imply that ozone administration during viral infection is a paradoxical pro-oxidant therapy that initiates an endogenous antioxidant response. All experimental results have shown that O_3 in ex vivo or in vivo therapeutic dosages may activate Nrf2 while inhibiting the NF- κ B pathway. The opposite is the NF- κ B pathway; TNF- α activates the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as IFN-y, ILI-y, IL6, and IL8, as well as the release of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS). This effect occurs with pro-inflammatory genes (I-3, 28).

Studies on the genetic effects of ozone in the nucleus have been conducted. Studies have shown that ozone, known to accelerate wound healing, causes an important enhancement in the expression of various genes related to the wound healing process. In these studies, they found that ozone can reduce viral replication. Moreover, studies showing the genetic upregulation of immune system cells are proof that ozone can be much more effective than expected. Increased cell chemotaxis, leukocyte chemotaxis, and granulocyte chemotaxis have been demonstrated with ozone administration. The increased inflammation and excessive cytokine response in COVID-19 suggest that the ozone dose should be carefully adjusted at the hormetic level. Ozone, with its structural feature, can neutralize viruses by its direct oxidation (I, 3, 15, 16).

However, this mechanism may not be valid in vivo, because COVID-19 hides itself in the macrophages in the blood or in CD4⁺ lymphocytes and blood cells. Even worse, since the virus is in the cell in other organs, pneumocytes, hepatocytes, epithelium, and glial and neuronal cells, the direct antiviral effects of ozone become obscure, so the cell's powerful defensive antioxidant system unfortunately protects the viral integrity from itself. Ozone cannot achieve sufficient concentrations in the tissues because the plasma antioxidant capacity protects organ cells and intracellular viruses are inaccessible (I, I8, 20).

Instead of increasing the dose, a low dose may be more appropriate for low-frequency hormetic activity. Thus, a prolonged ozone therapeutic treatment is sufficient for rebalancing the cellular redox condition, which is a basic process for adapting to OS and inhibiting viral replication. In fact, ozone gas permanently stimulates memory in immune cells, after being infused repeatedly during MAH, lymphocytes and monocytes can migrate back into the lymphoid system and over time, the immune system's memory can be stimulated and activate other lymphoid cells (13, 20).

Consequently, at least ozone can be considered a possible adjuvant anti-inflammatory therapy for severe cases of COVID-I9. Along with the accepted direct antiviral effects, ozone (partly due to intermediaries) has beneficial biochemical effects: (I) increase in NO; (2) improved erythrocyte rheology; (3) better hemoglobin functionality; (4) increase in 2,3-diphosphoglycerate; (5) improved mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation; (6) temporary ROS increase; (7) NrF2/AREs pathway activation; (8) increase in ILI0; (9) increase in LTB4 I2-HD/PGR enzyme activity; (I0) decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokines and TNFa; (II) upregulation of GSH activity and hemeoxygenase pathway (24-28).

Ozone and Hypoxemia

Ozone is a vasodilator, which can induce the production of prostacyclin. In infections that can cause severe hypoxic findings, such as COVID-19, it may cause injuries due to this feature. Ozone may be useful to avoid hypoxemia in viral infections, such as SARS-CoV-I and COVID-19, since O₂ gas application can lead to the stimulation of 2,3-diphosphoglycerate, resulting in an increased amount of oxygen released into the tissues in erythrocytes. In this context, one of the main effects of ozone gas application is the acceleration of glycolysis, the only energy source of red erythrocytes (I, 3, 20). A basic condition to ensure the continuity of the glycolysis process is the continuous re-oxidation of NADPH, which occurs after ozone exposure. Moreover, ozone can increase ATP production, which will be needed in the organism's protection against infection, by activating the Krebs cycle by increasing the oxidative carboxylation of pyruvate. Studies on the genetic effects of ozone in the nucleus have been conducted. Because ozone can increase these two responses.

Still, a well-calibrated oxidant-stimulating ozone gas can modulate and infect different viral infections by stimulating the endogenous antioxidant system in infected patients. Moreover, the effectiveness of adjuvant ozone administration and correction of organ ischemia reperfusion should be expected as the anti-inflammatory effect of ozone (I, 28-30).

At the same time, the release of some HSP, such as HSP60, HSP70, and HSP90, which stimulate heme-oxygenase -I (HO-I), a protective enzyme, has been determined by ozone application. HSP and HO-I are robust activators of the innate immune system and can provoke the monocyte-macrophage system and activation of antigen-presenting cells. Also, ozone therapy increases oxygenation, especially in poorly oxygenated tissues. Ozone gas application stabilizes hepatic metabolism, which could improve hepatic protein synthesis in viral hepatic infections. Moreover, ozone may be beneficial in situations that impair liver enzymes, such as COVID-19. Ozone also activates the Nrf2 pathway, resulting in the induction of an antioxidative enzymatic system, such as HO-I. Ozon gas also suppresses NFкВ activity by eliminating excess ROS that can cause NF-кВ activation. It also binds directly to gene promoters by suppressing inflammatory cytokine gene expression (31, 32).

Ozone is ultimately an adjuvant therapy because the infected patient is treated with allopathic medication while undergoing adjuvant therapy. Although ozone has no direct effect on virus infection, it can provide a beneficial clinical effect with the help of the immune system, antioxidative system, and modulation of inflammatory cytokines. However, it should be noted that ozone can lead to an increase in toxic doses, NLRP3, and cytokine. Because ozone is a common oxidant gas in urban weather and ozone exposure can cause OS, it causes airway inflammation and increased respiratory morbidity. It shows that the rapid and wide spread of COVID-I9 in northern Italy is highly associated with the measured air pollution of cities (33).

CONCLUSION

Systemic ozone application may be useful as a treatment method for COVID-19. Furthermore, large clinical studies are needed in the future to verify the use of ozone in complementary therapies for COVID-19.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Author contributions: Concept - N.Y.; Design - N.Y.; Supervision - E.E.; Resource - N.Y., C.Ö.; Materials - E.E., C.Ö.; Data Collection and/or Processing - N.Y.; Analysis and/or Interpretation - E.E.; Literature Search - E.E., C.Ö.; Writing - N.Y.; Critical Reviews -N.Y.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- Fernández-Cuadros ME, Albaladejo-Florín MJ, Peña-Lora D, Álava-Rabasa S, Pérez-Moro OS. Ozone (O3) and SARS-CoV-2: Physiological Bases and Their Therapeutic Possibilities According to COVID-I9 Evolutionary Stage. SN Compr Clin Med 2020; 7: I-9. [Crossref]
- 2. Bar-On YM, Flamholz A, Phillips R, Milo R. SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-I9) by the numbers. Elife 2020; 9: e57309. [Crossref]
- Martínez-Sánchez G, Schwartz A, Donna VD. Potential Cytoprotective Activity of Ozone Therapy in SARS-CoV-2/COVID-19. Antioxidants (Basel) 2020; 9(5): 389. [Crossref]
- Mueller A L, McNamara MS, Sinclair DA. Why does COVID-19 disproportionately affect older people? Aging (Albany NY) 2020; 12(10): 9959-81. [Crossref]
- Foladori P, Cutrupi F, Segata N, Manara S, Pinto F, Malpei, F, et al. SARS-CoV-2 from faeces to wastewater treatment: What do we know? A review. Sci Total Environ 2020; 743: I40444. [Crossref]
- Dhawan G, Kapoor R, Dhawan R, Singh R, Monga B, Giordano J, et al. Low dose radiation therapy as a potential life saving treatment for COVID-19-induced acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS). Radiother Oncol 2020; 147: 212-6. [Crossref]
- Galiè M, Covi V, Tabaracci G, Malatesta M. The Role of Nrf2 in the Antioxidant Cellular Response to Medical Ozone Exposure. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20(16): 4009. [Crossref]
- Satarker S, Nampoothiri M. Structural Proteins in Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus-2. Arch Med Res 2020; 51(6): 482-91. [Crossref]
- Cavezzi A, Troiani E, Corrao S. COVID-19: hemoglobin, iron, and hypoxia beyond inflammation. A narrative review. Clin Pract 2020; 10(2): 1271. [Crossref]
- Phaniendra A, Jestadi DB, Periyasamy L. Free radicals: properties, sources, targets, and their implication in various diseases. Indian J Clin Biochem 2015; 30(1): II-26. [Crossref]
- Bocci VA, Zanardi I, Travagli V. Ozone acting on human blood yields a hormetic dose-response relationship. J Transl Med 2011; 9: 66. [Crossref]
- Quiros Roldan E, Biasiotto G, Magro P, Zanella I. The possible mechanisms of action of 4-aminoquinolines (chloroquine/hydroxychloroquine) against Sars-Cov-2 infection (COVID-19): A role for iron homeostasis? Pharmacol Res 2020; I58: 104904. [Crossref]
- Martínez-Sánchez G, Schwartz A, Donna VD. Potential Cytoprotective Activity of Ozone Therapy in SARS-CoV-2/COVID-19. Antioxidants (Basel) 2020; 9(5): 389. [Crossref]
- Valdenassi L, Franzini M, Ricevuti G, Rinaldi L, Galoforo AC, Tirelli U. Potential mechanisms by which the oxygen-ozone (O2-O3) therapy could contribute to the treatment against the coronavirus COVID-19. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2020; 24(8): 4059-61.
- Yilmaz N, Eren E, Kalayci Z, Saribek F, Oz C. How to cripple SARS-COV-2 virus with Ozone treatment Thiol groups in viruses and SARS-COV-2. 2020: Available from: https://www.researchgate. net/publication/340253197.

- Mehraban F, Seyedarabi A, Seraj Z, Ahmadian S, Poursasan N, Rayati S, et al. Molecular insights into the effect of ozone on human hemoglobin in autohemotherapy: Highlighting the importance of the presence of blood antioxidants during ozonation. Int J Biol Macromol 2018; II9: 1276-85. [Crossref]
- Bocci VA, Zanardi I, Travagli V. Ozone acting on human blood yields a hormetic dose-response relationship. J Transl Med 2011; 9: 66. [Crossref]
- Martínez-Sánchez G, Pérez-Davison G, Re L, Giuliani A. Ozone as u-shaped dose responses molecules (hormetins). Dose Response 2010; 9(1): 32-49. [Crossref]
- 20. Bocci VA. Troposheric ozone toxicity vs. usefulness of ozone therapy. Arch Med Res 2007; 38(2): 265-7. [Crossref]
- Yilmaz N, Eren E. Covid-19's passion for iron and fear of oxygen Perhapscovid-19 craves the atmospheric environment in ancient times. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340584220.2020.
- Yilmaz N, Eren E. COVID-19 iron ferroptosis parafibrin. 2020: Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341055648.
- Smith NL, Wilson AL, Gandhi J, Vatsia S, Khan SA. Ozone therapy: An overview of pharmacodynamics, current research, and clinical utility. Med Gas Res 2017; 7(3): 212-9. [Crossref]
- Di Mauro R, Cantarella G, Bernardini R, Di Rosa M, Barbagallo I, Distefano A, The Biochemical and Pharmacological Properties of Ozone: The Smell of Protection in Acute and Chronic Diseases. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20(3): 634. [Crossref]

- 25. Elvis AM, Ekta JS. Ozone therapy: A clinical review. J Nat Sci Biol Med 2011; 2(1): 66-70. [Crossref]
- Hernández A, Papadakos PJ, Torres A, González DA, Vives M, Ferrando C, et al. Two known therapies could be useful as adjuvant therapy in critical patients infected by COVID-19. Rev Esp Anestesiol Reanim 2020; 67(5): 245-52. [Crossref]
- 27. Yilmaz N, Eren, E. (2020). Covid-19 and Iron Gate The Role of Transferrin and Transferrin Receptor. 2020: Available from: https://www. researchgate.net/publication/340860987.
- Galiè M, Covi V, Tabaracci G, Malatesta M. The Role of Nrf2 in the Antioxidant Cellular Response to Medical Ozone Exposure. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20(16): 4009. [Crossref]
- Juchniewicz H, Lubkowska A. Oxygen-Ozone (O2-O3) Therapy in Peripheral Arterial Disease (PAD): A Review Study. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2020; (16): 579-94. [Crossref]
- Li F, Xu M, Wang M, Lei Wang, Wang H, Zhang H, et al. Roles of mitochondrial ROS and NLRP3 inflammasome in multiple ozone-induced lung inflammation and emphysema. Respir Res 2018; (19): 230. [Crossref]
- Bauer AK, Rondini EA, Hummel KA, Degraff LM, Walker C, Kleeberger SL. Identification of Candidate Genes Downstream of TLR4 Signaling after Ozone Exposure in Mice: A Role for Heat-Shock Protein 70. Environ Health Perspect 2011; II9(8): 1091-7. [Crossref]
- Oakes JL, O'Connor BP, Warg LA, Burton R, Hock A, Loader J, et al. Ozone Enhances Pulmonary Innate Immune Response to a Toll-Like Receptor-2 Agonist. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2013; 48(1): 27-34. [Crossref]
- Zoran MA, Savastru RS, Savastru DM, Tautan MN. Assessing the relationship between ground levels of ozone (O3) and nitrogen dioxide (NO2) with coronavirus (COVID-I9) in Milan, Italy. Sci Total Environ 2020; 740: I40005. [Crossref]

Comment on "Dog Bites and Their Treatment in Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina"

Nikolaos Syrmos 🕩

Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

ORCID iDs of the authors: N.S. 0000-0001-6703-8095.

Cite this article as: Syrmos N. Comment on "Dog Bites and Their Treatment in Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina". Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(4): 373.

Dear Editor,

I wish to convey some important information regarding the very interesting manuscript on Dog Bites and their Treatment in the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina. In my research work entitled, "Bite wound-related infections in rural areas of Macedonia-Greece: consequences on overall health", we performed a 20 year retrospective analysis on different types of bites (dog, cat, horse, human). The incidence of dog bites was high not only in the elderly (>65 years old), but also among children (<I4 years old) further, the incidence was higher in men and was more prevalent during summer time, owing to higher temperature and more humidity (I, 2).

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest: The author has no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The author declared that this study has received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- I. Katica M, Obradović Z, Ahmed NH, Dervišević E, Delibegovic S. Dog Bites and Their Treatment in Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Cyprus J Med Sci 2019; 4(2): 136-40. [Crossref]
- 2. Syrmos N, Televantos A, Patiakas S, Kapoutzis N. Bite wound related infections in rural areas of Macedonia-Greece: consequences on overall health. Ann Gen Psychiatry 2010; 9(Suppl I): S97. [Crossref]





DOI: 10.5152/cjms.2021.111

In the article by Sertel et al., entitled "Examination of the Relationship Between Exercise Barriers and Physical Activity, Sleep, and Fatigue in Older Individuals" that was published in the September 2020 issue of Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences (Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(3): 226-33; DOI: 10.5152/cjms.2020.1534), authors provided incorrect date and number information for the ethics committee report.

The error was corrected on 09.10.2020 and the updated version of the article is available online.

DOI: 10.5152/cjms.2021.112

In the article by Boyacıoğlu et al., entitled "LGBT+ Individuals' Sexual and Mental Health: A Comparison with Hetereosexual Group" that was published in the September 2020 issue of Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences (Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(3): 189-95; DOI: 10.5152 /cjms.2020.864), incorrect institution information for the first author was published due to an author error.

The error was corrected on 05.01.2021 and the updated version of the article is available online.

DOI: 10.5152/cjms.2021.113

In the article by Rezaie et al., entitled "A Comparative Study on the Effect of Using Three Maternal Positions on Postpartum Bleeding, Perineum Status and Some of the Birth Outcomes During Lathent and Active phase of the Second Stage of Labor" that was published in the March 2020 issue of Cyprus Journal of Medical Sciences (Cyprus J Med Sci 2020; 5(I): 57-65; DOI: 10.5152 /cjms.2020.790), author affiliations were published incorrectly.

The errors were corrected on 07.01.2021 and the updated version of the article is available online.



"The best of people are those that bring most benefit to the rest of mankind." Koşulsuz destekleri için Kıbrıs Vakıflar İdaresi Müdürlüğü'ne teşekkür ederiz.